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NATIONAL COMMISSION FOR THE REVIEW OF FEDERAL ARD STATE LAWS
RELATING TG WIRETAPPING AND ELECTRONIC SURVEILLANCE
1875 Connecticut Avenue, N.W.

Washington, D.C. 20009

April 30, 1976

Honorable GEraLD R. Forp,
President of the United States,
Washington, D.C.

Honorable NELsON A. ROCKEFELLER,
President of the Senate,
Washington, D.C.

Honorable CARL ALBERT,
Speaker of the House of Representatives,
Washington, D.C.

GENTLEMEN: In accordance with the provisions of section 804 of Public Law No. 351, Ninetieth
Congress (Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968), as amended, the National Commission
for the Review of Federal and State Laws Relating to Wiretapping and Electronic Surveillance herewith
submits its final report of findings and recommendations.

Respectfully yours,
/%@m YW s

WiLLiaM H. ERICKSON,

Chairman.

Library of Congress Card No. 75-619445

For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D,C. 20402
Price $20 (paper covers) per 2-part set; sold in sets only

Stock Number 052—003—00121—7

g B L Ak B

L

L e TR

L

Ry

AU 33 E- WAL AR A SIS



NATIONAL COMMISSION FOR THE REVIEW OF FEDERAL AND STATE
LAWS RELATING TO WIRETAPPING AND ELECTRONIC
SURVEILLANCE

APPOINTED BRY THE PRESIDENT:

Chairman:
William H. Erickson, Associate Justice of the
Supreme Court of Colorado

Members:

Richard R. Andersen, Chief of Police, Omaha,
Nebraska

G. Robert Blakey, Professor of Law, Cornell
University Law School

Hon, Samuel R. Pierce, Jr., Attorney, New York
City

Frank J. Remington, Professor of Law, University
of Wisconsin Law School

Hon. Florence P. Shientag, Attorney, New York
City :

Alan F. Westin, Professor of Public Law and
Government, Columbia University

APPOINTED BY THE PRESIDENT OF THE
SENATE:

Senator John L. McClellan
Senator Roman L. Hruska
Senator Robert Taft, Jr.
Senator James Abourezk

APPOINTED BY THE SPEAKER OF THE
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES:

Congressman Robert W. Kastenmeier
- Congressman Thomas F. Railsback

Congressman John F. Seiberling*

Congressman M. Caldwell Butler**

*Appointed March 1975 to replace Congressman Don Edwards,
a member during the 93d Congress.

**Appointed Marcz 1975 to replace Congressman Sam Steiger,
a member during the 93d Congress.
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COMMISSION STAFF

Executive Director
Kenneth J. Hodson

Counsel for State Laws Study
Milton M. Stein

Counsel for Federa! Laws Study
David J. Cook

Chief Investigator
Michael J. Hershman

Research Adviser
Margery J. Elfin

Staff Attorneys
Glenn M. Feldman
Edward J. Gallagher
Michael L. Lipman
Hal B. Patterson

Legal Research
Stephen O. Allaire
Sandra L. Thomas

Social Research
John H. Maberry
Marilyn Mode
Ellen A. Patterson

Assistant Investigator
John J. Creighton

Administrative
Mildred F. Dolan
Jacqueline 1. Hallowell
Donald B. Harper

Secretarial
Suzanne Charlick
Muriel A. DeMarne
Fann D. Harvey
Wanda G. Henderson
Elaine E. Holloman
Elizabeth L. McCulley
Jean C. Teuteberg
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CONSULTANTS AND ADVISERS

Investigative Attorneys

Tobias Berman, New York City

Garty L. Gardner, Northville, N. Y.

Randolph N. Jonakait, New York City

Thomas A. Kennelly, Washington, D, C.

Jack Lipson, New York City

Geoffrey W. Peters, Professor of Law, Creighton
University, Omaha, Nebr.

National Security Consultant
Dr. John T. Elliff, Associate Professor of Politics,
Brandeis University, Waltham, Mass.

Comparative Law Consultant
H. H. A. Cooper, Director, Criminal Law
Education and Research Center, New York
University School of Law

Consulting Attorneys

William I. Aronwald, Chief, Federal Strike Force,

New York City

William M. Lenck, Drug Enforcement
Administration, Washington, D. C.

James L. Lyons, Washington, D. C.

Peter R. Richards, Deputy Attorney General,
State of New Jersey

Frank J. Rogers, Special Prosecutor, Narcotics,
New York City

Herman Schwartz, Professor of Law, State
University of New York, Buffalo

Peter F. Vaira, Chief, Federal Strike Force,
Chicago, lllinois

Roger E. Zuckerman, Washington, D. C.

Scientific Consultants
William E. Harward, Chief, Radio Engineéring
Section, FBI
Dr. Michael H. L. Hecker, Stanford Research
Institute, Palo Alto, California
Dr. Paul Tamarkin, Riverside Research Corp.,
Arlington, Va.

Carmen J. Tona, Chief Electronics Engineer for
Law Enforcement, CALSPAN Corp., Buffalo,
N.Y.

John 8. VanDewerker, Manager, Systems
Division, Ashby & Associates, Washington, D.
C.

Mark R. Weiss, Professor, Computer Science,
Queens College, City University of New York

John P. Wilgus, Assistant Chief, Radio
Engineering Section, FBI

Field Investigators

James T. Fahy, Retired Detective First Class,
New York City Police Department

William W. Turner, Author, Private Investigator
(former FBI agent)

Writing and Editing

James G. Carr, Professor of Law, Toledo
University, School of Law, Toledo, Ohio

Jeffrey D. Stansbury, Writer

Joseph Foote, Editorial Adviser

Editing and Proofreading;:

Editorial Experts, Laura Horowitz, Director,
Springfield, Va.

Law Enforcement Advisers

James Adams, Assistant to Director, FB1

Capt. Clayton R. Anderson, Chief, Intelligence
Bureau, District Attorney’s Office, Los
Angeles, Calif.

Dr. Don R. Harris, CACI, Inc., Arlington, Va.

Walter LaPrade, Special Agent in Charge, FBI,
Newark, N.J.

John A. Lelwica, Special Agent, FBI, Newark,
N.J.

William P. McCarthy, Retired Deputy Police
Commissioner, New York City

Fred J. Rayano, Principal Investigator, Office of
New York State Special Prosecutor

Phil Smith, Domestic Intelligence, Drug
Enforcement Administration

Alvin A. Staffeld, Inspector, FBI



NATIONAL COMMISSION FOR THE REVIEW OF FEDERAL AND STATE LAWS
RELATING TO WIRETAPPING AND ELECTRONIC SURVEILLANCE

ENABLING ACT

Sec. 804 of Pub. L. 90-351, June 19, 1968, as amended by
Pub. L. 91-644, Pub. L. 93-609, and Pub. L. 94-176 provided:

“(a) [EsTaBLISHMENT] There is hereby established a National
Commission for the Review of Federal and State Laws Relating
to Wiretapping and Electronic Surveillance (hereinafter in this
section referred to as the ‘Commission’).

*(b) [MeMeERsHIP] The Commission shall be composed of fif-
teen members appointed as follows:

“(A) Four appointed by the President of the Senate from
Members of the Senate;

“(B) Four appointed by the Speaker of the House of
Representatives from Members of the House of Representa-
tives; and

“(C) Seven appointed by the President of the United States
from all segments of life in the United States including
lawyers, teachers, artists, businessmen, newspapermen, jurists,
policemen, and community leaders, none of whom shall be of-
ficers of the executive branch of the Government.

*(c) [CHAIRMAN; VACANCIES] The President of the United
States shall designate a Chairman from among the members of
the Commission. Any vacancy in the Commission shall not affect
its powers but shall be filled in the same manner in which the
original appointment was made.

*(d) [FunctioN] It shall be the duty of the Commission to
conduct a comprehensive study and review of the operation of
the provisions of this title, in effect on the effective date of this
section, to determine the effectiveness of such provisions during
the six-year period immediately following the date of their enact-
ment.

“(e) [PERSONNEL; APPOINTMENT, COMPENSATION AND QUALIFI-
cATIONS] (1) Subject to such rules and regulations as may be
adopted by the Commission, the Chairman shail have the power
to—

“(A) appoint and fix the compensation of an Executive
Director, and such additional staff personnel as he deems
necessary, without regard to the provisions of title 5, United
States Code, governing appointments in the competitive ser-
vice, and without regard to the provisions of chapter 51 and
subchapter I of chapter 53 of such title relating to classifica-
tion and General Schedule pay rates, but at rates not in excess
of the maximum rate for GS-18 of the General Schedule under
section 5332 of such title; and

“(B) procure temporary and intermittent services to the
same extent as is authorized by section 3109 of title 5, United
States Code, but at rates not to exceed $100 a day for in-
dividuals.

*(2) In making appointments pursuant to paragraph (1) of
this subsection, the Chairman shall include among his appoint-
ment individuals determined by the Chairman to be competent
social scientists, lawyers, and law enforcement officers.

*(f) [COMPENSATION, TRAVEL AND OTHER EXPENSES] (1) A
member of the Commission who is a Member of Congress shall
serve without additional compensation, but shall be reimbursed
for travel, subsistence, and other necessary expenses incurred in
the performance of duties vested in the Commission.

*(2) A member of the Commission from private life shall
receive $100 per diem when engaged in the actual performance
of duties vested in the Commission, plus reimbursement for
travel, subsistence, and other necessary expenses incurred in the
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performance of such duties.

“(g)(1) Notwithstanding section 2515 of title 18, United
States Code, the Commission or any duly authorized subcommit-
tee or member thereof may, for the purpose of carrying out the
provisions of this title, hold such hearings, sit and act at such
times and places, administer such oaths, and require by subpena
or otherwise the attendance testimony of such witnesses and the
production of such books, records, correspondence, memoran-
dums, papers and documents as the Commission or such sub-
committee or member may deem advisable. Any member of the
Commission may administer oaths or affirmations to witnesses
appearing before the Commission or before such subcommittee
or member. Subpenas may be issued under the signature of the
Chairman or any duly designated member of the Commission,
and may be served by any person designated by the Chairman or
such member.

*(2) In the case of contumacy or refusal to obey a subpena is-
sued under subsection (1) by any person who resides, is found,
or transacts business within the jurisdiction of any district court
of the United States, the district court, at the request of the
Chairman of the Commission, shall have jurisdiction to issue to
such person an order requiring such person to appear before the
Commission or a subcommittee or member thereof, there to
produce evidence if so ordered, or there to give testimony
touching the matter under inquiry. Any failure of any such per-
son to obey any such order of the court may be punished by the
court as a contempt thereof.

“(3) The Commission shall be ‘an agency of the United States’
under subsection (1), section 6001, title 18, United States Code
for the purpose of granting immunity to witnesses.

“(4) Each department, agency, and instrumentality of the ex-
ecutive branch of the Government, including independent agen-
cies, is authorized and directed to furnish to the Commission,
upon request made by the Chairman, on a reimbursable basis or
otherwise, such statistical data, reports, and other information as
the Commission deems necessary to carry out its functions under
this title. The Chairman is further authorized to call upon the de-
partments, agencies, and other offices of the several States, to
furnish, on a reimbursable basis: or otherwise, such statistical
data, reports, and other information as the Commission deems
necessary to carry out its functions under this title.

“(5) Whenever the Commission or any subcommittee deter-
mines by majority vote to meet in a closed session, sections
10¢a)(1) and (3) and 10(b) of the Federal Advisory Committee
Act (86 Stat. 770; 5 U.S.C. Appendix) shall not apply with
respect to such meeting, and section 552 of title 5, United States
Code, shall not apply to the records, reports, and transcripts of
any such meeting.

“(h) [REPORTS TO PRESIDENT AND CONGRESS; TERMINATION
DATE] The Commission shall make such interim reports as it
deems advisable, and it shall make a final report of its findings
and recommendations to the President of the United States and
to the Congress on or before April 30, 1976. Sixty days after
submission of its final report, the Commission shall cease to
exist.

“(1) [CONFLICT OF INTEREST; EXEMPTION] (1) Except as pro-
vided in paragraph (2) of this subsection, any member of the
Commission is exempted, with respect to his appointment, from
the operation of sections 203, 205, 207, and 209 of title 18,
United States Code.

“(2) The exemption granted by paragraph (1) of this subsec-



tion shall not extend—

“(A) to the receipt of payment of salary in connection with
the appointee’s Government service from any source other
than the private employer of the appointee at the time of his
appointment, oy

*(B) during the period of such appointment, to the prosecu-
tion, by any person so appointed, of any claim against the
Government involving any matter with which such person,
during such period, is or was directly connected by reason of
such appointment.

“(j) [APPROPRIATIONS] There is authorized to be appropriated
such sum as may be necessary to carry out the provisions of this
section.

“(k) {ErrecTive DATE] The foregoing provisions of this sec~
tion shall take effect upon the expiration of the fifth year period
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immediately following the date of the enactment of this Act
fJune 19, 19681,

[New: Added by Pub. L. 93-609. Jan. 2, 1975]

For purposes of section 108 of title 1, United States Code,
section 20(c) of the Omnibus Crime Control Act of 1970 shall
be deemed to provide expressly for the revival of section 804 of
the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968.

REpeaL

Sec. 1212 of the Act of Oct. 15, 1970, Pub. L. 91-452,
repealed sec. 804 of the Act of June 19, 1968, Pub. L. 90-351,

However, section 20 of the Act of Jan. 2, 1971, Pub. L. 91-
644, repealed Sec. 1212 of Pub. L. 91-452 and contained certain
amendments to section 804 of Pub, L. 90-351, which are set out
above,



SCOPE OF THE COMMISSION INQUIRY

Title III of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe
Streets Act of 1968 authorized court-ordered wire-
tapping and electronic surveillance (hereinafter
“wiretapping'”) by Federal and State authorities. In
Section 804 of Title III, Congress also provided that
a National Commission would come into existence
some six years later to review the operation of the
wiretap Act.

This Commission was designated the National
Commission for the Review of Federal and State
Laws Relating to Wirstapping and Electronic Sur-
veillance. Its enabling statute brought it into ex-
istence on June 19, 1973, but because of a delay in
the appointment of the seven public members and
the four members from the House of Representa-
tives, the Commission was unable to commence its
work until April 1974. The Commission is charged
with making its final report to the President and the
Congress by April 30, 1976.

Congress charged the Commission with deter-
mining whether wiretapping and electronic surveil-
lance under the Act is an effective tool in law en-
forcement, whether wiretapping under the Act
properly protects the privacy of the individual, and
whether the Act is effective in preventing illegal
wiretapping. The Commission went about its work
of gathering evidence to permit it to make an ob-
jective assessment of wiretapping in four basic
ways, outlined as follows:

(1) Law Enforcement Effectiveness Conference.
At an early stage of its work, the Commission was
confronted with the problem of developing a stan-
dard by which it could measure the effectiveness of
wiretapping in law enforcement. Research disclosed
that no law enforcement agency had published for-
mal guidelines or instructional courses that would
be useful in determining what kinds of cases could
(best) (only) be solved by the use of wiretapping.
In August 1974, fourteen experienced prosecutors
and law enforcement officers from Federal, State,
and local agencies met with members of the Com-
mission staff and several Commission members for
a three-day, free-wheeling, seminar-type con-
ference, designed to elicit information about the
proper and improper use of wiretapping in law en-
forcement. Commissioner G. Robert Blakey
moderated the sessions. The transcript of these ses-
sions appears as a separate volume of the support-
ing materials for the Commission Report, under the
title Law Enforcement Effectiveness Conference.

(2) Staff Studies and Surveys. Members of the
Commission staff, aided by parttime advisers and
consultants in the field, visited 46 separate State
and local prosecutorial jurisdictions (one additional
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jurisdiction was interviewed by telephone) and 12
Federal geographical jurisdictions for the purpose
of interviewing knowledgable prosecutors, defense
counsel, judges, police, and criminal investigatorts.
A random sampling of cases in which wiretapping
or electronic surveillance was used was studied with
a view to determining the effectiveness of these
techniques. Particular consideration was given to
determining whether wiretapping enabled law en-
forcement officers to penetrate higher in a criminal
hierarchy than would have been possible had this
technique not been used. Four of the states visited
did not have a state law permitting law enforcement
to use court-ordered wiretapping, although these
states were deemed to have a significant organized
crime problem. An attempt was made to compare
the effectiveness of law enforcement against or-
ganized crime in states which have court-ordered
wiretapping with states which do not permit court-
ordered wiretapping.

A separate report was prepared for each jurisdic-
tion visited, including, when appropriate, a summa-
ry of each case analyzed. These reports are com-
vined, with the results of two mail surveys of spe-
cialized monitoring problems, into a separate
volume of the supporting materials for the Commis-
sion Report, under the title Staff Studies and Sur-
veys.

(3) Commission Studies. As a means of providing
the Commission members with background infor-
mation concerning various aspects of wiretapping, a
number of studies were prepared. These studies ap-
pear in a separate volume of the papers supporting
the Commission Report, under the title Commission
Studies. The titles of the separate studies are as fol-
lows:

(a) State of the Law of Electronic Surveillance

(b) Strategy and Tactics in the Prosecution and
Defense of Complex Wire-Interception Cases

(c) Comparative Law Aspects of Wiretapping
and Electronic Surveillance

(d) State of the Art of Electronic Surveillance

(e)The Authentication of Magnetic Tapes: Cur-
rent Problems and Possible Solutions

(4) Commission Hearings. To provide the max-
imum public exposure for its proceedings, most of
the evidence considered by the Commission was
presented under oath by some 100 witnesses during
seventeen days of public hearings at Washington,
D.C. The witnesses. included knowledgable persons
in all fields related to wiretapping and electronic
surveillance. These hearings were transcribed and
published in two separate volumes of the support-
ing materials for the Commission Report, under the
titte Commission Hearings.



LIST OF SUPPORTING MATERIALS

LAW ENFORCEMENT EFFECTIVENESS
CONFERENCE

STAFF STUDIES AND SURVEYS

Survey of Electronic Surveillance under State Law:
Jurisdictional Reports

Survey of Electronic Surveillance under Federal
Law: Jurisdictional Reports

Legal Ethics of Consensval Monitoring and Ad-
vantages and Disadvantages of Service Quality
Monitoring

COMMISSION STUDIES

State of the Law of Electronic Surveillance
Commission Staff

Strategy and Tactics in the Prosecution and
Defense of Complex Wire-Interception Cases
Roger E. Zuckerman and James L. Lyons

Comparative Law Aspects of Wiretapping and
Electronic Surveillance H.H.A. Cooper

State of the Art of Electronic Surveillance
John §. VanDewerker of Ashby & Associaies

The Authentication of Magnetic Tapes: Current
Problems and Possible Solutions Mark R.
Weiss and Michael H. L. Hecker

COMMISSION HEARINGS

VOLUME 1

Hearing Days and Witnesses

September 16, 1974

William B. Saxbe,
General

Henry E. Petersen, Assistant Attorney General,
Criminal Division, U.S. Department of Justice

William S. Lynch, Chief, Organized Crime and
Racketeering Section, U.S. Department of
Justice

John R. Bartels, Jr., Administrator, Drug En-
forcement Administration

September 17, 1974

Clarence ‘M. Kelley, Director, Federal Bureau
of Investigation

James Adams, Assistant to the Director in
Charge of Investigations, Federal Bureau of
Investigation

William Cleveland, Assistant Director in Charge
of Special Investigations, Organized Crime
Division, Federal Bureau of Investigation

John Kelly, Supervisor in Charge of Special In-
vestigations, Organized Crime Division,
Federal Bureau of Investigation

United States Attorney

December 2, 1974
(Meeting adjourned because of lack of quorum.)
December 3, 1974
David R. Macdonald, Assistant Secretary of En-
forcement, Operations and Tariff Affairs, U.S.
Department of the Treasury
Billy E. Modesitt, Special Agent, Drug Enforce-
ment  Administration, Detroit, Michigan;
former U.S. Customs Agent
Atlee W. Wampler, III, Attorney-in-Charge,
Miami Organized Crime Strike Force, U.S.
Department of Justice
March 18, 1975
Arlen - Specter, former
Philadelphia, Pennsylvania
Mario Merola, District Attorney, Bronx County,
New York
Joseph Lordi, County Prosecutor, Essex County
{Newark), New Jersey
Jack Lazarus, District Attorney, Monroe County
(Rochester), New York
Pierre Leval, First Assistant District Attorney,
New York County, New York
John Breslin, Chief, Rackets Bureau, Bronx
County District Attorney’s Office, Bronx, New
York
Ronald Goldstock, Deputy Chief, Rackets Bu-
reau, Bronx County District Attorney’s Office,
Bronx, New York
Peter Grishman, Chief, Narcotics Bureau, Bronx
County District Attorney’s Office, Bronx, New
York
R. Michael Haynes, Assistant to the Special
Prosecutor for Narcotics, New York City
John Matthews, IlI, Director, City-County Strike
Force, Essex County Prosecutor’s Office,
Newark, New Jersey
Vincent Mitrano, First Assistant District Attor-
ney, Monroe County, New York

March 19, 1975

William Hyland, Attorney General of the State
of New Jersey

Peter Richards, Associate Director, Organized
Crime and Special Prosecutions Section, At-
torney General’s Office, New Jersey

Arnold Markle, District Attorney, New Haven
County, Connecticut

Joseph Phillips, Chief Assistant to the Special
Prosecutor for Corruption, New York

Neil O'Brien, Executive Assistant District Attor-
ney, Queens County, New York

Lairy Finnegan, Chief, Investigations Bureau,
Queens County District Attorney’s Office,
Queens, New York

District  Attorney,



David Cunningham, Chief, Trial Section, Office
of the Special Prosecutor for Narcotics, New
York

Barry Friedman, Chief, Rackets Bureay, Kings
County District Attorney’s Office, Brooklyn,
New York

March 20, 1975

Ronald Goldstock, Deputy Chief, Rackets Bu-
reau, Bronx County District Attorney’s Office,
Bronx, New York

William Aronwald, Attorney-in-Charge, Manhat-
tan Organized Crime Strike Force, U.S. Dte-
partment of Justice

Robert Nicholson, Detective Sergeant, New
York City Police Department, New York
County District Attorneys Squad, New York,
New York

Richard Tammaro, Special Agent, Federal Bu-
reau of Investigation, New York City Division

April 9, 1975
{Commission business meeting; no witnesses.)
April 22,1975

Hon. Charles W. Joiner, U.S. District Court
Judge, Eastern District of Michigan, Detroit,
Michigan

Hon. John F. Dooling, Jr., U.S. District Court
Judge, Eastern District of New York,
Brooklyn, New York

Hon. Milton Mollen, Justice of the Supreme
Court of the State of New York, Kings Coun-
ty, New York

Hon. Joseph Sullivan, Justice of the Supreme
Court of the State of New York, Bronx Coun-
ty, New York

Hon. Henry J. Naruk, Judge, Superior Court
of Connecticut, Middletown, Connecticut

Neil Fink, Esq., Defense Attorney, Detroit,
Michigan

Stanley Arkin, Esq., Defens~ Attorney, New
York, New York

April 23, 1975

James K. O’Malley, Defense Attorney, Pitt-
sburgh, Pennsylvania

James Hogan, Esq., Defense Attorney, Miami
Beach, Florida

William P. McCarthy, former Deputy Police
Commissicner of New York City

Ronald G. Martin, Investigator, New York State
Police

James Foody, Lieutenant, New York State Po-
lice

Richard Bolton, Counsel, New York State Police

Donald Brandon, Assistant Deputy Superinten-
dent, Bureau of Criminal Investigations, New
York State Police

Evan Miles, Captain and Chief Investigator,
City-County Strike Force, Essex County
Prosecutor’s Office, Newark, New Jersey

Steven Bertucelli, Captain and Commanding Of-
ficer, Organized Crime Bureau, Dade County
Office of Public Safety, Miami, Florida

Earl Campbell, Legal Officer, Phoenix Police
Department, Phoenix; Arizona

May 19, 1975

Theodore L. Vernier, Regional Director, Drug
Enforcement Administration, Detroit,
Michigan

John G. Evans, Special Agent in Charge, Drug
Enforcement Administration, Atlanta, Georgia

Alwin C. Coward, Special Agent, Drug Enforce-
ment Administration, Miami, Florida

Gary G. Worden, Section Chief, Technical
Operations Division, Drug Enforcement Ad-
ministration, Washington, D.C.

Albert W. Seeley, Chief, Special Investigations
Branch, United States Customs Service,
Washington, D.C.

Laurence Leff, Executive - Assistant, Nassau
County District Attorney’s Office, Nassau
County, New York

VOLUME 2
Hearing Days and Witnesses

May 20, 1975

William V. Cleveland, Assistant Director in
Charge of Special Investigations, Organized
Crime Division, Federal Bureau of Investiga-
tion, Washington, D.C.

John R. Barron, Supervisor, Criminal Intel-
ligence Squad, Federal Bureau of Investiga-
tion, Los Angeles, California

Robert G. Sweeney, Supervisor, Organized
Crime Division, Federal Bureau of Investiga-
tion, New York, New York

Benjamin P. Grogan, Supervisor, Organized
Crime Division, Federal Bureau of Investiga-
tion, Miami, Florida

James C. Esposito, Assistant Supervisor, Or-
ganized Crime Division, Federal Bureau of In-
vestigation, Detroit, Michigan

May 21, 1975

Edward T. Joyce, Deputy Chief, Organized
Crime and Racketeering Section, U.S. Justice
Department, Washington, D.C.

Peter Schlam, Assistant United States Attorney,
Brooklyn, New York

Thomas E. Kotoske, Attorney-in-Charge, San
Francisco Organized Crime Strike Force, U.S.
Department of Justice



June 9, 1975
Joseph Busch, District Attorney, Los Angeles
County, California
Kenneth Giilis, Chief, Special Prosecutions Bu-
reau, Cook County State’s Attorney’s Office,
Chicago, Illinois
Daniel McFadden, Lieutenant, Organized Crime
Unit, Philadelphia  Police = Department,
Philadelphia, Pennsylvania
Nicholas lavarone, Chief, Organized Crime and
Corruption Task Force, Cook County State’s
Attorney’s Office, Chicago, Illinois
James R. Thompson, Jr., United States Attor-
ney, Northern District of Ilinois
Walter M. Phillips, Jr., Special Prosecutor for
Corruption, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania
June 10, 1975
Hon. Herbert Stern, U.S. District Court Judge,
District of New Jersey
Ramsey Clark, former Attorney General of the
United States
R. Kent Greenawalt, Professor, Columbia
University School of Law
Richard Uviller, Professor, Columbia University
School of Law
June 11, 1975
Edith Lapidus, Professor, Queens College, New
York
Herman Schwartz, Professor, State University of
New York at Buifalo, School of Law
June 25, 1975
Jack N. Holcomb, President, Audio Intelligence
Devices, Inc.

A. T. Bower, Manager, Government Sales, Bell

& Howell Communications Co.

Michael J. Morrissey, formerly of B.R. Fox
Company, Inc.

John .= S. VanDewerker, General Manager,
Systems Division, Ashby & Associates

James T. Fahy, Consultant, National Wiretap

xi

Commtission

Carroll M. Lynn, Chief of Police, Houston,
Texas

Anthony J.P. Farris, former U.S. Attorney,
Southern District of Texas

Joseph Jaffe, Assistant United States Attorney,
Southern District of New York

Jerris E. Bragan, former private investigator

June 26, 1975

Allen E. Ertel, District Attorney, Williamsport,
Pennsylvania

Jerry N. Schneider, President, Jerry Schneider
& Company

Richard L. Coulter, Corporate Security
Director, Hewlett Packard Co.

Allen Bell, President, Dektor Counterintel-
ligence and Security, Inc.

Martin L. Kaiser, President, Martin L. Kaiser,
Inc.

Ben Jamil, Communications Control Corpora-
tion

John 8. VanDewerker, General Manager,
Systems Division, Ashby & Associates

Milo A. Speriglio, Director and Chief, Nick Har-
ris Detectives, Inc.

H. Philip Nesbitt, Assistant Director of In-
vestigations, Pinkerton’s, Inc.

Samuel W. Daskam, General Manager, F.G.
Mason Engineering, Inc.

June 27, 1975

James Reynolds, Attorney, Criminal Division,
U.S. Department of Justice

William Caming, Attorney, American Telephone
and Telegraph

John P. Linehan, Professor, Seminole Junior
College

Neil Beller, Division Attorney, Central
Telephone Company of Nevada

Michael Simon, Special Agent, Federal Bureau
of Investigation, Las Vegas, Nevada

Karl Berolzheimer, General Counsel for Central
Telephone & Utilities Corporation






Alphabetic List of Witnesses

Adams, James, Assistant to the Director in Charge of
Investigations, Federal Bureau of Investigation
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Hearing, Tuesday, May 20, 1975

Washington, D.C.
The meeting was reconvened at 9:30 a.m., in
Room 318, Russell Building, William H. Erickson,
Chairman, presiding. Commission members
present: Willilam H. Erickson, Chairman; Chief
Richard R. Andersen, Professor G. Robert Blakey,
Samuel R. Pierce, Jr., Professor Frank J. Reming-
ton, Ms. Florence P. Shientag, Alan F. Westin.
Staff present; Kenneth J. Hodson, Esq., Execu-
tive Director; David Cook, Esq.

PROCEEDINGS

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: The Commission will
come to order.

We are honored today to have a number of
representatives from the Federal Bureau of In-
vestigation who will offer the Commission informa-
tion and advice regarding Title III in areas that have
come about from staff investigation that would go
to the effectiveness of this legislation as a means of
effectively dealing with organized crime and as a
means of pursuing effective law enforcement while
ne:t violating the reasonable needs for privacy.

The first witness that we have this morning is
William Cleveland, Assistant Director of the
Federal Bureau of Investigation.

Mr. Cleveland, we are pleased to have you here.
Would you be sworn, sir?

[Whereupon, William Cleveland was duly sworn
by the Chairman.]

" TESTIMONY OF ASSISTANT
DIRECTOR WILLIAM V. CLEVELAND,
FELERAL BUREAU OF
INVESTIGATION, ACCOMPANIED BY -
ALVIN A. STAFFELD, INSPECTOR,
AND JOHN E. KELLY, JR., ,
INSPECTOR, FEDERAL BUREAU OF
INVESTIGATION

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: As I understand it,

you have a prepared statement that you are going
to offer. ‘
Is that ready for distribution or
pies for Commission members?
MR. CLEVELAND: Yes, it is:
CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: We are indebted to
you for preparing a statement in such detail, and it
will be very valuable to us, and at this time, with

i

the Commission’s permission, if [ hear no objection,
I will suggest that this be included as part of the
record and as part of the proceedings of this Com-
mission.

Hearing no objection, it will be filed and included
as a part of the record of this Commission.

Mr. Cleveland, 1 don’t know how you desire to
proceed, but to try to save time—I[ know how com-
mitted you are—if it is agreeable to you, I would
appreciate your hitting the highlights of this by way
of some preliminary remarks, and then upon
completion of those remarks, Mr. Cook of our staff
will ask some preliminary questions, and then the
Commission itself will proceed to interrogate you
on your prepared statement and on the areas that
we have reviewed with you previously.

MR. CLEVELAND: All right, sir.

Mr. Chairman, I was asked specific questions in
connection with this appearance, and this statement
includes the answers to some of those specific
questions. It is fairly brief, so if I may, 1 will read it.

When Congress enacted the Omnibus Crime Con-
trol and Safe Streets Act of 1968 it was obvious that
some concern existed on Capitol Hill about the
possible abuse of electronic surveillances. And well
it might have, considering the advanced state of
technical developments in recent years and the
large number of law enforcement agencies employ-
ing these sophisticated listening devices.

Counterbalancing this concern, however, was the
undeniable fact that society needed protection from
such pervasive evils as organized crime, and that’
electronic surveillances provide the Government
with one of the most effective weapons in its legal
armory.

Organized crime, by its very nature, is a vast con-

. spiracy which does not lend itself to investigative

do you have co-.
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techniques aimed at lone-wolf car thieves, bandits,
burglars, and muggers. It is big business in every
sense of the word, and its members often enjoy

~positions of power, as well as great respectability, in

their local communities, Furthermore, its leaders
exercise such a strong control over their operations
that potential witnesses are justifiably reluctant to
testify for fear of jeopardizing their lives or those of
their families. And physical surveillances are ex-
tremely limited in effectiveness, since they can
determine who is meeting with whom but rarely
what is said.



As a result of all these obstacles, our experience
in the FBI has shown that electronic surveillances
are one of the few investigative techniques to con-
sistently hit the underworld where it hurts and,
because of this, there are few things more
uniformly feared by the hoodlum element. No
bookmaker of any consequence can operate
without his telephone network, and, by and large,
Title III of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe
Streets Act effectively cuts into these networks.

Conscious of two such conflicting concerns-—one
for the preservation of individual privacy and one
for the protection of society against mobs of
ruthless killers—the FBI has instituted various
procedures to safeguard the former without endan-
gering the latter in the use of Title III.

Needless to say, initial action in these investiga-
tions commences on the field level, and a number
of our representatives from around the country
have been invited here to testify before you and
answer any questions you may wish to ask them.
Certainly it is they who know their subjects best
and who have determined which investigative
techniques will be most productive in their local
situations, and who have worked with the United
States Attorney or Strike Force Attorney on' the
scene to draw up requests for Title III authoriza-
tion. It is also they who go to the judges for court
orders after the Attorney General has granted ap-
proval, and it is they who supervise the actual
operation of the electronic surveillances and the in-
vestigations stemming from them.

My purpose in appearing here before you today
is to discuss the supervision and review of these ac-
tivities from a headquarters level. .

Basically, Headquarters’ control of electronic
surveillances is threefold: case supervision, legal
review, and executive approval or disapproval.

When a Title Ul affidavit is received at FBI
Headquarters, it is closely scrutinized from the
casework standpoint in the unit and section levels
to insure that the factual material is accurate, that
the probable cause is current and adequate, that
the case is of sufficient importance to warrant such
coverage, and that an electronic surveillance is
necessary to bring the investigation to a successful
conclusion.

Because our experience on a national level gives
us a broad overview not available in any one field
office, we are particularly well situated to compare
hoodlum operations in various parts of the country
and evaluate their relationship to the organized
crime structure as a whole.

Through this nationwide experience we are also
better able to analyze the preparation of each af-
fidavit for conteni than is the supervisory staff in a
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given field office, which handles only a fraction of
the number of affidavits in a year that we do.

In addition, being removed from the actual in-
vestigation of the case itself, we can often form a
more objective appraisal regarding the statutory
provision that, before electronic surveillance be
resorted to, the applying agency must certify that
normal investigative procedures are either too dan-
gerous or are unlikely to succeed.

With respect to probable cause, our headquarters
staff reviews all Title III affidavits for adequacy as
well as to make certain that they meet the Depart-
ment’s 21-day rule. Under this guideline, the De-
partment has stipulated that no more than three
weeks may transpire between the date of the last in-
formation relating to probable cause in the affidavit
and the time the affidavit itself reaches the Attor-
ney General's desk for approval.

Because of our broad overview experience in
these matters, we have also encountered several in-
stances wherein the field apparently failed to real-
ize that the probable cause in its affidavit was so
overwhelming that it did not need a Title Il at all.
It already had enough information to either apply
for a search warrant or to go before a Federal
Grand Jury for a possible indictment. In such cases,
we decline the field’s application and suggest what
we believe is a more appropriate course of action.

On the second level of Headquarters’ control of
Title 1II applications is the review of the affidavit by
our Legal Counsel Division, which has the overall
responsibility of insuring that these documents are
legally sound in all aspects and ready for presenta-
tion to the Attorney General.

The third and last level, of course, is the execu-
tive approval or disapproval of the affidavits, based
on a thorough review by myself, as Assistant
Director, by the Deputy Associate Director-In-
vestigative, by the Associate Director, and finally
by the Director, himself. This is in keeping with the
Departmental guidelines that Title HI requests
come from the “‘highest ranking officer of the agen-
cy with jurisdiction over the offense in connection
with which the interception is to be made.”

The qualifications of the reviewing officials on
the various levels at Bureau Headquarters include a
broad spectrum of experience, ranging from: previ-
ous field practice at installing and operating Title
Il surveillances to a high-level oversight
background in examining and approving more than
800 such applications during the past six years.

We have also, through this long experience,
learned many valuable lessons and, [ think, im-
proved our opcrations as a result.

Probably the most important discovery we made
in this respect was that electronic surveillances are



expensive and require great expenditures of man-
power. When a small office applies for one, we
have to transfer in a number of agents from sur-
rounding offices on a temporary basis or else the
rest of the work of that office would suffer substan-
tially. Altogether, Title 1II operations have cost the
FBI approximately $6.4 million in manpower and
resources since 1969.

On the other hand, fines and confiscations of
cash, property, weapons, and wagering parapher-
nalia stemming from Title III investigations during
the same period have amounted to more than $8.4
million or a "“profit,” you might say, of some $2
million. But even if we received no return at all on
the money spent, it should be borne in mind that
electronic surveillances may be utilized only as a
last resort and that the 1,300 subjects convicted as
a result of Title Il evidence in FBI cases would un-
doubtedly never have been convicted otherwise.
Furthermore, we should also remember that these
1,300 subjects include some of the top names in the
American underworld. How do you place a dollar-
and-cents value on that?

From the standpoint of experience, we have been
improving with each passing year, so that affidavits
are now better prepared in the field and fewer have
to 'be turned down on the headquarters level
because of errors, faulty probable cause, missing
elements, or the like,

In the operation of the electronic surveillances
themselves, our field agents have gradually learned
how to minimize the number of interceptions, so
that extraneous messages may be cut off as quickly
as possible, coverage of pay booths is restricted to
specific times, and monitoring is discontinued as
soon as a violation has been established and all the
members of the conspiracy have been identified.

Naturally, as our intelligence in the field of or-
ganized crime increases, we have been able to tar-
get our investigations more effectively, so that we
are now in a better position to stress quality rather
than quantity. And that is essential if you really
hope to make any serious inroads in the activities of
major criminal groups operating throughout the
country at this time.

Just recently, in fact, penetrative Title Il
coverage by the FBI led to the indictment of 24
persons charged with conducting the largest book-
making and policy operation in the Metropolitan
New York City area. It has been estimated that the
ring—which had close Syndicate ties—was handling
at least $100 million a year in wagers.

Investigations of this sort have not only enabled
the Bureau to increase its effectiveness in.the fight
against organized crime but have also confirmed
our previous findings that gambling is the federal
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offense most susceptible to Title Il coverage and
the one most devastated by it.

Obviously, as provided for in the Omnibus Crime
Control and Safe Streets Act, we have employed
electronic  surveillances against hoodhum loan
sharks, extortionists, criminals dealing in interstate
transportation of stolen property, and the like but,
as a rule, we found that few criminals rely as exclu-
sively on telephonic communications as do large-
scale bookmakers.

Since these gamblers provide the underworld
with a substantial amount of its illicit revenue, they
constitute one of our foremost targets. And our ef-
forts to combat them would be seriously impaired
without the use of Title III. Therefore, we would
hate very much to lose such a valuabie investigative
tool, and we have taken every possible precaution
to insure that it is used in strict conformity with the
law.

Now, in reply to certain questions raised by the
Commission prior to my appearance here today, |
would like to state that I am an Assistant Director
of the Special Investigative Division. Under my
direct supervision are the activities of three sec-
tions, one of which deals exclusively with organized
crime violations. In this section are a Section Chief,
his Number One Man, and four units—consisting of
a total of four Unit Chiefs and nine Supervisors—all
of whom are charged with the review of Title III ap-
plications, depending upon the geographical loca-
tion of the submitting field office. Of these 15 su-
pervisory officials, more than half have had direct
experience as Title IIl case agents or affiants in the
field, and all have had broad supervisory ex-
perience either in the field or here at Burean
Headquarters. Their length of service ranges from
10 years’ agent time to more than 30.

As regards the reviewing personnel in the De-
partment’s Organized Crime and Racketeering Sec-
tion, we work quite closely with them on each
request, and our standards and considerations are
substantially the same as theirs.

Although we keep no precise figures on the per-
centage of affidavits which are modified at
headquarters level for reasons other than style and
typographical errors, I think a fair estimate would
be approximately 20 to 30 per cent for the larger,
more experienced offices and 60 to 70 per cent for
the smaller offices which have handled fewer Title
I installations. Most of the requested changes deal
with such things as updating the probable cause,
establishing the informant’s position and the basis
of his knowledge, meeting the requirements of the
statute, and naming all the principals in a gambling
operation, rather than the minimum specified in the
Organized Crime Control Act of 1970.



In addition, after leaving the Bureau, these af-
fidavits go to the Criminal Division of the Depart-
ment of Justice where other changes may be sug-
gested.

With respect to the possibility of shortening the
review process, our Director, Clarence Kelley,
testified before this Commission last September
that he thought the present procedures were ab-
solutely necessary. I agreed fully with Mr. Kelley at
the time, and there has been no change in the Bu-
reau’s position since then.

Congress and. the public are both concerned
about the impact of electronic surveillances on the
issue of individual privacy, and I do not believe that
we should do anything to relax the safeguards now
employed to oversee these operations.

The law is a good one. It is functioning effective-
ly. It has survived every legal challenge to date. It
has met the test of time. | see no reason to make
any serious alterations in it.

Now, Mr. Chairman, I would like to introduce
my Deputy, Number One Man Inspector Al Staffeld
on my left, and Inspector John Kelly on my right.
And we have four supervisory agents from field of-
fices throughout the country seated behind us. We
have James Esposito, from Detroit; Benjamin
Grogan from Miami; Robert G. Sweeney from New
York; and John R. Barron from Los Angeles.

I hope among these we can answer your
questions.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Thank you. Do you
feel that each of these will be volunteering informa-
tion at some stage or that they may?

MR. CLEVELAND: I think that they will.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Then may I ask that
they all be sworn at this time?

{Whereupon, Alvin A. Staffeld, John E. Kelly,
Jr., Robert Sweeney, John Barron, Benjamin
Grogan, and James Esposito were duly sworn by
the Chairman.]

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Now, to proceed with
staff questions before pursuing questions on an in-
dividual basis from the Commission members.

And I might say I am still rather embarrassed by
the attendance of the Commisssion members. We
have eight Congressional members that I hoped
would be in attendance since this is extremely im-
portant testimony. We do have a number of our
public members present, but I hope the remaining
members will be here before the testimony is
completed.

Mr. Cook.

MR. COOK: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Cleveland, referring to your statement and
the impact of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe
Streets Act of 1968 upon the state of electronic sur-
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veillance at that time, can you give the Commission
some idea of what the Bureau’s practices were in
the field of electronic surveillance prior to the
enactment of the Act, and how do you interpret the
existing law as to apply to your own practices?

MR. CLEVELAND: Just prior to the enactment
of the Act our electronic surveillance coverage in
criminal matters was practically non-existent.

MR. COOK: Was this due to Justice Department
policy at that time?

MR. CLEVELAND: Yes, mainly.

MR. COOK: It was not immediately upon enact-
ing the statute that you did become active in elec-
tronic surveillance; is that correct?

MR. CLEVELAND: Upon enactment of this par-
ticular legislation there was still a period when
there was no electronic surveillance coverage. In
1969, the first installation was made under the Act.

MR. COOK: Do you recall and have any figures
at your disposal which would indicate the number
or frequency of installations which you used in the
early stages of the Actin 1969? R

MR. CLLEVELAND: I don’t have the figures at
my disposal. There have been over 800 since 1969.
There was a period of activity in 1971 where we
had more than we have had before or since, but
other than that they have been pretty well stable.

MR. COOK: When you first began to implement
the statute and your own agency began electronic
surveillance operations, what was the nature of
your approach to this job? Was this something
which you were technically unprepared for at that
time, or did you have a pretty good idea of what
needed to be done under the statute?

I am trying to get at the learning process which
you indicated, that you had learned some things
about electronic surveillance.

MR. CLEVELAND: Technically, we were quite
well prepared. From the standpoint of the statute,
itself, and the preparation of affidavits, the obtain-
ing of probable cause, this obviously was new and
the gambling cases were new insofar as the FBI was
concerned, and there was a learning process in-
volved there.

MR. COOK: Now, you had been an agent in the
Bureau prior to the use of any electronic surveil-
lance, isn’t that right, an enforcement officer?

MR. CLEVELAND: I beg your pardon?

MR. COOK: Were you not an enforcement of-
ficer in the FBI before the enactment of the Elec-
tronic Surveillance Act?

MR. CLEVELAND: Yes.

MR. COOK: And did you have experience in the
organized crime field prior to the enactment of the
1968 bill?



MR. CLEVELAND: The gentlemen here, par-
ticularly Mr. Staffeld and Mr. Kelly, on my left and
right, were far more active in it prior to 1968 than |
was.

MR. COOK: Could you give, perhaps among the
three of you, some idea of the procedures which
the Bureau relied on in organized crime investiga-
tions before it had available to it electronic surveil-
lance?

MR. STAFFELD: Our interest in organized
crime, of course, went back to 1957, after that
famous Apalachin meeting. And we found at that
time it was very difficult to get any basic intel-
ligence information with respect to organized
crime, itself. Physical surveillances and record
checks didn’t produce the material, the meat that
we wanted. And as a consequence, we were
authorized-—oh, I believe it was in the late '50’s or
early 1960’s—to use electronic surveillance
techniques for the purpose of gathering intel-
ligence.

After a period of time, and in fact up to July 12,
1965 we did use that technique, but on July 12,
1965 it was discontinued and we had not used that
technique wuntil the Title I provisions were
enacted.

MR. COOK: Your use of the technique at that
time was under the authority of the Justice Depart-
ment?

MR. STAFFELD: That is right, sir.

MR. COOK: And the context in which that was
carried out at the time was that interception was
permitted but that divulgence was not; is that right?

MR. STAFFELD: That is correct.

MR. COOK: Now, in addition to your activities
in electronic surveillance, what conventional means
did you rely upon in enforcement of organized
crime laws before enactment of the 1568 bill?

MR. STAFFELD: Well, this would include the
good old hard-nosed investigations, the physical
surveillance, the observations and, of course, the
inclusion of informant information that you can
develop from time to time. And then the privilege
of search warrants would also help out in the ob-
taining of the necessary evidence.

MR. COOK: Is there any basis upon which you
could compare your effectiveness at that time in or-
ganized crime investigations to the effectiveness
which the Bureau seemed to enjoy in areas such as
bank robbery, interstate theft, stolen cars, and so
forth?

MR. STAFFELD: In the absence of the Title Il
privilege?

MR. COOQK: That is right.

MR. STAFFELD: Well, I am quite certain that
what we were after were the kingpins in organized
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crime. And we were unable to penetrate that area
of insulation which existed between the street gam-
bler and the kingpin or the boss.

So 1 don’t think that prior to the enactment of
Title Il we were as successful in getting the big
people. Later, with the Title IIl, we were able to
penetrate deeper into the organization.

MR. COOK: And when was it that the Bureau
obtained jurisdiction in interstate gambling?

MR. STAFFELD: In the fall of 1961.

MR. COOK: It was in 1970 that the Bureau ob-
tained jurisdiction in the illegal gamblmg business?

MR. STAFFELD: Right.

MR. COOK: So that your investigative
techniques against organized crime or your jurisdic-
tion, I should say, was enlarged by statute prior to
enactment of the Organized Crime Act of 19687

MR. STAFFELD: Yes, it was.

MR. COOK: Okay. With reference to the ad-
vanced state of technical development which Mr.
Cleveland referred to, how does the Bureau struc-
ture its apparatus for insuring that its own technolo-
gy is adequate to keep up with the investigative
needs in the field?

MR. CLEVELAND: Are you speakmg of the ac-
tual mechanical techniques now?

MR. COOK: Well, for example, does the Bureau
have—I know they have a national crime laborato-
ry, a forensic-type service which it offers to local
and state police departments,

MR. CLEVELAND: Right.

MR. COOK: Do you have similar technical ap-
paratus. which you rely on to assure you have a
technological capability in electronic surveillance?

MR. CLEVELAND: Well, I think you would
have to say that the procedure of keeping up is a
constant training procedure, which we do have,
ranging from our new agents right through to our
experienced agents operating in organized crime,

The laboratory likewise keeps tabs with all new
developments and is right up to scratch on those
things.

Does that answer your question at all?

MR. CQOK: Yes, I think it gets into the area.,

What type of pcrsonnel are employed in your
laboratory who are devoted to the development of
your technological capability in electronic surveil-
lance? Are these engineers?

MR. CLEVELAND: Engineers, scientists, ycs.
And 1 think a group of representatives from our
laboratory appeared before this Commission and
gave testimony in depth as to their operations in
connection with Title 1il. And they, of course, are a
little bit better qualified to speak on their opera-
tions than are we, their operations being engineer-
ing and technical to a large degree, whereas ours is
more or less investigative.



MR. COOK: Do you have procedures whereby
you insure that the latest in technological develop-
ments can be deployed by your investigative per-
sonnel, in other words, that they don’t just blossom
in the laboratory and never hit the streets, so to
speak?

MR. CLEVELAND: Yes, we have laboratory
technicians instructing our agents who are operat-
ing in organized crime matters regularly. And they
actually go to the field on many occasions and work
on installations that are necessary in connection
with specific operations.

MR. COOK: So do you have a—perhaps job clas-
sification is the wrong word—but do you have per-
sonnel who function as training people in the
technical area to insure you have a field operation
capability which is up to date with your technologi-
cal achievements?

MR. CLEVELAND: Absolutely right.

MR. COOK: And in terms of the dynamics of an
ongoing investigation 1 take it you may have de-
mands in different cities for various types of equip-
ment—cameras or video-tape or bugs, and so forth?

MR. CLEVELAND: Where that happens, the
field only has to let us know and the laboratory will
see to it that that equipment is sent promptly to
that particular area, along with a technician, if
necessary, to help in the installation.

MR. COOK: Is the bulk of your sophisticated
equipment maintained centrally in Washington?

MR. CLEVELAND: No, it is located throughout
the field—and based on prior needs, there is a cer-
tain amount of equipment in each of our 59 field
offices.

You develop a history of need in various areas.
And Detroit may have far more electronic equip-
ment or technical equipment than does Savannah,
for example. And based on those needs, the equip-
ment is there.

When they need more, Washington will send it

out,
* MR. COOK: Do you ever have occasion to
exchange or compare with other Federal investiga-
tive agencies, such as the Drug Enforcement Ad-
ministration, their own developing capabilities in
this area?

MR. CLEVELAND: We do that regularly. Our
laboratory technicians are in touch with their
laboratory technicians and Mr. John Kelly, here,
maintains close liaison on the headquarters level
with the DEA from an investigative standpoint. We
are in close touch with each other.

MR. COOK: Have you found this to be of mutual
benefit?

MR. CLEVELAND: Mutual benefit. Indeed, it is.
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MR. COOK: One of the remarks in your state-
ment went to the effect that a determination was
made in the reviewing process as to whether the ap-
plication was a suitable one for deployment of Title
I1I. And I take it—and correct me, if I am
wrong—that this is a policy determination more
than a probable cause determination; is that right?

MR. CLEVELAND: Well, starting with the
statute, itself, we want to be sure that it is the type
of case that is covered by the statute. That is
number one.

And we go from there.

It may be that from experience by personnel here
at Headquarters a different approach might be ap-
propriate for a particular case—or it may be from
reviewing material that they have already obtained
through investigation that there is no need for Title
rI.

We have to satisfy ourselves that according to the
statute there is no other logical way of obtaining
the information other than Title III.

MR. COOK: Well, is your manpower
adequate—have you made a policy judgment that,
for example, all gambling operations which fall
within the ambit of the statute of 1955 are an ap-
propriate subject for electronic surveillance?

MR. CLEVELAND: No, not at all. All gambling
subjects would not be proper subjects for Title Il
installations. We try to restrict our gambling cases
to quality type solely, no “Mom and Pop’’ opera-
tions, no little old lady at the candy store. It has to
be targeted toward persons who are operating on a
rather high level in a syndicate or someone who is
operational in a very large gambling ring to warrant
the use of Title 111, we feel.

MR. COOK: So your reviewing section has to
have some kind of fairly close liaison with an intel-
ligence function; is that correct?

MR. CLEVELAND: Yes, indeed.

MR. COOK: As to the importance of the applica-
tions you receive?

MR. CLEVELAND: Absolutely.

MR. COOK: Do you rely more on the input of
the field appraisal, in other words, the people who
gather the intelligence in the field, or do you rely
on centralized files which would represent what you
have already accumulated in terms of intelligence
about gambling operations in a particular area?

MR. CLEVELAND: We have a centralized
system in the FBI unlike some other government
agencies who are compartmentalized or operate on
a regional basis. We operate solely on a centralized
concept in the FBIL So the information being
reviewed at headquarters is information gleaned
from all our 59 field offices and maintained on a
central level from that review a determination is
made.



MR. COOK: In other words, if an application
came into your office from, say Chicago and it
named as its principal subject John Doe, would you
have the capability at Headquarters of making a
complete intelligence check on John Doe and his
significance in organized crime in Chicago at
Headquarters?

MR. CLEVELAND: Normally that would be
possible, yes, not only from information from
Chicago, but information that might come in from
Los Angeles or New York or other offices relating
to John Doe. It would all be considered in cur cen-
tralized check of records. ~
- MR. COOK: You would then have access to in-
formation from other cities which the field office
originating the application would not have?

MR. CLEVELAND: That is many times cor-
rect—not always correct, however, because if two
field offices know of the same subject more than
likely those two field offices would have the same
information about that subject. But that is not al-
ways true. So the only way to have a complete
check of everything the FBI knows about an in-
dividual is through a check of the central files here.

MR. COOK: In assessing the importance of elec-
tronic surveillance, is there a flow through field of-
fices independent = of = intelligence input to
Headquarters? In other words, would Detroit and
Chicago have an intelligence liaison independent of
the files that have been sent to your Headquarters?

MR. CLEVELAND: Not normally. Normally any
intelligence information developed by Detroit and
Chicago about a particular individual would also be
channeled into Headquarters.

MR. COOK: In terms of data retention and
retrieval, what kind of capability do you have? Do
you have a computerized capability as far as intel-
ligence assessments are concerned?

MR, CLEVELAND: No, sir, we do not.

MR. COOK: You have to run a manual file
check?

MR. CLEVELAND: Right.

MR. COOK: Do you ever find that this slows
down the process?

MR. CLEVELAND: [ don't think so to that
degree. I think it is very necessary to be able to
manually retrieve intelligence information on an or-
ganized crime subject for a thorough view. Sure,
certain key things can be computerized and are
computerized. In the Justice Department, for exam-
ple, they have the computerized racketeer profile.
But to have a complete review of all information
available about an individual, 1 personally would
like to see the whole file and not just some key
things that were punched into a card and compu-
terized.
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MR. COOK: Do you rely to any extent on the
Racketeer Profile System the Justice Department
uses?

MR. CLEVELAND: No, sir. A large percentage
of the information going into their computers is
taken directly from FBI reports.

MR. COOK: You mentioned the 21 days which
the Justice Department has mandated for probable
cause. In our interviews in the field in some of the
major cities there were indications that particularly
in theft and fencing operations, the frequency of
the commission of the offense was not of a daily na-
ture which characterizes a gambling business. In
other words, there might be a theft the first day of
the month; it might not come again until the 30th
day of that month. And the sale of those goods and
passing on of those goods to a fence or buyer might
take place even as long as three or four weeks later.

Do you think, or have you found a need, based
upon the intelligence which you have received, and
the theft and fencing applications which you have
received, to relax the 2l-day requirement in cases
such as these where there is not a daily ongoing
business?

MR. STAFFELD: I think the rule is an adminis-
trative rule that is established by the Department of
Justice right now, and I think it has been utilized
because it has been workable in our type of case.
We haven’t had a great deal of experience with the
Title 11 in connection with theft from interstate
shipment or bank robbery or anything else. It is a
different kind of a crime. It is not a constant, ongo-
ing thing.

1 would expect that if there was some solid infor-
mation respecting pertinent conversations that were
outside of the 21 days—I would think that there
would be some leeway. I think that it would be part
of the probable cause. So I don’t know that it would
be necessary to relax or revise that particular ad-
ministrative rule. I couldn’t say,

MR. COOK: But you think there might be occa-
sions where there would be suitable exceptions to
the rule?

MR. CLEVELAND: Oh, I think there could be,
yes.

MR. COOK: Mr. Cleveland, you made reference
to the amount of money expended on electronic
surveillance by the Bureau and—Ilet me get the cor-
rect figure here—$6.4 million in manpower and
resources since 1969. Can you give the Commission
any idea how this compares with the allocation of
manpower and resources to the conventional means
of investigation during the same period?

I realize you may not have budget figures in front
of you— ‘

MR. CLEVELAND: No.



MR. COOK: Is this something you could provide
the Commission with—a comparison of the expen-
ditures made by the Bureau on electronic surveil-

lance with the expenditures made by the Bureau in
other conventional areas?

MR. CLEVELAND: 1 don’t know—number one,
yes, we can furnish figures relating to expenditures
in connection with various types of investigative
operations of the FBI. True, we can do that.

1 don’t know of any figure, however, that has
compared cost of Title LIl operations with any other
specific type operation, any one of the 180 Federal
violations that we handle.

But there are cost figures relating to the various
operations. There is a cost figure for organized
crimes; there is a cost figure for white collar crimes;
there is a cost figure for general crimes of a specific
name—things of this sort. If this would be of any
help to you, there are those figures available from
our budget.

MR. COOK: I think this would be of help to the
Commission, and I think you recognize the point of
the question is in comparing the strain on the
budget of the Bureau for expenditure on Title IlII in
comparison with expenditures on conventional
means might give us some kind of figure on the
return that is obtained in terms of convictions or in-
dictments or disruptions of organization—whatever
criteria ‘one might use to measure the success. We
would then have to bring that back to the cost of
the efforts.

MR. CLEVELAND: You would have to say an
expenditure of $6.5 million since 1969 would be a
figure of way less than | per cent of the cost of
other operations in the FBI.

MR. COOK: Less than 1 per cent?

MR. CLEVELAND: Oh, it would be less than 1
per cent, I'm sure.

MR. STAFFELD: I am wondering, Mr. Cook.
Are you asking to compare the cost of a gambling
investigation with the cost of a bank robbery in-
vestigation? Or are you asking to compare a gam-
bling investigation wherein there is no Title HI use
with one where there is?

MR. CQOK: I would say both comparisons would
be meaningful.

MR. STAFFELD: I think if you are going to com-
pare a gambling case with a bank robbery case, you
have apples and oranges, really.

MR. COOK: Then I think perhaps it should be
restricted to a context of use of electronic surveil-
lance versus use of conventional means.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Mr. Cook, would you
mind if I asked a question?

MR. COOK: Certainly, Professor, go ahead.
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PROFESSOR BLAKEY: When people see a
figure of $& millicn they tend to compare it with
their personal income and when I think of $6 mil-
lion, that is a lot of money, and the attitude is,
“That's awfully expensive.” Most people who
genuinely want to understand criminal investiga-
tions and this kind of criminal investigation in par-
ticular, need a context, that is, they need a feel for
how expensive a bank robbery investigation is, the
typical one. It could give them a feel for how ex-
pensive investigations are, that is, a feel for how ex-
pensive a gambling case with a wiretap is as against
a gambling case without a wiretap.

The figure you just gave us, for example, that this
is less than | per cent of the Bureau's operation,
suddenly throws us into sharp relief that while $6
million is very expensive if you match it against my
personal income, as against the operational costs of
the FBI, it is not fairly large or fairly expensive.

And I think perspective is what the Commission
needs to have in discussing investigations and the
cost of investigations.

But simply citing the figure—I think the figure
for the cost of an average Federal wiretap is $5,000
or $6,000. That sounds like an awful lot of money.
Yet I have seen figures indicating that in the Strike
Force in Chicago the average Strike Force in-
vestigation costs $200,000. Now, §5,000 or
$10,000 thrown against $200,000 indicates that this
is one alternative that, while expensive in terms. of
personal income, is not expensive in terms of a
general cost framework.

That is what Mr. Cook would like to have some
rough estimates on, so the record can reflect the
proper values.

MR. CLEVELAND: Professor Blakey, what you
say points up a problem we have in the budget area.
We are sometimes asked to come up with a case-
by-tase figure of what certain types of investiga-
tions cost. This is a most difficult thing to do, and I
think you can understand readily why. You can
have one case that costs $1,000 and then the Patty
Hearst case comes along and it costs millions. Or
you can have a routine background Presidential ap-
pointee-type investigation on an individual for
which we charge a little over. $2,000, and then -
along comes the Ford investigation and the
Rockefeller investigation that again cost millions of
dollars.

So it is very difficult to come up with a case-by-
case figure.

So what we have attempted to do, or what the
Department has asked us to dois to come up with a
cost by man-years on a particular program: How
much does the organized crime program cost? How
much does the white collar crime program cost on
an annual basis?



We can provide this type figure through surveys
of manpower use in the field.

But to come up with an individual cost figure by
violation is a very difficult thing to do.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: I think even program
cost would put it in context.

MR. CLEVELAND: The program costs we can
furnish.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY' To continue this line,
for example, to talk about how successful or how
expensive would a gambling investigation be
without surveillance and noting that throwing the
surveillance in may make it twice ‘as expensive is
sometimes not helpful. It also may make it success-
ful. And then you are comparing and contrasting a
high cost with no success against a higher cost with
success. It is only then that it seems to me you have
a value context to evaluate the technique.

{The information requested follows.]

WILLIAM V. CLEVELAND
August 8, 1975

General Kenneth Hodson

Executive Director

National Commission For The Review of Federal and State Laws
Relating to Wiretapping and Electronic Surveillance

Room 708

1875 Connecticut Avenue, N.W.

Washington, D.C. 20009

Dear Ken:

In response to your telephonic request of August 5, 1975, the
following information was prepared by my staff:

Cost figures incurred in the investigation of an illegal gambling
operation utilizing conventional techniques as compared with
electronic surveillance methods are not available for analysis
due to many changing variables.

An actual case, however, will serve to point out the overall in-
vestigative effectiveness of a Title 1II installation. For two years,
prior to 1969, the FBI conducted an investigation to piece
together the activities of a major East Coast numbers operation,
In June, 1969, armed with the Title Ul provisions of the Om-
nibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968, the FBI rein-
stituted its efforts against this combine and within three months
from the date of the first court order, more than 55 subjects
were indicted by a Federal Grand Jury. To date, 49 or these per-
sons have pleaded guilty, receiving fines totaling $44,000 and
sentences adding up to 100 years in actual prison time and
probation.

1 trust that the above information will be of assistance to you.

Sincerely,
{signed] Bill

MR. COOK: Thank you, Professor. That elu-
cidates the point I was trying to make.

I just have one further question for Mr. Cleve-
land. Most of the questions and areas of interest
which we submitted to you I think have been an-
swered adequately in your prepared statement,
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I did want to ask you if there is any flow of per-
sonnel between Division 9, which is the Organized
Crime Division, and field supervisors. I other
words, would a man who had worked in Headquar-
ters then ever go back out into the field and employ
his expertise which he apparently acquired under
your supervision in actual field investigations? Is
this ever done?

MR. CLEVELAND: Yes, [ would almost say,
“yes, unfortunately,” because, from a strictly selfish
standpoint it is invaluable for me to have ex-
perienced persconnel like Inspector Staffeld and In-
spector Kelly at Headquarters and not let them go
back to the field.

However, in actual experience and practice we
have a development program where inspectors,
after coming into Headquarters for a couple of
years, are considered for the next step up: The In-
spection Staff and, from there, to Special Assistant
Agent in Charge in the Field, and then the full In-
spector’s Staff, and so on,

So there is a constant flow of men coming into
Headquarters.

MR. COOK: Do you know how many men
crossed this route in the last year, for example?

MR. CLEVELAND: In the last year in the Divi-
sion 15 to 20 men, [ would say, and 5 out of the Or-
ganized Crime Section.

MR. COOK: Thank you very much.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Thank you very
much, Mr. Cook.

Professor Blakey.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Mr. Cleveland, [ see
from your background that you have been in the
Department as a clerk since 1939 and in Special In-
vestigations since roughly 1951,

Now, the Kefauver hearings were held in the
early >50s. They were followed by McClellan Com-
mittee hearings in the late '50's and early '60's.
You were in the FBI and could watch the special
group under Attorney General Rogers in its efforts
to deal with organized crime. You have had an op-
portunity to watch the Kennedy program on or-
ganized crime in the 1960’s. You saw what former
Attorney General Clark did or did not do in the or-
ganized crime area. You saw the Nixon Administra-
tion come in and begin a new drive on organized
crime. You have seen the legislative program by
Congress begin in the early '60’s, go through the
Wiretap Act in 1968, and then end with the Or-
ganized Crime Control Actin 1970.

What difference has all of this made? 1 am not
talking now about effectiveness or efficiency in the
sense that you couldn’t get convictions in 1960 and
you can get convictions in 1974.



With all of the tools you have had, all of the man-
power commitment that you have made, has it
really made a difference with organized crime in
the street?

MR. CLEVELAND: Yes. One thing I would like
to clarify, Professor Blakey, I have been here an in-
ordinately long time, since 1951, but from ’51 to
'61 I was involved in 'the Intelligence Division
operations, strictly security work. And from '61 to
1970 I ran a section having to do with employee
security and special inquiry investigations, Pre-
sidental appointees and what not, whereas Mr. Staf-
feld and Mr, Kelly are far more capable of answer-
ing your question since they have been on or-
ganized crime for longer as specialists than L.

MR. STAFFELD: 1 know and recognize that
there were times when there was probably not as
much enthusiasm in senior levels of the Department
as there were at other times. But I think basically
once we acquired a foundation of intelligence on
what organized crime was and who was involved, |
think there was a normal progression toward
prosecution.

Now, I'do agree that—

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Mr. Staffeld, 1 grant
there has been a recognition of what is going on.
The President’s Crime Commission of 1967 laid out
the national structure of organized crime and [ un-
derstand the data in the Report was largely based
on the FBI electronic surveillance, and in my
judgment, you just can’t ignore the nature and
scope of the problem you identified and its seri-
ousness. And [ am not going to argue with the fact
that the Bureau has moved from a handful of con-
victions in the early 1960’s to a substantial number
today.

I want to go beyond the question of simple con-
victions and say: What difference did the convic-
tions make on the organized crime problem in the
United States? Are we turning it around?

MR. STAFFELD: Oh, you are talking about the
impact of the investigations?

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Yes. The way it is put to
me sometimes is I grant you wiretapping is effec-
tive in the sense it gets evidence, and it leads to
convictions, but what difference does it make if you
convict a hundred more gamblers? They will just be
followed by another hundred gamblers. Con-
sequently, while we are getting gambling convic-
tions, the loss of privacy that we must give up to get
them, in light of the fact that we are not turning the
gambling problem around, makes no difference.”

The same thing can be said in the narcotics area,
although 1 don’t expect you to comment on that,
and I think the same thing could be said in the fenc-
ing area.
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So, supposing we use wiretaps in the gambling,
fencing, and narcotics areas, are we going to get rid
of them? No, and we will just give up a lot of priva-
cy. If we used the conventional techniques, the
crime problem wouldn’t—

MR. STAFFELD: 1 think it would. If you are
going to use normal techniques and remove the use
of Title IIl, you are going to have a minimum of
success against the elite of organized crime.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Even if you have max-
imum success, there are 24 families in La Cosa
Nostra. You have had wiretapping authority since
1968. Is a single one of those families out of busi-
ness?

MR. STAFFELD: Well, there is more than one.
It has been quite well decimated. There might be
new elements of leadership, not quite as strong, but
certainly they are fragmented and in some areas it
is at the point where, to accept a position of leader-
ship, is only inviting trouble or a jail sentence.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Are you testifying that
people are not accepting positions of leadership?

MR. STAFFELD: I think that there are some
areas where it is not sought after like it once was.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: If it is true that some of
the LCN families are beginning to be decimated,
isn't it also true that Cuban groups, Latin American
groups, black groups, are just stepping into their
shoes anyway?

MR. STAFFELD: I think in some areas this is
true. I think some of the fellows we have from the
field could probably give a good answer.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Then what difference
does it make if we knock out an LCN family in ad-
dition to LCN leadership, if it is just succeeded by a
Puerto Rican group in New York City. The faces
change and the names change and it goes from
Italian-American names to Spanish names, but does
the problem change?

MR. STAFFELD: The problem doesn’t change.
You still have an organization you want to defeat
and they are operating on a wide level and acquir-
ing a very heavy volume of gambling proceeds. So
whether it be LCN or whether it be Puerto Rican or
whatever, the problem is still the same. You still
want to break it up.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you offer us any
substantial hope of breaking it up by using these so-
phisticated techniques?

MR. STAFFELD: Well, 1 certainly do. 1 don’t
think we would be in business otherwise if we didn't
have some expectation of success.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Can you really say to
this Commission that wiretapping authority will let
you eliminate organized crime?



MR. STAFFELD: Well, Mr. Blakey, | don’t think
any of us believe that organized crime is going to be
totally eliminated.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Are you going to be
able to substantially reduce it?

MR. STAFFELD: I would hope we can substan-
tially reduce it.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Based on your own
judgment and experience with your national per-
spective, do you think we are in fact reducing it
now?

MR. STAFFELD: 1 have been in this business
since 1957 and it has a heck of a lot of different
complex now than it did back in 1957.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Let me put it in another
time.

You got in the business, you said, in 1957, at
about the time of the Apalachin conspiracy.

I don’t want you to put it on a quantified scale,
but for the purposes of discussion, put it on a scale
of one to ten. How bad was it then? I am also going
to ask you in a second to put it on a scale of one to
ten today and how bad it is now.

MR. STAFFELD: Well, in 57 I think that—well,
all right, let's take '57 and start out with 10 and
move down to the present date and I would say that
we would have to be better than half-way,

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: To what degree—

MR. STAFFELD: This is just an estimate.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: I am just asking for an
estimate. You are in a position where you have had
a chance to see it and look at it. I don’t think there
is any way we can take an empirical survey.

MR. STAFFELD: I don’t think there is, either.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Yet it seems to me
somewhere along the line we have to ask questions
about impact. If all we are going through is a
minuet—following the rules, ten levels of review, go
out and get the wiretap evidence, get a conviction,
and six weeks later, we go through the same
process again, then it has no more intrinsic im-
portance than a dance; it is a waste of time, and it is
at the cost of a lot of money and a lot of privacy.

But what 1 am trying to get at is this; To what
degree has wiretapping—and by that | mean wire-
tapping and bugging—contributed to what you are
telling me is a kind of turning the problem around?

MR. STAFFELD: I might allude to one of our
early cases, 1 think the Jimmy Nap case, one of our
early cases in which we did not have the privilege
of Title III. And I don’t think we were successful to
the extent we wanted to be and this is the case Mr.
Cleveland just referred to, $100 million a year gam-
bling proceeds case, which we were able to get as a
result of Title III and we got Mr. Nap in the
process.
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PROFESSOR BLAKEY: But what was the im-
pact on his operation? So we’ve got Nap, and Nap
went to jail. What about Nap’s gambling operation?
Is it back in the street now?

MR. STAFFELD: I don't have any idea. [ would
hope not.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Would you think there
is a substantial possibility that if he doesn’t re-
establish it himself or leave it with somebody else
while he goes to jail, somebody else will move into
the vacuum?

MR. STAFFELD: Lets put it this way. It may
well be fragmented. I don’t think it will be as large
or as sophisticated an organization.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: What difference does it
make if it is large or fragmented, if the same
volume of activity is going on?

MR. STAFFELD: I don’t say it would be as large.
I don’t really know.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Are you saying then you
don’t really know—I am troubled with the apparent
inconsistency between saying you have cut it from
10 to 5, and now you are saying you don’t know
what has been the impact.

MR. STAFFELD: You are talking about one par-
ticular case.

PROFZSSOR BLAKEY: All right. So what you
are saying is overall it is your judgment that you
have substantially made a difference,

MR. STAFFELD: 1 would think we have, yes.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: What would you need
to bring it from 5 down to, I take it the irreducible
minimum, say 1 or 2? Do you need more man-
power? More time?

MR. STAFFELD: Well, | think there is more
time and I think that there are a lot of other cir-
cumstances that will go with it.

Now, for one thing, early in the game we had
some matters of corruption that we had to deal
with. T think corruption is something that is more
and more being recognized as being brought out in
the open and there is being full prosecution of it.

I think when you break that tie of corruption
with some officials in the community—

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: It can be police corrup-
tion or prosecutor—

MR. STAFFELD: Or political or any corruption.
I think if you break that element you are also going
to substantially reduce, just normally, the opera-
tions of organized criminal gambling combines.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you see a turning
around in that area?

MR. STAFFELD: We have had an awful lot
more prosecutions in the corruption category than
we used to have, and I think there is a turning point
in that.



PROFESSOR BLAKEY: What role does elec-

tronic surveillance play in that?

MR. STAFFELD: You pick up the conversations
of the person who 'is doing business or permitting
the illegal operation of the con:hine.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: 1 have
questions for Mr. Staffeld.

Would you like to add anything to that, Mr.
Kelly?

MR. KELLY: One thing [ might mention, Profes-
sor, is when you mention reducing it on a scale of 1
to 10 to | or zero, I think basically we have to keep
in mind, as you well know, that this is a local
problem, too, not just Federal. And all these crimes
we are talking about aren’t just Federal crimes.
They are local crimes.

So as the degree of police efficiency at a local
level increases, this has a great impact on the or-
ganized criminal element, also.

So it is a combination of local and State authori-
ties and Federal authorities working together.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Let me ask this. Isn’t
this basically the answer: The fact that law enforce-
ment, regardless of how effective it is, cannot
eradicate crime or eradicate organized crime in its
entirety, but with effective law enforcement you
can control it. You can’t eradicate sin, can you?
Isn’t that the answer?

MR. STAFFELD: I think another part of it is
there is a propensity to gamble. There is always a
market. And as long as there is a market, as long as
somebody wants to bet on numbers or on the stars
or something else, there is going to be somebody
who is going to be willing to accept that wager.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Right. And the effec-
tiveness of law enforcement provides a means of
controlling organized crime and crime. But you
aren’t going to eradicate it regardiess of what you
do, isn’t that right?

MR. KELLY: Yes, sir.

MR. STAFFELD: That is our view.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Let me just ask one last
question.

Accepting that as your judgment—and you have
been in the Buieau, Mr. Staffeld, for how long?

MR. STAFFELD: A little short of 35 years.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: To what degree would
you say—if you know—would your experience and
your judgment be shared by other people in the Bu-
reau? Are you a minority view?

1 have asked and gotten now the judgment of a
man with 35 years’ experience. The next obvious
question is: How typical is your experience and
your estimation of it?

MR. STAFFELD: Well, Mr. Blakey, first of all, [
don’t think I have given extensive thought to this

no further

and I would say right off the top of my head we
have moved from 10 to 5. Mr. Kelly might say
“Well, I think we haven’t moved quite that far,” or
he might feel we have moved farther.

I have not considered with the rest where I stand.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: I don’t want to pin you
with the number of 1 to 5 or 10. 1 just want to talk
about order of magnitude. The main question I
want to ask is: Have you turned it around and
which way are you pushing it? I am not asking you
whether the war is over. “War™ is probably a bad
word to use here. Are you dealing with the
problem? Are you beginning to turn it around? Are
you beginning to control it? Is it moving from an
unfavorable situation to a more favorable situation
or are things getting worse? And what can we at-
tribute the improvement to or what can we at-
tribute the decline to?

I am really asking: Has there been a real change
in the street as a result of the real change in legisla-
tion and law enforcement activity? And you are
telling me there has been and it is moving down.

MR. STAFFELD: In my judgment, that is true.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: All right. Is that general
judgment shared by your colleagues?

MR. STAFFELD: I would feel certain it is.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Would you disagree
with that, Mr. Cleveland?

MR. CLEVELAND: Do I disagree? No, sir.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Would you disagree,
Mr. Kelly?

MR. KELLY: No, I concur with that.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Mr. Westin,

MR. WESTIN: Mr. Cleveland, I would like to get
some idea of how the procedures for FBI use of
wiretapping and electronic eavesdropping com-
pared before the enactment of Title Il to the
procedures afterwards. You described in your state-
ment how things are done now. I wonder if you or
your other associates could give us a brief overview
of what the procedures were in the late '50’s and in
the 1960’s. I want to contrast then both your super-
vision and rule structure before and after.

MR. STAFFELD: First of all, we were not in
favor of using the electronic surveillance technique
at all since there was not a specific law on the
books. And we were very confined in our use of the
information we acquired from the electronic sur-
veillance technique prior to Title IIL

MR. WESTIN: Let me just ask if by electronic
surveillance you refer to both the wiretap and the
bug?

MR. STAFFELD:  :s.

MR. WESTIN: Thank you.

MR. STAFFELD: 1 think it was about 1959 or
1960 when we felt a real need for this kind of
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coverage. But again, it was extremely closely super-
vised. Mr. Hoover was not one to tinker with this
technique.

It required the field to submit a comprehensive
recommendation as to just why they wanted this
coverage, where, and how, and for how long, and
what did they expect that they would get out of it?

Now, in this particular situation we were looking
for intelligence. We couldn’t technically dis-
seminate the material, and we couldn’'t use it for
prosecutive purposes.

So we maintained these sources for a period of
time until we thought we had exhausted their use
and there was no more intelligence to be acquired
in that particular spot. Then we would discontinue
them, possibly looking for one in another area that
would also produce intelligence.

And each case was recommended by the field of-
fice to the seat of government. 1t was reviewed by
the various officials on through the Director before
the field was notified or authorized to make the in-
stallation.

And this, as I say, continued until July 12, 1965,
when we terminated all intelligence sources of that
type in the criminal field.

MR. WESTIN: That was under the direction of
the then Attorney General Ramsey Clark?

MR. STAFFELD: Yes.

MR. KELLY: No, it was Katzenbach.

MR. STAFFELD: Katzenbach, yes.

MR. WESTIN: Would you have any idea whether
the length of time of listening tended to be greater
or less in certain areas before the enactment of
Title 1II? That is, if you were comparing the elec-
tronic surveillance in certain kinds of cases, or-
ganized crime or cases that might involve bank rob-
bery and so on, do you have any idea of the length
of time of listening before Title 1IT and after Title
r?

MR. STAFFELD: 1 think that we have to grant
that under Title 1II we are looking for specific infor-
mation, a specific' violation. And when that is
acquired, we terminate.

Under the other system, the old system, we were
looking for intelligence and we weren’t required to
turn it off at any particular date.

But we always had to bear in mind that these are
an expensive use of personnel. So if the device
wasn’t producing the intelligence that we needed,
we would terminate it. But | guess it was longer. 1
will admit that. It was longer under the old system
than under the Title IIL

MR. WESTIN: So if one is thinking about dura-
tion of time that listening is taking place the con-
trast between pre-Title Ul and post-Title Il is that
the FBI was listening longer in a typical investiga-
tion than is the case after Title 1II; is that so?
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MR. STAFFELD: [ think that is true.

MR. WESTIN: One of the persistent things that
appears in the literature about wiretapping and the
FBI, including books by former FBI agents and
material that appears in the press, is that because of
the absence of a Federal statute, clear-cut, indicat-
ing what could be done and what couid not be
done, and the use of the evidence in court, there
was ‘a practice of putting in what we call suicide
taps, where agents would, on their own authoriza-
tion, put an intelligence tap or bug in, knowing that
if it was discovered that this would be a cause for
discipline or action by the Bureau, but that because
of the uncertainty of the law, a feeling that Con-
gress could not make up its mind, and perhaps a
feeling that the American public wanted some
tapping of this kind done in the interest of law en-
forcement, there are persistent reports that that was
present—unspecified as to how many or at what
level.

Did you know of such activity taking place or
was it commonly known in the Bureau that this was
done occasionally before passage of the statute and
Title HI?

MR. STAFFELD: First of all, the connotation at-
tached to suicide was if Mr. Hoover found you put
one in, it was suicide.

Now, in our program, in our Organized Crime
program, we did not resort to the so-called suicide.
This was something that was on the record and it
was approved by Headquarters.

Now, you say am I aware of any? In the or-
ganized crime area, no, but having been in the or-
ganization for 35 years, yes, I am aware of some
that took place some years ago.

MR. WESTIN: Now, one of the things that was
debated when Title 1l was passed was that Con-
gress specified clearly what crimes you could use
interceptions for and what crimes you could not,
and if this became the law of the land expressing
the wil’ of the Congress and the public behind it,
this would stiffen the line of legality within the Bu-
reau and other organizations authorized, and there
would be less use by individual agents of suicide
taps or illegal taps.

Would you comment on whether you believe that
since the passage of Title Ul there has been less in-
dividual agent initiative in placing, without authori-
ty, wiretaps or bugs?

MR. STAFFELD: In the FBI since the enactment
of Title III there has been no agent who would at
any time initiate a suicide tap in the Title III catego-
Ty.
MR. WESTIN: Do you say that from having an
inspection program and a monitoring program that
enables you—it is always hard to say that something



hasn't occurred. Law professors like to make a -

point of the difficulty of proving something did not
occur. On what evidence do you say there has been
no use by agents?

MR. STAFFELD: I think it is impossible for a
single individual  to initiate a wiretap or a
microphone without having some assistance from
two or three or four other people. And you also
have to have the cooperation of a telephone com-
pany official in order to get a wire to take the
sound away from the point at which you are moni-
toring.

MR. WESTIN: That is a little difficult for me to
understand because, given the easy availability of
simple devices, either induction coils or miniatu-
rized FM transmitter bugs that can go onto an FM
receiver—if you are talking about it simply as op-
posed to complicated wiretap or bug installations,
and recognizing the amount of prosecutions that—I
won't mention popular literature that show that
private eyes are doing it—I don’t see how you can
say it would be impossible or next to impossible for
an agent to do this.

MR. STAFFELD: All right, let’s say it is simple
for an agent to install this hims. - All of a sudden
he comes up with some very sophisticated informa-
tion. He has to explain where he got it from. And if
he can’t adequately explain to his supervisor where
he got it, he is going to be in trouble.

MR. WESTIN: On the other hand, I think I
would assume, from having read quite a number of
wiretapping cases, that if you learn some informa-
tion through an authorized or otherwise tap, the job
then is to use it to develop another evidentiary
source.

There are any number. of ways that you can
develop later an independent basis for that. That is,
you could tell your supervisor that maybe it would
be productive to place a physical surveillance on
somebody and the identity of somebody could have
come through a wiretap. Or you then suggest that
maybe it would be worthwhile to look at the rela-
tionship between one holding company and
another.

In other words, is it really so difficult for an
agent, if he could listen and get useful intelligence
on an illegal wiretap, to develop ingeniously, an in-
dependent source for the information later in a
complex investigation where presumably there was
documentary evidence, physical surveillance and a
variety of things going on? Would it really be so dif-
ficult for him to disguise the source?

MR. STAFFELD: Sir, I am a little bit bothered
by the implication. After all, I think each one of us
is' sworn to uphold the law. And I don't think that in
that pursuit an agent is going to become that devi-

ous. I get that import out of it. I don’t know if it is
intended.

MR. WESTIN: Well, we started off with the as-
sumption—with our agreeing that before Title Il
there were instances that you knew of, that have
been reported—

MR. STAFFELD: This was prior to Title III.

MR. WESTIN: I understand that and [ am trying
to draw out from you or any others who will com-
ment whether you believe the same kind of zeal to
deal with crime and a criminal situation that led
those agents to engage in occasional illegal wire-
tapping before Title III—I am interested in how you
are assured today that it is not taking place. I am
just trying to understand your statement before that
you believe it is not happening. And I wonder what
inspection procedures or what other kind of
techniques of control you rely on to draw that con-
clusion.

MR. CLEVELAND: Mr. Westin, we do have a
very complete inspection system that looks into all
types of allegations against agents. But I think also
it should be borneé in mind that any special agent of
the FBI today who hanky-pankied around with Title
[II or anything relating to Title III would be doing a
disservice to the F3I as a whole and to the country
as a whole. Because in Title IIl we feel we have a
very valuable law, and we certainly are going to
lean over backwards to try to make certain that we
comply with all aspects of that law. And I see no
need or justification for any agent of the FBI to do
otherwise when actually we have a very good in-
strument for detecting lawlessness. Why should we
play with it?

MR. WESTIN: I take it the import of your state-
ment is you believe that is communicated now
down the line so strongly to agents in the Bureau
that in no case could any resolution of an individual
investigation be as important as preserving Title IIl
authority from the Bureau as a whole.

Is that communicated?

MR. CLEVELAND: [ think there is no question
about that. 1 think, on the other hand, that out of
any 8,000 given people you may have one bad
apple creep in. But I certainly don’t know of any in-
stance of that since 1968 when we got the ad-
vantage of Title Il law. And certainly I think it is
pretty well established that anything that goes on in
the FBI becomes public knowledge whether it is
making an illegal left turn or almost anything
else—in book form, the New York Times, in the
Washington Post, or through hearings of this type it
will be found out. And since we have heard of
none, [ think it would follow that there probably
have been none.
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MR. WESTIN: Well, one way that you try to
measure compliance in any agency is the process of
investigation of complaint or self-starting inspec-
tion. Have there been, since the passage of Title I1I,
any investigations by your office or any other into
charges or beliefs that an agent might have been in-
stalling a wiretap or planting a bug without having
gotten authorization? Has any investigation since
1968 inside the Bureau looked into a charge or in-
vestigated some public complaint that might have
been brought to the Bureau in that respect?

MR. CLEVELAND: I know of absolutely none in
the organized crime field.

MR. KELLY: That isn’t a viowation that is han-
dled in the Organized Crime Section so we couldn't
speak for certainty as to what cases have or haven’t
been opened. I have a feeling they have in-
vestigated them and found they were baseless.

But I do know that as far as organized crime
goes, | know of no such allegations that have ever
been raised.

MR. WESTIN: Mr. Chairman, have we had any
testimony earlier as to whether investigation by the
part of the FBI that would have jurisdiction over in-
vestigations of alleged illegal activity by agents have
taken place since the passage of Title 11I? | wonder
if our Executive Director would know.

MR. HODSON: Mr. Petersen testified about
statistics concerning the number of complaints
which had been investigated by the FBI, and the
number of indictments, I believe, and number of
convictions.

MR. WESTIN:
parties.

MR. CLEVELAND: I think you are talking about
the interception of communication statute. Mr.
Petersen did testify in connection with that. That
has to do with violations that we do investigate
regularly, yes, sir.

MR. WESTIN: | wonder if we could get them—I
understand that you are in the Organized Crime
Section. But somewhere in the FBI would there be
a unit that would be charged with any inspecting or
investigating any allegation that an agent had en-
gaged in illegal wiretapping or illggal bugging? I
wonder if we could find out if, since 1968—

MR. CLEVELAND: We will try to find that out
for you,

MR. HODSON: Mr. Westin, the first week in
June we have scheduled three full days of hearings
on illegal wiretapping and | might say the staff has
called on the FBI for extensive figures, cases,
disposition of complaints, and we will have quite a
mass of material to present during those three days
which may be the same type of material you are
asking these witnesses for.

1 think that deals with other
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MR. WESTIN: I don't think so. I am talking
about investigation inside the FBI of possible illegal
activity by its own agents. | think our June hearings,
if I understand them, deal with third-party illegali-
ties or something. But at any rate—

MR. CLEVELAND: We will try to get that for
you, Mr. Westin.

[A letter relevant to the above discussion fol-
lows.]

WILLIAM V. CLEVELAND
June 12, 1975

General Kenneth Hodson

Executive Director

National Commission For the Review of Federal and State Laws
Relating to Wiretapping and Electronic Surveillance

Room 708

1875 Connecticut Avenue, N.W.

Washington, D.C. 20009

Dear Ken:

By letter dated May 29, 1975, Margery Elfin of your office
forwarded a copy of the transcript of the hearings of May 20,
1975, and requested a response to the inquiry of Professor Allan
F. Westin, which is contained on page 56 of the transcript.

Professor Westin asked if there had been any FBI investigation
since 1968 with respect to allegations of illegal wiretapping or
bugging by FBI Agents.

In discussing this matter with the Administrative, Inspection,
and. General Investigative Divisions of the FBI, there was no
recollection of any such investigation. Our Administrative Divi-
sion has reported that to date there have been no known
unauthorized electronic  interceptions made oy Bureau em-
ployees.

Qur records management system is designed to permit
retrievability of data through a central indices when the specific
topic or person constituting the subject matter of interest is
known. Under such a system, therefore, it is virtually impossible
to categorically state that we have never conducted such an in-
vestigation, | can add, however, that in January, 1975, allega-
tions were made which included that Agents of our Houston
field office may have engaged in illegal clectronic surveillances,
This matter prompted an inquiry by the Inspection Division and
no information was developed to substantiate this allegation.

It may be of interest to note that the FBI Agents’ Handbook
specifically states that **employees must not, at any time, engage
in criminal, dishonest, immoral, or disgraceful conduct or ather
conduct prejudicial to the Government.”' Also, “employee shall
not engage in entrapment or the use of any other improper, il-
legal, or unethical tactics in procuring information or evidence.™
Further, “'no employee should install secret telephone systems or
microphones without Bureau autharization.”

I trust that the above information will be of assistance to you.

Sincerely,
. [Signed] Bill
Assistant Director, Federal Bureau of Investigation

MR. WESTIN: In your testimony you talked
about bookmaking operations, gambling, as most
susceptible to Title 1l coverage and the one most
devastated by it. Then in the answers you gave to
the questions of counsel, you remarked that when



you use the term “‘bookmaking” you are not talking
about the Mom and Pop Shop or the little lady in
the candy store, but, rather, large-scale operations.

Subject to many comments that have been made
by commentators, if the recommendation were
made to take bookmaking out of the jurisdiction of
Title III unless it satisfied certain criteria as to scale
or as to relationship with organized crime, that is, if
you were required by amendment of the statute to
make a showing before a Federal judge that what is
called bookmaking and policy operation meet cer-
tain minimal criteria, that you had to demonstrate
that in the probable cause process, would that be
acceptable to you or do you think that would be a
probiem?

I am trying to square, in other words, your own
rules with something our Commission might recom-
mend to be built in as an amendment. Because I
think a lot of people when they read this language
and didn’t hear you—when various commentators
have read it they have leaped on the idea of book-
making and said “Why have this when even the
dogs in the street know who the bookmakers are?”

MR. CLEVELAND: I don’t think that would be a
problem, Mr. Westin. We have a situation now
where the United States Attorney or the Strike
Force will not authorize prosecution in connection
with the case unless there are certain criteria
present.

Some, for example, insist that members of a syn-
dicate be involved before they will authorize
prosecution.

Others will insist that either a member of the syn-
dicate or corruption is shown in connection with
the operation.

The difficulty, however, in a recommendation
that this be across the board is the fact that what'is
a major operatich in New York City would not
necessarily be the same criteria of a major opera-
ton in Mobile, Alabama, if you follow me.

And this not only applies to gambling, but this
applies to all types of Federal crimes. The theft and
interstate transportation of an automobile in New
York City is not considered the same type of viola-
tion that it might be in the South or Southwest, you
see.,

So, really, to make a recommendation of that
type across the board would be fairly difficult, I be-
lieve and, as a matter of fact, in handling quality-
type cases rather than quantity we have found that
we've got to more or less follow the edicts of the in-

dividual United States Attorneys throughout the

country as to what they feel is a quality case rather
than to define a quality case across the board
because it changes from jurisdiction to jurisdiction.
MR. WESTIN: I appreciate that as a matter of
difference by location and type of community—

MR. CLEVELAND: Right; right.

MR. WESTIN: —on the other hand, the way you
have described it, it puts the essential decision in
the hands of the United States Attorney or your of-
fice with the United States Attorney. It doesn’t
identify that as a criterion that the courts should be
looking at.

I wondered if there was some way in your mind
that you could see a definition of what was clearly
outside the scope of Title 1l wiretapping and book-
making and policy operation with some standard of
relevant size based on the community or the type of
setting that the courts, in effect, would be policing.

Because it seems to me one of our concerns is:
What should the role of the judiciary be? What are
the standards of probable cause under Title Il and
how do you make them clear enough so the Federal
judges understand their role, for example?

Do you think this is in essence beyond the com-
petence of the Federal judge to pass on or do you
see that the Federal judge should be given a deter-
minate role here?

MR. CLEVELAND: Again I think it is a difficult
thing to say nationwide that XYZ will be the
criteria to follow. Because I think that the United
States Attorneys and the judges throughout the
country feel that they have an obligation to take
care of the local situation existing in their particular
areas. And for that reason, their criteria are going
to change from locality to locality as to what they
consider to be a quality-type case or a serious-type
crime.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Alan, may I ask a fol-
low-up question?

Maybe I should really ask Mr. Staffeld this.

Do you have available to you at the point of
seeking the wiretap sufficient information to know
what quality the case is going to be when you finish
the tap?

I could see limiting the prosecution to quality
cases, but I am really asking: Could we develop a
pre-use standard for when Title [l should be used
to guarantee it is only used in quality cases? Isn’t
whether it is a quality case often something that is
determined after the tap and not before? I am con-
cerned that if you put on very sophisticated criteria
to limit the use of wiretapping to quality cases, it
might destroy the tool. Isn’t the reason you are
using the wiretap to find out if it is a quality case?

MR. STAFFELD: No, I don’t think that is true. [
think when we get to the point of inserting the Title
HI in the investigation, finding it is necessary, we
have at that point a very good idea of the
volume—and this is based on informant informa-
tion—and the nature of the network, the size of the
network, and what these individual runners might
be handling.
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I think it would be very unfortunate to attempt to
codify the type of a case that we should be in or we
should not be in.

In other words, if you say that we can investigate
and prosecute only those wherein there is an annual
handle of a million dollars, aren’t we in effect say-
ing that that fellow that is operating on three-quar-
ters of a million dollars is legal? And 1 would hate
to see that position.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Do you have any
further questions? If not, we will take a recess.

[ Whereupon, a short recess was taken.]

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: May we reconvene.

First, Mr. Cleveland, I understand there is a brief
clarifying statement that you would like to offer the
Commission.

MR. CLEVELAND: Yes, Judge, thank you very
much.

In connection with one of your questions, Mr.
Westin, apparently someone got the impression that
I was not opposed to setting specific criteria in con-
nection with quality-type gambling investigations. [
would like to correct that impression, if 1 did con-
vey that.

I pointed out that some Strike Forces will not
authorize prosecution unless there are one or two
elements present. We don’t necessarily feel that this
is a correct procedure. If there is a quality-type
case and we have investigated that case, we think it
should go through the prosecutive processes.

I also pointed out that in different areas you have
different criteria followed in connection with gam-
bling-type investigations. So, therefore, it would be
most difficult for an across-the-board criterion to
be spelled out as to what gambling cases should be
prosecuted and what gambling cas' 5 should not be.

So if there is any misunderstanding that | am in
favor of criteria of that sort, I would like to correct
that now and answer any further questions you
have on it.

MR. WESTIN: Does that mean if you get into a
small community where something that would be a
Mom and Pop operation in New York is regarded
locally in a rural or suburban community or a small
city as being a significant one, then in that case you
would say that it would be all right to put in a Title
I, even though it falls, if not in'a Mom and Pop, at
least in a small-scale operation?

MR. CLEVELAND: Absolutely. For example,
we have had cases in southern cities where those ci-
ties feel that they have a real problem with a num-
bers-writing operation, and we have gone ahead
with the case with the United States Aitorney’s
authority and have broken up that operation
through- investigation, through use of Title I{l, and
prosecutions have followed.
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In New York and other major cities they may not
touch such an operation as that, but in the South
they feel it is important that it be disrupted. '

Does that answer it?

MR. WESTIN: Yes,

MR. CLEVELAND: All right, sir.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Mr. Chairman, | just
want to ask one more question.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: All right.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: [ think I didn't really
make my question clear, Mr. Staffeld.

What 1 was worried about goes something like
this: there are various: kinds of people in the
criminal justice process making various kinds of
decisions. What Congress has done in Title Il is
formulated legal rules governing when to put in a
wiretap. They have done this using, among other
things, crime labels. They have set a standard say-
ing, “‘probable cause that a crime has been or is
going to be committed.” They have then asked you
to make an evidentiary showing under the probable
cause standard. They have asked you to make it to
the judge.

That is the traditional way investigations are
limited.

I understood what Professor Westin was getting
at was a different kind of decision. He was referring
to the investigative decision to use tapping, or the
prosecutive decision to bring a case, that is, when a
case was “‘appropriate.” He was asking whether you
thought that this concept could be formulated in
something like a legal rule and whether then you
could make factual showings to meet that legal
standard and make it now, not inside the agency
and - your investigative process, but in court,
through affidavits, and ultimately be willing to, 1
take it, have that ‘‘investigative decision™--not
“probable cause decision”—be reviewed by
defense counsel on a motion to suppress and by ap-
pelate judges later on,

Does the investigative process lend itself to the
formulation of standards and then to the establish-
ment of those standards before a judge?

MR. STAFFELD: Well, 1 think I indicated that
we do sometimes have some knowledge of the ex-
tent or the volume of the gambling operation.

Now, this is only a guideline, an investigative
guideline. It certainly is not evidence and we cer-
tainly could not go into a court and establish at the
time we submit our Title HII that this outfit does in
fact handle $10 million a year. We certainly
wouldn't want anything like that. It would be totally
impossible for us to work.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: While you might be
able to have informant information that a person is
a member of LCN—

MR. STAFFELD: Same thing.



PROFESSOR BLAKEY: If you got beyond LCN,
which is a kind of established group—-it actually has
formal membership—do you think you could for-
mulate an investigative - definition of organized
crime and then prove it in an application for a
wiretap?

MR. STAFFELD: There are dozens of definitions
of organized crime and 1 think that to establish any
one from the standpoint of meeting the needs be-
fore you undertook a Title Il would be totally im-
possible.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY:
statute just wouldn’t work.

MR. STAFFELD: It wouldn’t work; it wouldn’t
work. And [ don't think—after ‘all, we talk about
LCN. They don’t have membership cards. How
would you establish membership? It couldn’t be
done.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Mr. Pierce.

MR. PIERCE: I have no questions.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Judge Shientag.

MS. SHIENTAG: [ really shouldn’t take the time
of the Commission to ask the question, but 1 can’t
help but, when we have this august body, you,
Assistant Director Cleveland and your cohorts, to
try to pursue this line of questioning which Profes-
sor Blakey started on.

You have had all these investigations since, in my
time, Kefauver. We have in this body been spend-
ing money interviewing witnesses, taking your men
from the field to testify and help us find out
whether wiretapping and electronic surveillance is
an important weapon in the arsenal against crime.

Yesterday the Washington Post said that $14.5
billion are spent in combating crime, and where are
we? We have more crime than ever.

Well, in addition to the Title Il authority that is
given, is there anything else that you, in your wil-
dest dreams, could conceive of as helping, as a
weapon, to combat crime? Is there some other way
within the Constitution that would help us to get at
the LCN and the others who don’t provide mem-
bership cards?

MR. CLEVELAND: That is pretty difficult to
answer. As you have already stated, considerable
manpower and funds have been thrown into the ef-
fort to try to go into all of them, because I am sure
you have heard them from others who have
testified here.

The main thing we would hope to do, however, is
to bring about some type of control to the increas-
ing spread of crime, not only from an organized
crime standpoint—

MS. SHIENTAG: Is there anything in trial rather
than investigative procedures that would be help-
ful?

In other words, the
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MR. CLEVELAND: Well, of course all investiga-
tors feel that the judge should hand out more sen-
tences more speedily.

MS. SHIENTAG: Do you feel that higher sen-
tences, lack of plea bargaining, or methods of that
sort would be helpful in keeping the people whom
you have investigated out of the realm of crime?

MR. CLEVELAND: Well, I think personally that
there is nothing that is a bigger deterrent to crime
than speedy justice and jail time. And 1 am afraid
that we don’t have either one to any great extent
these days.

Many people that are arrested in connection with
serious crimes are back on the street the next day.
Their cases may or may not come up within the
next year or two. And through plea bargaining they
may never see the inside of a jail.

[ don’t think that that is a great deterrent to addi-
tional crime.

I do think speedy trials and some jail time does
amount to a deterrent to crime.

MS. SHIENTAG: Thank you. I agree with you.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Is that all, Judge?

MS. SHIENTAG: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Mr. Remington.

MR. REMINGTON: 1 have no questions.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Chief Andersen.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: [ have a couple
questions.

On the State level, wiretapping authority rests
with the District Attorney, in most cases. On the
Federal level, however, it stays with the Attorney
General in Washington. If a recommendation were
made, suggesting that this final authorization for a
Title 1II be given to the United States Attorneys,
what effect would that have on your review process
and on the Bureau?

MR. CLEVELAND: Chief Andersen, it would
have the effect, I believe, of possibly tending to
liberalize the stringent rules that are presently in ef-
fect on Title III, and we feel that the stringent rules
now in effect are quite important to maintain.

To say it another way, Chief, if they remove from
the Attorney General the approval process of Title
III's and moved it to the United States Attorney
level, as I believe you said—

CHIEF ANDERSEN: Yes, that is what I said.

MR. CLEVELAND: —I think that would have a
tendency to give people the idea that we are not
giving the amount of time and attention to these
things that we should be giving them to make cer-
tain that we are not invading privacy or taking ad-
vantage of the act which we feel is so valuable in
our investigations.

I think it is perfectly well established now that we
should have a good, thorough review of each and
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every request for a Title III throughout all the steps
that they now take all the way to the Attorney
General, and then out to the judge and even at the
judge level we now have questions.

I couid give you a couple of examples. We had
one judge in Pennsylvania, for example, that sat
down with an agent on an affidavit for a period of
three hours and went over each word of the af-
fidavit to satisfy himself that we had everything in
there that should be in there before he authorized
the installation.

We had another judge recently in the Midwest
who was not satisfied with the fact that the Attor-
ney General had authorized a particular installa-
tion. He wanted additional assurances from the At-
torney General that before he went ahead with the
authorization he was absolutely within the law.

So from that standpoint, I believe it is important
that we maintain the very careful scrutiny Title III’s
are given today.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: So you would see a danger
to that at the Washington level of the possibility
of—I won’t use the word *‘abuse,” but something
like that?

MR. CLEVELAND: | think there would be the
danger that people would feel there would be a les-
sening of the thorough degree of review that they
are presently given. I do think that.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: We have been hearing
testimony from Strike Forces which are a whole
new concept, of course, in Federal law enforce-
ment, and I am getting the impression from listen-
ing to people on Strike Forces that practically all
Title 1iI's in cities that have Strike Forces are com-
ing from the Strike Forces rather than from the
other agencies. Is that a practice we are falling
into? Or am I wrong?

MR. CLEVELAND: Well, there are 17 Strike
Forces, Chief-—actually 15 different cities involved,
because there are two Strike Forces in New York
and there is a 17th one here at Headquarters han-
dling specialized matters. So you have 15 major ci-
ties involved. '

Were they not there, the same degree of close-
ness would exist between the United States Attor-
ney and the investigating agency insofar as Title
[II's are concerned. Simply because there is a Strike
Force in Kansas City or another city means we
work closely with them in establishing probable
cause and preparing the Title Il affidavit, and we
also work closely with them in the actual installa-
tion, keeping them advised daily of what is transpir-
ing over that particular coverage, so it can be
discontinued the minute there is sufficient evidence
in their opinion to go ahead with prosecution.
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MR. STAFFELD: [ think the point is, Chief, that
Strike Forces are organized for the purpose of pur-
suing organized crime. And this is the channel or
this is the area in which the Title Il is used most
frequently. And, as a consequence, it falls within
the category of the Strike Force to pursue.

MR. KELLY: Also, Chief, by virtue of the fact
they are in the principal cities where they believe
organized crime is more prevalent, it stands to
reason these would be the people who would
process more applications in this field.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: But I find a conflict in
review process between the Strike Force and regu-
lar agencies. Who reviews Title 1T applications for
Strike Forces at the Washington level?

MR. CLEVELAND: The Organized Crime and
Racketeering Section of the Department of Justice,
which is part of the Criminal Division—

CHIEF ANDERSEN: Of the Justice Department?

MR. CLEVELAND: —of the United States
Justice Department—reviews the affidavit and they
are usually reviewing it at the same time we are
reviewing it at the Headquarters level.

MR. KELLY: Chief, if I could clarify this a little,
the same review process takes place whether the
request comes from a United States Attorney or a
Strike Force. The same review process would take
place at Bureau Headquarters and the Department.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: It comes through the
Federal Bureau of Investigation. All right. And if it
is a drug case—

MR. CLEVELAND: —it would go through the
DEA.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: I have been a little con-
fused on that, thank you.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Just a few questions,
Mr. Cleveland.

First, Mr. Westin was asking about different stan-
dards of the FBI relating to the Mom and Pop
operation in a small community against the LCN
operation in, say, New York City or some other
major area.

Regardless of where the information comes from
that leads to the production of an affidavit and the
application for a wiretap, it receives the same
review, does it not?

MR. CLEVELAND: It receives exactly the same
review.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: What?

MR. CLEVELAND: The decision is different.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: But if a tap is to be is-
sued in accordance with Title 11, it would still have
to meet the same tests?

MR. CLEVELAND: Exactly.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: So, as far as having
different standards is our concern, there is no dif-



ferent standard. Probable cause is probable cause
regardless of how you cut it; isn’t that true?

MR. CLEVELAND: And the review procedures
would be exactly the same.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: So you are not giving
one brand of justice in South Carolina and a dif-
ferent brand of justice in New York City?

MR. CLEVELAND: No, sir.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: As far as the ex-
haustion of procedures test is concerned, that is ex-
plored in connection with the use of Title III, is it
not?

MR. CLEVELAND: I'm sorry. I didn’t catch the
first part of your question.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Before you undertake
to seek the right to install a wiretap pursuant to the
provisions of Title I, all other investigative
procedures are exhausted, isn’t that true?

MR. CLEVELAND: That is correct.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And that is passed
upon by the Department of Justice or by the FBI?

MR. CLEVELAND: By the FBI and the Strike
Force or the United States Attorney, yes, sir.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: So it is not done in
every case?

MR. CLEVELAND: No.

MR. STAFFELD: We attest to the fact in the af-
fidavit that all other procedures have been tried.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Oh, I understand that,
but one of the problems that we have had to face is
many of the affidavits are what have been referred
to as boilerplate as far as certain allegations are
concerned. And I am trying to ascertain if it isn’t
really boilerplate, but rather that this is examined
to determine whether or not other procedures have
been followed.

It is not anything that is passed upon lightly.

MR. STAFFELD: Not a bit.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: In the use of these
Title III intercepts, they are used to a large extent
on organized crime?

MR. CLEVELAND: Yes, sir.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And organized crime
isn’t always productive as a rule?

MR. CLEVELAND: That is right.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And, as a matter of
fact, it is suggested that in some instances there
might be a conspiracy between some of the in-
dividuals that operate?

MR. CLEVELAND: Exactly right.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: So the conspiracy that
would be the subject of the investigation would not
be one that you could determine the limits of by or-
dinary investigative techniques just by the nature of
the beast, isn’t that true?

MR. CLEVELAND: That is true.
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CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: In using this
procedure that is outlined by Title I, rather rigid
standards were established in 1968, when the law
came into being, which permitted the use of the
evidence that you obtained by intercepts using elec-
tronic means?

MR. CLEVELAND: Yes.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Prior to that time you
had ‘interpreted the Federal Communications Act
and Section 605 to deal with interception and
divulgence; isn’t that true?

MR. CLEVELAND: Yes, that is true.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And so, prior to that
time, you were not restricted as much as you are
now as far as the interception in concerned.

MR. CLEVELAND: I think that would probably
be true, as far as the interception is concerned.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Yes. You were free to
make broad interceptions under your interpretation
of the Federal Communications Act, Section 605,
but you couldn’t use the evidence.

MR. CLEVELAND: That is true.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: So if you found
something that was probative, relevant, material
and convictorial, you had to hope that you could
establish this by another means?

MR. CLEVELAND: That is right.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: So the invasion of
privacy was greater prior to the passage of the Title
Il provisions? In short, privacy rights, whether it be
of organized crime or Mom and Pop are greater
now than they were before the passage of the Act?

- MR. CLEVELAND: I think that is true.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And the time and the
protective measures are greater now?

MR. CLEVELAND: Yes.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Now, you have
testified that the safeguards are satisfactory as they
now exist to protect the needs of law enforcement
while protecting privacy. But the questions which
Chief Andersen propounded and which have come
about as focal points in the testimony of some other
witnesses, would indicate that this Act could be im-
proved upon without violating rights of privacy and
to provide for some simplification, such as having
less of a chain of review.

As I understand it, you feel at this time that such
changes are not required.

MR. CLEVELAND: That is correct, Mr. Chair-
man, and | think it has been brought out very well
here this morning why I feel that way. As long as
we have Mr. Westin and others who feel we are
violating some of the precepts of the Title III law, |
think it is very well that we have very stringent
rules governing our conduct in connection with this
fine act.



CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Those are all
questions I have.

Mr. Cleveland, we are indebted to you and the
Department of Justice and the Federal Bureau of
Investigation for the cooperation you have shown.

Thank you very much, Mr. Cleveland.

We will now take the testimony of Mr. Robert
Sweeney, Special Agent and Supervisor, Organized
Crime Division.

And we again thank you, Mr. Cleveland and I
hope that we will see you again soon.

And, before you leave, I might tell you that when
I left to accept.the phone call, the person that
called me was Congressman Butler and. he
apologized for not being here and said he was ex-
tending the apologies of the other Congressional
members who had hoped to be here to hear your
testimony, but that there was a quorum call on a
matter of some urgency that prevented him from
being here.

Mr. Sweeney, you have already been sworn and I
understand that you do not have a prepared state-
ment but that you do have a summary that you
would like to make to the Commission before inter-
rogation is commenced.

the

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT SWEENEY,
SUPERVISOR, ORGANIZED CRIME
DIVISION, FEDERAL BUREAU OF
INVESTIGATION, NEW YORK CITY,
ACCOMPANIED BY ALVIN A
STAFFELD, INSPECTOR, AND JOHN E.
KELLY, JR., INSPECTOR, FEDERAL
BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION

MR. SWEENEY: No, sir, really I am prepared
right now to respond to any questions concerning
my activities with Title III.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: You don’t have a
statement that you would like to make at this time?

MR. SWEENEY: No, I don’t.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: All right. Following
our usual procedure, Mr. Cook of the staff will in-
terrogate you first.

MR. COOK: Mr. Sweeney, can you tell the Com-
mission what your present position is?

MR. SWEENEY: Yes. I am a Supervisor in the
Organized Crime Division and have a designation
of the Number One Assistant to the Agent in
Charge of the Organized Crime Division in New
York.

MR. COOK: And how long have you been in
New York City?

MR. SWEENEY: Oh, approximately 2! years.

MR. COOK: And you did have experience as Su-
pervisor of the Hijacking Squad?

855

MR. SWEENEY: Yes, I worked Hijacking and
supervised that squad for a number of years,

MR. COQK: Can you tell the Commission, relat-
ing to your activities as Supervisor of the Hijacking
Squad, what is ordinarily involved in the commis-
sion of hijacking on a commercial scale in' New
York? Can you tell us what a typical operation
would be like?

MR. SWEENEY: Yes. Hijacking in New York, of
course, was quite prevalent during the time ! had
the Squad. I think those were considered the peak
years as far as numbers of hijackings. There were
approximately one every work day, say 20 a month
at that time. They had no dollar-and-cent figure as
to what the thefts were.

However, there were two types. One was where
two or three individuals would accost a driver at a
stoplight or wherever and at gunpoint take the
truck away from him and put him in the trunk of a
car and hide him out for a period of an hour or two
until the truck had been either concealed in a
garage or they unloaded the stolen contraband and
he was released usually unharmed. Very few times
was he ever harmed, to my recollection.

And the standard theft from the street would be a
truck parked on the street, say, in the garment area
of New York City. The driver would leave to make
a delivery and when he came back of course the
truck was gone and so was all the cargo on board.
The empty truck would be found abandoned in
some rather remote area of New York City.

MR. COOK: Was there a particularly high in-
cidence of hijacking in the waterfront areas anc the
Port of New York?

MR. SWEENEY: No, I would say, while there
were a number of hijackings in the waterfront area,
I would say the garment area was probably the
leader, if you can call it that, as far as numbers of
hijackings.

MR. COOK: And what were the principal goods
that would be stolen in hijacking offenses?

MR. SWEENEY: Well, New York, of course,
being a large city, anything that could be fenced.
But piece goods is definitely a leader. Cigarettes,
when available; liquor when available—any of the
high-commodity items—television sets—anything
that would sell. And piece goods, of course, is one
of the big items in the garment area and there were
many thefts in that field.

MR. COOK: Would you tell us what piece goods
is?

MR. SWEENEY: Piece goods is the unfinished
fabric or the finished fabric. It comes in a large roll.
It approximates, | would say, a 20-foot straight job,
as they would call it—you might have a 40 or 50
thousand dollar load of piece goods. It is the



material before it is made into a garment, finished
or unfinished. Unfinished would go to a processing
plant to be processed into clothing. It is extremely
valuable and hard to identify and can be marketed
easily in New York City.

MR. COOK: Who composes the market for
stolen goods? Legitimate people who buy the stolen
goods unwittingly?

MR. SWEENEY: I don’t think too many people
buy it unwittingly, but it is being plowed back
through individuals who are willing to buy and
fence, and certainly it can be sold legitimately in
the final analysis. But prior to that, I would say
most of it is an illegal type of buy in the buying
situation.

MR. COOK: During the time when you were Su-
pervisor of the Hijacking Squad were you made
aware of or a participant in the intelligence-gather-
ing activities which would indicate the existence of
organized crime families in New York?

MR. SWEENEY: Well, organized crime families
and hijacking have been closely allied in New York
City. I don’t think there is any doubt about that. In
the popular phraseology, the hijacker of today
would be the organized crime figure tomorrow, and
there are a number of very major organized crime
figures in New York City who started out—their
first arrest would be for hijacking or they are in jail
now for hijacking. One leader, a very strong in-
dividual in New York City, is now serving time for
a hijacking he committed in 1959. I think it was al-
most ten years before he was finally convicted of
the crime. But this is a typical history in New York
City.

MR, COOK: And when you were supervising the
Hijacking Squad, did you have any liaison with the
organized crime investigating authority?

First, let me ask you, what was the composition
of the Organized Crime Squad during the tenure of
your supervising the Hijacking Squad?

MR. SWEENEY: It was relatively the same as it
is now. The Hijacking Squad has always been close-
ly allied to the organized crime field, either part of
the Division or working very closely with the Or-
ganized Crime Division.

MR. COOK: Is there any particular element in
the hijacking industry, if you can call it that, that
indicates to you that organized crime is involved?

MR. SWEENEY: Well, we know from our intel-
ligence sources that certain organized crime figures
have been operating with what they call a crew, and
they have crews that are involved in stocks and
bonds, for instance, or they will have a hijacking
crew. I don’t mean that the actual organized crime
figure himself, that is, a legitimate member, is out
hijacking. But this could easily be his operation.
The fence or whatever is feeding back to him.
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And occasionally we will involve some organized
crime members in a hijacking or the fencing or the
buying or possession of stolen property.

MR. COOK: So there is very little doubt that a
substantial amount or at least a significant amount
of the properties from hijacking goes to the coffers
of organized crime?

MR, SWEENEY: [ believe so; yes, sir.

MR, COOK: Now, has there been any significant
use of electronic surveillance in the area of
hijacking or theft in New York City?

MR. SWEENEY: No, sir.

MR. COOK: And are there any particular
reasons for that?

MR. SWEENEY: Well, there are several rcasons,
I would say. One is the development of probable
cause. We would have to show that the particular
phone or location where we are attempting to in-
stall electronic coverage would be used for, say, the
discussion, the planning, the conspiracy of
hijackings and the theft from interstate shipment. In
other words, our statutes have an interstate aspect
to it, either that the cargo is moved in interstate
commerce or the fact that after it is stolen it is
going to be moved, before we would have jurisdic-
tion. That is one thing probable cause is difficult to
develop on under the statutes.

The second thing is I would be on, say, a given
location, the planning of it—a room or a loft or
what have you—say there would be a 20-day or 15-
day Title 11, there is no guarantee in there that dur-
ing that 15 or 20 days there is going to be a
hijacking discussed. In other words, hijacking is not
like gambling where it is a day-to-day wire room.
They move when they have an opportunity or
whenever the mood suits them or whatever stimu-
lates their activity in the hijacking field. It is not a
day-to-day operation. It is a field that I would say
we are very interested in. We have looked at it
closely. We have had some Title 1l coverage in that
field and we anticipate that possibly in the future
we are going to have more. We have not had what
we would desire at this point.

MR. COOK: Have you had any success at all in
Title UI investigations in the hijacking field, or
fencing?

MR. SWEENEY: I don't know of any hijacking
convictions we have as a result of Title [I1.

MR. COOK: And by conventional means is there
any significant number of hijacking convictions in
New York?

MR. SWEENEY: Yes. I would say one of the
greatest number of convictions probably in the New
York office would come as a result of our investiga-
tion in the hijacking field.



It is most certainly one of the crimes we are most
successful in combating as far as the number of ar-
rests and convictions is concerned.

MR. COOK: What particular techniques account
for your success in this field? Is it search’ and
seizure?

MR. SWEENEY: Well, any law enforcement
agency is—we are operating on information
received. In the hijacking field it would be the
development of live informants, our own observa-
tions and surveillance -activities on a known what
they call a drop or known figures in the hijacking
field. And certainly we are able, in a sense, to
categorize certain individuals in New York City as
to what they handle, whether it is furs, cigarettes,
liquor, or what have you—not that they are that
speciaiized, but there are certain people who spe-
cialize in piece goods. That is definitely a special-
ized field.

MR. COOK: And in your operations, you are the
Number One Man in the Organized Crime Squad.
Do you have occasion to deal in the gathering of in-
telligence?

MR. SWEENEY: Yes,

MR. COOK: What are the principal modes of in-
telligence gathering the New York Office uses at
this time?

MR. SWEENEY: Well, certainly the principal
mode of intelligence gathering would be informant
coverage, and whatever we have from Title III and
whatever we have through observation. Observa-
tion, of course, is limited. We can see that two or
three organized crime figures are meeting some
place, but we certainly don’t know what they are
saying or what they are doing. I think we passed
long ago the idea that it was of great significance to
observe a half-dozen LCN figures, say, sitting some
place if we don’t know what they are talking about.
And I am sure they are well aware of it, also.

MR. COOK: As a result of the intelligence
gathering carried on in New York City in the last
five or ten years, you have been able to establish
the existence of various organized crime groups;
isn’t that right?

MR, SWEENEY: Yes, we have.

MR. COOK: Have you been able to identify par-
ticular individuals within these groups who are ac-
tive in specific areas of criminal activity?

MR. SWEENEY: Yes, we have.

MR. COOK: And is it fair to characterize this as
“targeting”*?

MR. SWEENEY: Yes, definitely,

MR. COOK: Now, once you have targeted an in-
dividual as being active in organized crime, what
limits do you place on the means that you will em-
ploy in an attempt to secure convictions against
that person?
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MR. SWEENEY: Well, at the moment probably
our only limitation would be legality, if that is the
course you are taking. We at the moment are not
suffering any manpower problems. I mean we have
sufficient manpower, we believe, to do what we are
doing. Naturally we could always use more, but it is
an all-out investigation.

I might explain that in the organized crime field
we generally work the case backwards, contrary to
another investigation. We have an organized crime
figure. Now we are trying to find out what he is
doing. We know he is doing something illegal. We
know he is profiting by his illegal activity. We are
trying to find out what it is and arrest and convict
him of the crime. It is not like a bank robbery
where somebody walks in and robs a bank and we
are trying to find out who did it.

In this case we know the individual and are trying
to find out what he has done and prove it in court.
So it is a backward procedure in some respects.

MR. COOK: In the course of focusing your in-
vestigative attention on a given individual, do you
assign specific agents to cover that person?

MR. SWEENEY: Yes, we do. In the target areas
we will have an agreement as to, say, a key target
or somebody we are interested in. And certain
agents from a certain squad acting under their su-
pervisor will be designated to work, say, this in-
dividual.

MR. COOK: Now, is there any way in which you
can tie your electronic surveillance activities into
informants?

MR. SWEENEY: Definitely. One of the greatest
tools we have in finding out-—not finding out but
getting him convicted of what he is doing, is Title
III. For instance, our informants can possibly tell us
that a certain individual has a large-scale gambling
operation in New York City. We know  this. To
develop a prosecutable case against him we need a
weapon such as Title 11 to establish evidence.

MR. COOK: Now, according to an article I read
recently in the New York Times that went into some
detail, the New York office used what [ thought
was a fairly innovative and imaginative approach to
electronic . surveillance investigation—and 1 am
referring now to the establishment of the Whalen
Coat Company.

Can you describe to the Commission the method
by which this operation was conceived and the
types of things you hoped to gain by it?

MR. SWEENEY: Mr. Cook, T think I would have
to decline on that. The Whalen Coat Company is
still under prosecution. It has no* been adjudicated
by the courts so I would rather not.

| can comment in a general way on undercover
projects of this type, I think.

MR. COOK: Okay.



If we can deal in hypotheticals, then, as part of
your general program, I take it the existence of the
Whalen Coat Company case indicates that you had
made a decision to take affirmative, aggressive
steps in e:tablishing contacts inside the organized
crime community?

MR. SWEENEY: Yes.

MR. COOK: And this was in the garment dis-
trict?

MR. SWEENEY: Yes.

MR. COOK: And what types of indications did
you have that made you feel that this type of opera-
tion would be successful—in a general way?

AR, SWEENEY: Well, 1 would say in a very
g. reral way—and certainly the garment area of
New York City, I think, is a target that has at-
tracted all of law enforcement in New York City
for years. It is a common saying in New York, “If it
exists in New York City, it is in the garment area.”
We have almost every crime known to us being
committed there. So penetration of the garment
area has not through the years been successful.
People are unwilling to testify. Loansharking in
some respects is a way of life there. There are cer-
tain reasons the garment area could never be
penetrated.

This is why we felt, along with the others who
participated in projects of this type, that something
unusual in the way of an investigative technique
had to be developed.

MR. COOK: Have you had any occasion in
developing these new techniques to employ. the
statute dealing with Racketeer Influenced and Cor-
rupt Organizations, the so-called RICO statute?

MR. SWEENEY: Yes, we have.

MR. COOK: Without disclosing any existing in-
vestigations, have you been able to conceive of
situations in which you might utilize surveillance in
RICO investigations?

MR. SWEENEY: Yes, we have.

MR. COOK: When you target someone, you as-
sume that certain measures, investigative measures,
are going to be necessary ‘to secure a conviction
against that person?

MR. SWEENEY: That is correct.

MR. COOK: One of the requirements which
everyone is quite familiar with in determining if a
Title 1II may be used in an investigation is that nor-
mal investigative procedures be exhausted. Implicit
in your targeting of someone is the conclusion that
normal investigative procedures will not succeed
against this individual?

MR. SWEENEY: I would not say that is true, no.
We bring down a number of cases by search war-
rants—gambling operations—without the use of a
Title HI. We don't start with the basis that we are
going to have to have a Title III before:this is over.

MR. COOK: I see.

MR. SWEENEY: Am [ making myself clear?

MR, COOK: Yes; go ahead.

MR. SWEENEY: That basically is it. In other
words, when we start an investigation on an or-
ganized crime figure there is no reason—we might,
in the back of our minds, have the possibility, but
certainly we don't start out with the idea before we
make an arrest or conviction that we are going to
have to have a Title III.

I think possibly if pcople could understand the
amount of work that goes into a Title IIl, they
would realize that all other investigative effort has
been exhausted prior to us entering into it, because
just on the manpower alone we burn up a tremen-
dous amount of manpower. It is a very difficult
procedure.

MR. COOK: I see.

Can you give the Commission any specific cita-
tions, in terms of closed cases or convictions, where
your targeting has been successful in disrupting an
ongoing criminal organization?

MR. SWEENEY: I would say that certainly as to
one family in New York we feel that we have
disrupted, splintered, decimated—put them in a
bad way, so to speak. And it mainly came about as
a Title III. T often feel if we had done as well against
all others as we had apainst this one particular
group, we might be out of business.

But as a result of the Title Il primarily, we were
able—this is just an example—to do a great job at
disrupting one family compiztely.

MR. COOK: What family was this?

MR. SWEENEY: Columbo.

MR. COOK: You indicated that it would be your
desire to be as successful against the other four or-
ganizations or families. Were there any particular
aspects of the Columbo investigation which in-
dicated to you you might have success against some
of the other families by using some of the same
techniques?

MR. SWEENEY: Well, yes, I would say that it
certainly pointed the way as to what could be done
in other organized crime groups.

MR. COOK: I s-e.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes the staff’s
questions.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Thank you very
much, Mr, Cook.

Professor Remington.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: I have no
questions.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Chief Andersen.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: Just a couple of questions.

Do you cooperate on state wiretaps up there? Is
this a cooperative group?
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MR. SWEENEY: The Southern District of New
York has a joint Strike Force where the New York
City police, the State police, and all is a member
and we have cooperated in major investigations
with almost every investigative body there, yes.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: So even in the hijacking in
these areas you do use State of New York Title
11s?

MR. SWEENEY: No, we don’t. No, our Title III’s
have generally been our own. As far as hijacking is
concerned, the city—it is not really a state problem.
It certainly is 'a New York City problem, because
most of the thefts occur in the confines of the city.

But as far as a Title IIl with them on a matter
such as hijacking, no, sir.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: | am trying to find out if
the Federal agencies are using State wiretaps rather
than going through the 21-dav review process at the
Justice Department.

MR. SWEENEY: No, sir, we are not.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: And ['am not saying it with
any maliciousness, but just for ease of operation.

MR. SWEENEY: No.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: We have had testimony
where it seems they are using the State statute and
that is why I am asking.

MR. SWEENEY:: No, sir, we haven’t had that ex-
perience.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Mr. Pierce.

MR. PIERCE: Has the number of families in New
York increased, decreased, or remained the same
over the last 30 years?

MR. SWEENEY: I would say remained the same,
I guess—maybe not for 30 years but for a number
of years.

MR. PIERCE: Same names and everything?

MR. SWEENEY: The names have changed. I
think you will find that it is popular among law en-
forcement agencies to refer to them by old names
although the leaders were deceased, because they
were the last extremely strong figure to lead such a
group.

MR. PIERCE: Do you think the FBI and the
other law enforcement agencies operating in New
York have succeeded in decreasing organized
crime in New York in the last 30 years?

MR. SWEENEY: | think that we have definitely
akcn steps towards decreasing organized crime.
Again, | wouldn’t say—I couldn't tell percent-
agewise or numberwise, but we certainly have had
some great deal of impact on organized crime in
New York City.

MR. PIERCE: But if the families remain the same
in number, are their profits the same, or more?

MR. SWEENEY: Their profits | would have no
way of knowing.. | would say that their
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number—they certainly haven’t spread and they
have probably decreased numberwise. ,

MR. PIERCE: Are they in the same kind of crime
as they were 30 years ago?

MR, SWEENEY: Well, 1 think that there is a
popular myth that organized crime is in certain
fields and not in cther fields. Organized crime
generally is in any field where there is money to be
made. They will even go quasi-legitimate if they can
make money at it.

MR. PIERCE: They have been going quite quasi-
legitimate in recent years, have they not?

MR. SWEENEY: Yes. There is no doubt about it
as far as my personal opinion is concerned, wher-
ever there is a possibility to make money you can
find elements of organized crime showing an in-
terest.

MR. PIERCE: And they have been doing the
same thing over the past 30 years?

MR. SWEENEY: Generally.

MR. PIERCE: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Judge Shientag.

MS. SHIENTAG: Mr. Sweeuty, the hijacking
that you talk of in the trucking industry, in the gar-
ment industry, is that involved with extortion in
trucking? Is that similar to the operation that some
40 years ago Lepke and Guerra had—the same type
of thing?

MR. SWEENEY: The old shake-down extortion?

MS. SHIENTAG: Yes.

MR. SWEENEY: No, it is a different situation
whatever. The hijacking in New York, as 1
described it, is actually placing a gun at the head of
the driver.

MS. SHIENTAG: But in addition to the hijacking
there is an extortion—I don’t think it is a labor ex-
tortion, but it involves the trucking industry—going
on now in New York. Are you familiar with it?

MR. SWEENEY: Yes.

MS. SHIENTAG: It has been in the newspapers
and is public knowledge.

MR. SWEENEY: Yes.

MS. SHIENTAG: Is that one of the things under
your jurisdiction?

MR. SWEENEY: We are interested in it and it
comes under our jurisdiction, a great deal of it. We
are interested in it from the organized crime stand-
point.

MS. SHIENTAG: Are you working in collabora-
tion with any other agency?

MR. SWEENEY: In many instances the Joint
Strike Force of New York is our immediate
partner.

MS. SHIENTAG: Specifically with the target of
the extortion-in the trucking industry?



MR. SWEENEY: I am afraid I can’t answer. I just
don’t know. I just don’t know specifically. We are
working in that field and 1 would say yes, that we
have other agencies involved through the Joint
Strike Force, because many of these things quite
probably would be a violation of Internal Revenue
regulations and rules and laws, and so most of these
in the Joint Strike Force—there is another agency
involved, maybe not at the beginning but at the
end, certainly.

Gambling violations—cases have been turned
over after a certain point to IRS to determine
whether there was in fact any violation of IRS regu-
lations.

MS. SHIENTAG: Would the old activity that was
carried on by Lepke that Tom Dewey successfuily
terminated—it is continuing more or less in a
modified form?

MR. SWEENEY: Well, 1 would say it is quite
modified. 1 don’t think that you are going to find
the old fabor shake-down, Capone. I have heard of
recent instances where they are extorting protec-
tion money as they used to call it. There are certain
instances of it but I don't think it is as prevalent as
it was back in the Lepke days.

MR. SHIENTAG: Do you think the techniques
that you have been allowed to use under the Title
I have helped? Has it been one of the weapons
that has limited extortion?

MR. SWEENEY: | would say you can’t just limit
it to extortion, but Title 11 has been perhaps one of
the greatest weapons that law enforcement, the
FBI, has had in the fight on organized crime. I guess
there is really nothing to compare to it.

MS. SHIENTAG: Thank you very much.

MR. SWEENEY. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Professor Blakey.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Mr. Sweeney, | was very
fascinated by the questions of Mr. Cook in
reference to the area of theft and fencing. I look at
the annual statistics for last year which is January 1
through December 31 of '74, and it indicated on
the Federal level there were 68 gambling taps, 62
narcotics taps, but only 9 possession or receipt of
stolen property.

MR. SWEENEY: Yes, sir.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: And ! wonder if you
would share with the Commission why more profit
cannot be gotten from electronic surveillance in
this area.

It seems to me from what I know of the fencing
operations, - they are as potentially vulnerable to
surveillance as gambling.

MR, SWEENEY: There are several reasons, one
of which I outlined to Mr. Cook. One is the fact a
given location may not be handling a stolen load

during the period in which it is in. In other words,
we could go 15 or 20 days.

Second, we have had some fair success without
the use of Title HI in the breaking of hijacking
cases.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: I am not thinking of just
hijacking, but more properly ot fencing, which is
the other half of it. Nobody hijacks a truck unless
he’s got a place to sell it.

MR. SWEENEY: It is part and parcel of the same
crime, really. And I darczay that we certainly arrest
more fences than we do hijackers, inasmuch as the
hijacker has possession of it for a brief period of
time. He then turns it over to the fence who has the
task of getting rid of it all at one time or piecemeal-
ing it out. So he is usually more vulnerable than the
hijacker.

The fence, if he is found with the stolen goods, is
immediately arrested on the spot and we have an
excellent case against him.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: What | am wondering,
though, is why you are thinking just about knocking
off fences for the possession and sale of stolen pro-
perty. Wouldn’t it be better to find out if he is a
fence, put him under electronic surveillance and
cover him for a while, since he must be dealing with
thieves on a regular basis, and then if he is a fence,
go in and arrest him and pick up half the thieves in
town, too?

The difference between that and a gambling case
is if you go in on a gambling case the customers are
not committing crimes, so their incriminating con-
versations are not incriminating as to them, but
only as to the gambler. If you stayed in on a thief,
wouldn’t you pick up ail the thieves?

MR. SWEENEY: The probable cause, as we out-
lined, would be difficult. We enter into any theft of
property, stocks, bonds, cargo, what have you,
under two major laws, the theft from interstate
shipment law, and interstate transportation of
stolen property.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Supposing you had a
theft statute like 1955, which required you to show
merely an impact on commerce rather than in-
dividual interstate trips. Would that facilitate your
ability to do it?

MR. SWEENEY: It would have to, yes. In other
words, you are removing the interstate aspect of it.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Or substituting for the
interstate aspect an ‘‘effect on commerce.”™

MR. SWEENEY: Most of our information which
would support an affidavit for Title 11l would come
from either of two means. One would be live infor-
mants and the other observations.. These are the
two principal sources of our affidavit. It is very dif-
ficult from an :nformant or from cbservations to
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say that at a given location cargo stolen in in-
terstate shipment is being fenced.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: So the reason you are
not doing more has nothing to do with Title IIL It
has something to do with 659.

MR. SWEENEY: It is probable cause in 659.
That is one of the reasons.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Let me ask you again.
Do you have a problem once you put in—and I see
you have last year—fencing-type taps or bugs? How
long can you afford to leave one in to pick up
thieves? Is there any problem in that?

MR. SWEENEY: You mean from a technical
standpoint?

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Technically you can
leave them in for as long as you have probable
cause?

MR. SWEENEY: Yes.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: But I am talking about a
practical standpoint.

MR. SWEENEY: The monitoring or the man-
power situation?

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Maybe I should ask the
question in a more straightforward fashion. I have
had it put to me before that you can stay in on a
gambling tap long enough to pick up the next level
and you can jump. You can stay in long enough on
a narcotics tap until you pick up the next level and
jump.

Can you stay in that long on fencing taps or do
you have a problem with learning that a hijacking is
going to occur?

MR. SWEENEY: Well, yes, that would be that
the tap would come down at the time we learned
the hijacking was to occur. Then we also have the
problem in an armed hijacking-—-it is armed. There
is a gun involved and there is a life in danger. So we
have to make some overt act. We can't just stand
by and let this happen.

An armed hijacking is one of the—pre-
knowledge of an armed hijacking is an extremely
difficult situation because you know, say, at a given
time that somebody is going to put a gun to some-
body else’s head. And it is a delicate situation as far
as handling is concerned, probably one of the most
delicate.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: So that would limit your
ability to stay in on a fencing tap?

MR. SWEENEY: Oh, yes.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Is that the kind of infor-
mation you could expect to get in one?

MR. SWEENEY:: I would think that in coverage
of something like this, we would hear the planning
of certain hijackings. We would hear conspiracies
involving hijackings, and we would certainly hear
the fencing activities involving hijackings.
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PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you have any
problems with the bureaucratic organization of the
Bureau? What T am thinking now is that typically
Division 9 handles gambling and LCN, whereas
Division 6 handles interstate theft. How much flow
back and forth is there between those two divi-
sions?

MR. SWEENEY: Well, of course, | can best
speak for the field, the New York office. We have a
constant flow between our Hijacking Squad and our
Division. It is a daily thing. ‘

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you know whether
this is common throughout the Bureau?

MR. SWEENEY: I assume that it is but nobody, 1
would say, in the hijacking field has the—I mean
nobody in the FBI has the hijacking problem that
New York has. I think when you discuss truck
hijacking you are basically discussing New York
City.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: That is not true of fenc-
ing?

gMR. SWEENEY: No.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Are the Division 6 peo-
ple integrated into the Strike Forces, or the Strike
Force liaison people, like Division 9?7

MR. STAFFELD: Insofar as the Bureau's
representation on the Strike Force is concerned, it
is a Bureau matter, not Division 9 or Division 6.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: It ought to be that but
you know there are separations.

MR. STAFFELD: It is still a Bureau representa-~
tive and not a Division 9 -epresentative as opposed
to the Division 6 representative.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Is the guy with the
Strike Force from Division 9?

MR. STAFFELD: In New York?

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Throughout
country.

MR. STAFFELD: The man who is working with
the Strike Force in the Southern District is
representing the New York office. He is not
representing a particular division.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Does he have any bu-
reaucratic status within the Bureau? Is he in 9, 6, or
a supervisor?

MR. STAFFELD: He is an agent of the New
York office and we do not lay claim at the seat of
government to any particular agent in the field.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: They are assigned to a
squad, though, aren’t they?

MR. STAFFELD: There is an Organized Crime
Squad in the New York office which does, by nor-
ntal procedure, do business with our Organized
Crime Section at the seat of government, that’s
true.
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PROFESSOR BLAKEY: And they are the ones
who do business with the Strike Force. And the Or-
ganized Crime Squad does handle fencing cases
typically.

MR. STAFFELD: That is true, but on the other
hand, there may well be a theft of government pro-
perty or there may be an interstate transportation
of stolen property case which involves an organized
crime figure. And this will be handled by what we
call Division 6.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: In the Strike Force?

MR. STAFFELD: At the seat of government. It
will be handled by the Strike Force in New York
and by Division 6 at the seat of government and
Division 6 may be in touch with Bill Lynch in the
Organized Crime Section in the Department of
Justice.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY:
questions:

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Mr. Westin.

MR. WESTIN: | have no questions.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: I just have a couple,
Mr. Sweeney.

You have stated that organized crime is today big
business. In the period that you have been with the
Federal Bureau of Investigation, has the operation
become more sophisticated or less sophisticated?

MR. SWEENEY: Organized crime?

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Yes. .

MR. SWEENEY: I would say it has become more
sophisticated. Certainly as law enforcement
becomes more sophisticated they have more
safeguards they have drawn up to protect them-
selves. And it varies from area to area but they are
quite sophisticated, no doubt about it.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And their operation
goes into various businesses, all types of opera-
tions?

MR. SWEENEY: Anything in which they can
make a profit.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: As a result, the in-
vestigative tools that you had to fight organized
crime in 1930 are not the same as they are today?

MR. SWEENEY': That is true, sir.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And the tools that you
had for the oild type of organized crime wouldn’t
dent the surface of the present operation?

MR. SWEENEY: Not at all; not at all.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: So the techniques that
you have to use have to meet the computer age?

MR. SWEENEY: That is correct, sir.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And electronic sur-
veillance is essential to your operation?

MR. SWEENEY: It certainly is. It is one of our
greatest weapons.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: That is all.

Mr. Sweeney, we are indebted to you.

I have no further
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It is 12:22 at this point. We will recess. There is
1no reason to commence the next witness. The Com-
mission, itself, has some internal business that will
be taken up at this point.

We will be reconvening at 1:45 in Room 1318 in
the Dirksen Building. They weren’t able to afford
us this facility this afternoon.

Gentlemen, I thank you for being with us and we
will see you this afternoon.

[Whereupon, at 12:25 p.m., a luncheon recess
was taken until ' 45 p.m.]

AFTERNOON SESSION

PROFESSOR REMINGTON:
ready to reconvene.

[ see a very distinguished group before us this af-
ternoon. I am starting this session because our
chairman, Judge Erickson, may be a very few
minutes late and he asked me if 1 would start, and
we are going to turn next to Mr. John Barron.

I understand, Mr. Barron, that you have already
been sworn.

MR. BARRON: Yes.

I think we are

TESTIMONY OF JOHN BARRON,
SUPERVISOR, ORGANIZED CRIME
DIVISION, FBI, LOS ANGELES;
ACCOMPANIED BY ALVIN A.
STAFFELD, INSPECTOR, AND JOHN E.
KELLY, JR., INSPECTOR, FEDERAL
BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Perhaps as a start,
Mr. Barron, you could tell us about your general
law background and experience and after that I will
turn it over to Dave Cook, wka fortunately has ar-
rived in the nick of time.

MR. BARRON: I have beea a4 Special Agent for
the FBI for 21 years and since 1961 have been as-
signed to work or supervised work on organized
crime in the Los Angeles office.

All of my experience concerning organized crime
is, in fact, in the Los Angeles area.

For a year I was assigned back to Headquarters
in the Organized Crime Section, from 1969 to
1970.

Prior to 1961, I worked on various types of work,
including jewel thefts, internal security, in the
Miami office.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: David.

MR. COOK: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Barron, you are heading the squad which at
this time has jurisdiction over illegal gambling
operations in Los Angeles?

MR. BARRON: That is one of the two squads
that I am coordinating supervisor of.



MR. COOK: Do you have fairly close liaison with
that squad? Are you in contact with its daily opera-
tions?

MR. BARRON: Yes, I am.

MR. COOK: Do you know approximately how
many Title Ill surveillances you have directed at
gambling in Los Angeles, say in the last six years, or
during your experience?

MR. BARRON: Approximately 24.

MR. COOK: Have all of these been under Sec-
tion 1955 or have you had some interstate opera-
tions as well?

MR. BARRON: We have had interstate cases
under laws passed in 1961.

MR. COOK: To the extent that those cases are
closed—I'm sure you recall from our study in Los
Angeles, we are dealing only with closed
cases—what was the structure of the interstate
violations in those cases where vou had interstate
gambling surveillance?

MR. BARRON: It would concern itself prin-
cipally with lay-off activity between the states of
California, Nevada, New York, and some of the
southern states.

There would be gamblers in Los Angeles who
had been using the telephone facilities to relay bets
and instructions concerning betting or activity con-
cerning betting to other states or receive it from
other states, concerning line information as well as
instructions on betting.

MR. COOK: Have you been active in interstate
types of interception since the enactment of the II-
legal Gambling Business statute?

MR. BARRON: Yes, we have.

MR. COOK: And did you find the requirements
for jurisdiction in Title 18 Section 1952 or in 10847

MR. BARRON: Yes.

MR. COOK: Did you find the requirements for
jurisdiction in those are easier met than the require-
ment of 19557

MR. BARRON: I would say they are the same.
You are talking Title [lI? You are addressing your-
self to Title I1I?

MR. COOK: Right.

MR. BARRON: I would say it is no more difficult
to write an affidavit or investigate a case, so to
speak, where an affidavit would be used, dealing
with those involved in the violations of 1955 than
those in 1084,

It would be the same information, informant in-
formation, surveillances, the same activity.

MR. COOK: Can you compare your success in
prosecutions? Is there any difference in your suc-
cess in prosecuting Section 1955 as opposed to
10847

MR. BARRON: Are you talking now about the
sentencing?
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MR. COOK: Let’s first relate it to the convictions
because I understand sentencing is another area.

MR. BARRON: While some of the cases in which
we used the Title III technique are pending grand
jury action or pending trial, and while others are
not completed by virtue of being in an appeal
status, none of the affidavits and the resulting Title
III’s have faijled to produce the evidence we an-
ticipated when we sought to use this technique.

MR. COOK: This is in each of your surveil-
lances?

MR. BARRON: Yes.

MR. COOK: What is the situation with regard to
the sentencing in those cases in which you obtained
convictions for gambling violations?

MR. BARRON: That varies, of course, with the
judge, and the individual judges will sentence in ac-
cordance with their own thoughts or whatevér
structures their sentencing procedures,

With some judges we get stiffer sentences than
we do with others.

MR. COOK: Can you make any general charac-
terization? Are you satisfied with the type of sen-
tences you are getting? Do you think it is sufficient
for enforcement purposes?

MR. BARRON: My own personal feeling is I am
not satisfied, no, because I know the people I am
dealing with are involved in organized crime activi-
ties and I would like to see a stronger sentence, yes.

MR. COOK: Perhaps we could put that in the
context of whether or not the sentences you have
been obtaining have had a deterrent effect on the
bookmakers in Los Angeles.

MR. BARRON: Sentencing results in the break-
up of his operation and assessments by Internal
Revenue. He may go back and be structured dif-
ferently. He certainly in many instances is smaller
in operation size. So it is a deterrent.

Should this not have occurred, should there have
been no trial or arrest, his operation would only
have grown. So I would say that it is a deterrent.

MR. COOK: You do have an organized crime
family, so to speak, in Los Angeles, do you not?

MR. BARRON: Yes, we do.

MR. COOK: I think you indicated at the time of
our interview that this was run by Dominic Brookli-
er?

MR. BARRON: Yes.

MR. COOK: To what extent is the syndicated
family involved in gambling in Los Angeles?

MR. BARRON: To the extent that they shake
them down. In other words, a bookmaker pays pro-
tection money to them.

MR. COOK: Are the family members not or-
dinarily active as bookmakers?

MR. BARRON: No; they don’t sit on the phone.

MR. COOK: Do they act as bankers?



MR. BARRON: They risk nothing. They. only
take profits. In other words, they say “Meet your
new partner and | don't want to hear about your
losses.™

MR. COOK: And what are the consequences if
they don’t receive that kind of cooperation?

MR. BARRON: They threaten them.

MR. COOK: Have you had any instances of ex-
tortion investigations or prosecutions resulting from
this type of shake-down operation you have just
described?

MR. BARRON: Yes.

MR. COOK: And how successful have these
been?

MR. BARRON: Very successful. We prosecuted
the head of the family and his under-boss just last
month.

MR, COOK: And has that case come to a conclu-
sion?

MR. BARRON: Final sentencing is June 16.

MR. COOK: And can you tell the Commission
who was convicted as a result of that operation?

MR. BARRON: The boss, Dominic Brooklier; his
under-boss, Sam Sciorentino, Peter John Milano
and seven others that were operatives for them.

MR. COOK: And I think you indicated that Peter
Milano was related to a member of an organized
crime family in Cleveland?

MR. BARRON: A son.

MR. COOK: Is that right?

MR. BARRON: He is a son of a member in
Cleveland.

MR. COOK: So this would tend to confirm the
existence of the national nature of LCN, to use the
term.

MR. BARRON: Yes.

MR. COOK: How many agents do you have on
your Gambling Squad?

MR. BARRON: I might address myself to both
squads because we work together.

MR. COOK: All right.

MR. BARRON: It is divided by what we call clas-
sifications merely to have certain manpower on
each of the two squads, but they are interchangea-
ble. So the answer to that is 46.

MR. COOK: Forty-six?

MR. BARRON: Yes.

MR. COOK: And what is your total office com-
plement in Los Angeles?

MR. BARRON: Five hundred.

MR. COOK: What capability or what method do
you use for development of intelligence in Los An-
geles? ‘

MR. BARRON: First of all, there is police
liaison, the exchange of information with other law
enforcement  agencies, directly or through the
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Strike Force. Of course, the basic and best is the in-
formant. The ability to target individuals who are in
a position to furnish information on a long-time
basis, right to the heart of organized crime as close
as you can get and give it to you on a continuing
basis and it is quality information—that is the basic
structure of y-~ur intelligence. And with that—
everything else keys on it. In other words, as you
learn certain information you take certain action,
surveillances, interviews, maybe grand jury sub-
poenas, maybe the grand jury method, immunity
grants, or the various methods open to us—or a
Title HI. But it is your information that comes from
your informant program that rounds out your intel-
ligence.

MR. COOK: Do you have a specific agent or
group of agents assigned to development of an in-
formant program?

MR. BARRON: I have those that are assigned for
the coordination of it. Each man assigned to the
Organized Crime Squad is required to participate in
the informant program.

MR. COOK: And am I correct in making the as-
sumption that informant information is the basis for
most, if not all, of your Title III surveillances?

MR. BARRON: [ know of no exception as to the
very early basic source of the cases.

MR, COOK: It has been suggested that the FBI,
in maintenance of its informants, sometimes pro-
tects people who continue to violate the law for the
purpose of obtaining intelligence. I am not intimat-
ing that that is the Commission’s view, but it is one
of the criticisms that has been made of the Bureau
operations.

Can you explain to the Commission—and this is
based on an interview in Los Angeles—your
philosophy as to the informant development and
the use you make of informants at particular times
and the need for concealing informant identity?

MR. BARRON: Informants are individuals—and
we are speaking of organized crime activity—are
individuals who are very reluctant to talk to us at
the outset due to the code of the underworld. For
many and varied reasons and sometimes for reasons
unknown, an individual may elect to cooperate with
law enforcement on a confidential basis. They
present at the very outset this as the only condition
under which they will talk. They will never testify,
because they fear retaliatory action from their as-
sociates should they testify.

We, in turn, tell them that their cooperation with
us does not condone any ‘illegal activity on their
part. And 1 know of instances where we have
developed informants and they are in the stage of
being developed and they weren't telling us can-
didly what was going on and we found out they



were involved in an ongoing conspiracy and we in-
dicted them.

So we do not allow or permit, in the FBI, our in-
formants to engage knowingly in illegal activities.

MR. COOK: I think you made the distinction in
our discussion on informants and the necessity at
times to reveal the identity or to make the decision
to conceal them.

The distinction you made between hip-pocket or
throw-away informants-and the type of informant
that you develop as I think what you call a top-
echelon, TE, informant—

MR. BARRON: 1 think you may have asked
about throw-away informants because we don’t
have any such thing.

MR. COOKX: I didn’t say you said that. I said you
distinguished between that type of informant which
may exist in the course of other agencies’ work. But
you did indicate that you felt it was sometimes
necessary to maintain the continuation of an infor-
mant in order to develop strategic informants as
well as the commission of specific criminal offen-
ses.

MR. BARRON: Knowing what is going on today
and what is going to go on tomorrow.

MR. COOK: And you do have to rely on infor-
mants for identification of their LCN membership.

MR. BARRON: As someone said here earlier, it
is no crime to belong to this organization, the LCN.
That is not a violation. So, while we like to know
who is in it and who is not in it, the mere fact that
they are in it is not really what we are after. We are
after what they are up to that is illegal.

MR. COOK: Now, in terms of relating this to in-
formants, do you make much use of consensual
recording devices in Los Angeles?

MR. BARRON: Yes, we do.

MR. COOK: Do these include both body recor-
ders as well as telephone recording?

MR. BARRON: Yes.

MR. COOK: What would be the effect on your
operations if consensual recordings of either type,
either the telephone type or body transmitter, were
placed under the court-ordered system?

MR. BARRON: First of all, in organized crime it
is usually an ongoing situation in which there is
threat and it is a “‘now"” situation. If we get a call
there is going to be a meeting tonight and it is con-
cerning a shake-down, naturally we couldn’t go
through the Attorney General or get a court order
in that period of time.

Second, weé must deal with other violations, such
as kidnaping in which a son may be the kidnap vic-
tim, and the parent is diverted from phone to phone
to phone for additional instructions. With consen-
sual monitoring we are able to record and attack
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the case. We certainly couldn’t run to court each
time he receives instructions to move to another
phone. It would not be workable.

MR. COOK: Within the time situation that you
described, the FBI does have a capability of emer-
gency use of a consensual device with a follow-up
written confirmation to- Headquarters; isn't that
right?

MR. BARRON: We get it from our Headquarters
here in Washington.

MR. COOQOK: So in a case, for example, where
you were involved in a kidnaping and going from
phone to phone to phone, you would not have to go
through the administrative procedure each time
you wished to make a recording of the phone?

MR. BARRON: For consensual monitoring the
authority is granted for the phone by the special
agent in charge of the district. The body
recorder-—the authority for that has to come from
Washington.

MR. COOK: I see.

How do you make the selection, if you do make
the selection, of the case agent who will be in
charge of the Title I investigations?

MR. BARRON: First of all, we do all this in-
vestigation prior to the Title IIl being applied for.
While the case is being investigated it is assigned to
an agent. That is the agent that walks it through the
Titie IH course, whoever is assigned it. Any agent
could have the capability of having a case that will
result in a Title IIL

MR. COOK: Does that mean the case agent who
had the first major informant contact relevant to
the violation?

MR. BARRON: No. My assignment of cases to
agents by myself and other supervisors is based on
the activities of the agent, who is involved in what.
Some agents may have just finished a prosecution
and their case is ended and so we have a case today
that will go to him because what we call his wor-
kload allows it. And he then, in working that case,
might just come up to a Title 1II. The selection is
made by the supervisors, not by someone who
writes up information from an informant and comes
to me—if there is no case open on that at the time
and it is new information, I would open it and select
an agent based on his workload.

MR. COOK: I see. So you do function as an intel-
ligence coordinator; is that true?

MR. BARRON: Yes.

MR, COOK: Do you take any special measures to
train your agents in the conducting of a Title UI in-
vestigation, or is.this something that is learned
more or less on the job or the basis of contact with
other more experienced agents?



MR. BARRON: Well, we do have training in all
facets. It is an ongoing thing. There is training for
surveillances, training for writing affidavits—not
necessarily Title Il affidavits—affidavits of search,
affidavits of other kinds that are used. And agents
are trained constantly in report writing; they are
trained in administrative procedures; they are
trained in identifications—all types. And in that
they are trained, and the training is constantly
going on—there are courses of instruction that in-
volve Title III's, yes.

MR. COOK: How closely is the work of the case
agent associated with the work of the supervisory
attorney?

MR. BARRON: At the time of the Title III?

MR. COOK: Yes.

MR. BARRON: Extremely close—daily, hourly,
sitting with him going over it.

MR. COOK: Do you also have a responsibility for
being in contact with the supervisory attorney or do
you have other duties which require you to be busy
doing other things? .

Do you have enough time to work with the super-
visory attorney or is that necessary?

MR. BARRON: Oh yes, I do. You have to take
time for that. Is anything suffering as a result of my
giving time to that? No.

MR. COOK: No, I wasn’t inquiring about that. I
was just inquiring as a matter of fact.

MR. BARRON: Yes, we work on a caseload ap-
proach and that permits us to do what has im-
portance.

MR. COOK: And you said you had Title III in-
vestigations on gambling?

MR. BARRON: Right.

MR. COOK: Do you know how many Title III in-
vestigations you have had in other areas in that
time?

MR. BARRON: Two.

MR. COOK: What areas have those been in?

MR. BARRON: Labor racketeering and hoodlum
shakedown activities.

MR. COOK: Are these cases closed?

MR. BARRON: No.

MR. COOK: They are ongoing?

MR. BARRON: Yes.

MR. COOK: Without revealing any of your in-
vestigative strategies, do you contemplate the use
of the RICO statute in connection with electronic
surveillance?

MR. BARRON: It has violations within it that
lend itself to it, yes. Yes, RICO is one that can be
used. Yes.

MR. COOK: You were active in organized crime
enforcement prior to the availability of Title III; is
that right?

MR. BARRON: Yes, I was.
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MR. COOK: And what methods did you rely on
at that time in attempting to enforce the federal
laws?

MR. BARRON: Developing witnesses who would
testify.

MR. COOK: And did you have much success in
doing that?

MR. BARRON: In interstate gambling, none. In-
terstate travel law violations—for someone to travel
from Point A to Point B, we developed through wit-
nesses individuals who would testify to the gam-
bling and the interstate travel. And we supported it.

I think another case in point would be the Zerilli
case out of Detroit where Zerilli and Giordano
came in and had meetings in Nevada. We have had
good success other than Title HI's.

MR. COOK: As a result of the convictions of
Brooklier and Sciorentino and other defendants in
that case, have you been able to detect a change or
disruption in the pattern of organized gambling in
Los Angeles?

MR. BARRON:. Sir, when the fellows were on
trial they were still shaking people down. Now,
when they go to jail they will stop, but there are
people there that will continue. Or there are people
from New York or Detroit that are going to come
in.

MR. COOK: When you say ‘‘people from New
York or Detroit,” is Los Angeles from an organized
crime standpoint vulnerable to intrusion by families
from other cities?

MR. BARRON: Basically they can’t.come in and
operate in the town. But they can operate busi-
nesses. They will tell them, and perhaps cut them in
on it.

MR. COOK: I see. Without the existence of Sec-
tion 1955, do you think you would be able to
penetrate and prosecute these operations with any
degree of success purely through the use of infor-
mants, without Title III?

MR. BARRON: No. You mean search?

MR. COOK: Well, I assume—

MR. BARRON: Or do you mean informants testi-
fying?

MR. COOK: Either way—informants as wit-
nesses—

MR. BARRON: I wouldn’t get any to testify. And
searches—yes, you could have prosecution for
searches. We do. But you wouldn't get the whole
operation. And if we didn’t have 1955, we would
still have tried to investigate and prosecute gam-
bling. If we didn’t have Title HI we would still con-
tinue, but we wouldn’t be as effective.

MR. COOK: In terms of enforcement of Section
1955, what kind of considerations do you make as
far as evaluating the significance of the Illegal Gam-



bling Business which, even though it may meet the
statutory requirements, is not what you might con-
sider an organized crime statute?

MR. BARRON: We would send it to the Los An-
geles Police Department or other appropriate agen-
cy.
MR. COOK: Has that proved effective?

MR. BARRON: Yes.

MR. COOK: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Professor Remington.
PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Mr. Barron, [ think
it is a fair summary of the testimony we have heard
with regard to gambling that there are a number of
different views. One is I think the view you ex-
pressed that there is need for enforcement and Title
il is very important to effect that enforcement.

MR. BARRON: Yes.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Some people have
appeared before this Commission and said that
gambling is really not sufficiently important to
waste time and effort on and they have said they
turn their efforts in different directions, and 1 think
some have even gone to the point of saying that the
cure for the gambling business is probably legalized
gambling.

What I am really searching for is, in this Commis-
sion’s responsibility to determine how important
Title III is, what we ought to say with regard to
gambling. Because if one says, as you have said,
that Title III is important to enforcement of gam-
bling cases, the response anticipated from some, in-
cluding some members of the law enforcement
profession, is ‘‘So what? It’s not that important. So
you shouldn’t have wiretapping for that purpose.”

MR. BARRON: I don’t share that view.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: That was just to lay
a basis for asking you really what you think the
Commission cught to say in response to that. What
is the answer to the assertion that you don’t need
wiretapping in gambling cases?

MR. BARRON: Sir, I think you have to address
yourself to the fact that gambling and extortion to
our knowledge have been the backbone and main-
stay of organized criminal activities. To say that at-
tacking it isn’t hurting them, I think would be faul-
ty.

if 2 man only has $10 and you take away five of
it, you have hurt him. If you allow them with impu-
nity and immunity just to run around and increase
it, then of course you are not attacking it any
longer—if that answers the question.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: So I take it you say
Title Il is important in dealing with gambling cases
and ‘dealing with gambling cases is important in
dealing with the problems of organized crime?

MR. BARRON: Yes, sir.
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MR. STAFFELD: | think, sir, it goes even further
than this, because when this individual gets to the
point where he owes the gambler money and he has
to make good on this debt, we find that many times
he ends up in other endeavors of crime; he is in
pocketbook snatching or bank robbery or breaking
and entering. So this business of organized gam-
bling and the organized crime people having their
hooks in people contributes to an awful lot of other
crime. That is the reason we think we have to have
Title III to cut short organized gambling which, in
effect, we think has another end product insofar as
the over-all crime picture is concerned.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Would this con-
tinue to be true if those who urged decriminaliza-
tion would be successful throughout the country? If
we could anticipate the possibility of a day when in
most states gambling would be legal, would the
problem still exist?

Again, I want to indicate one of the problems I
have. One says electronic surveillance is effective
to deal with gambling and gambling has these seri-
ous consequences. And one answer to that is, “Yes,
because we make gambling eriminal when it
shouldn’t be. It is consensual activity and the way
to do it is not to have electronic surveillance, but to
legalize gambling.”

Is that a good answer?

MR. KELLY: I am not addressing your question
directly but there is one crime that relates to gam-
bling in a cause-and-effect relationship—loanshark-
ing, probably one of the most vicious crimes the
FBI investigates.

Loansharking would probably be about the third
most lucrative source of revenue for organized
crime in the United States, gambling being number
one, and then narcotics and loansharking. You are
going to have loansharking offenses even if you
legalize gambling. You are not going to get away
from that. And we have had example after example
of people that get caught up in this in a big debt,
borrow, lose everything, and it is a proven fact that
in many of these cases the violence attendant to
loansharking is organized crime at its worst,

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: In your judgment,
if gambling is legalized more broadly across the
country, would loansharking increase or decrease
or remain the same?

MR. BARRON: [ think it would remain constant.
Without specifically citing an ongoing case, let me
make brief reference to an individual in private en-
terprise who lost extensively at the legal gambling
tables in Las Vegas. His senior position in a major
corporation made him vulnerable and as a con-
sequence, he was prevailed upon to perform a ser-
vice which was not only unethical but illegal as



well. While this was not a true loansharking situa-
tion, it certainly was an extortionate conduct aris-
ing out of a gambling debt.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Let me _]USt ask
one final question. Is that more likely to happen in
gambling than it is if this man had business rever-
sals or something else?

MR. BARRON: The shylocks don’t hit only the
gamblers, They are willing to provide their services
to anybody and it often includes persons who can-
not otherwise establish a legitimate loan or source
of credit.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: But I take it gam-
bling is a major contributor toward loansharking
and would be even if it were legal.

MR. BARRON: Another thir: | argued is you
could set up in every corner store a place to bet
legally but the advantage to gamblers is the credit
and the telephone. In other words, the people that
bet are in their office of a stock brokerage firm or
the banker or the doctor who just picks up his
phone and calls his bet in. If he has to get in his car
and go down and bet legally with the state, he
won’t—but you will not stop your illegal bookmak-
ing.

MR, KELLY: I would like to add one note on
legalized gambling—~I am not taking a position on it
but we have run surveys of those states that have
lotteries, OTB, in New York, for example, and we
couldn’t find where this had any impact on the il-
legal gambling. This business was still flourishing.
We may be developing a new group of bettors, peo-
ple that wouldn’t bet illegally because it is against
their nature. But you are not stamping out illegal
gambling by legalizing, let’s say, state lotteries.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Chief Andersen.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: I have a couple of
questions. One area we haven’t gone into-is the FBI
and their equipment. Do you maintain your own
tapping equipment in Los Angeles, your own inven-
tories?

MR. BARRON: Yes.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: Do you maintain your own
inventory control there or in the Washington of-
fice?

MR, BARRON: In both places.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: You have a dual system of

keeping track of it? A double check?

MR. BARRON: Yes.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: This way you always know
where your equipment is. There is no chance of it
being misplaced?

MR. BARRON: That is right, no chance.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: What telephone company
serves Los Angeles?
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MR. BARRON: Two,
Telephone—Pacific
Telephone.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: How is your cooperation
with them?

MR. BARRON: Good.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: No problem with lease
lines?

MR. BARRON: When we have a court order.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: They follow the Federal
mandate?

MR. BARRON: When their attorney receives the
court order and not until then.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: But you do not have
disputes over the probable cause in the court
order?

MR. BARRON: No, not if the court signs.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: The reason 1 ask is that we
have heard of problems in other jurisdictions.

MR. BARRON: That is not true in Los Angeles.
They accept the court orders.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: It is my understanding that
Federal Title Il information is not admissible in a
California State court.

MR. BARRON: That is correct.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: What problems does that
create for you?

MR. BARRON: None. It hasn’t yet.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: What problems does it
create in the exchange of information between the
local police and you?

MR. BARRON: They can't use my information.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: Do they have access to it?

MR. BARRON: No.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: No access, at all?

MR. BARRON: No.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: Would it help both your
agency and the State authorities, if they could use
your intelligence?

MR. BARRON: | am sure it would help them if
they could use state wiretap law or use ours.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: [ mean just use the infor-
mation.

MR. BARRON: Sure.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: Would it help if it could be
done legislatively through Title 1117

MR. BARRON: Yes.

CHIEF ANDERSON: Do you think it is worth
pursuing by this Commission?

MR. BARRON: There could be a circumstance
in which we would hear something of a homicide
nature,

CHIEF ANDERSEN: What would you do if you
were listening on a wire and somebody said they
were going to kill—
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MR. BARRON: We would tell them. The Strike
Force would tell them. We would go to the attorney
and judge with it, but we would tell somebody.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: That is all I have, Mr.
Chairman.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Thank you
much, Chief.

Judge Pierce.

MR. PIERCE: I believe you testified that agents
receive training with respect to Title III; is that cor-
rect?

MR. BARRON: That is right, sir.

MR. PIERCE: Precisely what kind of training do
they receive?

MR. BARRON: How to frame and affidavit, how
to write probable cause. I could liken it to how to
write a report in one of our violations. It is'a normal
training procedure.

MR. PIERCE: Are they trained as to what situa-
tions warrant a wiretap?

MR. BARRON: Yes, where the law applies, in
other words, to actually read the bill.

MR. PIERCE: Do they get trained as to what cir-
cumistances would justify a wiretap?

MR. BARRON: Not specifically, no, because that
is a decision that is made more or less by myself
and that agent at the time. He comes to me at the
end of his investigation. I have a surveillance squad
that is at his disposal. We have checked it out. They
corroborate what we have learned from informants.
We have watched the man’s activity to see who he
meets with. He is meeting with people that the in-
formant claims he is meeting with.

MR. PIERCE: In other words, they learn what
situations warrant a wiretap on the job, so to speak?

MR. BARRON: Yes, sir, as it is developed. He
will come in and say what shall we do, and we say
let’s check with a couple more informants.

MR. PIERCE: In other words, there is no formal-
ized course on how to do it?

MR. BARRON: No, I don’t know how I would
give one. | don’t know what I’d tell them as con-
cerns that.

MR. PIERCE: I have nothing further.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Thank you very
much, Judge.

Judge Shientag?

MS. SHIENTAG: No questions.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Professor Blakey.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Mr. Barron, you in-
dicated earlier that during a number of organized
crime type investigations you had situations come
up—and you - illustrated kidnaping—where you
couldn’t get a court order in the consensual area.

MR. BARRON: Yes, sir.

very
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PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Have you had occasions
in organized crime type investigations where a
meeting would occur say in a hotel or a motel,
where you would know about the meeting an hour
or an hour and a half beforehand, say over a wire,
where, if you could get to the hotel in time you
could have gotten coverage of the meeting—

MR. BARRON: You mean a Title 111?

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Well, given a Title III,
technically you could have gotten to the hotel and
put a device in the room or on the wall next to the
room.

MR. BARRON: You mean physically it is possi-
ble, yes.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Is that common ex-
perience in your investigation?

MR. BARRON: No.

We are addressing ourselves now to a body
recorder type situation.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Well—

MR. BARRON: You are talking about two peo-
ple, neither of whom would be cooperative with me
and we have informant information that they are
going to meet today at a hotel or motel or restau-
rant to discuss some criminal endeavor. Do I learn
of that? Occasionally we do.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Where you learn that
somebody is reporting back to somebody at a
higher level and they get in a car and drive around?

MR. BARRON: Yes, that happens.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Frequently?

MR. BARRON: Well, it isn’t as frequent as I
would like to have that information because we
would like to have it if we have the type of infor-
mants that tell us, but it happens.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do I understand your
testimony correctly to be if you were authorized to
use the emergency provisions of Title I, and then
get your court order within 48 hours, you could use
it?

MR. BARRON: To establish probable cause for
that—! would really have to satisfy a lot of people
that what is going to go on down there would be of
major importance.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: If you had a wire—

MR, BARRON: I have a wire in one location and
T am going to meet in another locaticn.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: That is right. He said I
am going to make a phone call from another phone
booth.” You know when it is going to happen.

MR. BARRON: If | have heard it on the wire that
he is going to call Joe at four o’clock on the phone
and tell Joe, and I watch him go to the phone, 1
think [ could use that.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: That is true, but you
can’t use what Joe said on the phone?



MR. BARRON: No, I said I could use that infor-
mation without a Title III.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: I agree, but the only
way you could get what Joe himself said on the
phone—

MR. BARRON: —would be to monitor it, yes.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Or if two people—

MR, BARRON: I know what you are getting at.
And I think—it would be nice. It would be a
panacea of greatness. But from the standpoint of
the dangers of that type of operation—

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Let’s explore the dan-
gers of that kind of operation. One danger in a
wiretap, 1 take it, is overhearing too much, that is,
spillage. If you put a wire in for 15 days and you
want two people’s conversations with reference to
gambling, very often you get the wife, and you have
to minimize her out; you get the babysitter, and you
have to minimize her out. But in the kind of emer-
gency surveillance I am giving you, by definition,
you only have two people meeting in a hotel room
for a very short period of time. Aren’t the dangers
in that kind of quick overhear in a hotel room less
than a ten-day wiretap?

MR. STAFFELD: No.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Why not?

MR. STAFFELD: In the first place, you are
acquiring your probable cause over another source,
another Title III. I think this is exactly where we are
afraid somebody will make a missiep and complete-
ly take this technique away from us.

If the agent in Los Angeles says “Well, boy, I got
this off this Title IIl. There is going to be a call
made from X Hotel room and I, myself, am going to
make the decision to cover that wire with no more
than my own authority”’—that we don’t want,

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: I am not raising the
question of possibility of abuse. What I am raising is
there is an investigative need for it? If you don’t
have time to get a warrant in a normal search situa-
tion, you can bust in to save somebody’s life. It
seems to me that principle is applicable to elec-
tronic surveillance, too, and except for the one
issue you raised, where some hotshot agent might
jump where he shouldn’t, why couldn’t you institute
internally within the Bureau the same kind of emer-
gency provisions you have for consensuals and
apply them to Title III's?

MR. STAFFELD: The very provisions of the
Title I law, the emergency provisions, have never
been extended to the Bureau.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: That is my point, Mr.
Staffeld. It seems to me there is a need for it, and if
the technique is constitutional, and if you people
can show responsiblity, as you apparently have in
the operation of Title 1II, maybe one recommenda-
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tion of this Commission can be that the Attorney
General implement that section.

MR. STAFFELD: Well-—

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: You don’t have to say—

MR. STAFFELD: Your point is well taken, but
we aren’t going to ask the Attorney General for
that privilege.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: What | really wanted to
get at was the factual question. Do you have occa-
sions in the course of your investigations where, all
other things being equal, you could use it and use it
with effect?

MR. BARRON: Yes.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: I am very interested and
wonder if you would kind of compare and contrast
the organized crime picture you have in California.
I am told that the situation is really different on the
West Coast. For example, you have five families in
New York, but you have one in Los Angeles. The
five families in New York have gambling, narcotics,
loansharking largely locked up, although they have
problems with new groups now.

Is that the situation in San Francisco?

MR. BARRON: San Francisco?

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Excuse; I'm sorry—Los
Angeles.

MR. BARRON: No, we don’t have five families,
we have one-—have always had one.

PROFESSOR - BLAKEY: Approximately how
large is it?

MR. BARRON: Membership? Thirty—thirty peo-
ple.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: It doesn’t
ganized crime locked up in the city?

MR. BARRON: No, it doesn’t have Los Angeles
locked up. It has organized crime—we view or-
ganized crime as being more than just the Mafia.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Well, if you can in just
general terms, would you describe the Mafia and
non-Mafia?

MR. BARRON: First of all, in Los Angeles we
are finding, and I think more and more throughout
the country—they will move in as testimony was
produced earlier, into any avenue where income
can be derived. There are families in New York
that have controlling things in Los Angeles; in other
words, pornography, so to speak, films, X-rated
films, and magazines and books that are porno-
graphic. We have more and more people going into
what we call confidence schemes, stock thefts, em-
bezzlements—

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Both LCN people and
other organized crime?

MR. BARRON: Or people working for it. It is
hard for me to distinguish between a man who per-
forms an illegal act and gives half to the LCN and

have or-



he is not one. They can grow by their numbers very
rapidly, if you want to include the people who work
for them, call them operatives, if you will.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Based on your general
intelligence estimates, would you say the situation
in California is less sophisticated, less hard-nosed,
than in the East?

MR. BARRON: | have read about New York and
know about it and I would say it is more vicious in
New York.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: People in California are
not really different from people in the East, are
they?

MR. BARRON: I know in Los Angeles inroads
into that area would be most difficult because of
the Los Angeles Police Department and their
honesty—and other local law enforcement agen-
cies, too.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do I understand your
testimony to be that the difference is found in a
number of factors, and that integrity of law en-
forcement is a major one?

MR. BARRON: Yes.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Let me ask you then,
since you raise it, about the Los Angeles Police De-
partment. You have a liaison with them, I take it?

MR. BARRON: Very strong,.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: You work closely with
them?

MR. BARRON: Very closely.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Am I right in assuming
their reputation for not only integrity, but com-
petency, is very high?

MR. BARRON: I can’t compare, but I think in all
law enforcement circles they are rated very high.
They are very competent.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Now, you are operating
in Los Angeles in a top-flight organization and you
are watching a local top-flight organization. You've
got surveillance and they haven’t got it. Does that
hurt their operations?

MR. BARRON: No, because I get a call from the
Lieutenant and he says, “Hey, we are on Joe
today,” and 1 say—

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: No, I am saying if they
had a state Title III.

MR. BARRON: Oh, Title IIL.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Would they be worth
more?

MR. BARRON: Certainly.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: In your judgment, are
they inhibited because they don’t have it?

MR. BARRON: Yes, in a bookmaking operation
certainly, if they don’t have a Title HL

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you make better
cases than they do laterally and vertically?

MR. BARRON: In gambling?
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PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Gambling, extortion,

MR. BARRON: They make excellent cases in
burglaries, robberies, extortion cases locally. They
don’t need a Title III for that and neither do we in
most instances because there are 500 agents and 1
have only 46 of them and we are making a lot of
cases in Los Angeles in other areas—thefts, stocks,
other areas. And the Los Angeles Police Depart-
ment gets their share of good cases.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: I don’t want to put you
in the position of criticizing the LAPD. I am trying
to contrast organizations operating in the same en-
vironment, one with surveillance, and one without,
and trying to find out if it makes a difference.

MR. BARRON: Let me back up on that. The Los
Angeles Police Department receives the same infor-
mation that I do from an informant that a man is
working at this number in an apartment house, and
he is working for Joe Smith. The Los Angeles Po-
lice Department can take down that man on that
line, right, by certain investigative steps, search
warrant. And they will pick at a bookmaker and
pick him to death because he has to rent new apart-
ments, hire new people. It costs him. Compared to
the Title IlI, we have the ability to get to what we
call his back office room whereas, these front peo-
ple, even if they wanted to testify, they couidn’t.
They couldn’t identify him because they don't
know him. They don’t have his phone number. He
phones them. So we are able to bring in the whole
conspiracy and take it down. If they could have
what [ have they could do what [ do.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Let me ask you this,
talking about checking out of Washington consen-
suals or you running applications through—I know
people in California, and when you try to talk to
somebody in California from upstate New York,
there is about an hour and a half a day you can get
phone calls through.

MR, BARRON: I can make it in a minute any-
time I want to.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: If they work different
hours.

MR. BARRON: I get them at home. I go right
through the board and get them at home. 1 have
never ever had a delay, because 1 know all of them
here and if I didn’t get one 1I'd get the other.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: So, in fact, the time dif-
ferentiation doesn’t present a liaison problem?

MR. BARRON: We are talking about the five-
minute phone call,

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: It doesn’t to you but it
does to them.

{Laughter.]

MR. BARRON: Maybe they don’t like to be got-
ten out of bed but I still get them out of bed.



PROFESSOR BLAKEY: I was only asking
whether it makes sense to decentralize some of the
control over this.

MR. BARRON: I don’t mind that control. That is
just a phone cali.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Let me ask you a con-
cluding question.

You heard the conversation Mr. Staffeld and I
had this morning?

MR. BARRON: Maybe 1 did. I don’t know.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: This is in reference to
the “So what?" question. You have been in the Bu-
reau for a number of years. You were in before the
Organized Crime Control Act; you were in before
Title 1Il. You have now got immunity, you’ve got
Title III, you've got adequate manpower—people
who are honest and competent. In a sense, you've
got about all we can give you except some em-
broidering of the details —*‘we”” being society.

Have ' you really made a difference on the
“organized crime problem™?

MR. BARRON: Yes. Yes. ] would like to answer
the question very affirmatively.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Please explain to me
why you say yes.

MR. BARRON: Because we have put their
leaders in jail. Every time they go to jail, that is one
less that is in the street. If there are 30 of them and
5 are in jail, there are only 25 on the street.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Are any of them getting
out of business?

MR. BARRON: Anytime they are in jail, they are
out of business.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: It is true a guy who is in
the can is not on the street; and at a bare minimum
that is a benefit. But isn't he being replaced by
somebody else when he goes in the can? Don’t you
have a sort of merry-go-round with some people in
jail, some people ¢n the street, and some people on
trial, but the total impact on the community,
although you have some in jail and some on trial, is
that the operations go on like they always did?

MR. BARRON: We have a bank robbery a day in
Los Angeles—I think it even gets higher. We
prosecute them and give them sentences that are
pretty good but we still have a bank robbery a day.
Should we stop working bank robberies?

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Would you have more
bank robberies if you didn’t prosecute them?

MR. BARRON: I don’t know. I don’t know. I am
guessing, But I can’t stop working them.

MR. STAFFELD: I am sure if we stop investigat-
ing bank robberies we will have more of them.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you get a feeling
that any of the gambling is down from what it was?

MR. BARRON: Yes. We have reports from infor-
mants. In Lo: Angeles it is not hard to go over ju-
risdictional lines. It is not like New York City
where it is all New York City. We have maybe ten
police departments concerned with one bookmak-
ing operation because they are situated in locations
that the jurisdictions would be multiple. And we see
them go down. They may come back in but they
will be very small, perhaps five or six people.
Because they know what we are doing. They know
we are getting people to talk about them. And they
keep firing these people and hiring new ones in the
hopes they have got our people when they fire them
and they reduce. They are afraid. When they are on
probation or parole, they are afraid.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: What is your profes-
sional' judgment of the impact of this extortion
prosecution taking out the leadership structure of
the family? What will that do to the family’s leader-
ship in Los Angeles?

MR. BARRON: Hurt it.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Just while they are in
jail?

MR. BARRON: Until they get out and do
something else.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you think when they
get out they will be able to reestablish as they were
before?

MR. BARRON: Yes, sir, as longas they are alive.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you get the feeling
that maybe some of their sons and daughters aren’t
going on in the family business?

MR. BARRON: I don’t think it would be very at-
tractive to them. I don’t know, though.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Mr. Westin.

MR. WESTIN: I wonder if you could tell me
about the inventory control system as it works in
your office. Would you describe physically where
the equipment is held and a little bit about your
logging procedure just so I can get a picture of how
it works and the location?

MR. BARRON: When you say “‘inventory,” first
of all, do you mean the tapes we have taken?

MR. WESTIN: I am thinking of all the equipment
used for telephone tapping, room bugging.

MR. BARRON: I am not going to be able to
answer that as completely as you like and I am not
being evasive. But we are a large division and we
have an administrative division. And they supervise
the handling of that equipment. And all I know is if
I have need for three lines I know the equipment is
here. I know that Washington sends it out. And I
know it is on inventory because everything else I
have is on inventory. My chair that I sit in is on in-
ventory and I am sure they’ve got better safeguards
against that equipment.
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But I know | can’t go and check it out. Even as a
supervisor they don’t give me that equipment.

MR. WESTIN: In other words, the effective
management of the inventory is not in your hands
at all, but in the hands of the Administrative Divi-
sion?

MR. BARRON: That is right.

MR. WESTIN: Therefore, if our Commission
wanted to get a picture of the actual working in
your office, we would have to have somebody from
the Administrative Division describe physically how
they store it and what the sign-out procedures are.
You don’t handle it.

MR. BARRON: I don't handle it. I know where it
is stored, sir, but I don’t have a key to that room.

MR. WESTIN: Supposing that you are conduct-
ing an investigation and there is a location where
you have reason to believe from informants or
some other source that a conversation will be held
for which you want to make a Title'Ill application.

MR. BARRON: Yes.

MR. WESTIN: Would your division make an ini-
tial estimate about the feasibility of the telephone
tap or room microphone, that is, to see whether the
physical layout of the place you want to overhear
the conversation in would lend itself to a Title I
application, or would you call on a technical expert
to make that kind of judgment as to feasibility in
that location?

MR. BARRON: No, I would make that judgment.

MR. WESTIN: You would?

MR. BARRON: Yes.

MR. WESTIN: Does that ever entail your testing
equipment?

MR. BARRON: Never.

MR. WESTIN: To see whether it would work?

MR. BARRON: You mean an entry into that io-
cation?

MR. WESTIN: Not entry, but supposing you
have the possibility of .using a parabolic
microphone—

MR. BARRON: I don’t know what that is.

MR. WESTIN: A long-distance mike, a shotgun
mike, whatever you call it. Maybe this never occurs
but if so I would like to know—do you have reason
to believe people are going to be sitting on a park
bench or meeting on a street corner and you would
like to overhear, with a court order, the conversa-
tion?

MR. BARRON: Do we ever test it before we get
permission?

MR, WESTIN: Does that mean that sometimes
you don’t go to request an application because you
doubt the technical capacity?

MR. BARRON: No. We don’t always have sound
studio productions, you know. There are radios

blasting and air conditioners on and it is difficult to
learn. I would like to be able to set the stage, but
sometimes we don’t have the best of condi-
tions—not caused by the equipment, but caused by
the very cautiousness of the subjects. They turn the
radio up, the television is blaring and they are
whispering. And that is pretty hard to make. But we
don’t test first to see, no.

MR. WESTIN: In your office who would receive
any kind of complaint from the public, an allega-
tion that their telephone had been tapped by the
FBI?

MR. BARRON: Well, we have a system in our of-
fice and I think all offices do—we have com-
plaints—people assigned to complaints. They would
be most likely to get it and they could refer it to the
desk which handles that type of thing which is not
myself, and he could take the complaint.

MR. WESTIN: Are you ever involved
checking out a complaint like that?

MR. BARRON: I don't work that.

MR. WESTIN: In other words, you are not con-
sulted in some sense because they might say—

MR. BARRON: I am not consuited because there
is another squad that works it.

MR. WESTIN: That would be true even though
the complaint might state that it is the people in-
vestigating organized crime?

MR. BARRON: Oh, if it were organized crime ]
would know about it—anything, even if they said it.
Yes, they would channel that down to me. But it is
like the fellows that work, say, major thefts, securi-

in

ties—a normal security case 1 wouldn't know of.
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MR. WESTIN: Let’s see if | can get my question
so my own mind is clear. I am thinking of a situa-
tion where somebody from the public complains to
your office, to the local FBI, that they believe their
wire is being tapped, and they said that because
they believed that they are thought by the FBI to be
a member of the local organized crime family their
wire is being tapped or there is surveillance. I just
want to understand how that would be handled in
your office.

Would they check with you to say, “*Look do you
have any taps™?

MR. BARRON: Under those conditions they
would ask me if 1 have any Title IiI's going with
respect ta Joe.

MR. STAFFELD: Sir, could I rephrase your
question. You are asking if a citizen came off the
street and alleged that an agent were running a tap
on somebody, what would happen to this allegation
in the Los Angeles office?

MR. WESTIN: That is my question,

MR. STAFFELD: I am sure in Los Angeles we
have a Complaint Agent who receives complaints



from the citizens who call in or walk in off the
street. And they make known their complaint to us.
This Complaint Agent will write up the com-
plaint—it is in written form-—and channel it to the
supervisor who would handle that investigation. In
this case we would call it a IOC case, which is an
Intercept Oral Communications.

These are specialists themselves and they would
work that case. The case would not be referred to
Mr. Barron for his overseeing, knowledge, or what
have you. It would be handled by the IOC desk.

Does that help?

MR. WESTIN: Yes. I guess I need just one more
factual reply.

Do any of you know whether there have been
such complaints since the passage of Title III,
directed not to wiretapping by other people, private
eyes and local and state police, but have complaints
been received anywhere saying that FBI agents are
illegally wiretapping which is then investigated by
your Complaint Division?

MR. STAFFELD: Mr. Cleveland and Mr. Kelly
and I are from Headquarters and know of none.
The gentlemen from the field offices can speak for
themselves.

MR. BARRON: I know of none.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Nobody at the table
has heard of any?

[Negative response.]

MR. WESTIN: Thank you very much.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Just one question.
What do you do when you do obtain your Title HI
right to intercept and the person that is being inter-
cepted has the belief that he is being intercepted
and contacts the phone company to find out? How
do you protect your security?

MR. BARRON: They won't tell them.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And that is their in-
structions pursuant to—

MR. BARRON: Well, the order.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: The order?

MR. BARRON: Yes. They are ordered not to.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Any  further
questions?

MR. WESTIN: Mr. Chairman, I wonder if I could
just follow up on your question?

Are there some phone companies that take the
view that they will not affirmatively state there is no
wiretap but will give something less than a direct
and affirmative answer?

I have heard that some do.

MR. BARRON: I don’t know. I only know of Los
Angeles.

MR. WESTIN: I have heard some feel threatened
by the situation and say—

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Will we have represen-
tatives of AT&T?
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MR. HODSON: The third week in June.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: | think we can
develop that further, then.

Does that complete the questioning?

MR. WESTIN: Yes.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: ' Thank you very
much. We are indebted to you, Mr. Barron, for
coming out from sunny California to the Capital
city.

MR. BARRON: Thank you. It has been a plea-
sure.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And we hope we will
see you again.

Our next witness will be Benjamin P. Grogan,
Special 'Agent and Supervisor, Organized Crime
Division, Federal Bureau of Investigation, Miami,
Florida.

You have previously been sworn.

TESTIMONY OF BENJAMIN P.
GROGAN, SUPERVISOR, ORGANIZED
CRIME DIVISION, FEDERAL BUREAU
OF INVESTIGATION, MIAMI,
FLORIDA; ACCOMPANIED BY ALVIN
A. STAFFELD, INSPECTOR, AND JOHN
E. KELLY, JR., INSPECTOR, FEDERAL
BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Mr. Cook.

MR. COOK: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Grogan, your present capacity is what?

MR. GROGAN: I am Supervisor of an organized
crime squad in Miami, Florida.

MR. COOK: How many agents do you have
under your supervision and control right now?

MR. GROGAN: I have one of the squads that
work organized crime and | have 13 agents.

MR. COOK: Thirteen agents?

MR. GROGAN: Yes.

MR. COOK: Is there another organized crime
squad in Miami?

MR. GROGAN: Yes, we have two more or-
ganized crime squads in Miami. One has the same
number of agents and another one has eight agents.

MR. COOK: Are these squads divided up accord-
ing to offenses?

MR. GROGAN: Two of the squads are divided
up according to offenses and one squad handles
another county which is the Fort Lauderdale area.

MR. COOK: What offenses does your squad han-
dle?

MR. GROGAN: We handle all gambling viola-
tions, violations of interstate transportation involv-
ing obscene matter, the Mann Act, and also the In-
terception of Communications Act.

MR. COOK: And what is the area of greatest ac-
tivity?



MR. GROGAN: The gambling.

MR. COOK: How many orders has your office
obtained since 19687

MR. GROGAN: We have had 82 installations
which involve 25 cases. That would be approxi-
mately 25 court orders. All of them were on
telephone interceptions. And alt of them were for
gambling' with the ekception of, 1 think, three
microphones which were extortion—Shylacking
cases.

MR. COOK: What was your background before
assuming the job as supervisor of the Organized
Crime Division?

MR. GROGAN: I have been in Miami for eight
years, four of which I have been Supervisor of Or-
ganized Crime. Before that in Miami I worked or-
ganized crime. Eleven of my 13 years as an agent, |
have been involved in the technical aspects of elec-
tronic interceptions in addition to my other in-
vestigations.

MR. COOK: By ‘‘technical aspects,” you are
referring to—

MR. GROGAN: The installation of interceptions.

MR. COOK: While you were working in the
Technical Section, what would your duties charac-
teristically consist of? What types of things?

MR. GROGAN: Well, I had cases to work like
other agents but whenever opportunity arose for
the installation of any type of electronic intercep-
tion, I was one of the agents called upon to make
the interception. And I also maintained custody, in-
ventory, of all the technical equipment in our Divi-
sion, the Miami Division.

MR. COOK: Have you received any instruction
in this phase of your work?

MR. GROGAN: Yes. | have received technical
instructions—technical training, rather, for this
type of work.

MR. COOK: Where was that training received?

MR. GROGAN: 1 had about two months of this
type training in New York City, and I also had
about six weeks of it here in Washingon, D.C.

MR. COOK: Does this training cover the installa-
tion of oral intercept as well as telephone intercept
devices?

MR. GROGAN: Yes, it did.

MR. COOK: And your work at the same time, [
take.it, also includes involvement in other phases of
investigations, active informant contact and physi-
cal surveillances?

MR. GROGAN: Yes. | supervise the investigation
of these gambling cases and the other cases [ men-
tioned, as well as the supervison and installation of
the interceptions.

MR. COOK: How active a role are you uble to
take in the installation of the monitoring devices
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themselves? Do you do this or do other agents do
it?

MR, GROGAN: I do it and I also have other
agents who do it. There are a couple others in
Miami that make the actual connections, do all the
technical work whenever there is an interception.

MR. COOK: 1 think you indicated when we
visited in the Miami office, that initially you had
some difficulties with Southern Bell Telephone re-
garding installation of the equipment down there.

Can you tell the Commission what the circum-
stances of that were?

MR. GROGAN: Well, I think it was just because
of a matter of time. We couldn’t get the installation
in as quickly as wanted. It was due maybe to techni-
cal difficulties with the cables and pairs. In other
words, sometimes we wanted to have a plan to
monitor our interception in particular locations,
and we had a problem getting vacant pairs. And
some of this may have been because the cables and
pairs just were not available at those locations.

MR. COOK: Well, as a matter of fact, was it
quite frequently that you did not receive the cor-
rect cable and pair information from the telephone
company?

MR. GROGAN: Frequently we haven't. I don’t
think there was anything deliberate about it; it is
just whenever you have an interception you might
have to pick out two wires from a cable of as many
as 600 pair. They have to give you the proper color
code and cable so you can make the interception. [
don’t think there is anything deliberate about it; it
is-just a matter of a problem.

MR. COOK: Then, without the (=chnical
background you have, I take it you would be unable
to get through the first stages of the intercept
because of the situation?

MR. GROGAN: Yes.

MR. COOK: Miami is known as “‘an open city,”" |
believe, in organized crime parlance.

MR. GROGAN: Yes, that is correct. There are
no particular families, as such, like in New York,
that control the Miami area. Anyone can come
down there and operate.

MR. COOK: What effect does this have on your
intelligence gathering? Does this broaden the scope
of what you have to learn about if you don’t have a
stationary object in the form of a local family? Do
you frequently have people in transit going back
and forth?

MR. GROGAN: This does have some effect on
our intelligence gathering in that we have to be
much more flexible and maintain constant contact
with our sources so that the Bureau will be aware of
who is in transit in and out of Miami, as well as
those individuals who live in Miami and are in-
volved in organized crime activities.



MR. COOK: You indicated you had approxi-
mately 82 installations and 25 orders, so this means
in the typical order you would have more than one
telephone under surveillance.

MR. GROGAN: Yes.

MR. COOK: What percentage of these have been
for violations of 19557

MR. GROGAN: I would say approximately 85
per cent or 90 per cent for 1952 and 1084 and the
rest for 1955.

MR. COOK: So you have had substantial in-
terstate gambling activity in Miami?

MR. GROGAN: Yes.

MR. COOK: What have been the other violations
which have been the subject of your intercepts?

MR. GROGAN: The Shylocking has been the
other one in which we have utilized a Title III.

MR. COOK: Does Shylocking in Miami take a
usurious loan situation or is it a collection of bad
debts from unfortunate bettors?

MR. GROGAN: The experience we have had has
been the usurious loan situation. And we have had
actually professional Shylocks who lend out money.
I don’t know of any cases where we have utilized
Title III as a result of gambling debts.

MR. COOK: Have you been successful in any of
your extortion threats?

MR. GROGAN: Yes, we have.

MR. COOK: Have those cases come to trial?

MR. GROGAN: Yes. We had one come to trial
and. they all received substantial sentences because
of the violence that they did use in some of these
cases.

MR. COOK: Would you recall the names of the
defendants in those cases?

MR. GROGAN: One of the defendants was Gary
Bodach and others who were involved in it.

MR. COOK: Did they have any organized crime
families?

MR. GROGAN: Yes, we believe from informant
information they were involved with the organized
criminal element.

MR. COOK: Have you ever used videotape sur-
veillance in Miami for any reason?

MR. GROGAN: Yes, we did.

MR. COOK: And what kind of situation was this?

MR. GROGAN: That was during the conven-
tions, the demonstrations. We used videotape.

MR. COOK: This was non-organized crime?

MR. GROGAN: Right.

MR. COOK: Approximately—excuse me. You
may have already answered this. Approximately
how many technical agents do you have working
for you?

MR. GROGAN: How many technical agents?.

MR. COOK: Yes, sir.

MR. GROGAN: There are three.

MR. COOK: Three. ‘And of the three of these,
how many are used for installation of equipment?
Do you have to utilize all of them?

MR. GROGAN: In most cases we utilize all
three, because we have multiple telephones to be
connected and there is a lot of technical work to be
done on Title IIL

MR. COOK: Can you tell the Commission what
some of the hazards are as far as installation of
telephone lines and equipment? Is this an inside job
as far as you are concerned or have you been in-
volved in telephone calls—

MR. GROGAN: Based upon the cable-pair infor-
mation and the color codes given to us by the
telephone company, we connect the subscriber’s
pair to the leased line ourselves. And these leased
lines will either run through our office or to what
we call an outside plant, a location that we are
going to monitor. And we connect these leased
lines up to recording equipment so we can record
the conversations and obtain the out-dialed num-
bers.

MR. COOK: Have you found it impossible to in-
stall the necessary equipment because of physical
obstacles to climbing the pole or risks you couldn't
afford to take?

MR. GROGAN: No, there is no physical obsta-
cle, really. The problems you may have sometimes
is there are no cable and pair available where you
might want to monitor the surveillance. But we
have always been able to overcome it. We have
never missed out on the installation of a Title Il
because of technical difficulties in Miami.

MR. COOK: What are the typical types of oral
intercepting equipment that your office uses?

MR. GROGAN: Of oral interception?

MR. COOK: Yes, sir.

MR. GROGAN: Well, we would utilize
microphones which are connected to a wire—we
call them wire microphones, or radio microphones,
either one of the two.

MR. COOK: How does a wire microphone work?

MR. GROGAN: Well, a radio microphone is
tuned to a particular frequency which would trans-
mit the conversations in the room to an outside lo-
cation. It is just like a small radio trans-
mitter—radio microphone. And this is concealed.

A wire microphone is a microphone that is at-
tached to wire and it is necessary usually to lease a
pair to a particular plant so you can monitor the
microphone.

MR. COOK: Are you familiar at all with-~I be-
lieve it is called a harmonica bug?

MR. GROGAN: Pardon me?

MR. COOK: The harmonica bug or affinity trans-
mitter.

MR. GROGAN: No, sir.
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MR. COOK: The Commission has been informed
in the course of exploring technological develop-
ments that there is a type of interception device
where you dial the number of the phone to be inter-
cepted and apparently by blowing a certain
frequency on a harmonica, a series of notes, you
can turn that telephone into a monitoring device.

Have you had any experience with that?

MR. GROGAN: No, 1 have never heard that par-
ticular name. You mean for oral interception or for
an interception of wire?

MR. COOK: I think it is for the interception of
wire communications.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: It is oral; it is oral.

MR. COOK: Maybe for the time I can throw that
question open. Is anyone at the table familiar with
that?

MR. STAFFELD: There has been some
telephone company research in that area, because
there has been some illegal use of telephone lines
by-—you use a harmonica but others use tuning
forks and other devices that do cause this in-
terchange in the computer system. And I am not
technically—

MR. HODSON: Mr. Chairman, that is going to
be fully covered the third week in June.

MR. COOK: You have access to leased lines in
Miami, is that right?

MR. GROGAN: When we have a court order.

MR. COOK: Pardon me?

MR. GROGAN: When we have a court order for
an interception, then we can rent leased lines.

MR. COOK: And do you run one of your inter-
ceptions to a plant in your office, or do you have
the plant removed from the office, or does that de-
pend?

MR. GROGAN: Well, that depends. If the
telephones to be monitored are a long distance
from our office, then we would rent a plant, an
apartment, and run the lease lines to the apartment.
If they are in the same telephone exchange as our
office, we may utilize our office as a plant.

There are other factors, also. You have to obtain
the out-dial numbers in a gambling operation.
When you have run your leased pair through
several telephone exchanges, the equipment usually
won’t pick up these out-dial numbers. And so we
try to get a plant that is close by.

MR, COOK: Are you responsible for assignment
of the manpower to run your wiretap plants?

MR. GRCGAN: Yes.

MR. COOK: Approximately how many people
does it take to operate a plant, say the average
plant indicated would have about three phones?

MR. GROGAN: You have three telephones and
it is according to whether the phones are going to
be utilized for a particular period of time.
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For instance, on a gambling operation—in foot-
ball season it may only be run in the morning and in
the late afternoon. So for each line that is being
monitored, you would put an agent on it. That
would be three agents there. If there are two shifts,
you have to have six agents.

You also have to have the case agent and another
agent assisting him, usually, who is totally involved
with handling the traffic that comes in. A super-
visor would be involved. You would have to have
surveillance agents for the subjects to make sure
that they are in the location where you are monitor-
ing.

You have the supervisor’s time taken up and you
have a technical agent on duty all the time, at least
on call in case there are any technical problems in-
volved in the plant.

If the plant would be in the office, then we
wouldn’t have to man it 24 hours a day. If it is an
outside plant, we would have to have an agent on
duty there 24 hours a day to protect the equipment.

It is hard to give the exact number of agents for
the exact number of phones. It would vary.

MR. COOK: Do you also supervise the use of
consensual recordings in your office?

MR. GROGAN: Yes, I do.

MR. COOK: What kind of inventory procedures
do you use? Is your equipment signed in and out?

MR. GROGAN: Yes, our equipment is on inven-
tory. If an agent needs to use a consensual device to
monitor conversations, he would come see one of
the agents charged with signing it out, which is one
of the three technical agents, and they would sign it
out to him. They would install it on the person, if it
is a body recorder, themselves. ‘

MR. COOK: I see.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Let's take a five-
minute break.

[Whereupon, a short recess was taken.]

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: I think we are
ready to resume and Dave Cook has another
question or so to ask.

MR. COOK: Mr. Grogan, can you tell us what
types of measures are necessary to take for the in-
stallation of oral intercept bugs?

MR. GROGAN: For an oral interception you
have to make a survey of the premises or location
wherein the interception is going to take place. You
have to ascertain whether or not it would be techni-
cally feasible. If the interception is going to be next
to a train depot or some place like that where you
couldn’t hear anything, all these things have to be
taken into consideration.

You have to—after the court order is obtained,
you have to find out whether or not you are going
to use a wire microphone or a radio microphone. In



our case the wire microphones are preferable
because of their fidelity which is much better than
radio microphones. Radio microphones are subject
to interference because of other radio transmission
sometimes or the steel in a particular building.

Then you have to make installation of the
microphone, itself. And after the installation of the
microphone is made, then you make the necessary
connections to your lease lines back to the
plant—or you have a plant nearby wherein you
could monitor it over the radio frequencies.

MR. COOK: When an installation has to be made
on private premises, | assume you are authorized by
court order to make whatever kind of entry is
necessary in order to install the equipment; is that
correct?

MR. GROGAN: Yes.

MR. COOK: Does this generally involve some
kind of surreptitious entry?

MR. GROGAN: Yes. If you don't have a key to
the location you have to establish other means of
entry.

MR. COOK: I see.

Mr. Chairman,
questioning,.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Okay. Mr. Westin.

MR. WESTIN: You have described two types of
oral interception devices, radio microphones and
wire microphones.

Has your office ever used any other kinds of
devices such as devices to take sound off vibrating
window panes or parabolic microphones to try to
listen to' a conversation from private premises
across the street or something like that? Are there
any such examples, in your experience?

MR. GROGAN: Not that I can recall, no. We
have only had court orders, as I said, in four cases
for these microphones and they were all wire, with
one exception,

MR. WESTIN: | see. Is the situation that | have
described—maybe the other gentlemen could com-
ment on this—where it might be perilous to get on
premises because of watchdogs on a private estate
or something like that, in which you can obtain a
court order on the theory of probable cause—does
it ever arise that that kind of situation has come up?

MR. GROGAN: You mention different things,
telephone and microphone. Telephone is no
problem.

MR. WESTIN: | meant only oral conversations. |
am not talking about telephone conversations.

MR. GROGAN: No, it hasn't come up in Miami.

MR. STAFFELD: I know of none.

MR. WESTIN: You mentioned videotaping
political demonstrations.

MR. GROGAN: That is correct.

that concludes the staff’s
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MR. WESTIN: Was it used to monitor the public
or private?

MR. GROGAN: [ wasn’t supervising that. It was
mainly to observe the demonstrations of the public.
MR. WESTIN: It took place on public streets?

MR. GROGAN: Public streets.

MR. WESTIN: As far as you know, it was not the
placement of a video device in a private office or a
private home?

MR. GROGAN: No, it was not.

MR. WESTIN: Have you ever had occasion to
ask the telephone company to provide you with
space on their own premises for listening or do you
always go to your own office or to a leased listening
post somewhere near the place where the
telephones are?

MR. GROGAN: We always go through our own
office or our own plant.

MR. WESTIN: In your office is the physical
maintenance of the equipment under your jurisdic-
tion?

MR. GROGAN: Yes, it is.

MR. WESTIN: Could you describe to me the
techniques of physical control, inventory records,
and so forth, used?

MR. GROGAN: For every piece of equipment
've maintain an inventory card by type of equip-
ment and serial number. A copy of this card is also
maintained at Bureau Headquarters as to what
equipment we have. Whenever a piece of this elec-
tronic equipment is to be used, it is usually checked
through me or one of the other agents who handle
this matter and we charge it out.

In most instances, in fact nearly all, one of the
technical agents will accompany the equipment to
be utilized.

MR. WESTIN: Does the card system mean that
you can tell by some kind of case number or case
number identification for each piece of equipment
over a period of time what case that piece of equip-
ment was used on? Is that the way the card system
works? Or is it checked out to an agent by name?

MR, GROGAN: It would be checked out to the
agent by name. We don’t maintain it by case.

MR. WESTIN: Have you had any experience in
your office with efforts to develop tapes that are
not—maybe 1 should save that for the technical
discusston.

That is all. Thank you, sir.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Mr. Pierce.

MR. PIERCE: I have no questions.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Judge Shientag.

MS. SHIENTAG: No questions.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Mr. Blakey.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Let me just ask you a
general question. I think maybe I know the inswer
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or can infer what your answer might be from what
you have said.

I take it the type of equipment that you are using
is not 1984, just a straight radio or a straight wire
bug?

l‘%/lR. GROGAN: Yes.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you have any 1984
type of equipment?

MR. GROGAN: No, we don’t in Miami. If we
had need for that we could get it from Bureau
Headquarters.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Is it available to you,
that is, sophisticated equipment?

MR. GROGAN: If a sophisticated piece of equip-
ment were necessary we could get it from Bureau
Headquarters.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you have occasion
to use it? Or are most situations easily handled
either by a wiretap or wire bug or radio bug?

MR. GROGAN: I have found in my experience
the simpler the equipment, the better the fidelity
and everything.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Have you had problems
with malfunctioning equipment?

MR. GROGAN: No, we maintain our equipment.
We keep it in working order and we maintain it in
good shape. There may be something once in a
while will happen to a piece of equipment that can
be fixed, but our equipment is maintained.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you have problems
with, not malfunctioning equipment, but situations
that interfere with surveillance—radios—airplanes
flying overhead?

MR. GROGAN: That happens, right.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you have any
technical means of getting around that kind of
problem? I am talking about a phone now.

MR. GROGAN: On the telephone—

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: It is easy because if you
can’t hear it, neither party can hear. But on a bug—

MR. GROGAN: On the telephones we have had
hardly any technical difficulties.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: How about the bugs?

MR. GROGAN: The bugs on occasion we have
had it—when someone turns on the air conditioner
or radio next to it, and it is very hard—very difficult
then to hear what is being said. We found this in in-
stances of consensual monitoring where the victim
in a particular case is to meet the subject and they
may, instead of going to the car for the conversa-
tion—the subject may say, ‘‘Let’s go into this
restaurant.” Microphones don’t have the ability of
the human ear to just hear the conversation from
one person to another. It picks up all the ambient
noises.
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PROFESSOR BLAKEY: What I am trying to get
at is that there is a kind of feeling among people
that you have a 1984 capability where you can pick
up anybody’s conversation in any room anytime
and in high fidelity, Does that reflect what the prac-
tical experience in the street is?

MR. GROGAN: If the high fidelity situation is in
the room, you can pick it up. If you have a situation
in the room where the baby is crying or everybody
is shouting or whispering—

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: What is the more com-
mon situation?

MR. GROGAN: The more common situation is,
in my experience with microphones, that we’ve got
good fidelity on them, especially wire.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Thank you.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Chief Andersen.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: 1 just have a couple of
questions.

What is the telephone company in your area?

MR. GROGAN: Southern Bell.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: Will they make the final
hook-up for you?

MR. GROGAN: No, we make all the hook-ups to
the leased line. It is necessary for the phone com-
pany—if we go through more than one telephone
exchange with our leased line, it would be necessa-
ry for the phone company to put in amplifiers in the
central office of the telephone company so that we
could be able to hear the conversations back at our
plant.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: Do you make the actual
physical connections yourself?

MR. GROGAN: We make the actual physical
connection of the leased line to the subscriber’s
line, yes.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: Will they give you a central
office hook-up?

MR. GROGAN: No.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: May [ have your un-
derstanding of why they won’t do this?

MR. GROGAN: No, I am not familiar as to why
they won’t do it, but I have been told they won't do
it in the Miami area.

CHIEF ANDERSEN; They won’t make the final
hook-up for you? They will not connect a complete
tap for you?

MR. GROGAN: No, this is by our own
preference. We would rather make our own hook-
up ourselves. Hooking up a leased line is not just
like connecting a telephone. It is something that has
to be done with some degree of security.

If you have, for example, a bookmaker in there
running his business at ten o’clock in the morning
and the telephone man goes out at ten o’clock and
starts - interfering with his communications, he is



going to know that somebody is fooling with his
telephone lines. We go out and make sure that the
line is secure, there is no one using it, and we make
the connections. We also check our connections. It
is not the usual type of connection. We make sure
there is no trouble—what we refer to as trouble—so
when he does try to use his phone he won’t find it is
out of order.

We make these checks. We also check so that we
can testify in court that we are on the right line.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: But a central office hook-
up would eliminate all that?

MR. GROGAN: Yes, it would.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: But they just won’t do it?

MR: GROGAN: We haven't asked them, but
they have told us, **We won’t do it.”

CHIEF ANDERSEN: You haven't asked them,
but they told you no; is that it?

MR. GROGAN: Right.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: The reason I am asking
those questions is we have all kinds of telephone
companies and we have had all levels of ‘““how to do
it”. and I am trying to find some common level in
there that meets anybody’s reasonable satisfaction.

MR. GROGAN: Our leased lines that run
through the central office—it is necessary for them
to hook into the central office.

For instance, if we make a connection of a leased
line to a subscriber’s line, our leased line and the
subscriber’s line may run back to the central office.
There at the central office our leased line is in the
hands of the phone company and it is going to be
necessary for them to connect other leased lines to
that so we can monitor it in a distant monitoring of-
fice.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: That is to get your power
boost?

MR. GROGAN: Power boost and also make the
necessary connection.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: Do you have any problems
with them on pen registers? Do you use pen re-
gisters?

MR. GROGAN: We use pen registers in all our
Title III’s on gambling. We haven’t had occasion to
use a pen register by itself.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: Do you use a court order
for pen registers?

MR. GROGAN: We obtain a court order when
we get a pen register.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: I won’t go into the techni-
calities between Rule 41 and Title III.

But you have experienced no difficulties on this?
Do you get them in advance of the Title 111?

MR. GROGAN: No, we obtain the court orders
for the pen registers at the same time we get the
order for the interception. We do it at the same
time.
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PROFESSOR REMINGTON: I might follow up
on that. We had some testimony yesterday on pen
registers and there was an indication that they were
secured under Rule 41 rather than under Title L
Is that your experience?

MR. GROGAN: We haven’t had that experience
in Miami because we haven’t utilized it. I un-
derstand you can get a pen register under Rule 41,
like you would a search warrant.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: But you haven t
had occasion to do it?

MR. GROGAN: No.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Okay.

Is there anything else the Commission should
know this afternoon?

MR. GROGAN: No.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: We very much ap-
preciate your being here and thank you very much.

I guess we are going to hear from Mr. James
Esposito. I assume you have already been sworn?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes, sir.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: We are happy to
have you here and I think Mr. Cook is going to start
questioning.

TESTIMONY OF JAMLS ESPOSITO,
ASSISTANT SUPERVISOR,
ORGANIZED CRIME DIVISION,
DETROIT, FEDERAL BUREAU OF
INVESTIGATION; ACCOMPANIED BY
ALVIN A. STAFFELD, INSPECTOR,
AND JOHN E. KELLY, JR.,
INSPECTOR, FEDERAL BUREAU OF
INVESTIGATION

MR. COOK: Mr. Esposito, what is your present
position?

MR. ESPOSITO: I am a relief supervisor in the
Detroit office of the FBL

MR. COOK: And what does your work consist of
primarily?

MR. ESPOSITO: I am assigned to an organized
crime squad which handles illegal gambling busi-
ness.

MR. COOK: And do you do any work besides
that on illegal gambling?

MR. ESPOSITO; That is the bulk of my work.
Occasionally—we have five squads in my office that
handle organized crime, and necessarily, because of
the types of people that we are dealing with, we oc-
casionally will deal with other violations. But the
vast majority of my work deals with the IGB
statute.

MR, COOK: Do you have any idea of how many
IGB investigations you have been involved with as
an agent?

MR. ESPOSITO: Personally?



MR. COOK: Yes.

MR. ESPOSITO: Approximately 50.

MR. COOK: And you have been the affiant on
how many Title III affidavits to the best of your
recollection?

MR. ESPOSITO: Five.

MR. COOK: And you were also a case agent, |
believe, in at least one Title IIl prosecution, were
you not?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes, sir.

MR. COOK: What was the name of that case?

MR. ESPOSITO: U.S. v. Orlando James Vigi.

MR. COOK: Were you the case agent at the in-
vestigative stage of that case as well?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes, sir. I had that case from its
very inception.

MR. COOK: Can you describe in outline form
how that case took shape from the inception to
Title Il work and the indictment stage?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes, sir. That case was initiated
on the basis of informant information which we
received. T developed an informant who identified
himself to me as being a part of the large bookmak-
ing operation. In contacting this individual on an al-
most daily basis, further information was gained
from him and also he was given direction by me as
to certain types of information that we felt were
needed.

That information was presented to the Strike
Force attorney and a decision was made approxi-
mately two months after the initial information was
provided that we should apply for a Title III order,

Subsequently an affidavit was prepared and it
was approved and a Title Il installation was made.
And subsequently 40 people were indicted. Follow-
ing this we had 36 convictions.

MR. COOK: Was there more than one order
signed in that case?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes, sir, there was. There were
two orders and one extension of the first order.

MR. COOK: Do you recall how many different
telephones that covered?

MR. ESPOSITO: There were a total of ten
telephones, seven on the first order and extension
and three on the subsequent order.

MR. COOK: Approximately how many agents
were working on this case under your direction at
any given time?

MR. ESPOSITO: We had one agent assigned to
each telephone during the monitoring, In addition
to that, we had approximately 15 agents who were
involved in physical surveillance. And there were,
in addition to that, probably four or five agents
assisting me with the administrative tasks of keep-
ing up with the paper work.

MR. COOK: Can you describe in detail what this
paper work includes?
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MR. ESPOSITO: Yes, sir. During the course of
the monitoring we had one agent assigned to each
telephone. When the equipment is activated either
by an incoming or outgoing telephone call, the
agent maintains what we describe as an agent’s log.
On that he will record the time of the interception,
when the machine is turned on, the recording
device is turned on to intercept the conversation.
He will initial that form and later identify who the
monitoring agent was.

In addition to that he will, as the conversation is
being intercepted, make a summary of the gist of
the conversation, important comments that are
made, whether or not a meeting will take place,
something that will alert me as a case agent to a
certain action I must take, whether it be follow-up
surveillance or, if it is an outgoing telephone call,
whether or not a subpoena should be prepared for
the subscriber—things of this nature.

That log is maintained on a daily basis. It is
turned over to me as the case agent at the close of
each day’s activity.

In addition to that, we also have a log which we
identify as an activity log. On that we record at the
end of the day’s actions the number of telephone
calls which are intercepted and in the judgment of
the monitoring agent how many of those calls
would be classified as violations of the statute, how
many of those calls would be considered as per-
sonal, or how many of the calls would be in a clas-
sification we describe as “Other.” And that would
include calls which might be busy signals or in-
completed- dial, things of this nature.

In addition to those two logs, we maintain a third
log which we call a posting log. And on that log we
record all of the outgoing telephone numbers which
we pick up from the pen register device,

MR. COOK: Now, as the agent in charge, are you
responsible for the review of the agent’s log for
each telephone?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes, | am, and that is done on a
daily basis.

MR. COOK: And is it your responsibility then to
scan these logs and select the conversations that
either the monitoring agent or you deem to be
especially pertinent?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes. As a matter of fact, at the
inception of the monitoring, the monitoring agents
are given certain directions by me and my super-
visor. And they are told to key certain of the con-
versations to our attention. They will star the log to
bring certain things to our attention that we may
not pick up on a minute-to-minute basis, but we
may see the next morning.

And those conversations are reviewed by me the
following day and normally they are assigned to be
transcribed.



MR. COOK: Would you consider the Vigi tap to
be an active tap or not very active or very busy?

MR. ESPOSITO: I would consider it to be a very
busy tap. We were on those phones for approxi-
mately 20 days and during the course of those in-
terceptions. we intercepted in excess of 4,000
telephone calls, and the vast majority of those were
violation calls.

MR. COOK: Now, this means that you would
have to look at approximately how many starred
entries in agents’ logs as far as pertinent conversa-
tions recorded each day?

MR, ESPOSITO: Well, it would vary, but
probably I would say 10 or 15 conversations which
the monitoring agent felt were especially pertinent.

MR. COOK: And were you able to transcribe
these on a daily basis or was the manpower demand
just too great?

MR. ESPOSITO: The transcription would begin
almost immediately., On my squad we had 15 agents
and if we have a situation where we are utilizing
Title III, the supervisor will make a decision as to
manpower. Certainly he will assign one agent to
each telephone, but in addition to that he will also
assign certain individuals as their workload permits
to do verbatims which would normally start im-
mediately. As the case agent, if my time permits I
will do them as well.

MR. COOK: In what form are these verbatims
prepared at the time for working purposes?

MR. ESPOSITO: We put a cover sheet on them,
a work sheet. They are done in longhand. The
agent who transcribes them will identify himself to
me on the sheet. He will identify the parties, if they
have been so identified in the call. And then he will
proceed to transcribe the call. We assign certain
terminology to the entries. For instance, we use the
code PCM, which would be *'Person Calling Male”
or “Person Answering Male,” “PAM," or substitute
“F" for “Female” as prefixes to the various conver-
sations.

MR. COOK: Do you duplicate the tapes to have
working copies of the tapes as well as the originals?

MR. ESPOSITO: The tapes are duplicated. We
make a working copy of the original the morning
following the preceding day's monitoring of the
telephone.

In addition, we also make Xerox copies of the
handwritten log the agent has maintained for the
preceding day so I have a working copy on which |
can make notes to myself and to other agents who
are working the case.

We maintain the original logs with the original
tapes. They are locked in vaults which only my su-
pervisor and the special agent in charge of our of-
fice have access to.
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MR. COOK: What kind of contact do you main-
tain with the supervisory attorney during this time?

MR. ESPOSITO: Almost daily contact, and
beyond that sometimes it is hour-to-hour contact.
We advise him of pertinent activities which we have
determined through our installation. But at least
every day we make contact with him, either by
phone or personally. And more than likely it would
be several times during a given day.

MR. COOK: Now, it takes you about how fong to
set up the monitoring operation after the order has
been signed?

MR. ESPOSITO: Are you speaking with respect
to placing the recording devices, the tape recorders
and so forth?

MR. COOK: Let’s say it is Wednesday at three
o’clock and you have just gotten the order signed.
How long would it ordinarily take you to have the
machines operative reporting calls from the subject
telephones?

MR. ESPOSITO: Well, it varies. We will im-
mediately serve the order on the telephone com-
pany. If we are fortunate, by the next day we can be
in operation. There have been situations where it
has taken several days because of technical difficul-
ties, to get the equipment in an operative condition.

MR. COOK: And you said that there was exten-
sion of orders in this case. How long were the
original orders?

MR. ESPOSITO: Twenty days.

MR. COOK: Now, you have to start making
preparations, I take it, for preparation of probable
cause for your extension affidavit; is that right?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes, sir.

MR. COOK: Do these have to be done contem-
poraneously with the preparation of the agents’ logs
and duplication of tapes?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes, sir. And approximately
about the fifth day of the installation we will begin
to have a feel for the operation, for the illegal gam-
bling business, if you will, as to the identity of the
participants. And we will begin to consider exten-
sion at that time, based on how we feel the case is
going.

This, of course, is a determination which the
Strike Force attorney makes, but that is another
reason why the verbatim transcription will start al-
most immediately, because oftentimes at least ex-
cerpts from intercepted calls will be used and incor-
porated into the extension affidavit.

MR. COOK: You also, I take it, by means of the
pen register device and the use of names in moni-
tored calls, are able to identify certain persons as
being participants in these conversations?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes sir, that is correct.



MR. COOK: Do you have any procedures as far
as paper work is concerned in terms of classifying
persons who are intercepted, identifying them?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes, sir. We provide the Strike
Force attorney with lists of individuals who have
been identified as persons named in the order, and
those who have been identified who were not
named in the order but who are participants in the
illegal gambling business, and also the identity of
other persons who are not participants in the illegal
activity.

MR. COOK: In other words, I take it some per-
sons are intercepted on these calls before the deter-
mination can be made whether the call is a so-
called violation call or not?

MR. ESPOSITO: Would you repeat the question,
please.

MR. COOK: I take it some persons’ conversa-
tions are intercepted and recorded before a deter-
mination can be made that that call is incriminating
or not pertinent?

MR. ESPOSITO: Not exactly. The monitoring
agent in gambling-type situations will know, based
on his experience, what to listen for. If it is obvious
to him that the conversation is not related to what
we are looking for based on the order, he will turn
the recording device off:

MR. COOK: Now, if you get an outgoing call to a
residence at the early stages of the interception be-
fore you are familiar with all the participants, 1
think you have some idea of who is involved on the
basis of your informant information, and there are
some. people who are going to get picked up who
are uftimately going to be determined not to be in-
volved in the gambling business; is that right?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes, that is correct.

MR. COOK: Do you keep any record of the out-
going calls?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes, we do, in the posting log .

which I mentioned earlier. All outgoing telephone
calls are maintained by number in numerical order
in our posting log.

MR. COOK: Do you subpoena the numbers of
outgoing calls to determine who the subscribers
are?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes, sir.

MR. COOK: Is there any further record kept of
the names of the subscribers once the subpoena is
returned?

MR. ESPOSITO: As to those persons that have
been positively identified, as I mentioned eatlier, a
list is given to the Strike Force attorney with their
identities. In addition to that we prepare cards
which we maintain in our office as to the identity
and also provide a copy to the Bureau Headquar-
ters, of that individual’s identity.
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MR. COOK: For the ultimate purpose of notify-
ing intercepted persons, the statute gives this dis-
cretion by letter, but I take it as a practical matter
it is something the supervising attorney and the
agent, but primarily the attorney, has to determine
on the basis of the evidence contained on the
recordings; is that right?

MR. ESPOSITQO: Yes, sir. In our Division in
Detroit the Strike Force attorney will, after being
provided with lists of persons who have been
identified, come back to us say, “It is up to us to
send registered letters notifying certain of the peo-
ple on the list.”

And the criteria he uses are those persons named
in the order, those persons he feels will be ultimate-
ly indicted, and in addition to that, witnesses who
would be called at some future time.

MR. COOK: Once you have concluded the inter-
ception stage of the investigation, do you prepare
any kind of prosecutive memorandum or case re-
port which summarizes the results of the intercep-
tion?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes, sir. When the monitoring
has ceased we will then begin to analyze in greater
detail all the verbatim conversations that we have.
And at that point in time we have pretty much
identified those participants that we feel ultimately
will be indicted. And at that point a pruosecutive
memorandum is prepared by me for the Strike
Force attorney for his review. And it includes in
that certain excerpts from pertinent conversations
and so forth.

MR. COOK: Now, what steps do you take to
prepare the contents of the recorded calls for use as
evidence at trial?

MR: ESPOSITO: In the trial I had with respect to
Vigi, I sat down with the Strike Force attorney after.
my review and I said to him, “These are the persons
that we have identified and they were obviously in-
volved in the conspiracy and in the substantive
violation.”

He directed me then to put together a composite
tape recording with selected calls which involved
all the participants that we intended to indict.

There were in the composite tape we used ap-
proximately 90 telephone conversations. And,
generally speaking, we had between five and ten
conversations per subject with one exception. For
Mr. Vigi we used over 20. The reason we used that
many with respect to him was because we were
very fortunate in that he contacted most of the par-
ticipants. Those telephone calls lent themselves
toward showing violations of the elements of crime.

MR. COOK: Was a composite transcript also
prepared?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes, it was.



MR. COOK: And how was this presented to the
jury?

MR. ESPOSITO: Each juror was furnished a
copy of the transcript which verbatimized the com-
posite tape. The judge had a copy. Counsel for the
defense had a copy. And they were allowed to use
that as an aid in listening to the tape recordings.

MR, COOK: Let me back up just a minute here.

There is a discovery stage occurring at the
postindictment process, pre-trial. What provisions
are made for defense attorneys and defendants to
listen to the tapes, or to inspect the tapes to deter-
mine their accuracy, obtain whatever other infor-
mation they may wish from the tapes?

MR. ESPOSITO: The Strike Force attorney, after
the defense counse! has filed appearances, will
direct me to arrange for appointments to be made
with the various defense counsel, so they may come
in and listen to telephone calls. They had previously
been furnished with Xeroxed copies of the agents’
logs.

And the way we do it in Detroit to save time, we
will ask the defense counse! to advise us by phone
call which ones he would like to listen to with
respect to his client, so that we may have an oppor-
tunity a day or so ahead to have those ready for
him.

MR. COOK: Have you found the defense counsel
ordinarily are quite diligent in listening to these
calls, or is their response less than impressive?

MR. ESPOSITO: I think it varies. Some defense
counsel will listen to every phone call. They may
listen to 50 or 60 phone calls and make several ap-
pointments to come back if their appointments per-
mit. Others have never appeared to listen to calls
prior to trial.

MR. COOK: Out of the 40-some defendants, did
any plead?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes, 25 entered pleas and nine
were convicted.

MR. COOK: And the other six were dismissed or
acquitted, | take it?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes, that is correct.

MR. COOK: Were you able to assess what kind
of effect, if any, this had on the Vigi gambling
operation?

MR, ESPOSITO: Yes, we have. We know from
follow-up informant information that we put Mr.
Vigi out of business. He appealed to the 6th Circuit
and that appeal was denied within the last two
weeks. But in the interim period since his convic-
tion we know he has not been active in the illegal
gambling field.

MR. COOK: I see.

Just one further thing.

How did you accomplish the identity of the de-
fendants by their voice on the telephone?

MR, ESPOSITO: Well, the first and probably the
most common was to get the outgoing telephone
subscriber. And then we will arrange by physical
surveillance to have, if possible, overhears of that
particular subject. The overhear agent would then
come back and listen to the monitored tape to
make a determination whether or not that was the
same individual.

In addition, we would make—if the situation
presented itself, we would make pretext telephone
calls to the individual we believed was the one who
had been monitored.

In addition to that, many of the people we have
intercepted had previously been interviewed by the
FBI. We would review our files and have the agent
who interviewed him come in and listen if possible
to the monitored conversation.

MR. COOK: Did you have any serious challenges
by defense counsel as to the accuracy of your voice
identification by agents?

MR. ESPOSITO: During the Vigi trial that was
one of the major contentions, as to the accuracy of
voices. However, in each and every instance the
judge overruled their objection and allowed us to
use the methods that we did.

MR. COOK: I see.

Mr. Chairman,
questioning.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Judge Shientag.

MS. SHIENTAG: No questions.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Chief Andersen.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: No questions.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Mr. Blakey.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you have liaison
with the Detroit Police?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes, we do.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do they take wiretap
evidence?

MR. ESPOSITO: No, sir, they don't. 1 should
back up a minute and say we have a limited liaison
with the Detroit Police Department at this time.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: If you had a gambling
case where you only picked out 25 of 100 possible
defendants, do you have any set procedure whereby
you turn over the other 75 to the Detroit people?
The Bureau has a normal program of disseminating
information to the local people. The annual report
is sprinkled with the number of disseminations and
numbers of seizures based on them. Does that in-
clude wiretap information?

MR. ESPOSITO: Well, the dissemination is made
by the Strike Force attorney with respect to the
Title I evidence he gets.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: So if he doesn’t dis-
seminate it, it doesn’t get disseminated?

MR. ESPOSITO: That is correct.

that concludes the staff’s
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PROFESSOR BLAKEY: The reason | ask this is
we have testimony in the record that the Strike
Force in Detroit, in the drug area, has been so over-
burdened with work that they have a hard enough
time trying the cases without disseminating to the
locals the narcotic information. And apparently
there is good narcotic information that they were
not able to prosecute that was simply never turned
over.

And I am trying to figure out whether the same
thing is true in areas where you are working.

And I take it it is not being given, because you
are not passing it on.

MR. ESPOSITO: Well, not in every instance we
are not passing it on. In those situations where we
have not been able to make a Federal case—and
this would be with the concurrence of the Strike
Force attorney, obviously—he will direct us to turn
over certain information to the locals to execute
search warrants or what have you.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Have you ever testified
on Federal wiretaps in a State case?

MR. ESPOSITO: No, I have not.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Are you aware of any-
body in Detroit doing that?

MR. ESPOSITO: No, I am not.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Mr. Staffeld, are you
aware of any situation in the organized crime pro-
gram where Federal wiretaps have been introduced
in State cases?

MR. STAFFELD: We have turned over whole
cases. I think it has been done a couple of times in
the South. And Ben says he has done it.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Have you had
problems with the State courts presenting it?

A VOICE: No, they were presented to the Dis-
trict Attorney and they took it before the court?

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: This would be Gurstein
in Miami?

MR. GROGAN: Yes.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Florida has
wiretap statute?

MR. GROGAN: Yes.

MR. STAFFELD: We had a case in Tennes-
see—do they have one?

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: They don’t have a
statute.

MR. KELLY: No Title HL

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you ever have occa-
sion to disseminate information where you get in-
formation on a wiretap of another occurence that
you know immediately was going to happen?

MR. ESPOSITO: Yes, we have.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: With what kind of
results?

a
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MR. ESPOSITO: I would rather. pass on that at
this time. We have a situation which is currently
ongoing and I would rather not get into it.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: How frequently does it
occur when you are in on a gambling tap you get
information on unrelated things?

MR. ESPOSITQ: It is the exception rather than
the rule in my experience-—very infrequently.

MR. KELLY: I might mention one case—I don't
know if it has been adjudicated, but it is in point
here. One office picked up some information that
an armed robbery was going to take place. We
notified the local authorities—and of course it took
them some time to get going. And we had our own
surveillance team on these people—we knew it
because it was on a conversation—and surveilled
the location where they were going to commit the
armed robbery.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY:
questions.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Mr. Esposito, is
there anything else you think we ought to know
today?

MR. ESPOSITO: I don’t think so.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: All right.

We have from General Hodson a question to
clarify an earlier question that was asked this morn-
ing.

MR. HODSON: This question will probably be
addressed to the Headquarters complement.

This morning Profussor Westin was talking about
different rules with respect to different criteria, if
you will, as to when you seek a Title Il wiretap,
what kind of case is important enough. And he had
indicated he had heard in certain areas of the
United States you could get a Title 11l wiretap for a
Mom and Pop gambling operation whereas in other
parts of the United States they would never get a
wiretap for such a case.

I was wondering if you would tell me whether in
the Federal system your review procedures
establish any quality control with respect to
criteria, for when is a case important enough to
warrant a Title 11l tap?

MR. CLEVELAND: Yes, sir. We always have a
quality control. And I believe I said this morning
that we specifically avoid Mom and Pop operations
or the little old lady at the candy store, We are not
interested in those cases because we don't feel that
they are quality cases.

However, there are different areas of gambling
cases. A gambling case in Mobile, Alabama may be
considered very important, and some crooks who
are involved there may be deemed to be a quality
case by the United States Attorney who is in-
terested in that particular ring being broken up,

1 have no further



whereas in another city that would not be con-
sidered a quality case.

In neither case is it a Mom and Pop operation,
but it is a different type operation.

MR. HODSON: Do you have occasion in the
course of your review—since you have had wiretap
authority—have you had occasion to deny an appli-
cation for a tap simply because you didn’t consider
the case important enough?

MR. CLEVELAND: Absolutely, both at the
beginning of the program and still today. They are
always reviewed from a quality standpoint and are
sometimes turned down because of that.

MR. HODSON: In other words, they meet
minimum standards but you still turn them down?

MR, CLEVELAND: Still turn them down, yes,
sir.

MR. HODSON: I was wondering now, turning to
the report of the Administrative Office of the
United States Courts—it indicates that you started
out slowly in wiretapping in the Federal system and
moved up to a high of 825 in 1971. From there you
gradually decreased to this year or last year when
you had 121.

Can you explain why this trend upward and trend
downward? And is any of it the result of quality
control?

MR. CLEVELAND: Yes, there are a couple of
things involved here. One, the high level in 1971
was because of an emphasis being placed by the
Strike Forces on gambling cases. And as a result
there was a high number of Title III's throughout
the nation.

Since that time, however, it has gone strictly on a
quality concept, and depending on how the Strike
Force feels about those particular cases.

And there again it depends on the area. Some
Strike Forces contend that you have to have one of
two criteria present before they will authorize
prosecution in connection with the gambling case.
In other areas, they are not so strict on that con-
cept. Both are quality cases, but depending on the
area you have a circumstance where they will
prosecute or they won't prosecute.

MR. HODSON: Do you find that the quality of
cases forwarded to you by the Strike Forces is
better than the quality of cases generated by the
United States Attorney’s office?

MR. CLEVELAND: No, sir, I don’t think I could
say that.

MR. STAFFELD: I think they are two different
areas, first of all. As we indicated before, the Strike
Forces are in the major metropolitan areas where
there is' a high degree of organized crime and as a
consequence have sophisticated gambling opera-
tions.
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But that isn’t to say that some areas where the
United States Attorney is the prosecuting authori-
ty—that they aren’t coming up with some quality
cases as well.

MR. HODSON: Thank you.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: I might just add
one question that relates to the last question,

For a Commission such as this that is interested
in Title 1II and its effectiveness and fairness, should
it be concerned with what we understand is an issue
and that is whether the Strike Force should con-
tinue?

MR. CLEVELAND: Insofar as the FBI is con-
cerned, we are not members of any Strike Force.
We do maintain close liaison with all of the Strike
Forces, and I believe that the Department of Justice
would probably confirm that we contribute a sub-
stantial amount to all of the work of all of the
Strike Forces. It depends on the individual concept
now as to whether a Strike Force is the proper way
to approach the problem or not, and there is no
agreement on that even within the Department of
Justice.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Would it be a fair
interpretation of what you have just said to con-
clude that you believe that Title III can work effec-
tively with or without the Strike Forces?

MR. CLEVELAND: Title IIl would work effec-
tively with or without the Strike Forces. The ad-
vantage of the Strike Force in connection with Title
III’s is the fact that they have the manpower and
the know-how to handle Title III's. And from that
standpoint it is very valuable.

Now, if you transfer that Strike Force under the
United States Attorney there would still be the
manpower and the know-how.

Hence the difference of opinion within the De-
partment of Justice.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Are you saying, Mr.
Cleveland, that unless you have access to the man-
power and know-how of the legal people, Title III
won’t work?

MR. CLEVELAND: It would be very difficult if
you didn't have that.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you have to have
lawyer or prosecutor participation in the applica-
tion of Title HI’s?

MR. CLEVELAND: Yes, sir.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: One of the reasons
Professor Remington and I were raising this is not
with the Federal system in mind, but because you
are always going to have United States Attorneys,
but for the State people. What we are asking is do
you think enacting the statute is enough to make it
workable and worthwhile? | take it they are going
to have to have special training for their police peo-



ple and their prosecutor people and they will have
to make their prosecutor people and their police
people sit down together. And that old-fashioned
concept that the policeman does all the investiga-
tion and ties it up in a little knot and hands it over
to the prosecutor who prosecutes by himself and
they never talk except during trial will never work
with Title IIL.

MR. CLEVELANMD: It will never with only half
of the things existing. You can have a Strike Force
that is asked to conduct all manner of investigations
and the investigations will be conducted. But unless
they have the knowledge and know-how to sit down
with that information and prepare papers and take
it to court, it would all be fruitless.

MR. HODSON: I would like to ask just one more
question. It has been suggested to me, at least, that
the reason for the decline in the number of wiretap
applications is because you are discovering that
they are not as valuable as you thought they would
be.

Would you comment on that?

MR. CLEVELAND: I would deny that insofar as
our experience in the FBI is concerned. I can tell
you very frankly that the decline in the use of Title
IIl’s in many instances in the FBI has been purely
and simply because of lack of manpower to carry
out the job.

When you lose a few hundred agents from your
total commitment and all offices are down in the
number of agents at the present time, you are not
going to have that many Title III’s because the man-
power is not there to handle them.

They are manpower killers, no question.

MR. STAFFELD: Let me kill another thought on
that line of the allegation that because it is easier to
go through the State and not through the Attorney
General that the Federal agencies are making use
of State facilities in their State Title II’s. In our
case this is not true.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: It is not true of the FBI
but apparently it is true with the drug people.

MR. STAFFELD: I can only speak for FBI.

MR. KELLY: One other thing that contributes to
this somewhat is that we have a tremendous
backlog of cases, many of them involving Title III,
which are in various stages of prosecution, and they
haven't been finally adjudicated. And I think this
has put strains on the Strike Forces and there is a
limit to how much they can do.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: I take it an investigative
agent follows the case all the way through.

MR. KELLY: Yes, sir.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: So if he works up three
or four Title HI's, eventually he is going to have to
get in court on them, and when he is in court he is
not on the street?
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MR, KELLY: That is correct.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: So, in effect, am I right
in understanding that the success of the earlier Title
II's, unless additional manpower is given to you,
means that your agent power shifts now from in-
vestigation to trial?

MR. STAFFELD: Prosecution.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: If you put in ten effec-
tive taps, then the following year you couldn’t put
in ten effective taps unless they gave you more peo-
ple. So unless you get additional manpower your
agents are all in trial?

MR. CLEVELAND: That is correct.

MR. STAFFELD: | think we are leveling off
somewhat because in 1971 when we had that unfor-
tunate overwhelming effort, it didn’t let anything
even out. And we are still suffering from it. We've
got something like 2,500 subjects pending trial.
And until we get that backlog out of the way we
never will become on an even keel, so to speak.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Just one final
question.

With regard to, say, research and—
PROFESSOR BLAKEY: The third final

question?

{Laughter.]

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: The third final
question. This is the last final question.

With regard to training Federal officers or State
officers what is the role of the National Academy in
this area? Has that been determined?

MR. CLEVELAND: The National Academy,
formed in 1935, had as its purpose the training of
executive police officers throughout the United
States, and throughout the world, actually, so that
they in turn could go back to their own depart-
ments and train their personnel and the over-all
result would be a higher level of training of police
throughout the country.

We think it has been very effective.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Is it likely to as-
sume responsibility for the training of local law en-
forcement in the use of local Title U authority?

MR. STAFFELD: They have recently established
a national organization of laboratory technicians
which, I think, has been underway less than six
months. And this is to face up to all problems of
laboratory work, forensic sciences, electronics, and
what have you.

I do not know specifically that they have un-
dertaken training on assisting electronic surveil-
lance work, but I am sure that this being a big part
of laboratory work, it is going to be faced up to at
sometime in the future.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Do you think that
is a question that might be appropriately addressed
to the staff of the Academy?



MR. STAFFELD: Yes.

MR. KELLY: I know as the Academy is presently
constituted they receive at least four or five hours
instructions on organized crime in general.

PROFESSOR REMINGTON: Okay.

Well, on behalf of the Conimission and the
Chairman who regrettably had to leave early, 1

want to express the appreciation of all of us for
your willingness to be with us today. We have
found it most helpful and we thank you very much.
MR. CLEVELAND: Thank you, sir.
{Whereupon, at 4:25 p.m., the meeting was ad-
journed, to reconvene at 9:30 a.m., Wednesday,
May 21, 1975.]
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Hearing, Wednesday, May 21, 1975

Washington, D.C.
The hearing was reconvened at 9:35 a.m., in
Room 3302, Dirksen Building, William H.
Erickson, Chairman, presiding. Commission mem-
bers present: William H. Erickson, Chairman;
Richard R. Andersen, G. Robert Blakey, Samuel R.
Pierce, Jr., Frank J. Remington, Florence P. Shien-
tag, Alan F. Westin.
Staff present: Kenneth J. Hodson, Esg., Execu-
tive Director; David Cook, Esq-

PROCEEDINGS

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Good morning, ladies
and gentlemen.

This morning we are privileged to have witnesses
that will add to the Commission’s work, and par-
ticularly we have the testimony of Edward Joyce,
who is substituting for William S. Lynch, the Chief
of the Organized Crime and Racketeering Section
of the Department of Justice, who suffered some in-
juries on a weekend exercising tour that prevent
him from being with us this morning. And Ed Joyce
has graciously agreed to take his place.

Ed Joyce is the Deputy Chief of the Organized
Crime and Racketeering Section of the Department
of Justice and, as I understand it, he has served in
that capacity for as many years as William Lynch. [
think you have been there the same number of
years, have you not, Mr. Joyce?

MR. JOYCE: About the same.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And he is one of the
nation’s experts in this area.

We’d be very delighted if we could have Mr.
Lynch, but we know of his problems and the inju-
ries he suffered. We are equally delighted that you
would give us the benefit of your expertise.

Will you be sworn, Mr. Joyce?

{Mr. Joyce was sworn by Chairman Erickson.]

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Thank you very
much, Mr. Joyce. Mr. Cook will follow the
procedure of our Commission-of initiating the ex-
amination. :

t

TESTIMONY OF EDWARD T. JOYCE,
DEPUTY CHIEF, ORGANIZED CRIME
AND RACKETEERING SECTION,
CRIMINAL DIVISION, U.S.
DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE,
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ACCOMPANIED BY ARTHUR
PORCELLA, DEPUTY ATTORNEY-IN-
CHARGE, SPECIAL OPERATIONS
UNIT.

MR. COOK: Mr. Joyce, it is nice to have you
here. 1 understand you do have a prepared state-
ment, and you may proceed from that and augment
it as you wish at this time.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Do you have copies of
that prepared statement?

MR. JOYCE: 1 do not. It was just retyped last
night when I was informed [ was coming up instead
of Mr. Lynch, but I can supply this to the stenog-
rapher when we have finished.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Wonderful.

MR. JOYCE: I want to thank the Commission for
their kind invitation for me to appear and testify
today.

As some of you may know, I have spent over 27
years in the Federal Government, 16 of that in the
law enforcement field. I worked on organized crime
cases as a departmental attorney from 1961
through 1969, and I have been working as a super-
visor of such investigations and litigation since
1969 as a Deputy Chief of the Organized Crime
Section. I have with me Arthur Porcella, the Depu-
ty Attorney-in-Charge of the Special Operations
Unit.

The Organized Crime and Racketeering Section
operates in the field through 17 Strike Forces. Six-
teen are assigned to specific geographic areas, and
one is based in Washington which investigates and
prosecutes cases involving racketeer infiltration of
legitimate business.

A strike force is made up of an attorney-in-
charge and five other departmental attorneys. At-
tached to this group of attorneys are representa-
tives of each of the major federal investigative
agencies who, under the direction and control of
their parent agency, carry out the vast majority of
the intelligence collecting and investigative activi-
ties of the group. The attorney complement con-
tributes somewhat to this information-gathering
process, but has only two avenues through which to
make this contribution: the investigative grand jury
and their participation in obtaining electronic sur-
veillance orders pursuant to Title I procedures.
From the pool of information collectively created



and shared come the basic facts finally acted upon
in the organized crime cases which we prosecute.

A Title III investigation is always initiated by
these field personnel. They digest a factual situation
encountered and, if they believe electronic surveil-
lance is appropriate, draw up a working applica-
tion, supporting affidavit, and proposed court
order. These are then sent on to the Special Opera-
tions Unit, which is the administrative unit charged
with reviewing all such applications.

This unit is part of the Organized Crime and
Racketeering Section and is under the supervision
of an attorney equal in rank to the attorneys-in-
charge of the strike forces. He has had experience
on three different strike forces and acted as the at-
torney-in-charge of two of them. His deputy has
had vast experience with Title IIT application papers
and has served in this unit virtually since its incep-
tion. The remaining reviewing attorneys in this unit
are, for the most part, recently recruited honor
graduates who will eventually be assigned as addi-
tional. or replacement personnel to the various
strike forces. The number of such attorneys varies,
but currently there are six such reviewing attorreys.

Upon their entry into duty, these attorneys are
trained briefly on what to look for in a good set of
Title IIJ supporting documents. They are then as-
signed to doing the legal analysis and applying the
taught parameters to the Title III applications
received from the field. Tt is usual for them to find
some difficulties with these applications, and they
work with the attorneys and agents in the field in
correcting such deficiencies as are found. In doing
so, they ‘are closely supervised by the Attorney-in-
Charge of the unit and his deputy.

At the same time, a review of the same applica-
tions is usually in progress in the submitting in-
vestigative agency. Changes may also be made
there, but the Special Operations Unit has the final
say as to what goes into the papers that finally
reach the desk of the Attorney General. When the
investigating agency is satisfied with these papers, it
sends ‘them to the Department by covering
memorandum to the Attorney General.

It is this memorandum that triggers the final for-
mal processing of the applications. A final,
complete review is done by the Special Operations
Unit attorney assigned to the case. His recommen-
dation of approval is reviewed by the Attorney-in-
Charge or his assistant. His recommendation of ap-
proval is reviewed by the Deputy Chief of the Or-
ganized Crime Section who supervises the activities
of the geographic area involved. His recommenda-
tion of approval is reviewed by a Deputy Assistant
Attorney General who gives his recommendations
to the Assistant Attorney General, Criminal Divi-
sion.
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Whether or not the Assistant Attorney General
conducts a separate review is pretty much a matter
of the desires of that particular individual. Assistant
Attorney General Will Wilson did not review them,
relying entirely upon the recommendations of his
deputies. Assistant Attorney General Henry Peter-
sen, I understand, made a general practice of inde-
pendently reviewing each such application which
crossed his desk.

At any rate, approval by the Assistant Attorney
General causes the application to be forwarded to
the Office of the Attorney General. There it is
reviewed by the Assistant to the Attorney General
and the Attorney General himself. If he approves, a
letter of authority is sent to the strike force attor-
ney or Assistant United States Attorney in the field.

While the review process I have described in-
volved a strike force initiated application, the same
route would be followed by those initiated by the
United States Attorneys. Likewise, those drug case
applications which are initiated by the United
States attorneys and reviewed by the Narcotics and
Dangerous Drugs Section, rather than the Special
Operations Unit, follow the same route.

At any point along the way, the sufficiency of the
probable cause or the propriety of using electronic
surveillance in the situation described can be
questioned by any reviewing official. An adverse
determination on either of these points will cause
rejection of the application.

While what I have described may seem cumber-
some, we have found it workable. Once the file is
complete with application, order and affidavit, the
Special Operations Unit has found it can complete
the initial review in two-and-one-half to three work-
ing days. The upper-echelon review which follows
receipt of the request from the head of the con-
cerned agency usually occupies another similar
period of time. Overall, we have found that we can
process these applications within five working days
following completion ‘of the file by field personnel.
Since most organized crime cases involve continu-
ing conspiracies, this time span is not generally a
problem to us. R

Because the warrant procedures for using elec-
tronic - urveillance came into existence at about the
same time the strike forces were deployed in the
field, they have always been a part of the strike
force effort. I have no way of comparing what a
strike force would produce in the way of convic-
tions without electronic surveillance with their
present production. I think that the fact that over
80 per cent of the Title HI applications approved in
fiscal 1974 were obtained by strike forces indicates
their relative importance to our work. And the
Commission should bear in mind that few, if any, of



these cases would ever have been indicted through
the use of conventional investigative techniques.

As I have said, our newly recruited attorneys
quite literally cut their teeth on Title HI investiga-
tive techniques. In addition, starting in fiscal 1974,
they were given a formal course in supervision of
Title Il investigations in the field.

As a result of this experience and training, they
are probably as well equipped to enter into Title 111
investigations as any group of attorneys or in-
_vestigators in the country. Their use of the authori-
ty has roughly paralleled our overall prosecutive ex-
perience. That is to say, there have been a great
number of Title I[II gambling investigations because
the strike forces work more gambling cases than
any other single category of offense. Areas in which
assembling the necessary probable cause is difficult,
such as in the area of major thefts which have al-
ready occurred, lead to a depression in that area of
our figures on Title III usage. But Title III has al-
ways been of great advantage in sicuations in which
a tightly knit, unchanging organization carries on a
continuing offense in a set location.

In recent years, we have made some inroads into
the infiltration or operation of legitimate business
by racketeers in violation of 18 U.8.C. 1963, the
so-called RICO statute. In the current fiscal year,
almost 10 per cent of our Title III interceptions
have been RICO-related.

But, apart from substantive cases, warranted
electronic surveillance has proved of significant
value in the intelligence field. It goes without saying
tkat our agents and attorneys are not from
" racketeering backgrounds. Title III experience,
however, gives them an understanding of the
racketeer’s vernacular and infrastructure which
proves invaluable to them in later, ordinary in-
vestigation. In addition, warranted electronic sur-
veillance gives the participating agency a highly ac-
curate reading on the reliability of their informants.

In addition, as I have said, the attorneys’ signifi-
cant participation in the Title III process allows
them to participate more fully in the investigative
work of the strike force. This, in turn, un-
derstandably leads to a better attorney-investigator
relationship. it is our experience that such a rela-
tionship has contributed markedly to the overall
success of the strike forces. For most investigative
agencies participate in joint investigations willingly
only if they can derive from that relationship
something they could not obtain on their own. If
they find that they are the only ones making a con-
tribution, they quite rightly wonder why they are
participating in the joint effort. Title III and in-
vestigative grand jury work form the attorneys’ con-
tribution to the group’s intelligence pool.
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We have tried—and in my judgment suc-
ceeded—in using warranted electronic surveillance
in a responsible manner. We wish to keep it that
way. For this reason, we cannot point to any vast or
innovative programs involving its use. Since we be-
lieve responsible use demands strict review of all
applications by responsive public authorities, we
would oppose any move to dilute that review or
delegate it to lower authorities.

As you know, we have not had an uncluttered
prth in the use of Title IIl. To be specific, the con-
troversies over our authorization procedures,
minimization and—lately-—those who should or
should not be named in the warrant have cost us
cases and convictions. But overall, the warrant
procedure has allowed us to make cases in areas
where cases had not been made previously. In Los
Angeles, for instance, a Title III investigation ena-
bled the FBI to arrest, and us to convict, a ring
which 10 previous years of conventional investiga-
tion by the FBI had failed to bring to book.

In sum, I really don’t know what we would have
done without Title III authority.

As to the Commission’s last interest, I believe the
Criminal Division has previously supplied you with
our views on consensual interceptions. They are ex-
tremely effective in bribery, extortion, and corrup-
tion cases. About one-half of the requests received
by the Division are premised on an emergency
situation. Placing these cases under a Title Ill-type
warrant and approval system would, in my
judgment, deprive us of their use in about 50 per
cent of the situations in which we now find them
helpful.

A consensual is usually undertaken in response to
an opportunity to record evidence of a particular
conversation which will never occur again. In this
respect, they differ markedly from the usual Title
Il electronic surveillance. Such recordings have
been approved by the United States Supreme
Court, and I see no reason to bring them under the
present Title III system,

That completes my prepared statement, Mr,
Chairman. I'd be happy to answer any questions.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Thank you very
much.

Mr. Cook.

MR, COOK: Thank you, Mr. Joyce.

It is true, is it not, that the Federal Bureau of In-
vestigation does not have a formal representative as
such on strike forces?

MR. JOYCE: No, that is true on two of our strike
forces, but in the large majority of the strike forces
they do have a formal représentative based at the
strike force: This is a change from what occurred in
the past, but that is the situation now.



MR. COOK: To what extent does the Federal Bu-
reau of Investigation contribute to strike force in-
vestigations? Can you give any estimate of the pro-
portion of strike force investigations which are
aimed at offenses over which the FBI has jurisdic-
tion.

MR. JOYCE: I would say it is probably in the na-
ture of 85 to 90 per cent of the work of the strike
force that is generated by the FBI.

MR. COOK: And some of the narcotics investiga-
tions, 1 think you indicated, are handled even in
Title HI situations by the United States Attorney’s
office?

MR. JOYCE: That is correct. Unless they involve
hard-core organized crime, the drug cases are han-
dled by the U.S. Attorney’s office.

MR. COOK: How do you assure that a narcotics
operation involving what you term a hard-core or-
ganized crime figure is brought to your attention?

MR.- JOYCE: Well, under the guidelines that
cover the jurisdiction between U.S. Attorneys and
strike forces, the investigative agency is required to
bring it in the first instance, if it involves organized
crime, to the strike force. In the event that they do
not bring the investigation to the strike force, then
the United States Attorneys are required to refer it
to the strike force. And in the normal give and take
on a strike force, the agent will usually know what
is going on in his district, and he usually brings it to
the strike force's attention, at which time the strike
force—if the U.S. Attorney has not brought it
over—will go to the U.S. Attorney’s office and ask
for it. If there is any question as to who has jurisdic-
tion, it is referred back to the Department for a
decision.

MR. COOK: | think you indicated that some nar-
cotics Title II's ostensibly not involving hard-core
organized crime figures are reviewed by the Nar-
cotics and Dangerous Drug Section.

MR, JOYCE: That is correct.

MR. COOK: What division or section is this unit
a part of?

MR. COOK: That is a section in the Criminal
Division. It is a separate section. The Narcotics and
Dangerous Drugs Section is headed by Mr. William
Ryan.

MR. COOK: And under Mr, Ryan, are there at-
torneys who review the applications?

MR. JOYCE: That is correct.

MR. COOK: Similar to the Special Operations
Unit?

MR. JOYCE: That is correct.

MR. COOK: Do these applications for Title UI’s
ever come through the Organized Crime Section
after review by the Narcotics and Dangerous Drugs
Unit?
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MR. JOYCE: Yes. We get copies of all their ap-
plications. The original application goes from the
section to the Deputy Assistant Attorney General.

MR. COOK: But in terms of the actual approval
of the request and implementation of the investiga-
tion in the field, I take it there are some narcotics
investigations that are carried on completely inde-
pendently of the Organized Crime Section.

MR. JOYCE: That is correct.

MR. COOK: Do you follow up on these cases in
terms of liaison or keep track of what they do?

MR. JOYCE: No, not particularly. There just
haven’t been that many. The procedure is there for
it to happen, but there haven't been very many
going through from DEA to the Drug Section.
without our approval.

MR. COOK: At any rate, it is the purpose and in-
tent of the Organized Crime Section to insure that
any prosecutions' of major or significant organized
crime figures are handled by the statute?

MR. JOYCE: That is correct; that is correct.

MR. COOK: Would it be your judgment that the
training that is acquired by the attorneys who are
newly joined and assigned to the Special Operations
Unit, and then, I take it, farmed out to strike forces,
acquire a special expertise in the handling of Title
[I1’s?

MR. JOYCE: Oh, yes. They get special training,
as I have said. But they get the actual operational
experience of working with the people in the field
to put the Title III into its proper form. And when
they go to the field, they are pretty well ex-
perienced in what is a highly technical and precise
legal operation.

MR. COOK: Do you have any idea of the per-
ceritage of strike force attorneys, and particularly
those who handle Title Iil's, who have come up
through the Special Operations Unit as opposed to
those attorneys who might join the strike force
from a U.S. Attorney’s office in that same district?

MR. JOYCE: Well, of the younger attorneys, the
attorneys that we have hired since we have used the
Title III's, I'd say it’s about 95 per cent of the attor-
neys going out to the strike forces have gone
through that Special Operations Unit.

MR. COOK: Do you have any idea of approxi-
mately how long the typical recruit or new attorney
will stay with the strike force or section?

MR. JOYCE: Well, so far we have been very
lucky. We have had very little turnover among our
younger attorncys. We have had more turnover
with our senior attorneys where they gain a reputa-
tion in the community and are offered much more
than we can pay them. But our younger attor-
neys—we have been lucky to keep almost all the
good ones.



MR. COOK: Do you have any idea of the average
length of time that the assistant United States attor-
ney remains with that office after joining it?

MR. JOYCE: No. That always depends on the
area of the country, and it depends upon the
politics, that is, which administration is in power. In
some areas when there is a change of administra-
tion, there is a change of the entire office. In some
other areas, the larger offices like Los Angeles,
Chicago, and New York, there is carry-over from
one administration to another,

But that is the exception rather than the rule.

MR. COOK: A change of administration, in any
event, does not affect personnel on the strike
forces; is that correct?

MR. JOYCE: That is correct.

MR. COOK: Is it fair as a general statement to
say that the average strike force attorney remains
with the Justice Department longer than the
average assistant United States attorney. Do you
have any basis on which to make that kind of
judgment?

MR. JOYCE: Yes, that is my judgment. | may be
what you call biased with respect to that, but my
judgment is that we keep our attorneys longer than
the U.S. Attorney does. And I think the proof of
that is that most of our strike force chiefs have
come up through the ranks of our strike forces.
Very few of them come in from the outside.

MR. COOK: So the section has a considerable in-
vestment in terms of the expertise which is obtained
by newly hired attorneys that remain with the sec-
tion and, as you say, in some cases go on to become
strike force chiefs.

MR, JOYCE: Oh, ves, and 1 think that is
reflected in the fact that we handle most of the
Title IIT applications, because we do have that ex-
perience. And many of the United States Attorneys
realize they don't have it and ask us to handle Title
II’s for them.

MR. COOK: Based upon your experience, would
you say that it would be damaging to the present
quality of Title III investigations if this authority
were transferred from the strike forces to the Office
of the United States Attorney.

MR. JOYCE: 1 would say it would be very
damaging. Again, | have a particular viewpoint
because of my position, but as I perceive it, the ex-
pertise in the field could be wiped out at the end of
an administration if it was transferred to the United
States Attorney’s office.

MR. COOK: So in a very real sense you feel, at
any rate, there is an identity of interest between the
implementation of Title III and the strike force con-
cept.

MR. JOYCE: Yes.
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‘MR. COOK: You stated that the first-line
reviewers are generally honor graduates—the newly
hired people?

MR. JOYCE: That is correct.

MR. COOK: We have heard testimony during
this set of hearings that it is an obstacle in some
sense and slows down the reviewing process to the
extent that it is necessary to educate these newly
acquired personnel in Title III procedures which
are submitted by people who have had experience
with Title III’s in the field. Let me ask you if you
agree with that assessment?

MR. JOYCE: Yes. The only way we can train the
young attorneys is by putting them in to do the
work, and it does somewhat slow down the review.

However, the senior people in the unit are very
capable and we are able to move the Title III’s and
perform the training, which on balance is what we
should be doing, | think.

MR. COOK: So the trade-off in terms of lost time
versus experience gained is necessary and desirable
from your viewpoint?

MR. JOYCE: Yes.

MR. COOK: Staying with the length of the
review process—and I think you have made clear
that it is your belief that this is justified and neces-
sary—we have had testimony from the personnel in
the Headquarters Section of the Federal Bureau of
Investigation that their review process seemingly in-
volving a comparable number of layers, if you will,
takes place in a much shorter time. I think they said
it was less than two to three days on the whole.

Has the section made any efforts to cut down its
own reviewing time sd, in effect, the affidavit is not
waiting on the Organized Crime Section judgment
before implementation?

MR. JOYCE: Yes, we did. We now require
logging of the time periods: when the affidavit first
comes in from the field; when it is first sent forward
by the attorney; when it is passed on to the Deputy
Chief; 'and when it is passed on to the Deputy
Assistant Attorney General.. And by keeping that
log and setting a five-day limit, five working days,
on the unit, we have, in fact, speeded up the
process. And while the senior official from the FBI
may be correct, I think in most cases the applica-
tion on the affidavit comes over before we have
finished our review. There are many occasions
when the application has to wait before going to the
Attorney General, and it has to wait on the
memorandum from the investigative agency.

MR. COOK: That raises an interesting question.

At a previous set of hearings, the Commiission
heard testimony from a strike force chief that he
did not think the Federal Bureau of Investigation or
any other investigative agency had a proper func-



tion in making a legal judgment on the sufficiency
of proper cause in the affidavits and applications.

Do you think that they perform a needed func-
tion, or do you think that this is something that you
would more or less accommodate them with for
their own happiness or satisfaction?

MR. JOYCE: I think it performs a needed func-
tion. They always exercise some kind of a judgment
with respect to proper cause—on search warrants,
on arrests. Because they make the judgment first
that there is probable cause for arrest before they
apply for the warrant. I don’t see why they should
not have their own supervision and discipline ap-
plied to their applications and affidavits for a Title
1L

MR. COOK: The Organized Crime Section, I be-
lieve, based on our studies in the field, is currently
implementing Title 18, United States Code, Section
1964, 1 believe, by the imposition of civil remedies?

MR. JOYCE: That is correct.

MR. COOK: It seems to me I recall a law school
maxim that you cannot enjoin a crime, but ap-
parently this is no longer true under the Federal
Code. Could you give the Commission some idea of
the advantages and ways in which the Section is
using this statute in its operations?

MR. JOYCE: Well, the one case, the Cavetto
case in Chicago, where we utilized it, was a gam-
bling case. It was based upon a Title III, and it
didn’t show the great amount of volume of gam-
bling, nor did it have important organized crime
people in it, and we knew from past experience that
if we tried the case it would take a long time to try,
and we probably would get probation from the
judge at the end of it.

So rather than go through the criminal process,
we drew up a temporary restraining order and a
preliminary injunction and served it on all of the
defendants, enjoining them from conducting their
gambling operation.

After the preliminary injunction was granted, we
then served notices for the taking of depositions of
all of the people concerned, and we called them in.
We had already applied for the right to make an ap-
plication to the court to compel their testimony
under the so-called immunity statute.

They came in and they refused to testify in the
deposition, and we took them before the court, and
the court ordered them to, saying that they would
be immune from use of their testimony against
them if they did testify.

They again refused, and they were all incar-
cerated on civil contempt and they are still in the
Cook County jail, I believe.

MR. COOK; How long will they be incarcerated?

MR. JOYCE: A maximum of 18 months.

MR. COOK: Or until they purge themselves of
contempt?

MR. JOYCE: Until they purge themselves?

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: This was based on the
grand jury.

MR. JOYCE: This was not a grand jury. This was
a deposition. And the immunity statute provides
that even in a grand jury that has a three-year-life,
the maximum sentence can only be 18 months.

MR. COOK: Do you contemplate the use of this
apparently effective section in other areas?

MR. JOYCE: Yes, we do. As a matter of fact, we
are very delighted with the Seventh Circuit opinion
in Cavetto and distributed it to all our strike force
chiefs for use in the appropriate situation.

MR. COOK: Can you briefly summarize the is-
sues that were raised by the defendants in their ap-
peal to the Seventh Circuit in that case?

MR. JOYCE: Well, as I recall, they said that they
could not be compelled to testify; that the immuni-
ty statute didn’t apply to a civil proceeding; that
they couldn’t, in a civil proceeding, be forced to in-
criminate themselves.

And maybe Mr. Porcella knows more about the
issues raised.

MR. COOK: I take it the deposition proceeding is
substantially identical to the civil deposition
proceeding with representation by counsel?

MR. JOYCE: That is correct.

MR. COOK: You also mentioned that you had
had some appellate problems with the naming of
persons in a Title III warrant, the need to name all
the persons against whom you had probable cause,
or if you left some out you left yourself open to
some kind of judgment of acquittal or suppression.

Can you describe for the Commission the issue
that was raised in this case?

MR. JOYCE: Yes. The statute requires the nam-
ing of the people to be overheard, and where in the
one situation a man’s wife, Minnie Kahn, was not
named in the warrant, the District Court suppressed
the evidence against her husband because we had
not complied with the requirement of the statute to
name all the people we had reason to believe would
be overheard. And they felt that since the wife——the
telephone was at the residence—that we had reason
to believe the wife would be overheard. And it was
suppressed, but it was reversed.

MR. COOK: Does the District Court in this situa-
tion conduct an evidentiary hearing and make an ex
post facto judgment upon whom the investigative
agency should have had probable cause?

MR. JOYCE: Yes. Invariably in a Title III, we
have evidentiary hearings.

MR. COOK: 1 take it this poses a fairly hard
judgment for you to make, or at least for the agents
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to make, on insertion of names in the warrant. On
the one hand, you would be required to have suffi-
cient probable cause against anybody you named,
at the risk of putting in a name against whom you
do not have sufficient probable cause.

MR. JOYCE: That is true. And what happened in
the Kahn situation—we knew that she would be
overheard, but we didn’t know she would be over-
heard in gambling conversations. But she was over-
heard in gambling conversations, and the court,
looking at it, said we should have included her
name.

MR. COOK: Mr. Chairman, that concludes the
staff’s questions.

Thank you very much.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Thank you, Mr. Cook.

Mr. Porcella, I judge that you may be answering
some of these questions that I may propound to Mr.
Joyce. In accordance with the rules of our Commis-
sion, would you be sworn as well?

[Mr. Porcella was sworn by Chairman Erickson. ]

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: I might ask a few
preliminary questions.

[ am certain you have seen the report on applica-
tions for orders authorizing or approving intercep-
tion of wire or oral communications relating par-
ticularly to the period from January 1, 1974, to
December 31, 1974, prepared by the Administra-
tive Office of the United States Courts.

MR. JOYCE: 1 haven’t seen that, no. Mr. Porcel-
Ia has it, as a matter of fact, in front of him.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Well, I was reviewing
that, and on Table 7, on page X VI, it points out the
intercept applications which were authorized. Do
you have that before you?

MR. PORCELLA: Is that Arabic or Roman nu-
meral XVI?

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Roman number XVI.

MR. JOYCE: Yes, we have it in front of us.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: I notice as we look at
that particular chart that in 1968 the intercept ap-
plications which were authorized was 174, and that
all of those were state applications; that none were
applied for in the Federal courts. And, of course,
that is understandable in view of the passage of the
Act.

Going on to 1969, there were 301 applications,
268 of which were state and 33 of which were
Federal. And I note that of the applications
authorized, only 30 were installed. Some 33 were
authorized, but only 30 were installed on the
Federal level.

Would you have any idea as to why they weren’t
installed after they were authorized?

MR. JOYCE: Yes. As happens very often in gam-
bling cases, the more sophisticated gambler will
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move and change his telephone number and move
his office. And if these were microphone installa-
tions, it was probably because they moved their of-
fice. If they were telephone installations, it was
probably because they changed their number
between the time that we got the probable cause
and the installation was to be made. That happens
quite frequently.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Now, would you be
able to estimate what percentage of these Federal
applications were for the purpose of surveilling
gambling operations?

MR. JOYCE: In 1969, the 30?

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Yes.

MR.. JOYCE: Probably around two-thirds.

The first one we had dealt with counterfeiting,
and then we had some good, hard drug cases in the
beginning.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: In 1970 the number
increased to 182, and you actually installed 179.
The state level of applications authorized rose from
268 to 414, according to the report in 1970.

And the question I would have would be: As we
see this increase-—and according to the report, it hit
its high in 1971 for the Federal applications at
285-—could you explain how these figures fall in
this range or category, the increase from, say, 33 to
182 and from 182 to 2857

MR. JOYCE: Well, in 1971 we started what we
called Operation Anvil and what the Bureau calls
the intensification program, where we asked the
Bureau to go out and put in as many gambling Title
III’s as they could during the football season in
order to get a firm analysis of what the gambling
magnitude was in the country.

And that intensification program peaked in 1972,
and they were mostly the gambling cases.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: When did Operation
Anvil start?

MR. JOYCE: It started in the football season of
1971—8eptember '71 through the end of the
season in March or April of "72.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And can you tell us
what this Operation Anvil was?

MR. JOYCE: Well, just the intensification of the
gambling investigations utilizing Title II’s,- We
required that the Bureau—and Mr., Mitchell
required from Mr. Hoover that the Bureau install
the Title III's, but serve no search warrants until the
Title 1II was analyzed, until the transcripts were
prepared, and serve no arrest warrants until the
time the indictment was returned.

And it was just to get some kind of a figure as to
how. much gambling was going on in the United
States.



The only figure I had ever seen before was one
that [ was instrumental in establishing, and that was
in 1961 when we had -viretaps from New York
State. And the only way we could get any kind of a
national figure was to take the population of the
area covered by the New York State Investigation
Commission, the amount of gambling conducted
there as shown by the wiretaps, and multiply it by
the proper multiple to extract it for the United
States.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: So the purpose was to
find the scope of national gambling?

MR. JOYCE: Yes. Everybody was gambling.
Everybody was speculating as to how much gam-
bling there was going on in the United States, and
nobody knew. But this would give us a hard-core
figure for that football season.

And it turned out that of 100 operations that
were investigated during that Operation Anvil, they
had a gross handle of $1.5 billion. And we esti-
mated that we probably only got about anywhere
from 2 to 5 per cent of the action in the United
States in those 100 operations. And if you use that
multiplier, you have something on the order of
anywhere between $35 billion or $60 billion a year
in the hands of gamblers.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: As you know, many of
the critics of Title III have claimed that these Title
III intercepts have been used to impede small gam-
bling operations at great expense to the government
and without really making any penetration into or-
ganized crime or any real change in the law en-
forcement picture.

I think you have probably seen some of the
materials that have been written in that regard.

MR. JOYCE: Yes.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: What would be your
answer to that?

MR. JOYCE: Well, my answer is that we have
penetrated organized crime activities. Our analysis
of Anvil—now, this was done by going over all of
the tapes and reviewing all of the conversations that
were taken on Title III.

Our estimate is that 43 per cent of those opera-
tions were, in fact, run by or owned by hard-core
organized crime personnel; and that practically all
the operations had some kind of dealings with or-
ganized crime. That is, they were either getting line
information through organized crime channels or
laying off to organized crime people.

And we haven’'t had another Operation Anvil
which we will have to do sometime soon so we can
find out what the volume of gambling is today, as
opposed to what it was in *71 and *72.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: In your opinion was
the operation a success?

MR. JOYCE: Oh, 'an wunqualified success,
because now for the first time we have had a hard
sampling of the gambling activity in the country,
and we could make our estimates based upon that
firm sampling, which we never had before.

CHAIRMAN' ERICKSON: In your opinion, did
the results of this make any inroads into organized
crime?

MR. JOYCE: Oh, yes. It made inroads insofar as
it forced the moves. When we first started in
Operation Anvil, we could see that there was some
little activity in Las Vegas, but that most of the ac-
tivity was around the country. And our informant
information and all the other hard information we
get now shows that most of the lay-off in the United
States goes into Las Vegas.

So we have had the effect of making a move—of
the main lay-off bookmakers making a move from
the local areas into Las Vegas.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Did any prosecutions
come about by reason of these taps?

MR. JOYCE: Oh, yes. I think there were 250
convictions obtained in the hundred operations that
we penetrated.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: What percentage of
these prosecutions would have been of major or-
ganized crime figures as contrasted to the local
bookmaker or the person that has a small gambling
operation?

MR. JOYCE: Well, we didn’t go into any real
small gambling operations, although some of them
have been characterized that way, as “Mom and
Pop™ operations. One particularly in Oklahoma was
characterized as a ‘““Mom and Pop” operation. He
and his wife were handling it, but the man was one
of the major bookmakers in the U.S.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: This “Mom and Pop”
operation, as denominated, was not in your opinion
properly designated in that way?

MR. JOYCE: It certainly was not. There aren’t
very many “Mom and Pop” gambling operations,
because, first of all, a bookmaker in order to make
a living has to have a high volume of bets. The
average sports bookmaker works on a percentage
of 4.5 per cent profit, and you can see that in order
to even keep a “Mom and Pop” going, you have to
have a private high volume business. And in order
to maintain your operation for harassment by law
enforcement officers, in order to pay for the ser-
vices that you need, that is, in order to pay off and
get the late line information, you have a large over-
head that has to be paid from this small margin of
profit.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Without benefit of
legislation of the type set forth in Title I, would it
have been possible to determine what the scope of
national gambling operations was?
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MR. JOYCE: No, it would not. We have tried in
the past, but without the Title 1Il you don’t get the
hard information.

You may, in one bookmaking operation, recover
the week’s records with a search warrant. In
another operation you may recover, say, two
months. In another operation, you may not recover
anything,

The only way you can get and retain the actual
volume of betting conducted by a bookmaker is
through an intercept, either a microphone installa-
tion or a telephone.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Well, prior to the time
that Title III was passed, the Department of Justice,
the Federal Bureau of Investigation, was operating
under the proscriptions of the Federal Communica-
tions Act, particularly Section 605 thereof, which
was interpreted to mean intercepting and not
divulging,.

So prior to this you could have, using your De-
partment interpretation, intercepted as many calls,
but the only prohibition would have been against
using that information in evidence. '

Isn’t that correct?

MR. JOYCE: Well, that was the feeling of some,
but nobody in the Department ever suggested that
we tap the bookies. As a matter of fact, even where
the IRS was only using pen registers, we lost in the
court, and the evidence was suppressed.

And we have been pressing for wiretap legislation
ever since 1961.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: The point [ am trying
to make is: There was the interception of conversa-
tions under the interpretation of Section 605 before
that time, so this did occur and it did occur in the
Las Vegas area, did it not?

MR. JOYCE: I know of no wiretaps conducted
by the Federal investigative agencies in the Las
Vegas area prior to the enactment of Title HIl. You
are probably talking about the installation of
microphones.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Well, there were in-
stallations of microphones.

MR. JOYCE: That is the only illegal surveil-
lance—so-called illegal suveillance—that was con-
ducted by the Federal investigators. 1 personally
feel that that was one of the greatest coun-
terespionage operations against organized crime
ever conducted.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: That was the effort to
ascertain the skimming operations that were going
on at Las Vegas?

MR. JOYCE: That is correct.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Now, in connection
with that investigation, there were these bugs in-
stalled. And the reason that they were installed is
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that it was impossible to determine what the skim
was.

MR. JOYCE: What the skim or the activities, the
other activities of the people who were considered
to be organized crime targets.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And there was some
information that would indicate there was some
concert of action between the various hotels.

MR. JOYCE: Oh, yes.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: To the effect that the
skim would even be a particular percentage on a
particular night.

MR. JOYCE: Yes.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And that was relayed
to .the variocus hotels through a particular public
telephone; is that not correct?

MR. JOYCE: That may very well be. I am not
aware of all the details.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: But without the use of
these intercepts, even though they were charac-
terized as illegal, it would have been impossible to
determine the extent of this conspiracy.

MR. JOYCE: That is correct.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Or the skim?

MR. JOYCE: Yes.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And at least there has
been an inference from time to time that that might
have been organized crime.

Was that such an operation in your mind?

MR. JOYCE: Oh, no question.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And there was some
indication they were acting in concert?

MR. JOYCE: No question in my mind about that
either, That has been confirmed by Title IIl’s.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Was it large? Was the
operation such that it involved more than one hotel
or more than one casino? _

MR. JOYCE: Yes, it involved a number of them,
and it still does, as a matter of fact. )

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: What is skimming?

MR. JOYCE: Skimming is the taking from the
casino the money that is earned in the gambling
operation prior to accounting for the winnings in a
taxable form. It is taking non-taxed money out of
the casinos.

In the early '60’s, they'd take it right out of the
count house. That is, when they’d take the drop
box which contains all of the cash used at the table
back into the count house to count it, the owners
would stuff the money in their pockets and walk
out,

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Was that referred to
as “‘black money?”

MR. JOYCE: It may well have been.

In one of the cases that Mr. Loewy handled,
there was over a million dollars a year coming out
of one casino.



The way they did it was they had 11 tables, and
they had three shifts, so they would take out $100
per shift per table when they were counting, which
comes to $3300 a day, $100,000 a month, $1.2 mil-
lion a year. And that was being taken down to
Miami every month.

All it takes is two chips off the table to mount up
to that vast amount of money.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And the surveillance
activity that was involved was the installing of
microphones or bugs in certain of the casinos?

MR. JOYCE: That is correct.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And there was a
recording made of everything that occurred in par-
ticular—

MR. JOYCE: T am not sure that it was always
recorded.

CHAIRMAN - ERICKSON: During particular
hours?

MR. JOYCE: It was listened to.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: It was listened to and
some of it was recorded, and recordings were done
at the FBI Headquarters there in Las Vegas?

MR. JOYCE: Yes. I am not sure now it was at
the FBI Headquarters.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: 1 think it was under
the name of Wilbur Clark and Associates, Inc.

MR. WESTIN: Mr. Chairman, I think there was a
leased premise called the Henderson Novelty Com-
pany.

MR. BLAKEY: But the address was the FBI of-
fice.

MR. JOYCE: I don’t know why I am answering
the questions. You seem to know more about it
than [ do.

[Laughter.]

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: The material at that
time, even if this was an illegal bug—as long as it
was intercepted, but not divulged—did not con-
stitute a violation of Section 6057

MR. JOYCE: Section 605 did not apply, because
it was not a telephone.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Right.

And so as far as being in violation of any law, at
that time it did not violate any law?

MR. JOYCE: Well, ii violated the Fourth
Amendment.

CHAIRMAN ' ERICKSQON: Oh, yes, but apart
from the one opinion of the Supreme Court of the
United States suggesting that there might be a civil
remedy for violation of the Fourth. Amendment,
there was no violation of any ¢riminal statute, such
as now would exist if you operated in violation of
the provisions of Title III.

MR. JOYCE: Welil, some of the installations were
made through a technical trespass.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Right.
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Vsecurity field,

MR. JOYCE: And without an authorization to
make such a trespass, inherent as it is in Title I,
there was probably a violation of some state
statutes.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Yes, [ am aware of
that. But there was no Federal violation. If there
was a violation it was of state statute or state law

MR. JOYCE: That is correct.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: The reason for that is
to point cut that now that we have Title IIl there
are more protections against any illegal surveillance
accorded than there were prior to the enactment of
Title III.

MR. JOYCE: Well, that is correct, except for the
period from '65 on where all of the so-called il-
legals were terminated-—from '65 to the enactment
of Title IIL

But now, the rights of the people who might be
surveilled are much more closely protected than
they were before.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Because you have
these series of procedures that must be followed?

MR. JOYCE: Yes.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Now, one of the other
points that goes directly into this is the fact that as
the procedures existed prior to the enactment of
Title III, the electronic surveillance techniques that
were available to investigating authorities changed
from Attorney General to Attorney General, and in
different Department interpretations; isn’t that cor-
rect?

MR. JOYCE: Well, if you are talking about the
intelligence, the security taps, that probably did
change from Attorney General to Attorney
General. But aside from those taps, which we have
always considered to have been legal, I don’t know
of any Attorney General—

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Well, each Attorney
General took a position. Ramsey Clark took one
position on wiretapping and electronic surveillance.

MR. JOYCE: He took it on Title IIl, as a matter
of fact.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Yes, but prior to that,
other Attorneys General took positions as well.

MR. JOYCE: Well, under Attorney General Ken-
nedy we were pressing for wiretap legislation. We
wanted the authority to do it. I don’t know of any
Attorney General who ever authorized any wiretaps
other than in the internal security field.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And in the internal
each one did express different
opinions, or they changed from time to time with
different Attorneys General.

MR. JOYCE: I am not aware of that. I have no
awareness of what their feelings were with reSpect
to internal security wiretaps.



CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Well, going on to this
chart, if I may, without belaboring this, we hit the
high on the taps in 1971 with the 285 taps. i

In 1972, the state went up again to 649, but the
Federal intercepts were reduced to 206—or the
authorized intercepts. Could you explain that?

MR. JOYCE: Well, I don’t know why the state
rose, but ours went down because it was winding
down.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: On Operation Anvil?

MR. JOYCE: Operation Anvil—the concentra-
tion on the gambling operations, gambling inter-
cepts.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Now, in the period
1971-1972, what percentage of those would have
been gambling intercepts or authorized intercepts?

MR. JOYCE: Just giving a guess, I'd say about 75
per cent of them were for gambling.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: What type of crime
would be involved in the other intercepts?

MR. - JOYCE: Loansharking, drugs, counterfeit-
ing, fencing.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Is there any connec-
tion between organized crime and loansharking?

MR. JOYCE: Oh, very much so; very much so.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Is that tied into gam-
bling?

MR. JOYCE: Very often it is a direct result of
the gambling losses.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: In 1973, the reduction
went down all the way to 130. Is there an explana-
tion for that?

MR. JOYCE: Well, I think there was a *“‘wait and
see” attitude on the part of the investigative agen-
cies, to see what was going to happen with our
court problems with respect to the authorizations in
the Giordano and Chavez cases.

And as you know, there was a lot going on during
that period of time.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Has Watergate had
any influence?

MR. JOYCE: 1 think it has probably influenced
the entire government in some fashion or other.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: In 1974 there were
only 121. And this ties into the same picture.

MR. JOYCE: That is right.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: The reason for these
questions is to ask if Title IIl was ineffective and if
that was one of the reasons that there was a reduc-
tion.

MR. JOYCE: Oh, no. Nothing could be further
from the truth. Title HI was extremely effective. It
has been effective in all of the investigations that
we have used it in. [t is an invaluable tool. I don’t
think we could do as much as we have done in the
organized crime field without it.
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CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Have conviction per-
centages gone up in those cases where Title III in-
tercepts have been received in evidence?

MR. JOYCE: Oh, yes. As a matter of fact, in
pleas, too. We just had a recent case in California
where the boss, the underboss, a cappo, and two
members pleaded guilty to a violation of 18 U.S.C.
1962, ©because of the installation of a
microphone—and also turned an informant. But the
informant was turned also because of the installa-
tion of the microphone.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: For the purpose of the
record, what is Title 18 U.S.C. 1962?

MR. JOYCE: That is the infiltration of legitimate
business. It is called the RICO statute, which I think
is very appropriate for an -organized crime
acronym.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: The technical name
for RICO is the Racketeer Influence on Corrupt
Organizations Act?

MR. JOYCE: That is correct.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: In your experience
with the use of this statute, do juries react favorably
to the receipt of this evidence, or are they adverse?
Do they turn it down just because of the fact that
it’s a private conversation which was being inter-
cepted? Or do they generally receive it?

MR. JOYCE: 1 don’t have -any first-hand
knowledge. I have never tried a Title IIl case
myself. But 1 haven’t heard anybody complaining
that the jury was turned off, particularly when the
agent is a clean-cut FBI agent who explains the in-
stallation, and then they start playing the tapes and,
as usually happens, the defendants start being
cowed by their own voices coming over.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: One of the defense
lawyers that testified before suggested that the ju-
ries love it, that they receive it, and convictions are
nearly a certainty. Is that an overcharacterization?

MR. JOYCE: No, I can’t recall having lost any
good cases where we have had Title 1II's, except
where we lost them on pretrial motions. As a
matter of fact, probably one of the best Title III in-
vestigations we ever had was really Mr. Cook’s in
Detroit, where they had the Anchor Bar Case. It
was suppressed because of the authorization
problem.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: In your opinion, the
strike force concept is definitely tied into Title 117

MR. JOYCE: Oh, yes, I think they go hand in
hand; they were just made for each other.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: It would be a major
error to change the strike force colicept?

MR. JOYCE: I think it would be a major error to
change the strike force concept without Title III in
any event, but this adds more weight to the argu-



ment for keeping the strike force, that is, that the
strike force is so appropriate a vehicle for the in-
" stallation and the conduct of Title IIl investigations.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Now, from your ex-
perience in dealing with organized crime—and 1
judge from what you have said that there is a tie-in
between organized crime and gamblers—would it
be possible to adequately surveil any of these
operations without the benefit of the Title IIf provi-
sions?

MR. JOYCE: It can be done, but not as well. It
could be done by infiltrating the gambling. It could
be done by getting the probable cause and watching
the telephone toll records and making raids. But it
is on a hit-or-miss basis. It is not as certain as the
Title UI installation is of getting the proof of the
crime.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Even if you went that
route, would it be possible to determine the exact
extent of what did occur in the commission of the
crime?

MR. JOYCE: No, it would not. It would be very
difficult to prove the case, particularly in a 1953, to
show a volume of at least $2,000.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: What is 1955, for the
record?

MR. JOYCE: That is the basic gambling statute
that gives the FBI jurisdiction to investigate gam-
bling without the necessity of having interstate
operations.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: In dealing with these
statutes, is the immunity statute tied in in any way
to the use of Title III in combatting the crime
problem?

MR. JOYCE: Oh, yes. As I explained, particu-
larly in the Cavetto case, we probably, without the
immunity statute, couldn’t have forced those peo-
ple to the depostion. They just would have taken
Five. .

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: In your experience,
have there been occasions from time to time when
a simplified procedure would have been of value to
you in obtaining wiretap information?

MR. JOYCE: Yes, there have been occasions.
And in some of those occasions, the strike force at-
torney went to the state and asked the state to in-
stall them because they could do it quicker.

But in the vast majority of the situations, a more
streamlined, but less carefully reviewed procedure,
[ think, would be counterproductive.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Has your office ever
used the emergency provisions?

MR. JOYCE: No.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Is there a reason ‘for
that?

MR. JOYCE: The Attorney General has refused
to authorize them. Each Attorney General has
refused to authorize anybody to conduct the emer-
gencies.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Has any application
ever been made for permission to use the emergen-
cy?

MR. JOYCE: No, the guidelines have just been
established that they will not be.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Do you feel that
which we would portray as a cumbersome
procedure, with the many steps that have caused
some of your men to go to the state level to get
more prompt action, are necessary at the Federal
level?

MR. JOYCE: Yes.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And you don't quarrel
with that? You don’t think any simplifications or
improvements could be made in the statute?

MR. JOYCE: No, I think the review we make is a
responsible review, and I think it ought to continue.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Just a few other
questions on consensual taps.

Those are essential, are they not?

MR. JOYCE: Pardon?

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Consensual taps, if
you will, or the use of a body wire on a person for
the purpose of determining what the actual conver-
sation is—do you feel that is an invasion of privacy?

MR. JOYCE: Well, if it is, I don’t feel it is an un-
reasonable invasion of privacy. It is usually used in
order to catch somebody who is going to inculpate
himself in the commission of an offense. And I
think really all it is is for the courtroom. Because
the man who wears the body microphone can al-
ways testify with respect to the substantive conver-
sation. But he may be impeachable; he may have a
record; he may just not be a credible witness.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And it is putting it in
concrete so it can’t be changed.

MR. JOYCE: Yes.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: And that is of value?

MR. JOYCE: It is of very great value, being able
to corroborate a witness who may be part of the
original crime.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Has this been necessa-
fy on occasion even for protection purposes of law
enforcement persons?

MR. JOYCE: Yes; yes, particularly where the
agent or the informer is going into a room by him-
self with these people that he is dealing with. It is
important for the surveillors to know what is hap-
pening in that room.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: I am deeply indebted
to you for your testimony, Mr. Joyce. I will now
turn the questioning over to other members of the
Commission.
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Professor Blakey.

MR. BLAKEY: Could I clarify a couple of points,
Mr. Joyce. You indicated young honor graduates
go into the Special Prosecution Units?

MR. JOYCE: That is right.

MR. BLAKEY: Are honor graduates still being
hired in the Organized Crime Section?

MR. JOYCE: Yes.

MR. BLAKEY: Without prior experience?

MR. JOYCE: Yes.

MR. BLAKEY: It had been my understanding a
recommendation was made as a result of the strike
force study that there be some experience criteria
applied to people being hired in the Organized
Crime Section.

MR. JOYCE: Well, that’s fine if you get the ap-
plicants. And when we do get people with Federal
criminal experience, we do hire them for the strike
force program.

But we have a necessary input into our program.
We have 162 attorneys. And we have some of them
leaving almost every day. And we have to hire. So
the only place where we can get them is either from
the honor graduates or from the JAG Corps. And
that is where we procure most of our attorneys.

MR. BLAKEY: So I understand that the recom-
mendation is really now a preference for ex-
perienced people?

MR. JOYCE: Yes. We will take them if we get
the applications.

MR. BLAKEY: You testified earlier that most of
the lay-off business has moved from other areas in
the country into Las Vegas?

MR. JOYCE: That is correct.

MR. BLAKEY: [s the lay-off business in Las
Vegas legal or illegal?

MR. JOYCE: Both.

MR. BLAKEY: Would you explain what you
mean?

MR. JOYCE: Well, it is not a violation of Nevada -

law for a legal bookmaker to take lay-off bets as
long as he pays the Nevada tax. But there are a lot
of them who are not paying the Nevada tax.

MR. BLAKEY: How are the communications
relayed from say, Chicago, to Las Vegas?

MR. JOYCE: Many times pay phone, to pay
phone.

MR. BLAKEY: Wouldn’t that relay from
Chicago to Las Vegas be a violation of Title 18
U.S.C 10847

MR. JOYCE: Oh, yes, they are violations of
1084.

MR. BLAKEY: So the lay-off business being con-
ducted in Las Vegas is, insofar as it involves in-
terstate communications, illegal?
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MR. JOYCE: Yes. It is probably a violation of
both 1952 and 1084. That is, it’s a violation of the
gambling statute—

MR. BLAKEY: Would you explain how the busi-
ness being operated in Las Vegas is legal?

MR. JOYCE: It is legal under state law, even
though it violates federal law. That is the distine-
tion.

MR. BLAKEY: There was some confusion on
that point.

At the time the microphone surveillance was
being conducted from the late 1950’ through July
of '65, was there, during that period of time, some
discussion within the Department as to the legality
of the microphone surveillance? Am I correct that
there were instructions given from the Attorney
General to the FBI that some of that microphone
surveillance was lawful?

MR. JOYCE: I am not aware of that.

MR. BLAKEY: Maybe I should back up and ask
you this question: Are you familiar with the course
of communications that took place between the At-
torney General and the FBI from the period, say,
1955 through July of 1965, discussing the legality
of wiretapping and the legality of microphone sur-
veillance in the areas of domestic surveillance, in-
ternational surveillance, and organized crime, in-
sofar as it would fali within either of those two
categories?

MR. JOYCE: No, I am not very aware of it.

MR. BLAKEY: So if we really wanted to pursue
the perceptions both in the Bureau and the Depart-
ment itself as to whether it is lawful or unlawful, we
would need another witness.

MR. JOYCE: You certainly would. As a matter
of fact, I think you'd probably be the best.

{Laughter.]

MR. BLAKEY: Mr. Joyez, you indicated that
you have been in the Organized Crime and
Racketeering Section, actively involved in prosecu-
tion and aware of the general intelligence picture
available to the Federal Government since about
1961. Obviously, I can’t ask you to quantify, but
would you give us your best estimate, professional
judgment, as to whether the organized crime pro-
gram of the Federal Government has had an im-
pact, turning the corner, or no impact at all, on the
organized crime situation?

MR. JOYCE: 1 think it's had a severe impact on
the organized crime picture, particularly on the
hierarchy.

In Chicago, there is just nobody around who ap-
parently is willing to take over running the business.

MR. BLAKEY: How about in New England?

MR. JOYCE: New England, the same way. Until
Patriarca got out of prison just recently, they were
in complete disarray.



MR. BLAKEY: What is the situaticn. in New

York?
. MR. JOYCE: Well, the Columbo family is in
pretty bad shape, and we haven’t had as hard an
impact in the New York area as we have had el-
sewhere, mainly because the problem is so much
greater in New York than it is any other place.

MR. BLAKEY: What about in »ew Jersey?

MR. JOYCE: We have had a severe impact on
the DeCalvacante family.

MR. BLAKEY: DeCalvacante was convicted as a
result of a wiretap; is that correct?

MR. JOYCE: That is right.

MR. BLAKEY: Could you give us an estimation
of what happened to his family in its other, non-
gambling, activities as a result of his indictment and
conviction?

MR. JOYCE: No.

MR. BLAKEY: The question I am asking is: Do
gambling prosecutions against organized crime
leaders—and [ am speaking about the LCN-—have
an impact on their non-gambling activities?

MR. JOYCE: They necessarily have an impact.
Thas is, if the leader is engaged in either trial or is
incarcerated, it slows down the activities—all the
other activities. If the gambling money isnt
forthcoming, then it is hard to bankroll his family, it
is hard to pay for the protection he needs in order
to conduct his operations, it is hard to pay his over-
head for the other activities such as narcotics.

MR. BLAKEY: Wouls:in’t he have money availa-
ble from narcotics or fencing to bankroll his activi-
ties?

MR. JOYCE: He may have some, but he really
needs the bankroll from the gambliag in order to
buy the narcotics.

MR. BLAKEY: I thought narcotics was a very
lucrative activity?

MR. JOYCE: It is.

MR. BLAKEY: Isn’t there enough money
generated in narcotics to finance itself?

MR. JOYCE: That is not our perception, no.
That is, it may be able to finance the narcotics
purchase initially, but the ongoing expenses of pay-
ing each of the members, paying the police—

MR. BLAKEY: If narcotics do#sn’t pay for itself,
why do they do it?

MR. JOYCE: It is not self-supporting. That is my
point.

MR. BLAKEY: If it is not self-supporting, why
are they in it?

MR.. JOYCE: Because it does add income and it
does help carry.

MR. BLAKEY: If it adds income, then it is not
only self-supporting, it is more tl.an self-supporting.

. ‘You don’t get income from something that has vest
in excess of its income. Am I right?

MR. JOYCE: We are talking about two separate
points. [ am saying that the narcotics—organized
crime narcotics—is not sufficient to accumulate the
money needed to purchase the narcotics, and also
to pay the money to the members, the salary that
they are paid and to pay for all the other overhead
that the organized crime would have.

MR. BLAKEY: You mean overhead in non-nar-
cotics areas?

MR. JOYCE: That is right.

MR. BLAKEY: You have testified, Mr. Joyce,
that you were in the program both before Title lII
and after Title III, both before strike force and af*~r
strike force.

Am 1 correct that there were attorneys in the
field acting in a quasi-strike force capacity before
they were formally established?

MR. JOYCE: Oh, yes, yes, tiiere were.

MR. BLAKEY: Could you make a relative
judgment of how effective those attorneys were in
the field operating without the wiretap authority as
compared to how effective they are now with it?

You have seen some of the same people—not dif-
ferent in the way they get up in the morning and
the way they go to work—operate against the same
kind of investigative problem, once with wiretap
and once without. In which situation are they more
effective?

MR. JOYCE: I think it's clear that we are more
effective with the wiretap than we were before-
hand. We weren’t completely ineffective.

MR. BLAKEY: Attorney Gerieral Ramsey Clark
has testified that his organized crime program
without wiretapping was just as effective as it might
be. Would you agree with that opinion?

MR. JOYCE: Oh, no. I would not.

MR. BLAKEY: Were you a member of his or-
ganized crime program?

MR. JOYCE: I certainly was. We are seeing the
effect every day of the installation of microphoies
under Title III and installation of telephone taps,
particularly on the hierarchy of organized crime,
and back before the use of the wiretaps there was a
lot of talk about the insulation of the bosses; that
they are completely insulated, you’d never be able
to penetrate them; that they don’t get involved in
the operations. And we are learning that it is just
not true. We are hearing the Zerillis and the
Columbos, and. we are seeing their intricate in-
volvement in the gambling and narcotic investiga-
tion.

MR. BLAKEY: During the period of around July
of 1965, are you familiar with the study that was
conducted by Cary Parker in the Crimina) Division
of a series of illegal surveillances?

MR. JOYCE: I heard that—no, [ am not familiar
with the details of the study.
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MR. BLAKEY: Attorney General Ramsey Clark
in July of 1973 testified before the Justice and
Legal Affairs Standing Committee of the Canadian
House ¢:. Commons—and | am quoting from his
statement at that time, Issue No. 21, page 10:

“The idea that wiretapping is effective against or-
ganized crime is (material omitted) wrong-headed
in my judgment. (material omitted.)

“I had an examination made of 12 bugs that had
been installed on alleged members of organized
crime. They were in place an average of nearly two
years each, and grown men, professional police,
supposedly agents of the FBI, sat 24 hours a day,
seven days-a week, 365 or 366 days a year, waiting
for someone to say something that they should not
say.”

Attorney General Clark left the Canadian Parlia-
ment committee with the impression that that il-
legal surveillance that was conducted in the period
between the late 1960’s and the middle of 1970’
simply got nothing,

Are you familiar with the product of that surveil-
lance?

MR. JOYCE: I am familiar with the product of
some of the surveillance, yes. And if we could have
used. the evidence obtained on those so-called il-
legals, we could have decimated organized crime,
particularly in Chicago.

MR. BLAKEY: In your professional judgment, is
Clark’s estimation of those illegals correct?

MR. JOYCE: No, it is not correct. And I can’t
imagine any better evidence to use in a conspiracy
involving organized crime people than their very
own words, particularly when they have a feeling of
safety and they are being candid with each other.

MR. BLAKEY: Mr. Clark also testified before
the Canadian House of Parliament, Issue No. 21,
page 15—and he is having reference now to the
Mitchell problem, and he says that the prosecutions
apparently lost because of the Mitchell issue *““could
have gone forward without the wiretapping. They
did not nwed it but they had it in there and they
messed up good cases.”

In your judgment, could any of the reported 600
cases that may be lost because of the Mitchell issue
have been made without wiretapping?

MR. JOYCE: Some of them could have been and
so we are making them, that is, where we had
enough evidence to go against some of the people.
But certainly—

MR. BLAKEY: So some of those cases are being
saved?

MR. JOYCE: That is right.

MR, BLAKEY: As to some of the people?

MR. JOYCE: As to some of the people.

MR. BLAKEY: But not all of the people?
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MR. JOYCE: Oh, no. We have lost a great deal
through that Giordane problem, and they could not
have been made otherwise.

MR. BLAKEY: And it is your testimony as to
some of the cases, that nothing is being saved?

MR. JOYCE: On the vast majority, nothing is
being saved.

MR. BLAKEY: Would you agree with Attorney
General Clark’s judgment that you could have done
all that without wiretapping anyway?

MR. JOYCE: Mo. And the best example is that
Anchor Bar case where 18 police officers were in-
dicted because of the installation of the television
camera and the microphones. We couldn’t have in-
dicted any of them on the evidence that we had, ab-
sent the wiretap.

MR. BLAKEY: When Mr. Clark was Attorney
General, did the Organized Crime Section commu-
nicate with him as to what was going on and what
was happening?

MR. JOYCE: Oh, yes. He got daily reports, as
our procedure, on everything that was occurring.

MR. BLAKEY: Did you see those daily reports?

MR. JOYCE: I saw the ones that—during that
time my assigned area was Ohio, and 1 saw all of
the ones that dealt with Ohio, yes.

MR. BLAKEY: Were you generally familiar with
what was in the other reports?

MR. JOYCE: Oh, yes.

MR. BLAKEY: Was there anything in the reports
provided by the section to Mr. Clark that could
have led him to make these public judgments as to
the ineffectiveness of wiretapping?

MR. JOYCE: No. i can’t imagine anybody in a
responsible position in the Organized Crime Sec-
tion saying that.

MR. BLAKEY: | obviously cannot ask you what
Ramsey Clark thought. But I can certainly ask you
as to what communications came up from the Or-
ganized Crime Section of which you were aware
that could have led him to reach this judgment.

In short, the question I am asking you is: Is there
anything the Organized Crime Section gave to him
that could have justified this public position that he
took then and is taking now?

MR. JOYCE: No, the general feeling in the Sec-
tion was that he was wrong,.

MR. BLAKEY: I have no further questions.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: 1 think we'd better
take a break at this time.

We’'l} take a five-minute recess.

[Whereupon, a short recess was taken.]

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: May we proceed.

Judge Shientag is going to be forced to leave. [
.4l be willing to waive our order—

MS. SHIENTAG: No, not at all. I am not forced
to leave. [ will wait my turn,
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CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Professor Westin.

MR. WESTIN: Mr. Joyce, you testified, if I un-
derstood you correctly, that about 75 per cent of
the Title III interceptions the Chairman was asking
you about from the list dealt with gambling cases; is
that correct?

MR. JOYCE: That is my gut reaction.

MR. WESTIN: You aiso testified that based on
the information learned from these Title I inter-
ceptions, you estimated somewhere between, as |
heard it, $35 billion and $60 billion was being han-
dled by organized crime nationally, as you extrapo-
lated from the Title III wiretaps, a year; is that cor-
rect?

MR. JOYCE: That is correct.

MR. WESTIN: Who is doing this gambling? Who
provides the $30 billion and $65 billion that is
being handled?

MR. JOYCE: It depends on what type of gam-
bling it is. A lot of the numbers activity comes from
the ghetto areas in the major cities.

I guess there is almost a complete cross-section
of the United States with respect to who is gam-
bling.

MR. WESTIN: Have you ever tried to develop a
figure as to how many Americans are gambling,
ranging all the way from numbers to the middle-
class and upper-class gambling on football pools?
Have you ever tried to figure out what percentage
of the American public is committing crimes daily
in gambling?

MR. JOYCE: Well, I am not sure that the gam-
bler commits a crime when he gambles the way the
professional does when he accepts the wagers. In
most states it is not a crime to make a bet; it is a
crime to be in the business of accepting bets.

MR. WESTIN: Let me try to change my
question; Have you tried to make an estimate of
how many Americans are involved in placing
wagers?

MR. JOYCE: No, we are not doing it, but I un-
derstand that is one of the projects of the Gambling
Commission.

MR. WESTIN: If I said 50 million Americans,
would that be in the ballpark?

MR. JOYCE: Fifty million?

MR. WESTIN: Different individuals. I am not
talking about repetitive bettors. [ am trying to get at
how many Americans are engaged in-the activity
you are investigating.

MR. JOYCE: It is very difficult to say. We could
probably get the number of people who are en-
gaged in the gambling operations that we surveil,
but it is difficult to establish a multiple, that is, what
percentage of the actual gambling is going on we
are, in fact, covering.
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MR. WESTIN: Well, if I take some kind of lower-
to-upper figure such as you did, $35 billion to $60
billion, which is a pretty big spread for us to apply
to people who do our budgets—

MR. JOYCE: If you can supply us what $1.5 bil-
lion on a $100 operation—if you can tell me what
the multiple is, you can get the figure.

MR. WESTIN: So if we are dealing in tens of bil-
lions, would you think 10 million or 20 million
Americans betting would be a minimum, at least?

MR. JOYCE: Oh, I'd say a minimum. I'd say
maybe as much as a fourth to a third of the people
in the United States bet at some time during the
year on a football game or numbers or dice game.

MR. WESTIN: One of the things this Commis-
sion is trying to look at is whether the activity en-
gaged in of wiretapping and bugging are being
directed at the right place.

I wonder if you’d comment on some difference
we have had in testimony as to whether you ac-
tually stop much of this gambling activity, looking
at it either fror e end of the number of people
placing the bets, 1 the organized crime organiza-
tion that is conducting it.

Trying to make my question specific, you have
testified that in several places—New England,
Chicago—you had impeded substantially the
hierarchy of organized crime through Title III inter-
cepts. Yet, the picture we have gotten (fairly
frequently is this may take place temporarily—it
may impede it for a matter of months before reor-
ganization takes place, a year or something like
that, but with a quarter to a third of the American
population deeply interested in continuing their
betting activities the organization restructures itself,
regroups and so forth, and new organizations come
forward.

And when you have a picture of an activity which
seems to be so deeply built into the structu.e of
American society and the wishes of its population,
what are you really accomplishing by the type of
activity that puts somebody in jail for a time and
slows it up. What, over a longer period, a three-
year look or five-year look, is the result on the ac-
tivity if you spend so many millions or tens of bil-
lions in fighting organized crime, but it goes on
without substantial change?

MR. JOYCE: We have never claimed that we are
destroying organized crime. I think a better analogy
would be to a cancer that is stable. It is not
metastasizing as it would without treatment, but it
is not in remission, either.

That is, the organized crime picture and the il-
legal gambling would be much more widespread
that it is now if it weren’t for our actions.



And a good way to assess that is to look at the
picture in the United States before we started our
organized crime drive and then look at it now.

Before we started our organized crime drive,
there were illegal casinos down at Homestead in
near-by Virginia an up and down the pannandle of
West Virginia. They were practically all around the
country. They were at Saratoga. They were down in
Miami, in Biloxi. They are no longer there.

In each of those casinos, incidentally, that we
raided—and I am talking about those that the FBI
raided—in each of those casinos we found the
games were rigged, that is, that the dice tables were
rigged. They were using electrical cords and using
dice with steel filings in them in order to control
the games.

MR. WESTIN: That is good consumer protection
activity on the part of the Bureau and Department
of Justice, but did you just replace the gambling ac-
tivity that was taking place in those illegal casinos
with other types of betting activities? That is, the
persons that would go there either bet now through
the local apparatus or fly more often to Las Vegas.

MR. JOYCE: I think by our activity we have
stimulated the junket business into Las Vegas, and
Las Vegas is growing by leaps and bounds. The
handle out there is just fantastic.

MR. WESTIN: If we think about the privacy is-
sues and law enforcement effectiveness, how would
you react to the suggestion that if either through
legalization of gambling or through the consumer
protection type activity that you have described,
the recommendation from this Commission might
be that the Federal law ought to deal more directly
with the question of legalization of gambling rather
than assuming we should continue wiretapping
authorization for a pursuit of gambling activity-

MR. JOYCE: [ have never heard of any feasible
system of legalizing gambling. In the sports betting
operation, as I explained, the margin of profit is 4.5
per cent. And I just can’t imagine any governmental
agency operating on that kind of a profit. [ think
that in the places where gambling has been legal-
ized, it has proven that it is no sinecure for or-
ganized crime.

We fiud organized crime in Las Vegas. We find it
in the gambling casinos. We find it in the book-
makers, where they are supposedly legal—to the
same extent that it is anywhere else.

The off-track betting can’t compete with the
bookmaker, In all the taps we have had on in the
New York area, we have never heard one bookie
say, “The OTB is beating my brains out.” All it is
doing is stimulating more people that will even-
tually go to a bookie.
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I have heard no feasible statement for the
legalization of gambling. Even if the state could
compete with the bookies in the sports betting
operation, they wouldn’t be able to lay it off. Who
can a state lay off to? Another state?

And if they didn’t lay off, then they'd take an
awful risk of a beating, a bad beating.

As you probably know, in a game like the Bul-
lets-Warriors game, there is a lot of sympathy in the
San Francisco-Oakland area for Oakland, and there
is-a lot of sympathy in Baltimore and Washington
for the Bullets.

Now, assume that Maryland is in the bookie busi-
ness and they take all of that local action,
everybody betting on the Bullets. If the Bullets lose,
the State of Maryland would be taking a risk of los-
ing millions upon millions of dollars unless it could
lay off to a similarly situated betting operation in
San Francisco where they would balance off the ac-
tion on San Francisco against the action on Bal-
timore.

And if they don’t do that—then there is also the
other factor involved, and that is that the chances
of the quarterback on the team, where the legal
betting is going on, being subjected to bribes in
order to beat the state. It would be very great.

MR. WESTIN: You mean the government gets
into the business of bribing the quarterback?

MR. JOYCE: No, it would be the bookie who is
betting inte the government who would be bribing
the quarterback.

MR. WESTIN: Your general answer is that you
don’t believe it is possible to set up a legalized sub-
stitute for the gambling system as it runs nationally
today for the kind of reasons you have described?

MR. JOYCE: That is right. The only possible
type of gambling operation that could be run would
be a numbers operation.

MR. WESTIN: Some testimony we have had in
the last couple of days raised the question of
whether when you do your interceptions you are
productive in getting leads to persons higher up,
when you are using Title II's in the surveillance of
gambling operations.

Has it been your experience, looking at the Title
III's that you have had experience with that some,
most, or few of these produce leads to higher-ups,
as opposed to providing evidence for the particular
individuals that vou have identified already in
probable cause warrant applications, and so on.

In general, what has your experience been in
this?

MR. JOYCE: I'd say in the beginning of a gam-
bling investigation, where we have probable cause
for a bookie operation, the chances of getting up to
the higher-ups are very good. That is, once we get



on the wires and find out where the other offices
are, we can usually penetrate the entire operation.

MR. WESTIN: Could you supply us with substan-
tiation of that? That is, if you went back and looked
at your cases, would you be able to furnish us with
examples that would indicate that? We had some
testimony in which one particular FBI office, eight
or nine Title Il wiretaps were put on—

MR. BLAKEY: Excuse me, Alan. That was DEA.

MR. WESTIN: Was it? A DEA office—that the
efforts to get higher-ups had not worked out in all
but I think one of those cases.

Would you be able to give us examples where,
having had probable cause for one level in a book-
making operation, you had moved up and gotten
presumably indictments; or just to clarify that, did
you get intelligence information or information that
led to indictment and prosecution?

MR. JOYCE: I am talking about leading to in-
dictment and prosecution of higher-ups, yes.

MR. WESTIN: Would you be able to supply our
Commission with that so we can have examples of
actual cases that have gone to court?

MR. JOYCE: We’d have to do it with the closed
cases.

MR. WESTIN: You have had a long enough
period that you'd be able to supply us with some
examples of that?

MR. JOYCE: Yes.

MR. WESTIN: You mentioned the Minnie Kahn
case where the lower court suppressed the evidence
on the grounds she had not been named in the war-
rant, and this was reversed on appeal.

MR. JOYCE: Right.

MR. WESTIN: Has that been a problem in
general, that you have difficulty in naming all peo-
ple who may make incriminating conversations in
advance? Or is that a very exceptional situation?

MR. JOYCE: No, particularly in a gambling
operation, in the very beginning you are usually
working with informant information. And the infor-
mant may tell you that so and so is operating a
gambling business at this point.

No, you have no way of knowing in the beginning
how many of his associates are calling in.

MR. WESTIN: So you viewed the lower court
opinion as being unreasonable in requiring that yot
give the nantes of all persons you might find making
incriminating conversz*ions?

MR. JOYCE: Yes.

MR. WESTIN: When the appellate court
reversed that, did it do so on the ground that you
had acted reasonably in those that you had named
and that it was unreasonable to expect you to list
the wife’s name?

MR. JOYCE: That is substantially what it was.

MR. WESTIN: I'd like to ask you one other
question. When you were describing the civil pur-
suit, and you mentioned that you were taking civil
depositions and then using your immunity powers
to require that individuals give testimony, and when
they refused to use immunity they then would be
indicted for contempt. Do you have a feeling as to
whether that eliminates the requirement for a grand
jury or other kinds of mechanism which American
law has traditionally seen as the true form for the
production of testimony in criminal proceedings?
Doesn’t that, in other words, give you the power, in
bringing a civil proceeding, to require the giving of
testimony in what traditionally has been criminal
law context, with its grand jury system, with its
court proceeding, et cetera?

Does it trouble you that we are washing out the
grand jury?

MR. JOYCE: Oh, we are not washing out the
grand jury at all. That is one case we used it in, and
we used it because we didn’t think it was worth the
prosecution. All of these bookmakers could have
come in and could have agreed to stay out of busi-
ness. They could have testified. What we were
looking for was to make them witnesses to testify
against the higher-ups. But they, for their own
reasons, refused to testify.

MR. WESTIN: I think what I am trying to get at
is in a normal criminal proceeding you would have
had to go before a grand jury, am I correct, in order
to bring a criminal proceeding?

MR. JOYCE: That is correct.

MR. WESTIN: And here you are setting up an al-
ternative procedure of bringing a civil procedure
which goes on the filing of a complaint, I assume,
or filing of a motion.

MR. JOYCE: It is not outside the judicial system.
The judge can refuse the temporary restraining
order. He could have refused the temporary injunc-
tion or the permanent injunction. At any point in
time he could have refused us our remedy and it
could have been reversed on appeal.

MR. WESTIN: So you are saying if this is to be
policed, you are counting on the judiciary to do it,
if they feel there is an impropriety in it or it is tak-
ing.away constitutional safeguards. Your feeling is
the court can limit you as to it?

MR. JOYCE: If you are speaking of abuses of the
system, I am not counting on the judiciary, but on
ourselves to prevent any abuses. That is the
prosecutor’s initial duty, and I think we can prevent
any abuses.

If there is a step after the use of our discretion,
then the court certainly has the power to stop us.

MR. WESTIN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Thank you.

Professor Remington.

906



MR. REMINGTON: Mr. Joyce, if I may, I'd like
to pursue the question of judicial review for a mo-
ment.

Irr your experience, what has been the quality of
the judicial review of applications under Title 1117 -

MR. JOYCE: Well, it has been, 1 think, very
detailed. The review has been very close. This is ap-
parently a subject that raises a lot of emotional is-
sues, and depending upon the-courts we have had
to explain, and have lost in the initial stages
because we followed the formal procedures in all
other business, that is, of having a subordinate sign
an assistant attorney general’s name to a letter. And
1 think the courts, in general, have been going over
the applications and comparing them to the
statutes, in some instances with great care and in
great detail.

MR. REMINGTON: Is the judge’s concern under
Title IIT the same as or different from his concern
under Rule 41, for example, in a case such as that
which was described in Detroit, where I assume
there was a Title III application, and another appli-
cation under Rule 41 to put in a TV monitor?

MR. JOYCE: I think that their concern with the
Title III procedures is much greater than the con-
cern, so far as I have been able to see, with any
other type of activity, investigative activity.

MR. REMINGTON: So that if one were to try to
characterize judicial concern with the protection of
Fourth Amendment interests, one would say that
concern is greater when an application is made
under Title I to conduct electronic surveillance
than it has been on the whole when an application
is made under Rule 41 to conduct a physical
search.

MR, JOYCE: I would say the concern is much
more evident in Title IL

MR. REMINGTON: And the protection, there-
fore, of the individual’s interest, insofar as that is
left to the judiciary, is greater under Title III than
under Rule 41?

MR. JOYCE: Yes, sir.

MR. REMINGTON: Given that concern on the
part of the judiciary for these cases, how dc you ex-
plain the fact that when it gets to the sentencing
stage, judges seem to feel often, particularly in the
gambling area, that the matter is of very little im-
portance, as reflected in the sentence—if that is a
fair characterization.

MR. JOYCE: It is very, very spotty. I have tried a
number of cases, gambling cases, where the sen-
tences have been in excess of eight years. But in
other areas, we are pretty sure that all we are going
to get is probation. And it depends generally upon
the area.

In some parts of the country you can count on
heavy sentences for people involved in gambling.
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As a matter of fact, there was just a sentence of a
major gambler out in Hawaii yesterday for income
tax evasion, where he was sentenced to 24 years for
income tax evasion. And the income he was evad-
ing was from his gambling operations.

So it varies.

MR. REMINGTON: Is that difference primarily
the difference in who the judge is, or is it the dif-
ference in the attitude of the communities in which
the judge is sitting?

MR. JOYCE: I think most judges are products of
the community where they are sitting and they tend
to reflect the attitude.

MR. REMINGTON: Insofar as you know, has
this issue been a subject of discussion, in the vari-
ous institutes for judges, on sentencing, when they
come together to talk about problems? Do they
tend to confront this issue?

MR. JOYCE: The Department has attempted to
raise it wherever it was appropriate at the meetings,
yes.

MR. REMINGTON: I raise that question because
I concluded from your testimony that in your view
the success of the investigative effort is measured
not in terms of the amount of gambling, but rather
the impact on the organization. Is that a fair
characterization of what you said earlier?

MR. JOYCE: Well, I don’t think you can divorce
them. I think the impact on the gambling, the illegal
gambling, has an impact on the organizaticn.

MR. REMINGTON: But the impact would be
greater on the organization if the sentence were
such as to take the person out of operation, is that
true?

MR. JOYCE: That is true; that is true.

MR. REMINGTON: Is it that judges disagree
with that or that they tend to see the matter in con-
ventional sentencing terms, that is, how serious is
the offense, whereas the investigative agency may
be asking the question of how serious is this per-
son’s participation in the overall scheme.

MR. JOYCE: I just couldn’t speculate upon what
the motives of the judiciary are.

MR. REMINGTON: The reason I ask you is
because 1 think if you look at the situation you see
an investigative agency feeling that these cases are
very important, and the need for adequate in-
vestigative authority, including Title IIf, is very im-
portant. You look at it from the cther end and see
other fair-minded and able people apparently
reflecting the view that the cases are quite unim-
portant. And in attempting to answer the question
of how important is Title IIl, it seems to me one has
to somehow come to grips with what apparently is a
quite different attitude about the significance of
these cases between the investigative agency, on



the one hand, and the member of the judiciary on
the other.

The question is: How should we resolve it?

MR. JOYCE: | think the investigative agency and
the prosecutor are the only ones who have the best
overdll view of *he impact or the roots of the gam-
bling operation. I think those judges who are aware
of those roots usually sentence fairly firmly. I think
it is only the judges who are not convinced that
there is a serious national problem with respect to
the organized crime involvement in organized gam-
bling that give probation.

MR. REMINGTON: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Judge Shientag.

MS. SHIENTAG: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Joyce, in the presentation of cases to the
grand jury, your office has jurisdiction along with
the U.S. Attorney’s offices in various jurisdictions;
is that right?

MR. JOYCE: That is right. We present our cases
usually to the grand jury.

MS. SHIENTAG: And when you present Title III
wiretap evidence to the grand jury, in what form is
that presented?

MR. JOYCE: Well, if it is a voluminous gambling
case, it is probably presented in summary testimony
by the agent. If it is a serious extortion and there
are some threats on the wires, we'd probably play
the tape.

MS. SHIENTAG: When you play the tape, you
have all the equipment in the grand jury room.

MR. JOYCE: That is correct.

MS. SHIENTAG: And what do you do about ex-
traneous material? [ am thinking of minimization.

MR. JOYCE: Well, if it is necessary to play the
tape, we will play only that part of the tape that is
pertinent. We wouldn’t be playing the rest of the
nonpertinent conversation. Very often, we make a
seconil tape from the first tape with only the per-
tinent p >rtions on it, and then play that.

MS. SHIENTAG: Is that second tape also sealed?
Does it have a protection for purity of evidence
that is required?

MR. JOYCE: No. When we play a tape in a
grand jury, that is usually a duplicate of the
original. The original is sealed until the time of the
trial.

MS. SHIENTAG: So that very often before the
grand jury you would present hearsay evidence or
secondary evidence that wouldn’t be appropriate at
a trial?

MR. JOYCE: That may well be.

MS. SHIENTAG: Summaries, for example, by
the agent wouldn’t be the best evidence.

MR. JOYCE: That is right.

MS. SHIENTAG: Now, the defendant’s attornéys
have access to grand jury minutes, isn’t that true?

MR. JOYCE: They usually have access to the
testimony of a witness before the grand jury, the
same as a Jenks Act statement.

MS. SHIENTAG: And have you ever had attacks
on the evidence based on this sort of evidence?

MR. JOYCE: No, not since Costello. Since the
Supreme Court said, “You can use hearsay
evidence,” we haven’t had any successful attacks.

MS. SHIENTAG: I see. Just one more question.

Have you ever known of a case where using the
grand jury, as opposed to other methods, you
secured further evidence or probable cause that led
you to make another application for Title III
wiretaps or electronic surveillance?

MR. JOYCE: No, I am not aware of any situa-
tion. [ used a grand jury one time, in 1966, to get
probable cause for a search warrant. But [ only did
it once, and [ have never heard of it being used to
get probable cause for a wiretap.

MS. SHIENTAG: I want to thank you, sir, for
your intelligent testimony.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Chief Andersen.

MR. ANDERSEN: No questions.

MR. BLAKEY: Mr. Chairman, could I clarify
two points?

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Professor Blakey.

MR. BLAKEY: Mr. Joyce, when you authorized
the Capetto case to be brought, it was a civil
proceeding, wasn’t it?

MR. JOYCE: Yes.

MR. BLAKEY: It was not a criminal proceeding?

MR. JOYCE: Yes.

MR. BLAKEY: Was it possible to have a criminal
fine as a result of that proceeding?

MR. JOYCE: For the contempt?

MR. BLAKEY: I am talking about the complaint
itself. Did it look forward to a criminal fine?

MR. JOYCE: It looked forward to just restraining
the activity of the gamblers.

MR. BLAKEY: Did it look forward to criminal
imprisonment?

MR. JOYCE: No, it did not.

MR. BLAKEY: When the witnesses refused to
respond to the deposition, you then had two op-
tions. You could have gone for criminal contempt
or civil contempt,

MR. JOYCE: That is right.

MR. BLAKEY: If you had brought a criminal
contempt and wante” more than six nwonths im-
prisonment, would yuu have had to have a jury
trial?

MR. JOYCE: Yes, when you have an indictment,
then you have a jury trial.

MR. BLAKEY: When you go into a civil
proceeding, is it possible to secure punitive im-
prisonment?
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MR. JOYCE: No, it is to coerce—to force the
witness to testify.

MR. BLAKEY: Are you familiar with the general
processes that enforce the antitrust laws?

MR. JOYCE: No.

MR. BLAKEY: Does the Department have an
option in antitrust areas to go criminally or civilly?

MR. JOYCE: I believe so.

MR. BLAKEY: Are you familiar with the
procedures under the Food and Drug Act? Do they
have an option there to go criminally or to go
civilly?

MR. JOYCE: I'd just be speculating, Professor.

MR. BLAKEY: The reason I ask that is that it
seemed the record ought to be left clear that there
are a number of statutes, including the Wage and
Hour Laws, that give the government the option to
go civilly or criminally, and these are traditionally
felt to be not inconsistent with civil liberties. -

Thank you, Mr. Joyce. :

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Mr. Joyce, you have
been extremely helpful, and we again thank you for
your testimony. I hope that the testimony-—

MR. WESTIN: Mr. Chairman, Professor Blakey’s
comment prompts me to go to redirect. May I ask
one more question?

MR. JOYCE: Recross?

[Laughter.]

MR. WESTIN: This exchange now and then.

Is it your opinion that the Department of Justice
has never sought to use immunity in wage and hour
or antitrust or the other kinds of procedures
described by Professor Blakey to put people into
coercive situations where they are put in prison for
having declined to answer?

MR. JOYCE: If you are relating it to just a
deposition, the answer is 1 have no information

about it. But I do know that prior to the repeal of ~

all of the immunity statutes, in the antitrust field
you had an immunity statute—that is, anybody who
testified became immune from prosecution, and
that was the normal procedure in the way of con-
ducting grand jury investigations. But I don’t know
if they ever used it in their civil investigations.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: It is also done in the
securities and exchange field, is it not, civil or
criminal?

MR. JOYCE: Yes,

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Thank you very
much, Mr, Joyce.

And Mr. Porcella, we appreciate your assistance
as well.

MR. JOYCE: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair-
man.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Our next witness is
Mr. Peter Schlam, Assistant United States Attor-
ney, Brooklyn, New York.
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Will you be sworn?
[Mr. Schlam was sworn by Chairman Erickson. ]

TESTIMONY OF PETER SCHLAM,
ASSISTANT UNITED STATES
ATTORNEY, BROOKLYN, NEW YORK

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Mr. Cook.

MR. COOK: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Schlam, will you tell the Commission what
your present position is?

MR. SCHLAM: Yes, sir. ] am Assistant United
States Attorney.

MR. COOK: And whereabouts?

MR. SCHLAM: In the Eastern District of New
York, which is Brooklyn, New York.

MR. COOK: What are your principal duties at
the present time?

MR. SCHLAM: My principal duties are as a
prosecutor. I am specifically involved primarily now
in international narcotics conspiracy cases.

MR. COOK: Do you as a matter of course or on
occasion use the wiretapping statute in your in-
vestigations?

MR. SCHLAM: We have, sir, but to a limited ex-
tent.

MR. COOK: What other methods have you used
in prosecuting these narcotics conspiracies?

MR. SCHLAM: Primarily we use what is known
as accomplice' testimony or co-conspirator
testimony, which in summary form is the process
where, based on testimony of a member of the con-
spiracy, we develop. cases against his co-conspira-
tors.

MR. CGOK: What methods do you use to obtain
this kind of testimony?

MR. SCHLAM: Well, basically the method used
is the one of attempting to induce a person to
cooperate with the United States Attorney by offer-~
ing him a plea to a lesser count and bringing to the
attention of the judge tiat will sentence him the
fact that he has cooperated.

MR. COOK: In other words, by preliminarily
resorting to these methods, you have obtained some
kind of evidence against this person of a crime?

MR. SCHLAM: That is right. We would have a
case against the individual, and then by the process
of seeking to obtain his cooperation, tell him the
advantages of cooperating with the government.

MR. COOK: Continuing to go backwards, then,
what are the initial investigative methods which
your cases have relied upon to obtain evidence of
crime?

MR. SCHLAM: I think in our district we have an
interesting situation from the standpoint of the
Commission.



In looking back over the work that has been done
in the Eastern District of New York since 1970, the
case which I believe was the wellspring from which
much of our work has developed began with a
wiretap. It wasn’t a Title HII; it was a state wiretap.

And as a result of this case, we were able to in-
duce one of the defendants to cooperate with us,
and [ think it is fair to state that as a result, directly
and indirectly, we have indicted approximately 250
persons in our district, the Eastern District of New
York, considered by the Drug Enforcement Ad-
ministrator to be Class 1 violators, the highest clas-
sification in terms of impeortance to the narcotics
traffic. We have convicted—of those who we were
able to arrest—all but maybe two.

And all of this, I would say, sir, with few excep-
tions, was done primarily on the basis of accom-
plice testimonv.

MR. COOK: You referred initially to the state
wiretap. And just so that we are talking about what
I think is the same case, is this what is known in the
reported cases as the Poeta case or Steppenberg?

MR. SCHLAM: Yes, sir. The reporting is the
Poeta case, because Steppenberg died before he
was sentenced. They were co-defendants.

MR. COOK: Did your office have any role in ob-
taining the initial state wiretap?

MR. SCHLAM: We did not.

MR. COOK: And how did it come to pass that
the state authorities came to you with evidence ob-
tained from this wiretap?

MR. SCHLAM: I think primarily it came to us
because the State of New York, as a practical
matter, the prosecutors and the State Police are not
geared to conspiracy types of prosecutions. And the
Federal Government, because of our differing laws
of evidence and because of, I think—to a certain
extent because of the attitude of the federal judges
as opposed to the state judges—the State Police felt
that the Federal Government provided a more con-
ducive climate to bring the prosecution.

They brought the prosecution to us. We con-
victed both Steppenberg and Poeta, and from there
our work beqan.

MR. COOK: Can you briefly describe the specific
differences in evidentiary laws between the State
and Federal systems?

MR, SCHLAM: In New York they have what is
called a corroboration requirement which, as I am
sure you know, means that they have to have inde-
pendent evidence aside from the testimony of ac-
complices or co-conspirators in order to have a
legally sufficient case. In the Federal courts, we
don’t have that rule. Based on the testimony of one
accomplice, if believed by the jury beyond reasona-
ble doubt, it would be sufficient to convict.

So we have that big advantage.

I think also we have what I would term more
psychological advantage in the sense that we are
willing to bring cases which do not result in a
seizure, which do not result in a buy. In fact, some
of the cases we consider our most important cases
were made without any narcotic evidence being of-
fered at all during any part of the trial.

MR. COOK: And these are the conspiracy

. prosecutions?

MR. SCHLAM: Conspiracy prosecutions. This
type of case, as a practical matter, would be un-
heard of in a State court.

MR. COOK: What was the state of the case when
it was first presented to you by the State authori-
ties?

MR. SCHLAM: The state of the case was that
they had wiretaps which had resuited in their ob-
taining incriminating conversations on three of the

individuals who ultimately were indicted and con-

victed. Additionally, they had surveillances and
they had developed an informant who ultimately
was a witness for the government at the trial, who
testified to his relationship with the three defen-
dants in connection with their narcotic activities.

MR. COOK: But they had not succeeded in seiz-
ing any physical evidence at that time?

MR. SCHLAM: They seized physical evidence
from the witness. They had not succeeded in seizing
any physical evidence from the prospective defen-
dants.

MR. COOK: Now, have the activities of your of-
fice relative to the prosecutions of the 250-some
defendants you referred to derived in total from
this case?

MR. SCHLAM: Well, I said directly and in-
directly, Mr. Cook, and the reason [ qualified that
was because our activities in this area, I think, have
been successful in part because of the feeling on
the part of persons who might or might not be
inclined to cooperate, in other words, persons who
are arrested who would be in a position to help us if
they wanted to, that it paid for them to help us.

In other words, we developed credibility with
persons who were, if they so desired, in a position
to help us. And this credibility, I think, derived
from the way the persons in the Steppenberg case
were handled and were treated—the persons who
ultimately cooperated.

Additionally, when 1 said directly, I meant
directly major cases were made as a result of the
testimony of the defendants in the Steppenberg
case.

MR. COOK: How did this procedure specifically
come about? In other words, you developed cases
against 250 people arising from a single. wiretap,
and I take it this took place over a period of time?
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MR. SCHLAM: It took place from 1971 until the
present day.

MR. COOK: And did this involve the induce-
ments of persons against whom evidence already
had been obtained to further participate in criminal
activities?

MR. SCHLAM: No, sir. The persons we have
used as witnesses—I say the great majority, and I
can’t think of one who wouldn’t fit within this
category—are persons who are incarcerated, who
are strictly witnesses as to things that happened in
the past. Our prosecutions have not to any substan-
tial extent—! am almost willing to say to any extent
at all—involved the use of informants who would
be active in an ongoing criminal organization. Our
case¢ are made about things that happened in the
past that the witnesses knew about and were in a
position to testify about.

MR. COOK: This has constituted what is a chain
reaction. Is that a correct characterization?

MR. SCHLAM: I think it is a chain reaction. |
think the results showed that that part of the or-
ganization of the international narcotics traffic that
we were concerned with was interrelated.

MR. COOK: Can you describe the function and
role of the grand jury in this proceeding?

MR. SCHLAM: Well, as it turns out, the grand
jury does not play a major part in our work. And |
say that because once the witness has decided to
cooperate with us, the procedure is that he will be
debriefed intensively by the agents. The agents
would attempt to corroborate what he says by ob-
taining whatever documentation or other evidence
that they could, and by the time he goes to a grand
jury to testify, it is merely for the purpose of giving
an outline of what his testimony will be at the trial,
and it is not for the purpose of compelling him to
do anything that he doesn’t voluntarily want to do.

He has made his decision. He is going to be a wit-
ness for the government. And the grand jury
presentation is basically an outline and a skeleton
presentation for the members of the grand jury so
they can vote on the indictment.

MR. COOK: Now, in the sense that these have
been conspiracy cases, have these ordinarily been
multiple-defendant indictments?

MR. SCHLAM: I would say exclusively.

MR. COOK: And do you have any idea how
many indictments have resulted?

MR. SCHLAM: It would be approximately fifty.
That is an estimate, sir.

MR. COOK: You testified  that the evidence
which you obtained involved primarily criminal of-
fenses which had been committed previously. Does
this mean that you had no occasion to use consen-
sual monitoring devices?
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MR. SCHLAM: I cannot think of any. None
come to my mind offhand.

MR. COOK: Have you had much experience with
court-ordered wiretapping yourself?

MR. SCHLAM: I have had experience in three
cases where wiretaps have béen used, two state
wiretaps and one a Federal wiretap. As a matter of
fact, the case which 1 tried most recently, last
month, involved a Federal wiretap,

MR. COOK: And have you had success in cases
based on wiretap evidence?

MR. SCHLAM: Yes, sir.

MR. COOK: Based on your experiences, could
you make any comparative assessment of the value
of the wiretap evidence against the type of accom-
plice testimony and witness testimony that you ob-
tained in the Poeta cases?

MR. SCHLAM: In my judgment, wiretap
evidence is the most powerful evidence that the
prosecution can offer in a criminal case.

MR. COOK: Did the series of investigations
which resulted from the initial Poeta wiretap ever
offer you any opportunities to. install subsequent
wiretaps?

MR. SCHLAM: No. And the reason for that, sir,
is that, as I say, our witnesses are incarcerated, and
more often than not, a period of time will elapse
before they decide to cooperate with the govern-
ment. So by the time they decide to cooperate, the
knowledge that they had would be stale from the
standpoint of obtaining an eavesdropping warrant,
And that is the basic reason why I believe we have
not used their information in order to obtain
wiretaps.

MR. COOK: You testified that in the opinion of
the Drug Enforcement Administration investigators
the bulk of these defendants, if not all of them,
were Class 1 violators. Have these defendants fit
what you would define as organized crime people?

MR. SCHLAM: Without any doubt, sir.

MR. COOK: And given the fact that organized
crime is susceptible to different definitions, would
you say that these organized crime operations re-
late back to the five-family dominated syndicated
operations in New York?

MR. SCHLAM: That is a difficuit question for
me to answer, Mr. Cook, for the simple reason that
in the Eastern District of New York we do have a
strike force in addition to a United States Attor-
ney'’s office.

[ believe that somewhere along the line there is a
connection. I have no doubt about it. But our
prosecutions would not relate to . persons who
would be listed members of an organized crime
family. '

MR. COOK: None of your defendants have in-
cluded named members of the five families?



MR. SCHLAM: One individual did, and that in-
dividual was prosecuted by our office because he
was one of, | believe, eight defendants who were
being tried together in one trial. And because the
other eight were non-members, the decision was
made that we should try the case.

That is the only case that I can recall where a
listed member of organized crime was prosecuted
by the U.S. Attorney’s office in a narcotics case.

MR. COOK: In developing the kind of evidence
that you have referred to about the commission of
past criminal offenses, what kind of control does
the prosecutor have and what kind of discretion
can he exercise in the obtaining and use of this
evidence?

MR. SCHLAM: Accomplice evidence,
Cook?

MR. COOK: That is correct.

MR. SCHLAM: Well, I think the prosecutor is
the person who would be in the best position to
control the use that was made of a particular in-
dividual who had agreed to cooperate.

Our general procedure is to debrief the in-
dividual. The agent will debrief him and then we
analyze the debriefing statement for the purpose of
attempting to shape an indictment or indictments
that could come from this particular individual’s
testimony.

That would take place after attempts were made
to corroborate the individual's testimony and to
conduct whatever investigation was felt ap-
propriate.

MR. COOK: The primary inducement for these
individuals to testify before the grand juries and in
open court, I take it, was the fact that if they did
not do so they would face substantially higher
criminal penalties?

MR. SCHLAM: That is correct. And this induce-
ment is a real one in the area of narcotics, because
the sentencing practices in narcotics cases is to levy
stiff sentences.

The defendants know this, and I believe that that
is really the main reason why we have been as suc-
cessful as we have in convincing these people to
cooperate.

MR. COOK: I take it in developing a credibility
among these potential witnesses you have had some
kind of liaison with the judiciary?

MR. SCHLAM: We have. And I think that in the
Eastern District of New York, where my experience
has been, we are very fortunate to have judges who
are experienced with the law of conspiracy, who
are in.a position to try what in many cases are dif-
ficult and complex, the time-consuming, and cum-
bersome cases.

I give great credit to the judges in our court for
the success that we have had.

Mr.
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MR. COOK: Have you had any experienceé in
your district and in your experience as Assistant
United States Attorney with corruption or white-
collar offenses?

MR. SCHLAM: We have had, sir.

MR. COOK: Have you personally had ex-
perience?

MR. SCHLAM: I have had, sir.

MR. COOK: And have you found that the same
methods which you have employed in narcotics
cases have been successful in the prosecution of
corruption or white-collar crime?

MR. SCHLAM: Not nearly as successful. And
again I would attribute that to a great extent to the
sentencing practices in narcotics cases.

My experience has led me to believe that the sin-
gle thing that motivates a person, a defendant, to
cooperate with the government with all its atten-
dant disadvantages is the expectation of leniency.
And that expectation becomes an increased factor
to the extent that he anticipates the length of sen-
tence that he reasonably might receive.

MR. COOK: Do you consider the Poeta case to
be a characteristic case, the kind of thing you can
expect in the future on those prosecutions, or do
you think this just happened to arise from a particu-
lar set of circumstances?

MR. SCHLAM: I think one can reasonably ex-
pect that type of investigation and prosecution in
any area where there is organized narcotics traf-
ficking, which I would imagine would involve the
major urban centers of the United States.

MR. COOK: Would the inference be proper that
at the outset of this type of prosecution there must
be either a wiretap or some type of evidence-
gathering technique which is sufficient to set in mo-
tion the inducements?

MR. SCHLAM: I would agree with that, Mr.
Cook, and I might add that any time that a wiretap
would be feasible in any case that | were han-
dling—and I think I speak for the other assistants in
the Eastern District—I would do whatever we could
do in order to try to get a wiretap. Because, as |
say, there is no better evidence than a wiretap.

MR. COOK: Mr. Chairman, that concludes the
staff’s questioning.

Thank you very much.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Professor Remington.

MR. REMINGTON: I have no questions.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Professor Blakey.

MR. BLAKEY: I have no questions.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: I thank you for your
attendance, Mr. Schlam. You have been very help-
ful, and I think your testimony will add to our re-
port in determining what has been the experience
with Title III.



MR. SCHLAM: Well, I was honored to be here,
Justice Erickson, and thank you very much.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Thank you again.

Our next witness is Mr. Thomas E. Kotoske.

MR. KOTOSKE: Good morning, Mr. Chairman,
and members. It is a privilege to be here.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Mr. Kotoske, will you
raise your hand and be sworn.

{Mr. Kotoske was sworn by Chairman Erickson.]

TESTIMONY OF THOMAS E.
KOTOSKE, ATTORNEY IN CHARGE,
SAN FRANCISCO STRIKE FORCE

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Mr. Cook.
MR. COOK: Mr. Kotoske, your present position

is ‘Attorney-in-Charge of the San Francisco Strike -

Force, is that right?

MR. KOTOSKE: That is correct.

MR. COOK: And can you briefly describe for the
Commission your experience in law enforcement
prior to that? '

MR. KOTOSKE: Prior to that time | was a
member of the defense bar and personal injury at-
torney back in Chicago and Gary, Indiana. In '69 I
came to Southern California and received a com-
mission as Assistant U.S. Attorney in the Southern
District of California and remained there, after
becoming Division Chief of the Criminal Division
until the first of *74, and then [ received a commis-
sion as the Attorney-in-Charge of the Strike Force
field office in San Francisco where I am presently
assigned.

MR. COOK: What were your prosecutive ex-
periences as an Assistant United States Attorney?

MR. KOTOSKE: Primarily in the area of or-
ganized crime, prosecutions of that nature involving
Frank DeSapio, the Frontier Hotel case.

After that I left and came to San Francisco.

MR. COOK; When you were in the U.S. Attor-
ney’s office in the Central District—1I take it that is
located in S8an Francisco?

MR. KOTOSKE: The Central District is in Los
Angeles.

MR. COOK: Los Angeles. Did you ever have oc-
casion to become involved in wiretapping in that
office?

MR. KOTOSKE: Yes. I think, as a matter of fact,
it was one of the first—either the first or second
Title III that that office handled. I personally was
the supervising attorney and supervised the wiretap.
After that 1 played a2 hand in and supervised
primarily all the Title III's that were used in the Los
Angeles area—not as the direct supervising attor-
ney, but assisting in the assessment of the affidavits
and the procedures to be followed.
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MR. COOK: Now, in your position you were
called upon to make assessments, 1 take it, of each
prosecution that your office embarked upon; is that
right?

MR. KOTOSKE: Mr. Cook, [ personally
reviewed the intake of the facts before the affidavit
was written, that is, the application, and I per-
sonally approved the application that was sent back
from our office here to Washington, in each and
every instance.

MR. COOK: Aside from Title HI investigations,
do you also have occasion to review the presenta-
tion of evidence and gathering of evidence in other
types of cases?

MR. KOTOSKE: Yes, 1 do. 1 personally do alt of
the intelligence and listing for case selection in my
area, in the San Francisco Strike Force’s area,
which encompasses something like eight states.

MR. COOK: In addition to Title III, during your
experience as Attorney-in-Charge of the San Fran-
cisco Strike Force, what other investigative
techniques have you employed that are, I take it,
essentially organized crime type cases?

MR. KOTOSKE: They run the full gamut, use of
the grand jury, search warrants, immunities, the use
of consensuals—the full arsenal of tools available to
a strike force attorney, and any prosecutor, for that
matter.

MR. COOK: Could you select any of these
techniques as being particularly effective or com-
parable in effectiveness to Title II?

MR. KOTOSKE: Initially I might state I don’t
find any tool in the strike force prosecutor’s kit as
effective as Title III. There is one particular in-
vestigative device and technique that I stress very
heavily, and that is the use of Kel-kits and tech’s or
body recorders.

MS. SHIENTAG: What is that?

MR. KOTOSKE: Consensual monitoring, if you
will. I tend to stress that very heavily for several
reasons. One is the rapidity of the movement, the
ability to move a lot quicker than you can with the
cumbersome procedures. that are attendant to a
Title HI intercept—which can be lost in the move-
ment of the investigation if you don’t move quickly
enough. I prefer that technique. It is not always
available. The risk to the agent or informant some-
times outweighs its availability as a tool. But 1
prefer it. And I suppose I use it probably as heavily
as anyone—probably more than most.

MR. COOK: Given the types of crimes that your
office investigates in the organized crime
field—would you characterize these offenses as
being of a dynamic, ongoing, changing nature, or
are they relatively stable? In other words, you refer
to the rapidity of movement that is necessary for
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the implementation of consensual devices. Is this
also applicable to Title HI?

MR. KOTOSKE: 1 am not sure I grasp that
question, Mr. Cook, simply because 1 may have
been thinking about something else.

If the question is: If a factual situation is so fluid
that there is not the time fo draft the affidavit and
wait for the processing back here in Washington,
and if [ have an opportunity to use a consensual, 1
will use the consensual.

If the factual complex is siatic enough where I
can enjoy the luxury of a few weeks, or whatever
time it takes to process the application, quite obvi-
ously, because of the nature of the evidence to be
derived from the Title III, I would prefer that.

MR. COOK: Directing your attention, then, to
the nature of the criminal offenses which you or-
dinarily investigate, are these offenses ordinarily of
a fast-moving, fluid nature, or can you make a
judgment of that type?

MR. KOTOSKE: No, not rzally. On the compen-
dium that goes from static to fluid, I couldn’t say. [
couldn’t say that strike force types of investigations
are normally one or the other.

Understand, of course, we are not case-report
prosecutors. The case does not come to us in a
completed form as it may to an Assistant U.S. At-
torney. So the input of the prosecutor und the agent
are generally ongoing with the investigations
development, you see. There are certain points in
time—and I am sure you are aware of this—when it
is appropriate to move and move as rapidly as you
can.

Is that clear or- is that in response to your
question?

MR. COOK: Yes, I think it is, and I think it ena-
bles us to move on into another area related to that.
You referred to the cumbersomeness of Title III
procedures. Can you elaborate on that?

MR. KOTOSKE: Well, the answer to that
question is directly tied tc prosecutorial decisions
as to whether or not to use a Title III. And there is
a natural culling process there that 1 use that makes
it sometimes cumbersome.

The first two or three steps, of course, are not.
They are formalistic. It is merely a grocery list ap-
proach assessing a composite of facts to see
whether they fall within Section 2516.

There is the necessity of finding out whether this
is the type of crime the strike force unit should be
considering. Once you pass hurdles 1 and 2, you get
down to the hard decision: Are there alternatives?

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Are there what?

MR. KOTOSKE: Alternatives to Title HI. Will
immunities work without tipping off the sum and
substance of your investigation? Will search war-

 rants work? Can the grand jury accomplish the pur-
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pose? Will consensuals work?

And if they can, it is my judgment as a prosecu-
tor that I will not go for a Title HI if anyone of
those alternate procedures can work.

If the situation develops that there is no alterna-
tive to making the case, then it becomes a dollar-
and-cents proposition, the cost of a Title Il versus
the criminal impact.

And if [ find we are pursuing a “Mom and Pop”
grocery store or. some $10,000 a week narcotics
operation, in my judgment the cost of the Title
lI—even if it gets past the first four hurdles, I
would be disinclined to ask for a Title III, even
prepare the application.

MR. COOK: Once you have :nade the decision to
proceed with a Title IHI, are you ordinarily satisfied
with the speed with which your applications are
handled relative to the investigative needs which
you have?

MR. KOTOSKE: I did not use to be. I am more
inclined to be satisfied with the processing now.

In the formative years—I think the first case I
handled was in 69 or '70, I can’t remember
which—-we were trying to recapture a converted B-
25 bomber that was being used in a smuggling
operation in Mexico and coming in through
Arizona and Southern California. It was very im-
portant to get on the phone at the right time.
Because of delay, that case never came to fruition
on that particular point, albeit it developed mag-
nificently on another aspect.

Since that time, we have had a policy in the Or-
ganized Crime Section of response within five days
of receipt of a sufficient affidavit. [ think what you
are referring to here is an application.

I am not disgruntled about that. | think thatis a
sufficient delay, I should say.

But what does bother me to some extent is the
situation that has developed with some agencies,
where a companion affidavit moves through the in-
vestigative agency at the same time our application
is going back to the section. And [ wonder whether
or not that is necessary.

It seems to me there is some concomitant
redundance there we just don’t need.

I can’t pinpoint a case where a delay has resulted
that has frustrated the objective of the investiga-
tion, but 1 just wonder whether that is needed. I
mean, how many bishops do you need to put their
imprimature on an affidavit? Four from this agency
and four from our organization, when the statute
only requires one?

But that is my personal feeling, and I do not
speak for the Department of Justice in that regard,



MR. COOK: Have you experienced any substan-
tial changes in the contents of your affidavits as a
result of investigative agency decisions in reviewing
the affidavits?

MR. KOTOSKE: Yes, I have, on at least two
casions. .

But what bothers me is this, Mr. Cook. If the
agency we are working with is supplying us all the
facts available to them and, two, if we, as prosecu-
tors in the field who have to live with the affidavit
in front of a district judge, have made an initial
determination that it is legally sufficient, and three,
if the Section back here provides an added dimen-
sion or nationwide coordination and objective as-
sessment which I have no disagreement with—I
prefer it, as a matter of fact—if we go through all
those steps, why is it necessary to have the same
process being gone through through an agency for
whom we are working?

And that, I think, is to some degree redundant.
And what bothers me about it, speaking candidly, is
the possibility of delay, the possibility that the agen-
cies are not attuned to our schedule.

MR. COOK: What is the organized crime situa-
tion, briefly, in San Francisco?

MR. KOTOSKE: Well—

MR. COOK: If you give us a general assessment
without revealing any of your intelligence.

MR. KOTOSKE: 1 would prefer not to discuss
ongoing investigations, of course. I'd be foreclosed
from that.

It all depends on your concept of organized
crime. I am sure most people that discuss organized
crime with you are confined to vowels, names that
end in vowels. We have had projects going in the
San Francisco area, in the Chinatown area, that
have indicated to us that some of the facets of the
Tungs in the San Francisco area are more effective-
ly and sophisticatedly and efficiently organized than
your standard Mafia or L.a Cosa Nostra could ever
think about being. Whether or not they have the
nationwide syndication, I don’t know.

Our experience in Hawaii, for instance, has
shown that the syndicate there and the criminal
operative groups there are much more so-
phisticated, much more efficiently organized than
the standard notion of the ltalian organizations and
Mafia or Cosa Nostra, or whatever you want to
designate.

As to San Francisco itself, both the traditional or-
ganized crime families are there—they are ac-
tive—as well as their companion or correlative
groups, the Chinese organizations. Some of the
Mexican American organizations in specific areas
of criminal enterprise are at least as efficiently or-
ganized and at least as effective in their criminal

oc-
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enterprise as the traditional notion of the Italian
Mafia.

So, in answer to your question, “What is the or-
ganized crime picture in San Francisco?” [ say to
you it is at least as active as in other areas of the
country that I have been familiar with.

I might point out that San Francisco is the place
where I don’t spend most of my time. I have from
Alaska to Hawaii the entire Northwest to be con-
cerned with. But in the San Francisco area, is what
I designate as a high-activity center within my
ambit of jurisdiction.

MR. COOK: Is there a pattern of criminal
behavior or any particular types of offenses which
dominate the crime scene in San Fran-
cisco—gambling, narcotics, extortion?

MR. KOTSKE: No, I don’t find one area of
criminal activity that stands out head and shoulders
above the normal common activity—your gam-
bling, narcotics, extortion. We have had ongoing in-
vestigations into the political corruption and into
the area of one of the local police departments. But
I don’t see one area that stands out noticeably dif-
ferent and distinct and with more activity.

MR. COOQK: Do you find there are any investiga-
tive techniques which are particularly effective in
political corruption investigations?

MR. KOTOSKE: No. The techniques are
designed for the case. The selection of the
technique to be used is pretty much called for by
the facts. And they vary from situation to situation.

Cases can be easily made with informants, immu-
nities, grand juries, as well as with search warrants
and the other investigative techniques.

But I don’t find one technique that stands out as
being preferred.

Obviously, now, in certain criminal enterprises, a
Title III is almost called for without question—in
areas of gambling, in some narcotics enterprises,
because of the nature of the tightness of the group.
Sometimes in Chinatown groups and on the Islands,
because of the ethnic makeup of the subjects, un-
dercover penetration is simply impossible, where
the group is too tight, and you are foreclosed from
anything but a Title III if you are going to make the
case.

MR. COOK: You testified that you make fairly
substantial use of consensual devices.

MR. KOTOSKE: Yes.

MR. COOK: What effect would the implementa-
tion of a court-ordered system on the use of con-
sensuals have on your operations?

MR. KOTOSKE: Well, if I could go through the
search warrant process locally—what I am saying is
if T could retain the decision-making process lo-
cally, going before a magistrate much the same as



you would for a search warrant, with the intent of
qualifications of sealing, affidavits, et cetera, I
would have no objection.

But the beauty of the tool is in the rapidity of its
use, the movement, the availability to it quickly.
And if you have to go through a cumbersome
process like your Title I application, [ would
strenuously object,

MR. COOK: In other words, your objection
would be more to the administrative review than to
the judicial review.

MR. KOTOSKE: Yes, I would have no problem
with the judicial review, although I don’t think it’s
necessary. Legally I don’t think it is necessary. If
the informant who is wired during a conversation
could testify to it anyway, it seems to me to seek a
search warrant is going to require a magistrate to
do something he doesn’t have to do in the first
place.

But if I had my choice, I would prefer to have the
decision-making process locally with a senior
prosecutor.

MR. COOK: Do you find there is a substantial
percentage of your consensual devices which you
use under circumstances in which you do not have
probable cause?

MR. KOTOSKE: Yes; yes.

MR. COOK: Under those circumstances, you
could not obtain a warrant?

MR. KOTOSKE: True.

MR. COOK: I see.

MR. KOTOSKE: Without a doubt.

MR. COOK: Excuse me?

MR. KOTOSKE: I finished.

MR. COOK: I just have one further question, and
it is open-ended.

When we talked to you in San Francisco, you
emphasized very heavily the importance of
prosecutorial discretion in handling investigations
and I have attempted to cover that in the question-
ing so far. If there is anything which has been left
out or which you would like to expand upon, please
do so.

MR. KOTOSKE: No, just a short addendum.

Having been a prosecutor only five or six, maybe
six-and-a-half years, and having had some con-
siderable experience with Title III’s, [ would simply
state to you that it is probably the most effective
tool that [ have used as a prosecutor in case
development. I think it should be used very nig-
gardly and with the right set of facts, with. the:an-
ticipation of serious criminal impact—simply
because of the cost, simply because there may be
easier ways to do it, and because of the cumber-
some procedures that one must go through to
secure it, to secure approval of the application and
ultimately the order.

With that, that is all. I think [ have covered
primarily the prosecutive decision-making process.

MR. COQK: Thank you very much.

Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Judge Shientag.

MS. SHIENTAG: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Kotoske, you testified that the cumbersome
procedure is what turns you off from using a Title
I wiretap. Would you suggest a less cumbersome
way of achieving that result?

MR, KOTOSKE: Yes, I can, Madam.

One, initially I think the procedure—the control
mechanism is really what it is. I am sure you are all
aware of that procedure—to be very certain that
some prosecutor doesn’t go off half-cocked, spend-
ing a lot of time and effort in the area.

I think it was also designed for the careful
development of the statute and case law.

[ have no objection to that. [ have no objection to
the review back here in Washington. My only ob-
jection is (a) I don’t see the need for agency
review, concomitant with section review, ours, and
(b), I object very strongly to the time deiay
between the time I submitted an application and
got a response.

Let me interject something there.

While the affidavit may seem very complete and
the facts very static, things can happen in the mean-
time. Innocent things can happen. A man can sell
his location. He could have it on the market. Two
officers could come into a bar and have lunch, and
that could be interpreted in a thousand different
ways.

So my objection is this: The procedure is cum-
bersome, [ don’t object to the within-the-section
review, but [ do object to the out-of-section review.

I have no suggestions how you could eliminate—

MS. SHIENTAG: You do or you don’t have?

MR. KOTOSKE: I do not. And I might seem to
be talking inconsistently here, but some of that con-
trol mechanism is absolutely necessary for nation-
wide coordination.

MS. SHIENTAG: When you were the head of the
Criminal Division of the U.S. Attorney’s office, did
you have such agency review as you have now as
head of the Strike Force?

MR. KOTOSKE: You know, at that time I think
Mr. Petersen was doing it himself. I used to talk to
him on the phone about it, if [ recall. And I don’t
recall that extensive agency review was going on.
As a matter of fact, if 1 recall that first case, there
was not. It was all done within the section.

Has that answered your question?

MS. SHIENTAG: Well, I think we all appreciate
that when a procedure is comparatively new, as this
is, we want to be sure the rights of everybody, the
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defendants and people and government, are pro-
tected. So it may be necessary to follow certain
procedural steps as safeguards.

As we become more familiar with the process of
getting Title IIl authorizations, perhaps there are
some things that could be efiminated. That ex-
perience has shown. That is the purpose of our ask-
ing you these questions now.

If you find there are some specific agency
reviews which could be eliminated based on your
experience, which is extensive over the last six
years, would you submit that to the Commission?

MR. KC'"OSKE: Sure.

MS. SHIENTAG: In other words, would you
review your files and indicate specifically how
something could be shortened, made less expensive,
and you weould achieve the results?

MR. KGTOSKE: I'd be very happy to do that.

MS. SHIENTAG: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Does that complete
your questioning?

MS. SHIENTAG: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Professor Remington?

MR. REMINGTON: I have no questions.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Professor Blakey?

MR. BLAKEY: | have no questions.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: General Hodson?

MR. HCDSON: You indicated that there, at
least, is some type of organized crime activity
around the San Francisco area. We understand
Alameda County has a fine police force and a fine
prosecutor’s office, but they don’t have wiretap
authority at the state level.

MR. KOTOSKE: That is true. California does
not.

MR. HODSON: Do you have any comment to
make with respect to their capabilities in com-
batting organized crime without wiretapping?

MR. KOTOSKE: General, only in this regard—let
me say two things. Let me say one thing generally,
and then more specifically with respect to Lowell
Jensen’s office, who is the District Attorney there,
And I agree with you, they do have a very fine po-
lice department there.

MR. HODSON: And he has a fine reputation as a
prosecutor.

MR. KOTOSKE: An excellent police department,
and Mr. Jensen is now at trial, as you know, on a
very complicated case.

One, my experience. indicates to me, for what-
ever it is worth, that states who do not have the
authority to intercept on the line, who do not have
wire intercept authority, will never be able to come
to grips effectively with organized crime, simply
because organized crime, in order to do its busi-
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ness, needs the wire. If you do not have access to
control of that particular facility, you are always
going to be two steps behind. I am not aware of any
bills presently afoot in the California Legislature for
statutes like Title III. Until that occurs, they are al-
ways going to be just one step behind the problem.

MR. HODSON: You have a feeling that you are
picking up the stick, so to speak, in the organized
crime area from the state authority?

MR. KOTOSKE: Not necessarily, General. Given
the small size of the Federal family, it is generally
impossible to effectively conduct a Title III in-
vestigation without the help to some degree of the
locals, its PC input, manpower surveillance, or
commitments, not to the in-house operation, but a
myriad of things that have to go on during an in-
vestigation. I have personally never handled a Title
I where there was not some local cooperation.

I do not intend to convey to you the idea that the
locals feed us with facts, hoping we can develop
them into a Title III case, albeit that frequently hap-
pens. But I don’t think it is in the sense of picking
up the sticks and doing something the state law en-
forcement could not otherwise do.

Sometimes that does happen.

I can give you two cases, the recent case in
Hawaii and the recent case in San Francisco, both
Title I cases and very extensive, where local
cooperation was absolutely necessary. And I draw
very heavily where I can on local law enforcement
to assist.

MR. HODSON: Let me just ask you one question
here about criteria for wiretapping.

You indicated your criteria—

MR. KOTOSKE: That is very subjective.

MR. HODSON: —part of which was a cost-effec-
tiveness analysis. Have you ever had a case turned
down by the Department of Justice on the basis
that they did not consider it important enough to
use Title ITI?

MR. KOTOSKE: No.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: I just have a few
questions, Mr. Kotoske.

You have a number of states on the West Coast
that you are in charge of as far as the Organized
Crime Strike Force is concerned. Except  for
California, do any other states on the West Coast
fail to have companion legislation that would
prohibit state wiretaps in law enforcement?

MR. KOTOSKE: 1 am disadvantaged, Mr, Chair-
man. I know California does not. I believe Oregon
does.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: It does.

MR. KOTOSKE: 1 think Alaska does. 1 know
Hawaii does not. 1 don’t know about Montana,
Idaho, and Utah. I don’t have that information; U'm
sorry.



CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: But in connection
with these states, have you ever turned to a state
for assistance in obtaining a wiretap because of the
fact that their procedures were less cumbersome
than the Federal procedures?

MR. KOTOSKE: No, sir; [ never have.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Do you feel that this
requirement of being checked at all these levels is
essential to protect privacy or make certain that
wiretaps are only issued in the most aggravated
case, if you will.

MR. KOTOSKE: Yes. I have no objection to the
procedure as long as it remains in-house. By that I
mean, as long as the review process—which I think
is absolutely necessary—as long as the review
process remains within the Organized Crime Sec-
tion solely.

What I object to—and I think I was making this
point earlier—is the out-of-section review that I
think is redundant and unnecessary. And I know
people disagree with me on that point.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Well, what I was aim-
ing at was: Do you feel it is necessary to do that
rather than have the determination made at the

local level as to whether or not this will be pursued?

MR. KOTOSKE: I think the review process is
necessary to protect the statute from abuse. I dis-
agree—and I might also say I do not think that I or
any other senior prosecvtor ought to make the
decision at the local level in connection with Title
II's.

I do object to the redundancy that seems to be
apparent with this companion review going on at
the agency level.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Those are all the
questions I have.

Are there any further questions?

[No response. ]

If not, Mr. Kotoske, we appreciate your appear-
ing. Again, you have been most helpful.

MR. KOTOSKE: It has been my pleasure, Mr.
Chairman.

CHAIRMAN ERICKSON: Thank you again for
coming.

This meeting stands recessed.

[{Whereupon, at 12:50 p.m., the meeting was ad-
journed.]
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Hearing, Monday, June 9, 1975

Washington, D.C.
The hearing was convened at 9:30 a.m., in Room
6202, Dirksen Building, Professor J. Remington,
Chairman pro tem, presiding. Commission mem-
bers present: Frank J. Remington, Chairman pro
tem; Richard R. Andersen, G. Robert Blakey,
Florence P. Shientag.
Staff present: Kenneth J. Hodson, Esq., Execu-
tive Director; Milton Stein, Esq., Michael Lipman,
Esq., Margery Elfin.

PROCEEDINGS

MR. REMINGTON: I think we are ready to com-
mence today’s hearing.

I will recognize first General Hodson, who has a
motion or two to make.

MR. HODSON: Mr. Chairman, I suggest that the
staff reports on the state and local law enforcement
from the Los Angeles and Chicago areas be made
part of the record.

MR. REMINGTON: Without objection, they may
be made part of the record.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Mr. Chairman, I enter
my continuing objection that these reports are not
comprehensive enough. But I don’t object to their
being received for the record.!

MR. HODSON: Second, Mr. Chairman, I suggest
the letter we received from the District Attorney of
Philadelphia, Mr. Emmett Fitzpatrick, be entered in
the record. We invited Mr. Fitzpatrick to appear
because he comes from a major metropolitan area
where they do not have court-ordered wiretapping.
Mr. Fitzpatrick declined on the grounds that he has
had no experience with the use of electronic sur-
veillance and therefore he has had no occasion to
get involved with it, and therefore he declined our
invitation.

MR. REMINGTON: Without objection, the letter
from District Attorney Fitzpatrick will also be made
part of the record.

[The letter referred to above follows.]

DISTRICT ATTORNEY'’S OFFICE
PHILADELPHIA, PENNSYLVANIA
April 30, 1975

F. EMMETT FITZPATRICK
DISTRICT ATTORNEY

! Staff reports are published in a separate volume.

Mr. Kenneth J. Hodson

Executive Director

National Commission for the Review of Federal and State Laws
1875 Connecticut Avenue, N.W.

Washington, D. C. 20009

Dear Mr. Hodson:

I am in receipt of your letter of April 24, Unfortunately, it ap-
pears that I am unable to help you.

I have been District Attorney but shortly over a year. During
this period of time, wiretapping has been illegal in the Common-
wealth of Pennsylvania and our legislature recently passed a
prohibition against bodytaping as well.

[ have not had occasion, therefore, to become involved with
electronic surveillance in the development of any criminal mat-
ters. I do note, however, that the Special Prosecutor, Mr. Walter
Phillips, has expressed some interest in these activities. You
might wish to contact him directly and determine the status of
his activities in these areas.

Sincerely,

[Signed] F. EMMETT FITZPATRICK

MR. REMINGTON: As members of the Commis-
sion know, we have heard testimony from a number
of persons active in law enforcement in New York
City, the only large city which has court-authorized
electronic surveillance authority as a matter of state
statute. And in that testimony we have heard from
New York City Prosecutors and law enforcement
personnel that they rely heavily on the authority
which they have to conduct electronic surveillance.

In this hearing today we will have the advantage
of being able to hear from experienced and
knowledgeable representatives of law enforcement
in the next three largest citics, Chicago, Los An-
geles, and Philadelphia, who will discuss with us
their view as to the need for court-authorized elzc-
troaic surveillance in their jurisdictions, the present
situation being that there is no authority under state
statutes in California, Illinois, or Pennsyivania to
conduct electronic surveillance.

We start this morning with District Attorney
Joseph Busch from Los Angeles County, the largest
county in the United States. Anyone who knows
anything about law enforcement in this country
knows the distinguished record of Mr. Busch, who
has been District Attorney for Los Angeles County
for 20 years and presides over an office that is
known for its competence and ability, and it is
therefore very pleasant for all of us to be able to
hear the views of Mr. Busch this morning.

Mr. Busch, the rules of the Commission require
that all persons appearing before it be sworn.



[Whereupon, Joseph P. Busch was duly sworn by
the Chairman pro tem.]

MR. REMINGTON: Mr. Busch, we welcome you
this morning.

MR. BUSCH: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

MR. REMINGTON: We understand you are
going to start with a statement. We have copies of
your written statement and without objection that
wili be made part of the record.

TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH P. BUSCH,
DISTRICT ATTORNEY, L.OS ANGELES
COUNTY, CALIFORNIA

MR. BUSCH: I am Joseph Busch. I am District
Attorney of the County of Los Angeles.

It is an honor to meet with you today and to
discuss a topic which has become increasingly im-
portant to all Americans—wiretapping and elec-
tronic surveillance.

The uses and abuses—both private and govern-
mental—of the technological tools for eaves-
dropping have become of great concern to millions
of people. Those who have been the subjects of il-
legal or misdirected electronic snooping are un-
derstandably bitter. Millions who have only heard
about the techniques used or who only suspect that
their private conversations may have been listened
to are almost equally angry.

People both in and out of government who were
concerned about such intrusions on personal priva-
cy applauded the controls set forth in the Federal
electronie surveillance law. Both as a public lawyer
and as a citizen, I personally welcomed the stan-
dards established by this act.

In the present assessment of this law which your
Commission is undertaking, I wish to address you as
a public lawyer from a state which prohibits non-
consensual electronic wiretapping and eaves-
dropping by law.

Before we get into questioning, ['want to discuss
with you briefly some of the problems which
develop for investigators as a result of such a total
ban and touch briefly on possible further restric-
tions on consensual electronic surveillance which is
used continually by the Los Angeles District Attor-
ney’s Office and other law enforcement agencies in
our jurisdiction.

The office which I head is the largest prosecu-
tor’s office in the nation and serves an area which is
larger than forty-four of the states. We handle all
the felonies and about half the misdemeanors which
occur in our jurisdiction—about 250,000 cases a
year.

In addition to our legal staff of 520 attorneys, we
have a Bureau of Investigation of 300 investigators,
the third largest police agency in Los Angeles
County.
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The Bureau of Investigation works closely with
two legal units most closely involved in electronic
surveillance—the Organized Crime and Narcotics
Division and the Special Investigations Division. As
its name indicates, the Organized Crime and Nar-
cotics Division is concerned with organized crime,
which we define as ongoing criminal conspiracies,
and the organized narcotics traffic in our area. The
Special Investigations Division deals mainly with
government coiruption, bribery, and election
frauds.

Consensual electronic surveillance is used most
frequently by the Special Investigations Division in
cases of government corruption and bribery. We
consider them essential in this most important area
of prosecution. They are an essential electronic
verification of the testimony of our witnesses who
are often in a one-on-one situation with the suspect,
especially in bribery cases.

In certain organized crime cases, including a
recent murder-for-hire case, consensual surveil-
lance has been critical to the success of the case.

In another major case recently involving the theft
of millions of dollars of city checks which is still
pending trial, consensual electronic surveillance
was also critical. And this particular case clearly
reveals the problems which would arise if the law is
changed to require court orders for consensual
electronic surveillance.

The scenario for our effort to recover some of
these checks changed literally on a minute-by-
minute basis. For hours, our investigators and attor-
neys were making constant adjustments in the time,
place, and manner in which the checks would be
received by our informant.

If court approval had been required for the elec-
tronic surveillance aspect of this operation, it would
have rendered such surveillance impossible. And
we had to have the surveillance.

The same type of situation also frequently occurs
in bribery and government corruption cases.

These are some examples of why consensgual
eavesdropping is relied on so heavily by local law
erfforcement agencies in Los Angeles.

Before continuing, [ should probably take a
minute to describe the organized crime problem
which we face in the Los Angeles area, how we
deal with it, and how the inability to wiretap
without consent affects our efforts.

The traditional organized crime reliance on a
working relationship with police and public officials
through bribery and other types of pressure, includ-
ing political, has never existed in Los Angeles. The
reasons for this probably include a = highly-
developed civil service tradition in local and state
government, a relatively loosely structured partisan



political system springing from a tradition of cross-
filing and non-partisan local elections, and a
heterogeneous suburban social climate.

This does not mean that Los Angeles does not
have organized crime nor that it is not a target for
organized crime. It simply ineans that the structure
of organized crime in our area is different—as are
many other aspects of life in Los Angeles.

We do have bookmaking, prostitution, fencing,
murders for hire, narcotics, labor racketeering and
the other social ills that organized crime fosters.

We are also most concerned about the movement
of organized crime money into legitimate busi-
nesses in our area.

It is our opinion that the inability of law enforce-
ment to wiretap non-consensually gives organized
crime figures a sense of security and makes our
area more susceptible to invasion by organized
crime.

In many areas of organized crime activity, we can
only arrest the lower echelons., For example, in
bookmaking, we can hit the front offices, but we
cannot get to the back offices or beyond due to our
inability to wiretap non-consensually. As one of my
organized crime attorneys noted, it is similar to
going after a large corporation on a major con-
sumer or antitrust violation and simply arresting the
salesmen. We are forced to strike against the most
ensily replaceable elements of the organized crime
effort.

It is really conjecture as to what exactly non-con-
sensual wiretapping would do in such a situation
since we don’t have it. We only know that the
Federal Government’s ability to do such wire-
tapping allows them to make cases in this field that
we cannot.

Virtually all the major Federal Strike Force cases
that are being made in the Los Angeles area are
being made with wiretaps. A recent trial of al-
legedly major organized crime figures for a syn-
dicate-style bookmaking takeover relied heavily on
wiretaps, for example. It is most difficult for us to
tackle this kind of case.

This fact raises an interesting problem. Does this
mean that in non-wiretap areas, such as California,
the local agencies must come to depend on the
Federal Government for the prosecution of major
organized criminal activity? Does this presage the
growth of a national police force as opposed to our
tradition of local law enforcement control—due to
the wiretap constraints placed on local agencies
and the ability of the Federal Government to move
in the area?

We know already that it has resulted in local
agencies turning over cases to the Federal agencies,
because the local agencies knew that non-consen-
sual wiretaps were needed,
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I have mentioned a recent murder-for-hire case
in which consensual wiretaps were essential to the
successful prosecution of the case. In another such
case, our-inability to make non-consensual wiretaps
prevented the prosecution of the higher-up respon-
sible parties.

We received information that a prominent local
union official was the object of a contract for
murder. Our informant had been asked to obtain a
hit man. Conversations between our informant and
the suspect who was seeking the hit man were
recorded. Incriminating comments by the suspect
were recorded.

Our investigators knew that the suspect would
make telephone calls from a public pay telephone
to unknown persons after he had talked to our in-
formant. If we had been able to tap that phone, we
believe that we would have discovered who the
suspect was working for. As it was, we were never
able to determine who liad ordered the murder.
The suspect wouldn’t talk.

The narcotics problem is one which I believe
needs special attention when discussing the wire-
tapping problem.

Los Angeles, today, is the heroin capital of the
world. This has resulted from our geographical
proximity to the Mexican heroin producers, the
traditional ties between dealers in our area and the
Mexican producers and the at-least-temporary dry-
ing up of the European sources of heroin.

The narcotics experts in the District Attorney’s
Office estimate that there are today 500 major nar-
cotics dealers in the Los Angeles area. They define
major dealers as suppliers who deal in large kilo
amounts of heroin and cocaine. This means that the
major suppliers outnumber the Federal DEA agents
in the county by more than four to one. This may
give you some idea of the problem which we face.
As in other areas of organized crime, the lack of
non-consensual wiretapping - greatly inhibits our
ability and that of other local agencies to get to the
major suppliers and increases our reliance on the
Federal efforts.

A current case in our office illustrates this
problem. We know from an informant that a major
dealer has a tie-in with a prominent businessman on
the distribution level. As a result of the informant’s
activities, we were able to make a major drug
seizure and will probably be able to make a case on
the dealer. But the lack of wiretapping capability
prevents us from reaching the businessman con-
federate.

That is not a unique case. It is not unusuat for us
to make such arrests—taking one dealer and leav-
ing untouched his wealthy associates who lead
presumably legitimate lives.



There is one other aspect of the situation in
California in which 1 know the Commission is in-
terested. As a result of the Jones decision by the
California Supreme Court; 106 Cal. Rptr. 749
(1973), California prosecutors cannot use evidence
obtained from a lawful non-consensual wiretap con-
ducted by another jurisdiction, such as the Federal
Government. Moreover, a conservative interpreta-
tion of this ruling by some authorities believes that
it may even preclude California law enforcement
participation in investigations by other jurisdictions
when legal non-consensual wiretapping is un-
dertaken. I personally do not agree with this latter
interpretation. However, I'am sure you can see the
restrictions which result from this court ruling.

1 should also mention that all state efforts at
legislation to provide for court-approved non-con-
sensual wiretapping have met defeat in Sacramento.
Such legislation which has been sponsored by the
California Attorney General’s Office and local dis-
trict attorneys has been highly restrictive, actually
beginning where the Federal Government leaves off
in terms of restrictions.

If the picture that I have painted seems dismal, I
must tell you that it is probably not as bad as it
sounds in this abbreviated presentation, but it is
certainly not inspiring to the attorneys and in-
vestigators who must deal daily with these restric-
tions.

I hope that the California picture will improve
and 1 hope that your deliberations on the Federal
law will be aided by my presentation here.

[ think it is naive to believe that law enforcement
does not need wiretapping. I am in total agreement
with the people who fear the abuse of wiretapping,
and I strongly favor all reasonable steps which must
be taken to prevent such abuse.

But organized crime does use the telephone; the
leaders of organized crime are susceptible to suc-
cessful prosecution based on the use of electronic
surveillance; and as a local prosecutor who cannot
use non-consensual wiretapping, I can tell you that
it makes a difference.

Thank you for the time you have given me to
present my views and if you have any questions, [
will be happy to answer them.

MR. REMINGTON: Thank you very much, Mr.
Busch. I think General Hodson would like to start
with a few questions.

MR. HODSON: Mr. Busch, you made a very
thorough statement covering most of the questions
that I have.

I would like to have you put on the record your
own biography in brief, if you will.

When did you join the Office of the District At-
torney of Los Angeles?
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MR. BUSCH: 1 joined the Office of the District
Attorney in February of 1952. I did the usual type
of misdemeanor training and preliminary work, and
then in 1954, became a Senior Trial Lawyer and
served as a Senior Trial Lawyer until 1966, when I
became the supervisor of the trial lawyers in the
District Attorney’s Office and then, through addi-
tional promotions, became the Assistant Deputy
District Attorney.

MR. HODSON: Are the Deputy and Assistant
District Attorneys in the Office of the District At-
torney appointive positions?

MR. BUSCH: All but two of the Deputy District
Attorneys in Los Angeles are Civil Service.

MR. HODSON: Career people?

MR. BUSCH: Career people.

MR. HODSON: That leads to my next ouestion.
Do you have much personnel turnover in your of-
fice?

MR. BUSCH: No. As a public law agency, the
turnover in the office is small. It gets smaller as the
years go by. I would say it is about 8 per cent per
year.

MR. HODSON: About 8 per cent per annum?

MR. BUSCH: Eight to 10 per cent.

MR. HODSON: Roughly, what percentage of the
trial attorneys in your office may have more than
three years’ experience?

MR. BUSCH: Well, I would say that of the 520
lawyers that we have, all but perhaps 150 would
have that much experience—350 or so.

MR. HODSON: In your testimony you indicated
you rely extensively on consensual wiretapping.
You indicate, also, that you would not favor a
court-ordered system for consensual wiretapping.

Would you please tell the Commission what con-
trols you place over consensual wiretapping, not
only with respect to when they can be conducted
but with respect to what controls you place over
the equipment?

MR. BUSCH: Generally in the consensual type of

wiretapping the only two methods that give you
good results are a Fargo transmitter or an induction
coil with reference to consented telephune conver-
sation. All this business about the great new
methods they have on electronic eavesdropping I
don’t find effective at all. [ think that is more 007"
Ik than it is practically true.
The manner in which it is done is that, in my case
where there is going to be consensual use of an
eavesdropping device, the matter is brought to the
attention of one of our Deputy District Attorneys.
It is generally in the field of organized crime, nar-
cotics, or political and governmental corruption.

The control of the industry is under our Crime
Laboratory Technicians and they, of course, take

+
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care of that. The matters, if at all possible, are
reduced to a recording on a tape so that it is always
available from start to finish.

As to the person that we use who may be using
the Fargo, any undercover cop or whoever he may
be, we try as best we can to have him under visual
observation at all times with reference to it.

All of the tapes that are used in any type of con-
sensual operation are saved. In California we have
complete discovery. The prosecution turns over
everything but its work product—and nowadays I
am not so sure we don’t have to turn over our work
product—but we just open our files and save all
that and make it available to the defendent on in-
dictment so there is no destruction of the evidence
and it is’ maintained in the regular cotirse of the
booking procedure, sealed with sealing tapes and
marked by the persons who are involved.

MR. HODSON: Do you have a regular written
policy with respect to controls on your electronic
devices and also with respect to who may authorize
the use of those devices?

MR. BUSCH: I don’t believe that is actually put
in writing as part of our regular office manuals. I
must say that we have volumes of office
procedures. But [ don’t believe that it is put in writ-
ing. It is a matter of general policy that we have
used over the years.

MR. HODSON: You gave an example to illus-
trate that court-ordered consensuals would not
work because of the rapid change of the situation
and the movement of the witness. Was that exam-
ple a typical case?

MR. BUSCH: I think that is very true. When you
are dealing with a hot case and you have your men
in the field and they’ve got—I think they like to call
it the rabbit—when you have your informant walk-
ing in and out and making the contacts and kzeping
them nnder surveillance, you have to do that unless
you want to take a judge along with you and let him
watch. Because even under surveillance, as you
know—if we put an informant in an automobile and
put him under surveillance, that takes three cars, so
they don’t know they are being followed. It is a very
involved investigative technique. You have to have
communication between parties. And if they decide
not to meet at one hotel and meet at another hotel,
maybe you -are even using the Fargo transmitter
and things change right as they go along,

MR. HODSON: Do you feel, then, the controls
you put on the use of consensual devices are
adequate?

MR. BUSCH: Oh, absolutely. I feel this, that
when we are talking about consensual we are talk-
ing about one of the parties to the conversation, to
the transaction, and the control factor is there. As |
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say, the destruction of the evidence [ think would
prove disastrous in California if we«idn’t have the
adequate controls we do. The failure to produce
that kind of evidence on behalf of the defense on
discovery [ think would make the case fail.

MR. HODSON: The critics of wiretapping have
made a point that in the Federal agencies, at least,
they use wiretaps a higher percentage of the time in
gambling cases; that the gambling cases are
frequently minor gambling cases and it is a waste of
the use of wiretapping authority to use it in such
cases,

Now, you can’t use it in such cases and you in-
dicated in your statement that you are not certain
Jjust what you would get.

The question T would like to ask you is: Do you
feel gambling is important enough to use court-or-
dered wiretapping and thus invade the privacy of a
great number of people?

MR. BUSCH: 1 certainly do. This idea of invad-
ing the privacy—one of the things that is intriguing
is that through a proper showing we can get a
search warrant and we can go into lawyers’ offices
and doctors’ offices; we can search privileged
papers and look at things and seize things under
proper court order that have been reduced to writ-
ing. And yet for some reason they feel there is a dif-
ferent kind of invasion of privacy when we seize the
spoken word that is also being dissipated and disap-
pearing, that would be as important as anything
that was reduced to writing. And actually all we are
doing is reducing to a sound device the actual
words being spoken so that they aren’t lost in the
atmosphere.

And vparticularly in gambling—I don’t know how
other areas work their bookmaking operations, but
sports action and bookmaking is big business. And
it isn’t tough to get a disgruntled wife to turn over
the phone number that her husband has been
putting some bets in on to the local front office and
put a phone call in and make an arrest there, But
you people know you can have ten front offices and
the back office is the one you want, because they
are phoning in and keeping the records and keeping
all of the information. And in the ten front offices
they don’t even know who they are working for,
because all they can do is respond when that phone
rings. And once you get two or three of the front
offices the only way vou are going to get the back
office is to have a court-ordered wiretap, or else
you won’t get it. That is why it is so hard to bust up
gambling rings.

The best operation I have seen was in Kings
County, Brooklyn, where they have court-ordered
wiretap and knocked off the biggest bookmaking
operation [ have seen in organized crime.



MR. HODSON: In prior testimony we have had
suggestions that the solution to this is to legalize
gambling.

Do you have any comments in that regard?

That is on the basis that people are going to gam-
ble regardless of what you do.

MR. BUSCH: Well, from the information that we
have had, I don’t believe that even off-track betting
is being handled as well as they would like. You are
not going to run organized crime out of the gam-
bling business by legalizing gambling. If you don’t
believe me, go to Las Vegas and look at it. You can
gamble there and if you don’t think that is part of
organized crime—I just don’t think legalized gam-
bling is going to solve the organized crime problem.

MR. HODSON: Let me go to another subject.
You mentioned several investigative techniques in-
cluding, of course, the rather widespread use of
consensual electronic surveillance. And you men-
tioned undercover agents and implied also that you
use informants. You didn’t mention anything about
an investigative grand jury and the use of immunity
in order to get people to testify before the grand
jury and convict them of either perjury or con-
tempt.

And in the sample case you gave, you said you
were unable to go up the ladder because he refused
to talk.

MR. BUSCH: That is right. Let me say, one, we
don’t have immunity in California. We don’t have
investigative grand juries. Our grand juries are not
used very much for criminal purposes. They per-
form a watchdog function. In our county, if we
have from 90 to 100 indictments a year out of the
35,000 or 36,000 felonies we actually file, that
would be a lot. They cannot have ongoing in-
vestigative techniques. If a person is a suspect be-
fore a California grand jury, you don’t even sub-
poena him; you invite him. Because if you sub-
poena him and have him testify, the issue is raised
that you have indirectly, by compelling him to ap-
pear before the grand jury under oath, offered him
immunity.

So we have to be very careful about the manner
in which we do it.

Yes, we can offer witnesses immunity before the
grand jury, but it is transactional immunity and it
leaves us at a little bit of a disadvantage if one of
the main characters is involved. Our grand jury
system in California is probably a little different
from most cthers.

MR. HODSON: In that you do not use the in-
- vestigative grand jury or you cannot use it?

MR. BUSCH: The problem is, as I say, when you
get a suspect—if you are going to have a possible
defendant in an indictment, you invite the person;

924

you don’t subpoena him. Because if we subpoena
him we run across the problem that his testimony
might have been coerced in an investigative-type
technique, like the Federal Grand Jury does. And
therefore the effectiveness of the grand jury as an
investigative tool in the state grand jury system in
California is almost absent.

MR. HODSON: Do you, in light of the Jones case
which you mentioned, continue to cooperate with
the Federal Strike Furce and Federal authorities in
the Los Angeles area?

MR. BUSCH: Oh, yes. On the Strike Force—it
has been there for a number of years, but in the ini-
tial undertaking we always had a man assigned and
available to work directly with the Strike Force.
And we continue to do that. We have an excellent
relationship with all of the Federal agencies in our
particular area.

As a matter of fact, I think the only cases that the
Strike Force has made in the Los Angeles area—I
am talking now about the Los Angeles area; they
have had other cases that involve areas other than
Los Angeles in that Strike Force—originated from
local authorities, turned over to the Strike Force
because of the availability of wiretapping and the
ability to use an (»vestigative grand jury.

MR. HODSON: Have you taken any steps or
established any policy with respect to cooperation
with the Strike Forces when they are using elec-
tronic surveillance so as not to taint any derivative
evidence that you might obtain?

MR. BUSCH: No, we don’'t actually participate in
any of the cases that they undertake where they use
electronic surveillance, because of the Jones case. It
is sort of a strange situation, because under the
Federal rules, you can even impeach a witness with
legal wiretaps. So California has some crazy rules
that most of the other jurisdictions aren’t con-
fronted with.

MR. HODSON: What are the basic arguments
used by the critics of court-ordered wiretapping in
California to prevent it from becoming law?

MR. BUSCH: Well, generally speaking, they say
that you cannot restrict the scope of the wiretap to
where it is not an invasion of the privacy of the in-
dividual involved. In other words, if you are going
to do it for a period of time, whether it is days or
hours or weeks, or perhaps 30 days, whatever it
may be, then during that period of time you will be
made privy to conversations that perhaps have
nothing to do with the investigation, and therefore
it becomes an invasion of the privacy of the in-
dividual.

But you are only seizing, in my opinion, that
which would be investigative and material and rele-
vant.in a court of law, so the rest of it is just like the



papers in an office; you only seize that which is
relevant.

But we haven’t been able to sell that to our
Legislature.

MR. HODSON: Mr. Chairman, that concludes
my questioning.

MR. REMINGTON: Mr. Blakey?

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Mr. Busch, you said
that you do not use the investigative grand jury in
California in part because the immunity is auto-
matic?

MR. BUSCH: Well, it raises a question, you see.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: If you selected your wit-
nesses beforehand as “witnesses” rather than as
‘“*suspects,” why couldn’t you call them before your
state grand jury?

MR. BUSCH: Oh, you could. There is no
question about it. Another thing is that our grand
juries were supposed to be—when you undertake
an investigation it is supposed to be towards the in-
dictment of individuals, not just on fishing sub-
poenas.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Could you quash a sub-
poena under Californja jurisprudence on the
grounds that it was not directed towards an indict-
ment?

MR. BUSCH: I think they could raise that issue.
Whether or not we would fight that—yes, we would
fight it.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: If an indictment was
returned after a long grand jury investigation, dur-
ing the course of which you didn’t have an indict-
ment in mind, would that be grounds for quashing
the indictment?

MR. BUSCH: They would raise that issue. We
would object to it.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: How do you think it
would be resolved?

MR. BUSCH: In California now with an indict-
ment, in our grand juries all testimony must be
recorded. And if an indictment is returned, it must
be printed up and it must be given to the defense so
that they have a complete record. And then, in
order to move to set aside the indictment, we would
move on the grounds that there was no legal
evidence to sustain the indictment, relevant legal,
admissible evidence. They may move to quash it on
the grounds that it was an ongoing investigation and
withouit any particular indictment in mind, that it
was being used as a prosecutor’s tool, as a Star
Chamber proceeding, and that type of thing.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Is that a ground for
dismissing an indictment in California?

MR. BUSCH: These are grounds that they have
raised. They have not been successful. However,
there has been success -in the area of having
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suspects who are indicted, who are called in as wit-
nesses under subpoena, who are forced to testify,
who are not given their rights, but just as witnesses,
that their testimony was coerced.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: So [ take it your
testimony is that for these, among other reasons,
you have no investigative grand jury program?

MR. BUSCH: It is not an eifective tool.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: It is not an effective
tool as you use it? ,

MR. BUSCH: The way that we are restricted, it is
not an effective tool such as a Federal Grand Jury
that you impanel for one specific purpose and keep
for a year just to go into one general area.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: I am troubled, Mr.
Busch. I am still trying to figure out why it is not. Is
it or is it not the law in California that you may
quash an indictment because the grand jury was
used as an investigative tool rather than—

MR. BUSCH: It could be a ground. Once an in-
dictment is returned —

PROFESSCOR BLAKEY: May I break in? It could
be a ground. Is it or is it not?

MR. BUSCH: It would not be, in my opinion.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: If it is not, in your
opinion, why don’t you use them as investigative
tools?

MR. BUSCH: Because if we indict one of the wit-
nesses we call who had been subpoenaed—

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Forget the witnesses.

MR. BUSCH: That is an important part of it.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Let’s suppose for a
minute you have a target and you are willing to call
people in to make a case against your target. Tak-
ing your labor racketeer case, I assume your objec-
tive was not the man your informant was dealing
with but ultimately the man he was dealing with?

MR. BUSCH: Yes.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Would it have been
possible to have asked the middle man in and asked
him to testify against the ultimate man?

MR. BUSCH: You mean immunize him and hold
him in contempt until he testified?

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Yes.

MR. BUSCH: Sure, it would, but he refused to
cooperate in any way.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: So you made the practi-
cal judgment that he wouldn’t have cooperated
anyhow?

MR. BUSCH: Yes.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Why wouldn’t that, as
an investigative tool, be open to you in all your
prosecutions?

MR. BUSCH: It would.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: The next question is:
Why isn’t it routinely user’ in Los Angeles?



MR. BUSCH: Again, what you want to do is say,
“Okay, let’s let this guy go. Give him immunity.
Let’s take this guy and let him walk free.”

I don't look at it that way. I don’t buy pigs in a
poke. I don’t look for contempt orders as producing
good results. I never have.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: The Federal people do
and get good results.

MR. BUSCH: Good results?

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: [ take it you don’t
agree?

MR. BUSCH: I don’t agree with that.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: What I am getting at is:
It is a policy, not a legal judgment—

MR. BUSCH: It is also legal.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: —that what you have to
do in an investigative grand jury is something you
are unwilling to do.

MR. EUSCH: Oh, no, it is also a legal problem. If
you would give us use immunity—not you, but if we
had use immunity, I could see a lot of benefit out of
all this.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: I am certainly willing to
associate myself with your feeling that it would be
better if we had use immunity, but I am also
familiar with the New York practice. They have in-
vestigative grand juries and they have transaction
immunity and they use them continuously to in-
vestigate organized crime cases, apart from wire-
tapping, where they pick people who are lower
echelon people and trade them to: get upper
echelon people. And they make the policy choice
that that is a worthwhile trade. There is nothing in
the New York law that is inconsistent with it and
there are some people who feel it is effective. I take
it you do not associate yourself with that kind of
practice?

MR. BUSCH: What is the corroboration practice
in New York?

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: They require corrobora-
tion.

MR. BUSCH: They do?

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Yes.

MR. BUSCH: Where do they get the corrobora-
tion?

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: They do collateral in-
vestigation.

MR. BUSCH: What kind of corroboration is
required in New York? Independent of the accom-
plice? You have to connect it?

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Yes.

MR. BUSCH: And they make deals like that? I"d
say get wiretapping and then we will corroborate
them.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: I am not arguing that
you cannot do it with wiretapping; but I am trying

to find out if there is a legal inhibition on your
doing it in California, and frankly I have yet to hear
what the legal inhibition is. I hear a policy inhibi-
tion.

MR. BUSCH: Our grand juries are not really set
up on the basis of being investigative bodies.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Is that legally or tradi-
tionally?

MR. BUSCH: It is traditional and I think it gets
into the legal field, that they are more restricted in
what they can do than other types of investigative
grand juries.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: I don’t want to belabor
the point, Mr. Busch, but I certainly want the
record to indicate that 1, at least, have not really
understood why legally you can’t do it.

Let me press you a little bit, if I might—

MR. BUSCH: I don’t know if 1 made it clear to
you or not.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Let me press you a little
bit on the Jones case.

What would you do if, as the chief law enforce-
ment officer in the Los Angeles office, the SAC
called you and said, “‘I have a gambling tap in and I
just heard there was an assassination plot out on a
prominent figure in Los Angeles. Can you see. to it
that he is given protection and the assassination is
prevented?”

MR. BUSCH: We would give it.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Wouldn't that be in
violation of your California law under the Jones
case?

MR. BUSCH: No, it wouldn't.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: If you can’t take legal
wiretapping evidence from the Federal people—

MR. BUSCH: Oh, no—in the courtroom, sir.
Jones said we couldn’t use it in the court.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: You can investigate
with it?

MR. BUSCH: I don’t see why not.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: And you can respond to
it?

MR. BUSCH: 1 would hope so.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: But you can't use it in
court?

MR. BUSCH: Evidentiary, that is right.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: As a practical matter
now I am thinking of the motivation of policemen.
Are policemen disinclined to cooperate with
Federal authorities if they think it is legally, now, a
one-way street? You can give information to the
Federal authorities but you can’t get information
from them to use in court?

Isn't that the effect of the Jones case?

MR. BUSCH: Well, yes. That would be one of
the effects of the Jones case. But I don’t think that
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should impede local authorities from cooperating
with Federal authorities in the exchange of infor-
mation.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Does it?

MR. BUSCH: No, in our area it dces not, as a
practical matter. No, it does not,

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do your people—

MR. BUSCH: We have a regular network of
cooperation.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do your people assist
the Federal people in any wiretaps, Federal
wiretaps, doing collateral surveillance?

MR. BUSCH: No. When the Task Force goes
into any areas that involve wiretapping, we are not
involved in it.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Why not?

MR. BUSCH: We are not invited along.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you know why you
are not invited along?

MR. BUSCH: Because it is a Federal case.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: The testimony before
this Commission indicates in most other areas of
the country when wiretaps are put in, they are
really joint efforts; that there are Federal people in-
volved and there are state people involved and
there are local people involved, and very often the
Federal people get the probable cause and actually
man the tap, but a great deal of collateral investiga-
tion, identifying people, surveillance, etc. is done
by state people. ‘

MR. BUSCH: If they ask us, we will do it.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: But you are never
asked?

MR. BUSCH: Not that [ know of.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Would you be in a posi-
tion to know?

MR. BUSCH: Well, ! don’t know of our men—I
will have to just speak for my Bureau of Investiga-
tion. Actually, if there is going to be surveillance in
the surveillance area of a wiretap calling in and ask-
ing us to help—I don’t know of any, We will do it if
they ask us. I am not familiar that they do it with
our large police departments, either.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Making an over-all as-
sessment of your own office’s response to organized
crime and all its areas of activity, do you think you
are holding the line, being inundated by it,
reversing the problem?

MR. BUSCH: [ think it is getting worse in our
area. There are a number of factors—increase of
pornography, making pornographic films, laurder-
ing money—that type of thing. I think it is wo:se.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you attribute this in
any measure to the existing criminal justice system
in California?
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MR, BUSCH: I think the lack of some of the
tools that are available in other jurisdictions make
us a little more attractive,

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: [ take it the implication
of that answer is if you had wiretapping—

MR. BUSCH: We would do better.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: You could make a
better response to it.

MR. BUSCH: We would.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: And you have made this
kind of testimony available to the State Legisiature?

MR. BUSCH: Yes, absolutely.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: And they have still said
no?

MR. BUSCH: They have said no, so far.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Thank you very much, 1
appreciate your candor.

MR. REMINGTON: Judge Shientag.

MS. SHIENTAG: Briefly, Mr. Busch, on consen-
sual wiretapping to which you alluded, when the
agent goes in with a body recorder or some such
equipment, do you very often have defenses of en-
trapment posed by the defense?

MR. BUSCH: Yes, ma'am. Whenever we are
confronted with the use of consensual—as I say, the
best thing is here you are on the telephone because
you get such good reception. The other types, the
Fargo body recorders require a good deal of con-
tact and the ability to record off them. Generally
there will be a quarrel that there was instigation on
the part of the agent that was involved, and that he
instigated the proposition that was in his mind, et
cetera. So there is that defense offered.

MS. SHIENTAG: How do you guard against that
defense?

MR. BUSCH: Try to get a very good tape
recorder.

MS. SHIENTAG: The instrument, itself?

MR. BUSCH: The instrument, itself, and its abili-
ty to record is the best way to overcome that.

MS. SHIENTAG: One of the reasons advanced to
us for consensual recordings or body recordings is
the agent's life may be in danger were he not over-
heard by the monitoring group who can move in
quickly, Now, that doesn’t apply in telephcne
recordings?

MR. BUSCH: No. If you are going to send an un-
dercover officer in to buy a couple of kilos of
heroin, 1 doubt if that officer is going to take a wire
device in with him. That is head-on stuff. If you get
caught with a wire recorder, you're dead. So in that
type of situation you probably wouldn’t have a
recorder. You would just have personal surveil-
lance. :

If you are talking about somebody going in and
bribing a public official and he is not a police of-



ficer, you could wire him up pretty easily without a
threat of safety.

The safety factor to me—it probably is involved
in some areas but I don’t think it would be an im-
portant one.

But on the telephone, as I say, and the ability
there to get good recordings, there is no safety fac-
tor involved at all.

MS. SHIENTAG: But there could be a possible
defense of entrapment that would be valid?

MR. BUSCH: Oh, yes, ma’am.

MS. SHIENTAG: Because you are enticing this
man to make statements to you?

MR. BUSCH: That is absolutely true.

MS, SHIENTAG: And using him as a come-on
for the defendant?

MR. BUSCH: One of the considerations you have
to take into account is that the person does not
become the aggressor of the conversations. If it is
going to be a good investigation you let the suspect
do the talking.

MS. SHIENTAG: One question on your state-
ment that you haven’t been able to sell it to the
Legislature yet—

MR. BUSCH: Yes.

MS. SHIENTAG: —that is, court-ordered wire-
tapping.

MR. BUSCH: Yes.

MS. SHIENTAG: What have some of the recent
attempts beern since 1968?

MR. BUSCH: We do it every year.

MS. SHIENTAG: Is it the District Attorneys As-
sociation? ) .

MR. BUSCH: Yes, ma’am. I am president of the
California District Attorneys Association. We have
offered the bill. The California Attorney General
has offered the bill.

I can say very frankly that we have a tough com-
mittee in our State Legislature with reference to
any law-enforcement-oriented bills.

MS. SHIENTAG: Well, what is needed to get it
through the Legislature?

MK. BUSCH: Well, it has to come out of com-
mittee, the Criminal Justice Committee, and we
can’t get it out of committee. That is our problem.

MS. SHIENTAG: Is your governor interested in
the subject?

MR. BUSCH: Our past governor was. Our
present governor—I have not talked with him about
it

MS. SHIENTAG: You know that his father had
been interested and has sponsored wiretapping?

MR. BUSCH: Yes, ma’am, but the young Mr.
Brown is an entirely different personality than his
father,

MS. SHIENTAG: In your considered judgment,
what is the possibility of having court-ordered wire-
tapping out there?

MR. BUSCH: I think as we accumulate the in-
stances, such as the union officials, the various ones
that I have talked about where, as [ say—to me, to
just give immunity, transactional immunity to
everybody in a prosecution is a poor prosecuigrial
weapon. And I think when we gather enough
evidence to show what is happening and what we
are lacking, we will be able to convince the Legisla-
ture. I honestly believe that.

MS. SHIENTAG: And you think the evidence
from other jurisdictions and the Federal Govern-
ment might persuade them?

MR. BUSCH: Oh, yes, certainly. And the best
one I have ever seen, as I say, came out of Kings
County. When they see what they can do with it we
will be able to sell it—with the safeguards.

I understand the feelings about people and about
Big Brother watching and listening, but you have to
have some confidence in Big Brother once in a
while, I think.

MS. SHIENTAG: Thank you, Mr. Busch.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

MR. REMINGTON: Chief Andersen.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: Mr. Busch, in your opposi-
tion in the Legislature is it mostly from northern or
southern California or is there any geographical dif-
ference?

MR. BUSCH: No, there is no geographical fight
about it. It is a philosophical fight, the extension of
the power of the court, through court order, to
listen in on conversations where people are
unaware that they are being listened to.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: So it is not southern
California?

MR. BUSCH: No, it isn’t a territorial fight.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: Does your Attorney
General have independent investigative powers in
California—I mean a statewide grand jury? Do you
have that concept in California?

MR. BUSCH: No, he can move into any county
he wants to if there has been a break-down in law
enforcement.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: But he doesn’t as a practi-
cal fact?

MR. BUSCH: No. There is a Department of
Justice. It does have a Narcotics Division and they
do have investigative units. They usually turn their
matters over to the local District Attorney.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: On illegal wiretapping,
have you had any state prosecutions for this in Los
Angeles County?

MR. BUSCH: Yes. From time to time we run
across private detectives who are tapping in and
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listening. I have not seen a prosecution of a public
agency of illegal wiretapping—but of private in-
dividuals, I have.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: With private individuals
you have had prosecutions in this area?

MR. BUSCH: Absolutely.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: On your consensual
recordings, 1 got the impression that all of it is han-
dled from your office, the District Attorney’s Of-
fice. Is it all handled from your office?

MR. BUSCH: No.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: Are your police divisions
independent in this area?

MR. BUSCH: Yes. The major police departments
have the ability to do consensual tapping. We have
55 police departments in our county and some of
the smaller ones, of course, wouldn’t be equipped
for it so they call upon the Sheriff for their aid. And
generally speaking, in that kind of case, where
there is a consensual, we have lawyers in on it right
from the start.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: But they use this indepen-
dently as an investigative tool and it is not a
prosecutorial tool only?

MR. BUSCH: Yes. If there was a local kid-
napping, there would be immediate initiative to
handle that on their own.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: On your Jones decision,
have you had any problems in cooperation with
other states on this? I know we have talked about
Federal wiretapping, but have you had
acquaintance with another state’s wiretapping
evidence being involved in your county?

MR. BUSCH: I am unaware of any.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: It just hasn’t come up?

MR. BUSCH: No, but we will exchange informa-
tion. We will be exchanging information with New
York or Philadelphia or Chicago. If that informa-
tion is coming from non-consensual wiretaps from
New York, we wouldn’t know of that; but we would
cooperate—unless they told us it was as a resuit of
a tap.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: So the problem just hasn’t
arisen?

MR. BUSCH: It has niot arisen.

CHIEF ANDERSEN: That is all, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you, Mr. Busch.

MR. REMINGTON: Mr. Busch, on page 9 of
your statement you state that the proposed legisla-
tion is highly restrictive and that it actually begins
where the Federal Government leaves off in terms
of restrictions,

Generally, what restrictions are imposed in
California that are not part of the Federal legisla-
tion?
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MR. BUSCH: In general, our legislation was not
for as extensive a period of time as the Federal law
was, and it would require monitoring by the judge
and it would require you to bring in certain aspects
of it. Also, in the monitoring, there is the require-
ment that it not be a constant monitoring, that if it
was obvious that the conversation did not further
the investigation pursuant to the court order, it not
be made part of the permanent record—and that
type of thing.

In other words, there would be editing of it
somewhat. Whether that is good or bad, it is an en-
deavor to do some of those things.

MR. REMINGTON: In your judgment, are those
further restrictions important to have on their
merits, or do you feel that was necessary in order to
get the legislation adopted?

MR. BUSCH: On the merits? Well, it just seems
to me it answers some of the problems we are con-
fronted with as an invasion of privacy. Yes, on the
merits and as an answer to some of the criticisms
that are made with reference to constant eaves-
dropping.

MR. REMINGTON: I take it it would be your
view that this Commission in reviewing Federal
legislation ought to take note of the further
proposals in California and give consideration as to
whether those might not be appropriate, and
changes made in Federal legislation?

MR. BUSCH: Yes. :

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Mr. Chairman, I wonder
if we could have the staff get a copy of the
proposed bill? : '

MR. BUSCH: I would be glad to send it, surely.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: And if it could be ap-
pended somewhere to your testimony in the record.

MR. BUSCH: Sure, I would be glad to do that.

{The proposed bill in the California Legislature
follows.]

SENATE BILL No. 668

Introduced by Senator Biddle
April 10,1973

An act to add Chapter 3.5 (commencing with Section 1544.1) to
Title 12 of Part 2 of the Penal Code, relating to collection of
nonphysical evidence.

LEGISLATIVE COUNSEL'S DIGEST

SB 668, as introduced, Biddle. Collection of nonphysical
evidence.

Authorizes issuance by court of appeal or superior court, on
application of Attorney General or district attorney, of order
authorizing interception of wire and oral communication by
electronic, mechanical, or other device, as defined. Prescribes
form and content of application for order and of order, condi-
tions for issuance of order, period of effectiveness, procedure for
renewal, time and procedure for return, notice to the person
named in the order, and records to be maintained with regard to



order. Authorizes prescribed disclosures and uses of information
obtained pursuant to such provisions with respect to official du-
ties or testimony in criminal court proceeding or grand jury
proceeding. Prescribes civil liability of persons who eavesdrop in
unauthorized manner or make improper disclosure.

Provides that neither appropriation is made nor obligation
created for the reimbursement of any local agency for any costs
incurred by it pursuant to the act.

Vote: majority. Appropriation: no. Fiscal committee: yes.
State-mandated local program: no state funding.

The people of the State of California do enact as follows:
Section 1, Chapter 3.5 (commencing with Section 1544.1) is
added to Title 12 of Part 2 of the Penal Code, to read:

CHAPTER 3.5 ELECTRONIC EVIDENCE COLLECTION

1544.1. This chapter shall be known and may be cited as the
*“Electronic Evidence Collection Act of 1973.”

1544.2. The Legislature hereby declares the following to be
statements of legislative intent:

(a) The Legislature intends that this chapter shall implement
subdivision 2 of Section 2516 of Title 18 of the United States
Code.

(b) The Legislature intends that every act which complies
with the provisions of this chapter shall also comply with Section
2518 of Title 18 of the United States Code.

1544.3, As used in this chapter: .

(a) “Wire communication” means any communication made
in whole or in part through the use of facilities for the transmis-
sion of communications by the aid of wire, cable, or other con-
nection between the point of origin and the point of reception.

(b} *“Oral communication” means any oral communication ut-
tered by a person exhibiting an expectation that such communi-
cation is not subject to interception under circumstances justify-
ing such expectation.

(c) “Intercept” means the acquisition of the contents of any
wire or oral communication through the use of any electronic,
mechanical, or other device.

(d) “Electronic, mechanical, or other device” means any
device or apparatus which can be used to intercept a wire or oral
communication, except:

(1) Any telephone or telegraph instrument, equipment or
facility, or any component thereof, either (i) furnished to the
subscriber or user by a of its business and being used by the sub-
scriber or user in the ordinary course of its business, or (ii) being
used by a communications common carrier in the ordinary
course of its business or by a peace officer in the ordinary course
of his duties.

(2) A hearing aid or similar device being used to correct sub-
normal hearing to not better than normal.

(e) “Communications common carrier” means any public
utility engaged in the business of providing wire or radio com-
munications services and facilities.

(£) *“Judge” means any judge of a court of appeal or judge of
the superior court of the county in which the order is to be ex-
ecuted or of the county in which an office of the applicant is
located.

(g) “Aggrieved person” means a person who was a party to an
intercepted wire or oral communication, a person against whom
the interception was directed, or a person on whose premises the
intercepted communication occurred.

(h) “*Offense” means murder, kidnapping, robbery, bribery,
extortion, a felony violation of a law of this state involving theft
or dealing in narcotics or restricted dangerous drugs, bookmak-
ing as prohibited by Section 337a, or transmitting racing infor-
mation to gamblers as prohibited by Section 337i, or conspiracy
to commit any of the foregoing.

(i) “Contents,” when used with respect to any wire or oral
communication, includes any information concerning the identi-
ty of the parties to such communication or the existence, sub-
stance, purport, or meaning of that communication.
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1544.4. Each application for an order authorizing the inter-
ception of a wire or oral communication shall be made in writing
upon the personal oath or affirmation of the Attorney General
or of a district attorney to a judge. Each application shall include
all of the following information:

(a) The identity of the investigative or law enforcement of-
ficer making the application, and the officer authorizing the ap-
plication.

(b) The identity of the law enforcement agency which is to ex-
ecute the order.

(c) A full and complete statement of the facts and circum-
stances relied upon by the applicant to justify his belief that an
order should be issued, including (1) details as to the particular
offense that has been, is being, or is about to be committed, (2)
a particular description of the nature and location of the facili-
..>s from which or the place where the communication is to be
intercepted, (3) a particular description of the type of communi-
cations sought to be intercepted, and (4) the identity, if known,
of the person committing the offense and whose communica-
tions are to be intercepted, or if such identity is not known, then
such information relating to the person’s identity as is known to
the applicant.

(d) A full and complete statement as to whether other in-
vestigative procedures have been tried and failed, or why they
reasonably appear to be unlikely to succeed if tricd or to be too
dangerous.

(e) A statement of the period of time for which the intercep-
tion is required to be maintained. If the nature of the investiga-
tion is such that the authorization for interception should not au-
tomatically terminate when the described type of communica-
tion has been first obtained, a particular description of facts
establishing probable cause to believe that additional communi-
cations of the same type will occur thereafter.

(f) A full and complete statement of the facts concerning all
previous applications known to the individual authorizing and
making the application, made to any judge of a state or federal
court for authorization to intercept wire or oral communications
involving any-of the same persons, facilities or places specified in
the application, and the action taken by the judge on each such
application.

(g) Where the application is for the extension of an order, a
statement setting forth the results thus far obtained from the in-
terception. or a reasonable explanation of the failure to obtain
such results.

The judge may require the applicant to furnish additional
testimony or documentary evidence in support of the applica-
tion.

1544.5. Upon such application the judge may enter an ex
parte order, as requested or as modified, authorizing intercep-
tion of wire or oral communications within the territorial ju-
risdiction of the court in which the judge is sitting, if the judge
determines on the basis of the facts submitted by the applicant
all of the following:

(a) There is probable cause for belief that an individual is
committing, has committed, or is about to commit a particular
offense.

(b) There is probable cause for belief that particular commu-
nications concerning that offense will be obtained through such
interception.

(c) Normal investigative procedures have been tried and have
failed or reasonably appear to be either unlikely to succeed if
tried or to be too dangerous.

(d) There is probable cause for belief that the facilities from
which, or the place where, the wire or oral communications are
to be intercepted are being used, or are about to be used, in con-
nection with the commission of such offense, or are leased to,
listed in the name of, or commonly used by such person.

1544.6. Each order authorizing the interception of any wire or
oral communication shall specify:



(a) The identify, if known, of the person whose communica-
tions are to be intercepted, or if such identity is not known, then
such information relating to the person’s identity as is known to
the applicant.

(b) The nature and location of the communications facilities
as to which, or the place where, authority to intercept is granted.

(¢) A particular description of the type of communication
sought to be intercepted, and a statement of the particular of-
fense to which it relates.

(d) The identity of the agency authorized to intercept the
communications, and of the person making the application.

(e) The period of time during which such interception is
authorized, including a statement as to whether or not the inter-
ception shall automatically terminate when the described com-
munication has been first obtained.

1544.7. No order entered under this chapter may authorize
the interception of any wire or oral communication for any
period longer than is necessary to achieve the objective of the
authorization, nor in any event longer than 10 days. Extensions
of an order may be granted, but onty upon application for an ex-
tension made in accordance with Section 1544.4 and upon the
court making the findings required by Section 1544.5. The
period of extension shall be no longer than the authorizing judge
deems necessary to achieve the purposes for which it was
granted and in no event for longer than 10 days. Every order and
extension thereof shall contain a provision that the authorization
to intercept shall be executed as soon as practicable, shall be
conducted in such a way as to minimize the interception of com-
munications not otherwise subject to interception under this
chapter, and must terminate upon attainment of the authorized
objective, or in any event in 10 days.

1544,8. An order authorizing interception, entered pursuant
to this chapter, may require reports to be made to the judge who
issued the order showing what progress has been made toward
achievement of the authorized objective and the need for con-
tinued interception. Such reports shail be made at such intervals
as the judge may require.

1544.9. The contents of any wire or oral communication inter-
cepted by any means authorized by this chapter shall, if possible,
be recorded on tape or wire or other comparable device. The
recording of the contents of any wire or oral communication
pursuant to this chapter shall be done in such a way as will pro-
tect the recording from editing or other alterations. Immediately
upon the expiration of the period of the order, or extensions
thereof, such recordings shall be made available to the judge is-
suing such order and sealed under his directions. Custody of the
recordings shall be wherever the judge orders. They shall not be
destroyed except upon an order of the issuing or denying judge
and in any event shall be kept for 10 years. Duplicate recordings
may be made for use or disclusure, pursuant to the provisions of
Sections 1544.14 and 1544.15, for investigations. The presence
of the seal provided for by this section, or a satisfactory explana-
tion for the absence thereof, shall be a prerequisite for the use or
disclosure of the contents of any wire or oral communication or
evidence derived therefrom under Section 1544.16

1544.10. Applications made and orders granted pursvant to
this chapter shall be sealed by the judge. Custody of the applica-
tions and order shall be wherever the judge directs. Such appli-
cations and orders shall be disclosed only upon a showing of
good cause before a judge and shall not be destroyed except on
order of the issuing or denying judge, and in any event shall be
kept for 10 years.

1544.11. Within a reasonable time, but not later than 30 days,
after the termination of the period of an order or extensions
thereof, the issuing judge shall cause to be served, on the per-
sons named in the order or the application, and other known
parties to intercepted communications an inventory which shall
include notice of all of the following:

(a) The fact of the entry of the order.
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(b) The date of the entry and the period of authorized inter-
ception.

(¢) The fact that during the period wire or oral communica-
tions were or were not intercepted,

The judge, upon the filing of a motion, may, in his discretion,
make available to such person or his counsel for inspection such
portions of the intercepted communications, applications, and
orders as the judge determines to be in the interest of justice. On
an ex parte showing of good cause to a judge, the serving of the
inventory required by this section may be postponed. The period
of postponement shall be no longer than the authorizing judge
deems necessary to achieve the purposes for which it was
granted and in no event for longer than 30 days for each such
showing.

1544.12. The contents of any intercepted wire or oral commu-
nication or evidence derived therefrom shall not be received in
evidence or otherwise disclosed in any trial, hearing, or other
proceeding, except a grand jury proceeding, unless each party,
not less than 10 days before the trial, hearing, or proceeding, has
been furnished with a transcript of the contents of such intercep-
tion and with a copy of the court order, and accompanying ap-
plication, under which the interception was authorized. This 10-
day period may be waived by the judge if he finds that it was not
possible to furnish the party with the above information 10 days
before the trial, hearing, or proceeding and that the party will
not be prejudiced by the delay in receiving such information.

1544.13. Any aggrieved person in any trial, hearing, or
proceeding may move to suppress some or all of the contents of
any intercepted wire or oral communication, or evidence
derived therefrom, on any of the following grounds:

(a) The communication was unlawfully intercepted.

{b) The order of authorization under which it was intercepted
is insufficient on its face.

(c) The interception was not made in conformity with the
order of authorization,

(d) The communication, or some portion thereof, is not
directly relevant to proving the offense charged.

Such motion shall be made and determined pursuant to the
provisions of Section 1538.5.

1544.14. The. Attorney General or any deputy attorney
general, district attorney or deputy district attorney, or any
peace officer who, by any means authorized by this chapter, has
obtained knowledge of the contents of any wire or oral commu-
nication, or evidence derived therefrom, may disclose such con-
tents to one of the individuals referred to in this section to the
extent that such disclosure is appropriate to the proper per-
formance of the official duties of the individual making or
receiving the disclosure.

1544,15. The Attorney General or any deputy attorney
general, district attorney or deputy district attorney, or any
peace officer, who, by any means authorized by this chapter, has
obtaired knowledge of the contents of any wire or oral commu-
nication or evidence derived therefrom may use such contents to
the extent such use is appropriate to the proper performance of
his official duties.

1544,16. Any person who has received, by any means
authorized by this chapter, any information concerning a wire or
oral communication, or evidence derived therefrom, intercepted
in accordance with the provisions of this chapter may disclose
the contents of that communication or such derivative evidence
while giving testimony under oath or affirmation in any criminal
court proceeding or in any grand jury proceeding.

1544.17. No otherwise privileged wire or oral communication
intercepted in accordance with, or in violation of, the provisions
of this chapter shall lose its privileged character,

1544.18. When a peace officer, while engaged in intercepting
wire or oral communications in the manner authorized by this
chapter, intercepts wire or oral communications relating to
crimes other than those specified in the order of authorization,



the contents thereof, and cvidence derived therefrom, may be
disclosed or used as provided in Secticn 1544.14 and 1544.15.
Such contents and any evidence derived therefrom may be used
under Section 1544.16 when authorized by a judge where such
judge finds on subsequent application, that the contents were
otherwise intercepted in accordance with the provisions of this
chapter. Such application shall be made as soon as practicable.

1544.19. Any violation of the provisions of Sections 1544.9,
1544.10, and 1544.11 shall be punished as contempt of court.

1544.20. (a) Any aggrieved person who has been injured by a
violation of this chapter may bring an action against the person
who committed the violation for the greater of either three
thousand dollars ($3,000) or three times the amount of actual
monetary damages, if any, sustained by the plaintiff.

(b) Any aggrieved person may, in accordance with the provi-
sions of Chapter 3 (commencing with Section 525) of Title 7 of
Part 2 of the Code of Civil Procedure, bring an action to enjoin
and restrain any violation of this chapter, and may in the same
action seek damages as provided in subdivision (a).

{c) It is not a necessary prerequisite to an action pursuant to
this section that the plaintiff has suffered, or be threatened with,
actual monetary damages.

A good faith reliance on a court order, or on any other legisla-
tive sutiorization, shall constitute a complete defense to any
civil or criminal action brought under this chapter, or under
Chapter 1.5 (commencing with Section 630) of Title 15 of Part
1, or any other law.

1544.21. Nothing in Section 631 or 632 shall be construed as
prohibiting any peace officer from intercepting any wire or oral
communication pursuant to an order issued in accordance with
the provisions of this chapter. Nothing in Section 631 or 632
shall be construed as rendering inadmissible in any criminal
proceeding in any court or before any grand jury any evidence
obtained by means of an order issued in accordance with the
provisions of this chapter. Nothing in Section 637 shall be con-
strued as prohibiting the disclosure of the contents of any oral or
wire communication obtained by any means authorized by this
chapter, if such disclosure is authorized by this chapter.

1544.22, Notwithstanding any other provision of law, any
court to which an application is made in accordance with this
chapter may take any evidence, make any fit'ding, or issue any
order required to conform the proceedings or the issuance of
any order of authorization or approval to the provisious of the
Constitution of the United States or of any law of the United
States.

1544.23, If any provision of this chapter, or the application
thereof to any person or circumstances, is held invalid the
remainder of the chapter, and the application of its provisions to
other persons or circumstances, shall not be affected thereby.

Sec. 2. No appropriation is made by this act, nor is any obliga-
tion created thereby under Section 2164.3 of the Revenue and
Taxation Code, for the reimbursement of any local agency for
any costs that may be incurred by it in carrying on any program
or performing any service required to be carried on or per-
formed by it by this act.

MR. REMINGTON: One of the matters on which
we get conflicting opinions expressed is the matter
of how important the problem is that we are dealing
with, that is, the problem of criminal activity that
might be dealt with effectively by that kind of sur-
veillance.

On the one hand, we have people saying that the
problems are not very important, that if there is to
be electronic surveillance it ought 1o be limited to

murder, kidnaping, espionage. And, on the other
hand, we have people who express the view that the
problem of what is referred to as organized crime is
an immensely serious problem that we need to give
attention to and deal with in a more effective way
than we have in the past.

In your view, how important is the issue? s it, for
example, confined to murder, kidnaping, and
espionage, or rather other aspects of the problem of
organized crime, if that is what it is, that we need to
be concerned about?

MR. BUSCH: To make a laundry list of particu-
lar crimes I think is a difficult thing, because it all
depends on what impact you are having on your en-
vironment, on your community, with reference to
what kind of criminal activity is going on. And to
limit it to a particular laundry list, I don’t think is
too appropriate, although I think it is necessary to
do it in order to get that kind of legislation through.

The important thing about it, [ believe, is that it
is a tool that should be made available to law en-
forcement on a legitimate basis, because it is a
loophole for criminals to get around and commu-
nicate in their activities. And when we talk about
this—and the thing that I think is so important—it
is. up to the investigating agency to convince the
magistrate, convince the judge, that they have ex-
hausted all the other means that they could have
possibly used in arriving at a solution to the
problem that is facing their environmental or their
local areas in that area.

And [ think that is the important thing. As long
as you have exhausted surveillance—and [ don’t
like the immunity bit too much, Mr. Blakey. It is a
tool, but it is a tool—that is a tool—I don’t like to
see guys walking away all the time.

So if the agency can establish for the judge that

~they have exhausted everything and this is what

they want to do, and they confine the area, and the
court is the watchdog of it, and there is proper
recording and proper keeping of these things, I
think it is a valuable tool.

MR. REMINGTON: From your experience in
Los Angeles, if someone were to say with regard to
this, “What kind of targets do you have in mind
when you say this is needed?”—with regard to what
kind of things that are happening in Los Angeles do
you feel you have particular need for authority to
conduct non-consensual surveillance?

MR. BUSCH: I would really like to see it in the
narcotic area. | would really like to see it in that
particular area.

And I do think that in kidnappings and in mur-
ders for hire and that type of thing, it should be
readily available—extortions—those general areas.

932



The reason [ say that, and particularly govern-
mental corruption—is those are the areas where
you have the most difficult time not utilizing the
other means of solving crime. Those are the areas
where you run up against a stone wall and are
stopped.

If it meant naming a laundry list to have elec-
tronic surveillance, then I think it would be ap-
propriate to name a list and we would do that.

MR. REMINGTON: Are there other questions?

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Mr. Busch, let me ask
you at least two additional questions.

In the Federal system, under a memorandum
promulgated by former Attorney General Clark, all
consensuals, except in exigent circumstances, have
to have prior prosecutive approval. This is also the
law in [llinois. Recently, too, the American Bar As-
sociation promulgated an ethical opinion dealing
with the participation of attorneys in consensuals.

I wonder if you could share with us your own
opinion of restricting police use of this technique to
situations where there is some responsible par-
ticipation by prosecuting authorities?

MR. BUSCH: | have no quarrel with that. 1 think
in those kinds of cases it is probably better to have
a lawyer there, really.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you think your peo-
ple could be geared up enough to supervise the po-
lice and other law enforcement agencies in the
community?

MR. BUSCH: Yes.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: So they couldn’t do it
unless they got your permission?

MR. BUSCH: Yes. As a matter of fact, I would
prefer it that way if they are going to go into the
consensual area because I think a lawyer should be
there from the outset.

When you put a policy like that into effect, what
does it mean if they just snatched a little kid and
they wanted to listen in to the ransom call and the
District Attorney wasn’t there yet and they went
ahead—you can always think of horror stories that
have to be exceptions.

But, outside of the horror stories that would be
exceptions, [ would say yes, it would be most ap-
propriate.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you have a legal unit
that works with the Los Angeles Police Depart-
ment?

MR. BUSCH: Other than for educational pur-
poses—

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: When they ask  for
search warrants currently, do they get your ap-
proval?

MR. BUSCH: Yes, search warrants are issued by
my office.
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PROFESSOR BLAKEY: So they don’t go to a
magistrate on their cwn-direct?

MR. BUSCH: No, sir.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you have any other
continuing day-to-day operation where you can
give them legal advice in investigations?

MR. BUSCH: Yes. We are a factory—

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: I am familiar with your
office. -

MR. BUSCH: So our Complaint Division is al-
ways available for advice and consultation with the
officers.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Let me press you a little
more on thkis aspect of it,

Testimony before the Commission indicates that
in a number of other areas there are police-
prosecutor units. In the Federal system, they call
them Strike Forces; in New York City, Racket Bu-
reaus. In other places, they have other names. But
the philosophy behind them is that in certain so-
phisticated kinds of investigations—not only in or-
ganized crime but also, for example,—there is a
need early on for legal participation in the in-
vestigatory process.

Do you have any comparable policy and practice
in Los Angeles?

MR. BUSCH: Only in the organized crime-nar-
cotics—when I say “narcotics’”’ I mean organized
narcotics activity—and the Special Investigations
Unit.

But we always have help available for the police
departments. Whenever they want help at the in-
vestigative stage, we will assign people to it. But I
don’t create task force units. In other words, I don’t
have a homicide unit-and a robbery unit.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: In other words, you
don’t have lawyer participation in the investigation
unless the police want it?

MR. BUSCH: That is right.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do they want it?

MR. BUSCH: Oh, they call for it frequently, yes.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Is your Intelligence Unit
a member of LEIU?

MR. BUSCH: Yes, [ believe it is.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you know whether
LEIU accepts intelligence data based on wiretaps?

MR. BUSCH: I would think they did.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: If they do, how can you
use it in light of Jones?

MR. BUSCH: We couldn’t use it in the court-
room.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: But you would use it for
background?

MR. BUSCH: You could use it for investigation
and knowledge.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: How would you disen-
tangle it?



MR. BUSCH: As I say, I don’t knew how far the
Jones case is going to go, because that was even a
legal wiretap.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: I know.

MR. BUSCH: And I just don’t know how far they
will go. But it was the use of the wiretap, itself, that
the Jones case was involved in.

Now, if they are going to say we can’t do it, then
we have problems,

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: The Law Enforcement
Intelligence Unit is, for the record, a multi-state,
multi-departmental cooperative program with intel-
ligence units where people share information about
leading figures and attempt to keep people abreast
of their own crime problems.

If units which feed into that pool have intel-
ligence that is based on wiretapping, [ take it the
common pool would be polluted under the most
liberal use of Jones?

MR. BUSCH: Yes, it wouid be.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: And you could possibly
bring a motion to suppress on the grounds that this
was based on something out of LEIU that was
based on a wiretap in New York?

MR. BUSCH: I assume they will do that. I hope
that is not what the Jones case means.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Would that have a sub-
stantial disruptive effect on your prosecutions?

MR. BUSCH: Yes, it would.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Could you afford to stay
in the LEIU if that would be the impact of it?

MR. BUSCH: I can’t answer that. I don’t know
the impact of it. We have to wait.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Or, conversely, can
those people whose intelligence programs depend
in major part on wiretap information afford to stay
in LEIU if their compatriots could not share their
wiretap information?

MR. BUSCH: You know, it is a real can of
worms because we are not talking about just any in-
telligence unit, but about all of California’s.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: It seems as if California
has to sort of secede from the nation in organized
crime programs.

MR. BUSCH: I really don’t think that is what
they intend by the Jones case.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: If you were a defense
counsel, how far would you take it?

MR. BUSCH: All the way,

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you have any reason
to think that the California bar won’t?

MR. BUSCH: No,

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you have any reason
to believe, in reading the Jones opinion, itself, that
the court that rendered that decision won’t take it
all the way?

MR. BUSCH: Yes~well, as I say, I think if con-
fronted with the particular situation that you are
speaking of, they might reassess their opinion.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Do you think it would
be helpful if Federal legislation changed the Jones
decision?

MR. BUSCH: Well, if it would solve these
problems that you are talking about, yes. But I
don’t know whether that is possible. You know, can
Federal legislation overrule the California Supreme
Court?

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: It is pretty clear it can
constitutionally. The question is whether it would
be the wisest policy. If you are only talking about
the ~.ministration of California’s courts, that is
C:iifornia’s problem. But if that rule began to have
#n impact on other states—and it might through
LEIU—or if that rule began to have an impact on
Federal-state cooperation in California and it began
to impede Federal narcotics investigations because
people in California were reluctant to cooperate
because it was not a two-way street, it seems to me
something could be done by Congress saying that
lawful Federal wiretap evidence is admissible in
Federal or state proceedings. They have now said
an unlawful tap is inadmissible in federal or state
proceedings. Why can'’t they do the reverse?

MR. BUSCH: I will talk to a couple of my Con-
gressmen and see if they won’t address themselves
to the problem.

PROFESSOR BLAKEY: Thank you.

MR. BUSCH: Thank you, sir.

MR. REMINGTON: Mr. Busch, I"have one final
question, but [ will defer that for a moment.

General Hodson.

MR. HODSON: Mr. Busch, I know you are very
proud of your office. We have been using a
questionnaire in other prosecutive offices.. The
questionnaire indicates the average salaries,
number of personnel, case load, work load, and so
forth.

I would like to request that you fill out such a
questionnaire for us and that it be made a part of
the record.

MR. BUSCH: I would be very glad to. The Ad-
ministrator of our office just negotiated a new con-
tract with the county and they got themselves quite
a substantial raise.

MR. HODSON: Thank you.

MR. REMINGTON: Mr. Busch, I would like to
ask a very general, and probably difficult to answer,
but I think, nonetheless, important question.

You made reference to this earlier in your
testimony.

In my observation, there is a very different at-
titude here in Washington, for example, between
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concern over electronic surveillance on the one
hand and concern over who is arrested or who is
subject to a physical search on the other hand. I
think it is a valid generalization to say, for example,
Congress has been very concerned about electronic
surveillance and has been equally unconcerned
about who gets arrested, whether there has to be ju-
dicial authority to make an arrest, who gets
searched und whether there has to be judicial
authority to conduct @ physical search.

In your view, based on your lengthy experience
in law enforcement, why that difference?

MR. BUSCH: Well, you know, from a political
standpoint, I suppose the hotter issue is the jnvasion
of privacy nowadays rather than who is getting ar-
rested and what the basis for the arrest is.

It is my personal feeling, that it is a hotter politi-
cal issue.

The laws of arrest, of course—I am only familiar
with our own in California, and just through Appel-
late decisions we have pretty well estopped frisk
situations. It is well outlined, when you can stop
and frisk and what amounts to an arrest and what
doesn’t amount to being taken into custody and
what is reasonable and probable cause for arrest.

So that has not really been a matter of great con-
cern in our Legislature.

When you speak. of it, are you talking about
Washington, D.C. or Federal law generally?

MR. REMINGTON: 1 think probably legislatures
in general.

For example, in California is it lawful to make an
arrest without a warrant in circumstances where it
would have been possible to get a warrant?

MR. BUSCH: Yes.

MR. REMINGTON: So, in other words, it is
possible in California, as it is in the Federal system,
to take a person into custody without prior judicial
approval, even though it would have been possible
to get prior judicial approval?

MR. BUSCH: Yes.

MR. REMINGTON: I might say parenthetically,
if 1 were given a choice to be listened to or ar-
rested, I would rather be listened to.

MR. BUSCH: I'm sorry, | misurderstood. I
thought you meant why were they addressing them-
selves—

MR. REMINGTON: The question is: Why is
there a national commission on listening, why are
several committees looking into it, why are several
legislatures concerned, and at the same time there
is almost total absence of concern with who is ar-
rested or, as you indicated in your testimony, who
is subject to physical search?

That is not intended to be a leading question. [
have difficulty answering the question, myseif.
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What is it about this field that gets people, par-
ticularly those who hold political office, so excited
when they seem so unexcited about other issues of
the kind?

MR. BUSCH: Well, maybe it is because they feel
that governmental corruption—politicians, them-
selves, are going to be listened to by wiretap, if they
have a wiretap law, under court order.

MR. REMINGTON: Do you think it is largely a
question of economics, that by and large poor peo-
ple get arrested, and by and large wealthy people
get listened to?

MR. BUSCH: I would say that would be a fair
statement, that most people who are arrested are
poor people and most people you are going to be
listened to are going to be people of some sub-
stance.

MR. REMINGTON: Are
questions?

[No response.]

Mr. Busch, we are very appreciative of your
willingness to be here this morning. Your testimony
has been extremely helpful to us and we very much
appreciate your coming out from Los Angeles to be
with us.

MR. BUSCH: I appreciate being here. 1 hope 1
have been of help to you. I hope I haven’t been too
confusing about our grand jury system, but it has
been a pleasure to be here.

Thank you very much.

MR. REMINGTON: You have been very helpful.
We appreciate it.

I think we will take a short five-to-ten minute
recess at this point.

[Whereupon, a short recess was taken.]

MR.. REMINGTON: 1 think we will try to
resume, if we may.

We turn our attention next to the City of
Chicago, Cook County.

We have heard from Mr. James Thompson that
he is tied up this morning, but will be here with us
later and we will look forward to hearing from him
this morning.

In the meantime, we welcome Mr. Kenneth Gil-
lis, who is head of the Special Prosecutions Bureau,
and Mr. Nicholas lavarone of the Organized Crime
and Corruption Task Force of the States Attorney’s
Office in Chicago.

I understand both have been involved in the past
year in a major investigation of an organized theft
ring, and based on their experience and other ex-
periences in prosecution work, we look forward to
the oppertunity to hear from them as to the method
of investigation which they have been able to use in
Cook County, their views as to whether they would
be able to be more effective in their work if they

there any other
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were able under their law to employ non-consen-
sual electronic surveillance work.

In the State of Illinois consensual electronic sur-
veillance requires the request of the State’s Attor-
ney, and I assume we will hear whether that works
well or creates practical problems.

So we welcome both of you here this morning
and certainly appreciate your coming out from
Chicago to meet with us and look forward to hear-
ing from you.

But, first, under the rules of the Commission
will have to swear you.

[Whereupon, Kenneth Gillis and Nicholas
lavarone were duly sworn by the Chairman pro
tem.]

TESTIMONY OF KENNETH GILLIS,
DEPUTY STATE’S ATTORNEY,
SPECIAL PROSECUTIONS BUREAU;
AND NICHOLAS TAVARONE,
ORGANIZED CRIME AND
CORRUPTION TASK FORCE, COOK
COUNTY, ILLINOIS

MR. REMINGTON: [ presume, Mr. Gillis, that
you want to start. You may proceed in any way you
like.

MR. GILLIS: Mr. Remington, it is indeed a plea-
sure to meet with you and share our ideas and
procedures from the State of Illinois with such a
distinguished Commission as yourselves.

As I listened to your questions, [ can see that you
have developed keen expertise in this area. Your
questions also indicate a concern and a tone that I
think is so necessary in an area where a balance of
the powers of law enforcement and the rights of in-
dividuals is quite obviously important.

We have, in the State of Illinois, a consensual
statute that roughly permits the recording of a con-
versation with the consent of one of the parties, and
also with the prior consent and request of the
State’s Attorney.

This method of preserving evidence—and I think
that seen in its proper light that is what it is, an
electronic stylus, if you will, that records oral con-
versations and makes their presentation into a court
of law no longer one of guess-work or one of
opinion, but one of higher evidence.

This technique that we have had under our
statute has been invaluable to use. It has permitted
us to gain convictions of public officials, police of-
ficers for bribery, others for extortion. It has been
extremely useful in the crime of solicitation to com-
mit murder. We have been able to gather the
evidence that is crucial in gaining guilty verdicts
and findings in those areas.

It has also been extremely helpful to us in cases
where oral ‘evidence is important in proving
criminal intent, and often these are cases involving
stolen goods; and it is also very helpful in the area
of narcotics sales, where the defense of entrapment
could easily be put forward if it is one person’s
word against another, but with the tape recorder
there the evidence is made clear as to what exactly
transpired.

In lllinois at the present time we have an amend-
ment to our present law—and we have provided
staff with a copy of it. It is our House Bill 212. That
amends our present law, which [ think has been ex-
tremely helpful to law enforcement and limits our
power under the law. I think, in short, it is a bad
bill.

[The text of the bill referred to follows.]

[llinois State’s Attorneys Association
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60521
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BRENT F. CARLSON
ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR

May 21, 1975
MEMORANDUM

TO: Legislative Committee
FROM: Robert N. Hutchison, Executive Director
RE: H.B. 212-Eavesdropping Consent

The attached bill has passed the House and probably will be
scheduled to be heard before the Senate Judiciary Committee
within the next week,

Please call Marty Rudman at (815) 729-8453 and express
your views on the merits of this legislation. It is extremely impor-
tant that the Association take an immediate position on this bill
if we are to have any influence on its fate in the Senate.

HOUSE BILL 212
79th GENERAL ASSEMBLY
State of Illinois
1975 and 1976

INTRODUCED January 23, 1975. BY Representatives Jaffe,
Schneider, Denvers, Greiman, Polk, Yourell, Kelly, Berman,
Marovitz, Schroeder, K. M. Barnes and Mann. Read first and or-
dered printed.

SYNOPSIS: (Ch. 38, par. 14-2)

Amends the Criminal Code. Provides that eavesdropping is an
offense unless all parties to the conversation have consented
thereto.

AN ACT to amend Section 14-2 of the “Criminal Code of
1961", approved July 28, 1961, as amended.

Be it enacted by the People of the State of Illinois, represented in
the General Assembly:

Section 1. Section 14-2 of the “Criminal Code of 1961, ap-
proved July 28, 1961, as amended, is amended to read as fol-
lows:

(Ch. 38, par. 14-2)

Sec. 14-2. Elements of the offense. A person commits eaves-
dropping when he:
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(a) Uses an eavesdropping device to hear or record all or any
part of any conversation unless he does so with the consent of all
of the parties to such conversation and at the request of a State’s
Attorney; or

(b) Uses or divulges, except in a criminal proceeding, any in-
formation which he knows or reasonably should know was ob-
tained through the use of an eavesdropping device.

Adopted April 18, 1975
OFFERED IN JUDICIARY Il COMMITTEE BY REP. MANN
Amendment No. 1 Tabled
AMENDMENT TO HOUSE BILL 212

AMENDMENT NO. 2. Amend House Bill 212 on June 2, by
deleting period and inserting: “‘and Article 108 A is added to the
‘Code of Criminal Procedure of 1963°, approved August 14,
1963, as amended.”; and on line 11, between “so” and “with”
insert “(1)"; and by deleting line 13 and in lieu thereof inserting
‘‘conversation

or (2) with the consent of any one party to such conversation

and in accordance with Article 108 A4 of the “*Code of Criminal

Procedure of 1963, approved August 14, 1963, as amended;

or”; and

By deleting line 14 and in lieu thereof inserting: ““Uses or
divulges, except

as authorized by Article 108 A of the “Code of Criminal

Procedure of 1963, approved August 14, 1963, as amended,”;

and
By adding after line 16 the following:

Section 2, Article 108 A is added to the “Code of Criminal

Procedure of '1963™, approved August 14, 1963, the added

Article to read as follows: ARTICLE 108 A. JUDICIAL SU-

PERVISION OF THE USE OF EAVESDROPPING

DEVICES. (Ch. 38, par. 108A-1.)

Section 108A-1. Authorization for Use of Eavesdropping
Device. The State’s Attorney may authorize an application to a
circuit judge for, and such judge may grant in conformity with
this Article, an order authorizing or approving the use of an
eavesdropping device by a law enforcement officer or agency
having the responsibility for the investigation of any felony
under IHinois law where any one party to a conversation to be
monitored, or previously monitored in the case of an emergency
situation as defined in this Article, has consented to such moni-
toring.

(Ch. 38, par. 108A-2). )

Sec. 108A-2. Authorized Disclosure or Use of Information.
(a) Any law enforcement officer who, by any means authorized
in this Article, has obtained knowledge of the contents of any
conversation overheard or recorded by use of an eavesdropping
device or evidence derived therefrom, may disclose such con-
tents to another law enforcement officer or prosecuting attorney
to the extent that such disclosure is appropriate to the proper
performance of the official duties of the person making or
receiving the disclosure.

(b) Any investigative or law enforcement officer who, by any
means authorized in this Article, has obtained knowledge of the
contents of any conversation overheard or recorded use of an
eavesdropping device or evidence derived therefrom, may use
the contents to the extent such use is appropriate to the proper
performatce of his official duties.

(¢) Admissibility into evidence in any judicial, administrative,
or legislative proceeding shall be as elsewhere described in this
Article.

(Ch. 38, par. 108A-3.)

Sec. 108A-3. Procedure for Obtaining Judicial Approval of
Use of Eavesdropping Device.

(a) Where any one party to a conversation to occur in the fu-
ture has consented to the use of an eavesdropping device to
overhear or record the conversation, a judge may grant approval
to an application to use an eavesdropping device pursuant to the
provisions of this section.
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Each application for an order authorizing or subsequently ap-
proving the use of an eavesdropping device shall be made in
writing upon oath or affirmation to a circuit judge and shall state
the applicant’s authority to make such application. Each applica-
tion shall include the following:

(1) the identity of the investigative or law enforcement officer
making the application and the State’s Attorney authorizing the
application;

(2) a full and complete statement of the facts and circum-
stances relied upon by the applicant to justify his belief that an
order should be issued including: (a) details as to the particular
felony that has been, is being, or is about to be committed, (b) a
particular description of the nature and location of the facilities
from which or the place where the conversation is to take place
or be monitored; (c) a particular description of the type of com-
munication sought to be monitored; (d) the identity of the party
to the expected conversation consenting to the use of an eaves-
dropping device; (e) the identity of the person, if known, com-
mitting the offense and whose conversations are to be overheard
by the eavesdropping device;

(3) a full and complete statement as to whether or not other
investigative procedures have been tried and have failed or why
they appear to be unlikely to succeed or are too dangerous to be
tried;

(4) a statement of the specific period of time for which the
use of the device is required to be maintaincA or, if the nature of
the investigation is such that the authorization for use of the
device should not terminate automatically when the described
type of communication is overheard or recorded, a particular
description of facts establishing probable cause to believe that
additional conversations of the same type will occur thereafter;

(5) a full and complete statement of the existence of all previ-
ous applications known to the individual making the application
which have been made to any judge requesting permission to use
an eavesdropping device involving the same persons or circum-
stances in the present application, and the action taken by the
judge on the previous application;

(6) when the application is for an extension of an order, a
statement setting forth the results so far obtained from the use of
the eavesdropping device or an explanation of the failure to ob-
tain such results.

(b) The judge may request the applicant to furnish additional
testimony, witnesses, or evidence in support of the application.

(Ch. 38, par. 108A-4).

Sec. 108A-4, Grounds for Approval or Authorization. The
judge may authorize or approve the use of the eavesdropping
device where it is found that:

(a) one party to the conversation has or will have consented
to the use of the device;

(b) there is probable cause for believing that an individual is
committing, has committed, or is about to commit a felony
under Iilinois law;

{c) there is probable cause for believing that particular con-
versations concerning that felony offense will be obtzined
through such use;

{d) normal investigative procedures have been tried and have
failed or reasonably appear to be either unlikely to succeed or
too dangerous; and .

(e) for any extension authorized, that further use of a device is
warranted cn similar grounds.,

Ch. 38, par. 108A-5)

Sec. 108A-5. Orders Authorizing Use of an Eavesdropping
Device.

(a) Each order authorizing or approving the use of an eaves-
dropping device shall specify:

(1) the identity of the person wha has consented to the use of
the device to monitor any of his conversations and 2 require-
ment that any conversation overheard or received thust include
this person;



(2) the identity of the other person or persons, if known, who
will participate in the conversation;

(3) the place where such conversations are to occur or, if the
conversation is not to take place in person, the location of the
sources of the conversations, if known;

(4) the times such conversations are expected to occur and be
overheard or recorded and the period of time in which the use of
the device is authorized, including a statement as to whether or
not the use shall automatically terminate when the described
conversations have been first obtained.

(b) An order authorizing the use of an eavesdropping device
shall, upon the request of the applicant, direct that a communi-
cation common carrier shall furnish the applicant all the infor-
mation, facilities, and technical assistance necessary to effect the
order with a2 minimum of interference with the service of that
carrier. Such carriers shall be compensated by the applicant at
reasonable rates.

(c) No order entered under this section may authorize or ap-
prove the use of any eavesdropping device for any period longer
than is necessary to achieve the objective of the authorization,
nor in any event longer than 10 days. An initial or a subsequent
extension, in no case for more than 10 days each, of an order
may be granted but only upon application made in accordance
with Section 108A-3 and where the court makes the findings
required in Section 108A-4.

(Ch. 38, par. 108A-6). .

Sec. 108A-6. Emergency Exception to Procedures.

(a) Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Article, any
investigative or law enforcement officer, upon approval of a
State’s Attorney, or without it if a reasonable effort has been
made to contact the appropriate State’s Attorney, may use an
eavesdropping device in an emergency situation as defined in
this Section. Such use must be in accordance with the provisions
of this Section and may be allowed only where the officer
reasonably believet that an order permitting the use of the
device would issue were there a prior hearing,

An emergency situation exists when, without previous notice
to the law enforcement officer sufficient to obtain prior judicial
approval, the conversation to be overheard or recorded will
occur within a short period of time and the use of the device is
necessary for the protection of the law enforcement officer.

(b) In all such cases, an application for an order approving the
previous or continuing use of an eavesdropping device must be
made within 48 hours of the commencement of such use. In the
absence of such an order, or upon its denial, any continuing use
shall immediately terminate.

In order to approve such emergency use, the judge must make
a determination (1) that he would have granted an order had the
information been before the court prior to the use of the device
and (2) that there was an emergency situation as defined in this
Section,

(c) In the event that an application for approval under this
Section is denied or in any case where the use of the device is
terminated without an order of approval having been issued, the
contents of the conversations overheard or recarded shall be
treated as having been obtained in violation of this Article.

(Ch. 38, par. 108A-7)

Sec. 108A-7. Retention and Review of Recordings.

(a) The contents of any conversation overheard by any eaves-
dropping device shall, if possible, be recorded on tape or a com-
parable device. The recording of the contents of a conversation
under this Article shall be done in such a way as will protect the
recording from editing or other alterations.

«(b) Immediately after the expiration of the period of the order
or extension or, where the recording was made in an emergency
situation as defined in Section 108A-6, at the time of the request
for approval subsequent to the emergency, all such recordings
shall be made available to the judge issuing the order or hearing
the application for approval of an emergency application.

The judge shall listen to the tapes, determine if the conversa-
tions thereon are within his order or were appropriately made in
emergency situations, and make a record ¢ such determination
to be retained with the tapes.

The recordings shall be sealed under the instructions of the
judge and custody shall be where he orders. Such recordings
shall not be destroyed except upon order of the judge hearing
the application and in any event shall be kept for 10 years if not
destroyed upon his order.

Duplicate recordings may be made for any use or disclosure
authorized by this Article The presence of the seal provided for
in this Section or a sattifactory explanation for the absence
thereof shall be a pre-requisite for the use or disclosure of the
contents of the recordings or any evidence derived therefrom.

(c) Applications made and orders granted under this Article
shall be sealed by the judge. Custody of the applications and or-
ders shall be wherever the judge requests. Such applications and
orders shall be disclosed only upon a showing of good cause be-
fore a judge. Such documents shall not be destroyed except on
the order of the issuing or denying judge or after the expiration
of 10 years time if not destroyed upon his order.

(Ch. 38, par. 108A-8).

Sec. 108A-8. Notice to Parties Overheard

(a) Within a reasonable time, but not later than 90 days after
either the filing of an application for an order of authorization or
approval which is denied or not later than 90 days after the ter-
mination of the period of an order or extension thereof, the issu-
ing or denying judge shall cause to be served on the persons
named in the order or application and such other persons in the
recorded conversation as the judge may determine that justice
requires be notified, a notice of the transaction involving any
requested or completed use of an eavesdropping device which
shall include:

(1) notice of the entry of an order, of subsequent approval in

an emergency situation, or the denial of an application;

(2) the date of the entry, approval, or denial;

(3) the period of the authorized use of any eavesdropping

device; and

(4) notice of whether during the period of eavesdropping

devices were or were not used to overhear and record various

conversations and whether or not such conversations are
recorded.

On an ex parte showing of good cause, the notice required by
this subsection may be postponed.

(b) Upon the filing of a motion, the judge may in his discre-
tion make available to such person or his attorney for inspection
such portions of the recorded conversations or the applications
and orders as the judge d :termines it would be in the interest-of
justice to make available.

(c) The contents of any recorded conversations or evidence
derived therefrom shall not be received in evidence or otherwise
disclosed in any trial, hearing, or other judicial or administrative
proceeding unless each party not less than 10 days before such a
proceeding has been furnished with a copy of the court order
and accompanying application under which the recording was
authorized or approved and has had an opportunity to examine
the portion of the tapes to be introduced or relied upon. Such 10
day period may be waived by the judge if he finds that it was not
possible to furnish the party with such information within the
stated period and that the party will not be materially prejudiced
by the delay in receiving such information.

(Ch. 38, par. 108A-9).

Sec. 108A-9. Motion to Suppress Contents of Recording, etc.

(a) Any aggrieved person in any judicial or administrative
proceeding may move to suppress the contents of any recorded
conversation or evidence derived therefrom on the grounds that:

(1) the conversation was unlawfully overheard and recorded;

(2) the order of authorization or approval under which the

device was used or a recording made was improperly granted;

or
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(3) the recording or interception was not made in conformity

with the order of authorization.

(b) Such a motion shall be made before the proceeding unless
there was no previous opportunity for such motion. If the motion
is granted, the contents shall be treated as having been obtained
in viotation of this Article. Upon the filing of such a motion, the
judge may in his discretion make available to the moving party
or his attorney such portions of the recorded conversation or
evidence derived therefrom as the judge determines to be in the
interests of justice.

(Ch. 38, par. 108A-10).

Sec. 108A-10. Appeal by State. In addition to any other right
to appeal, the State shall have the right to appeal from a denial
of an application for an order of authorization or approval and
the right to appeal the granting of a motion to suppress.

Where the State appeals, such appeal shall be taken within 30
days after the date the order was denied or motion granted and

_shall be diligently prosecuted.

(Ch. 38, par. 108A-11)

Sec. 108A-11. Reports Concerning Use of Eavesdropping
Devices.

(a) Within 30 days after the expiration of an order and each
extension thereof authorizing the use of an eavesdropping
device, or within 30 days after the denial of an application or
disapproval of an application subsequent to any alleged emer-
gency situation, the issuing or denying judge shall report to the
Administrative Office of the INinois Courts the following:

(1) the fact that such an order, extension, or subsequent ap-

proval of an emergency was applied for;

(2) the kind of order or extension applied for;

(3) a statement as to whether the order or extension was

granted as applied for, was modified, or was denied;

(4) the period authorized by the order or extensions in which

an eavesdropping device could be used;

(5) the felony specified in the order extension or denied appli-

cation;

{6) the identity of the applying investigative or law enforce-

ment officer and agency making the application and the

State's Attorney authorizing the application; and

(7) the nature of the facilities from which or the place where

the eavesdropping device was to be used.

(b) In January of each year the State's Attorney of each coun-
ty in which eavesdropping devices were used pursuant to the
provisions of this Article shall report to the Administrative Of-
fice of the (llinois Courts the following:

(1) the information required by subsections (a) (1) through

(a) (7) of this Section with respect to each application for an

order or extension made during the preceding calendar year;

(2) a general description of the uses of eavesdropping devices

actually made under such order to overhear or record conver-

sations, including: (a) the approximate nature and frequency
of incriminating conversations overheard, (b) the approximate

nature and frequency of other conversations overheard, (c)

the approximate number of persons whose conversations were

overheard, and (d) the approximate nature, amount, and cost
of the manpower and other resources used pursuant to the
authorization to use an eavesdropping device;

(3) the number of arrests resulting from authorized uses of

eavesdropping devices and the offenses for which arrests were

made;

(4) the number of trials resulting from such uses. of eaves-

dropping devices.

(5) the number of motions to suppress made with respect to

such uses, and the number granted or denied; and

(6) the number of convictions resulting from such uses and

the offenses for which the convictions were obtained and a

general assessment of the importance of the convictions.

(c) In April of each year, the Director of the Administrative
Office of llinois Courts shall transmit to the General Assembly a
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report including information on the number of applications for
orders authorizing the use of eavesdropping devices, the number
of orders and extensions granted or denied during the preceding
calendar year, the convictions arising out of such uses, and a
summary of the information required by subsections (a) and (b)
of this Section.

MR. GILLIS: It, in effect, takes the controls that
are in Section 2518 of the Federal law and requires
those for consensual overhearings under our law
and would make it necessary for us to obtain the
prior application of a judge before we could use
consensual eavesdropping or overhearing.

This, as Mr. Busch said earlier, is the sort of
limitation that would make impractical the use of
the recording when you look at the practical
problems that a law enforcement officer faces in
gathering this type of evidence.

The person who is operating in narcotics simply
doesn’t stay put to allow you to specify times and
places and exact facts of what is going to go on be-
fore the occurrence.

As the Commission knows, these criminal en-
deavors frequently are consummated on short
notice under conditions not always known by the
law enforcement officer until the very end. You are
not dealing here with dumb people. Organized
criminals are people who make their livelihood
from crime. They are extremely wary and they
know how to defeat the means that law enforce-
ment has available to it.

So I think this sort of requirement of the applica-
tion as set out in *he interception area hinders us
when we are dealing with the consensual overhear-
ing.

As with any law enforcement tool, the areas of
wiretapping or the areas of consensual recording
can be abused. In Illinois, we use many controls,
hopefully basically our prosecutorial discretion; ul-
timately, that stems any abuse of the powers that
we have.

I feel very strongly that the tools that are most
important to law enforcement are the ones that can
be abused and, as such, if they are, can and perhaps
will be taken away from law enforcement officials.
We have to constantly keep that in mind in using
our power, of course.

I very briefly would comment—and | suppose
you will ask more questions about it—in our day-to-
day activities, the crimes that we have thwarted, the
prosecutions that we have made, we have seen the
need for non-consensual wiretapping. We deal with
this specifically and not as much philosophically as
in a practical sense. We would say if we could have
a warrant on that particular phone at certain hours
of the evening, we could gain hard evidence of



armed robberies ‘o happen, and other crimes of
that nature. And I feel that non-consensual eaves-
dropping could be an invaluable aid to use in Cook
County. I think it would be invaluable to anybody
who has engaged in the fight against crime.

Thank you.

MR. REMINGTON: Thank you. I think the staff
has some preliminary questions.

MR. LIPMAN: I would like to start by having
each of you gentlemen set forth for the record your
prior legal experience, particularly with regard to
law enforcement.

Mr. Gillis.

MR. GILLIS: I have been a prosecutor for about
7 years and a defense lawyer for 8 years. I have
been in practice for a total of 15.

I was a prosecutor in the early part of my career
and came back with the present State’s Attorney,
Bernard Cary, in 1973. I am presently head of the
Special Prosecutions Bureau which has many of the
task force groups that work closely with our area
police and one of them is the unit which concen-
trates on official crimes, and the second one, which
Mr. Iavarone heads, deals with the area of or-
ganized crime,

MR. LIPMAN: And how long have you had this
position?

MR. GILLIS: We have reorganized the office and
I have had it about two years now.

MR. LIPMAN: And have you had any other prior
experience with regard to investigative-type
prosecution work?

MR. GILLIS: No.

MR. LIPMAN: Mr. lavarone.

MR, IAVARONE: I came with the State’s Attor-
ney’s office in February '73. I worked in the Appel-
late Division until the Task Forces were organized
in November of *73. And I became the supervisor
of one of the task forces in December of 1974.

MR. LIPMAN: December of —?

MR. [AVARONE: 1974,

MR. LIPMAN: And that is the extent of your ex-
perience as a prosecutor, also?

MR. IAVARONE: Yes,

MR. LIPMAN: There are several things you have
touched on in your statement, Mr, Gillis, that I
would like to go back to, but so the record is clear
on several points I think we ought to just briefly
give a description of the jurisdiction you are work-
ing in, that is, Chicago, with regard to what in-
vestigative tools are legally available to you as a
prosecutor in Cook County.

You have heard Mr. Busch testify previously as
to the use of grand juries in Los Angeles. Can you
use grand juries in Cook County as investigative
grand juries, and do you do so.

MR. GILLIS: Yes, we can and we do.

MR. LIPMAN: Am I correct in saying that Il-
linois State law requires that all felony trials or all
felonies must be processed by a grand jury and
must have a grand jury indictment before 